

Deliverable D2.2b

Final fault data collection report and database: Annex 1

Authors and affiliation: J.H. ten Veen [TNO] and individual authors of HIKE-partners (see Table in Chapter 1 – Introduction.

E-mail of lead author: Johan.tenveen@tno.nl

Version: 2021.09.30

This report is part of a project that has received funding by the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme under grant agreement number 731166. Scientific work is cofunded by the Geological Surveys and national funds allocated for science within the period 2018-2021.





Deliverable Data				
Deliverable number	D2.2b			
Dissemination level Public				
Deliverable name Final fault data collection report and database				
Work package	WP2, Fault Database Development			
Lead WP/Deliverable beneficiary	eficiary [TNO]			
Deliverable status	-			
Author(s)	17/07/2021	An overview of individual authors		
Reviewed by	22/09/2021	is shown in the introduction Individual authors of HIKE- partners		
Approved by	30/09/2021	Hans Doornenbal [TNO]		





TABLE OF CONTENTS

1	DUCTION	7	
_	1.1		/
2	1NO -	· NETHERLANDS	9
	2.1	Introduction	9
	2.2	Structural elements	9
		 2.2.1 Variscan structural elements (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007) 2.2.2 Late Jurassic and Early Cretaceous structural elements (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007) and De Jager – 2007) 	11 06 12
		2.2.3 Late Cretaceous – Early Cenozoic structural elements (after Duin et al., 200 and De Jager – 2007)	06 13
		2.2.4 Cenozoic structural elements (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007)	14
	2.3	Fault patterns and characteristics (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007)	15
	2.4	Data quality, origin and publication	17
		2.4.1 Deep subsurface (500 – 5000m) (after Kombrink et al. 2012)	17
		2.4.2 Shallow subsurface (0 – 500 m)	19
	2.5	Local fault relevance and application	21
		2.5.1 Natural seismicity	21
		2.5.2 Induced seismicity (gas production, geothermal)	22
		2.5.3 Groundwater	22
	2.6	Fault data included in HIKE fault database	22
	2.7	References	24
3	AGS –	AIBANIA	25
•	3.1	Introduction	25
	3.2	Structural Elements	30
	3.3	Fault patterns and characteristics in the region under study	37
	3.4	Data quality, origin and publication	40
	3.5	The importance of local faults	41
	3.6	Fault data included in the report	41
	3.7	Tectonic map of Albania	42
	3.8	References	43
л	CD A	ΔΙΙΣΤΡΙΔ	15
4		A brief introduction to the geology and the major deformation events observed	45 in
	4.4	A biter incloduction to the geology and the major deformation events observed Austria and included in the FFD	48
	4.5	Geometry and origin of fault patterns and their characteristics	49
		4.6.1 Natural seismicity	52
		4.6.2 Oil production	52
		4.6.3 Hydrothermal usage	53
		4.6.4 Groundwater and water supply	53
		4.6.5 Infrastructure	54
5	RRINS	-GSB - RELGIUM	57
5	5.1	Overview	57
	5.2	Fault patterns and characteristics	61
	5.3	Structural framework	63
	5.4	Data availability and quality	65
	5.5	Fault data included in HIKE fault database	66
	5.6	References	67





6	GEUS - 6.1	DENM	ARK	68
		Top pr	re-Zechstein Tectonic structures and Fault zones in Denmark	68
	6.2	Databa	ase	68
	6.3	Refere	nces	72
7	BRGM	– FRAN	CE	76
	7.1	Pyrene	es domain	76
8	BGR - (GERMA	NY	78
0	8 1	Introdu	iction	78
	8.2	Data b	ase & data responsibility in Germany	
	0.1	8.2.1	Data base	
		8.2.2	Information of geological data responsibility in Germany	
	8.3	From s	uperordinate structures to structural regions	86
		8.3.1	Main structural styles in Germany	86
		8.3.2	The Pre-Rotliegend Basement of Germany	87
		8.3.3	Central European Basin System	90
	8.4	Structu	ıral regions	96
		8.4.1	North German Basin (NGB)	96
		8.4.2	Selected Sub features of the North German Basin	101
		8.4.3	Late Cretaceous basins and basement uplifts in the south of the North	German
			Basin	104
		8.4.4	Münsterländer Cretaceous Basin	105
		8.4.5	Upper Rhine Graben	
		8.4.6	Lower Rhine Bight/Graben	
		8.4.7	Rhenish Massif / Schiefergebirge & Saar-Nahe Basin	
		8.4.8	Mid-German basement highs and the surrounding of the Bonemia	n Massir
		010	South Cormon Molassa Pacin	LTT
		0.4.9 8 / 10	German Alos	112
	85	Cenozo	nic Rift System Seismicity & Volcanism	114
	8.6	Salt str	ructures & faults associated to salt tectonics	115
	8.7	Prepar	ation of German fault data: Concept and characteristics	
	8.8	Refere	nces	
	8.9	Appen	dix	
		8.9.1	A-I: topography & faults at the surface	
		8.9.2	A-II: faults and their impact on thickness distribution of Late Pale	ozoic to
			Tertiary sedimentary cover	126
		8.9.3	A-III: Faults and generalized fault zones in on- and offshore Germany in	relation
			to the depth of the Top Pre-Zechstein.	127
		8.9.4	A-IV: Faults and generalized fault zones in on- and offshore Ger	many in
			relation to a map of the Top Pre-Zechstein with hillshade effect	128
		8.9.5	A-V: fault pattern of the German North Sea	129
		8.9.6	A-VI: major faults with influence on the bouger anomaly	130
		8.9.7	A-VII: major faults with influence on the Earth's total magnetic field	
		8.9.8	A-VIII: The Structural Framework of Germany in an overview scale, k	based on
			structural domains & sub-domains	132
9	LBGR -	- GERM	ANY	134
	9.1	Introdu	uction – Principle geological situation and data base	134
	9.2	Structu	Iral domains and related fault systems in Brandenburg	137
		9.2.1	Structural domain: Southeastern border of the North German Ba	asin and
			Lusatian Block (DE-BB-1)	138





		9.2.2 Structural domain: Central part of the Eastern North German Basin	n (DE-BB-2)
		9.2.3 Structural domain: Northeastern border of North German Basir	140 I (DE-BB-3)
	93	Halokinesis and faults	141 142
	5.5	9.3.1 Fault-induced halokinesis	
		9.3.2 Local tectonics at salt structures	
	9.4	References	
10	I AGB -	- GERMANY	1/18
10	10.1	Introduction	148
	10.2	Structural segmentation and classification	
	10.3	The Altmark area	152
	10.4	The Flechtingen High	153
	10.5	The Subhercynian Basin	153
	10.6	The Harz Mountains	154
	10.7	The northeastern Thuringian Syncline	154
	10.8	Data quality, origin and publication	154
	10.9	Generalization for countrywide fault data	158
	10.10	Faults of the shallow subsurface (< 500 m)	159
	10.11	Fault surface mapping and documentation of surface faults	
	10.12	Fault data included in HIKE fault database	
	10.13	References	101
11	LfU – C	GERMANY	164
	11.1	Rationale	164
	11.2	Overview of regional geological setting and structural framework of Bavari	a164
	11.3	Lectonic boundaries in Bavaria revised in HIKE and uploaded to EFDB	
	11.4	Faults of the central part of the North Alpine Molasse Basin and northwar	
		27020	
	11 E	areas	a adjoining 168
	11.5 11.6	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain	d adjoining 168 168 171
	11.5 11.6 11 7	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems	a adjoining 168 171
	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems	a adjoining 168 171 171 171
	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 172 173
	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 172 173 174
	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain	a adjoining 168 171 171 171 172 173 174 176
	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 172 173 174 176 178
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 171 173 173 174 176 178 180
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR - 12.1	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References ICELAND Introduction	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 172 173 174 176 178 180 180
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References - ICELAND Introduction Categories	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 172 173 174 176 178 180 180 181
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References - ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 171 172 173 173 174 176 178 180 181 181
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References - ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones 12.2.2 Transform fault zones	a adjoining 168 168 171 171 172 173 174 176 180 180 181 181 183
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References - ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones 12.2.2 Transform fault zones 12.2.3 Oblique rifts	a adjoining
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR - 12.1 12.2	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References - ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones 12.2.2 Transform fault zones 12.2.3 Oblique rifts Icelandic fault dataset	a adjoining
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2 12.3 12.4	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries. Bavarian Scarpland domain References ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones 12.2.2 Transform fault zones 12.2.3 Oblique rifts Icelandic fault dataset. Iceland subcategories	a adjoining
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2 12.3 12.4 12.5	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References - ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones 12.2.2 Transform fault zones 12.2.3 Oblique rifts Icelandic fault dataset Iceland subcategories Seismic activity	a adjoining
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2 12.3 12.4 12.5 12.6	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones 12.2.2 Transform fault zones 12.2.3 Oblique rifts Icelandic fault dataset Iceland subcategories Seismic activity Future work	a adjoining
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2 12.3 12.4 12.5 12.6 12.7	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones 12.2.2 Transform fault zones 12.2.3 Oblique rifts Icelandic fault dataset Iceland subcategories Seismic activity Future work References	a adjoining
12	11.5 11.6 11.7 11.8 11.9 11.10 11.11 11.12 ISOR – 12.1 12.2 12.3 12.4 12.5 12.6 12.7 ISPRA	areas Molasse Basin fault domain Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems Bohemian Massif fault domain Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries Bavarian Scarpland domain References - ICELAND Introduction Categories 12.2.1 Volcanic zones. 12.2.2 Transform fault zones 12.2.3 Oblique rifts Icelandic fault dataset Icelandic fault dataset Iceland subcategories Seismic activity Future work References	a adjoining





	13.2	Database structure and semantic vocabulary concepts	193
13.3		Tectonic boundaries	195
		13.3.1 Helvetic Domain	195
		13.3.2 Penninic Domain	195
		13.3.3 Austroalpine Domain	195
		13.3.4 Insubric Fault System	196
		13.3.5 Southalpine Domain	196
		13.3.6 Adriatic plate passive continental margin domain	197
		13.3.7 Sestri-Voltaggio Lineament	198
		13.3.8 Ligurian Domain	198
		13.3.9 Northern Apennines Domain	198
		13.3.10 Po Plain - Adriatic foreland basin Domain	199
		13.3.11 Ortona-Roccamonfina Lineament	201
		13.3.12 Southern Apennines Domain	201
		13.3.13 Bradanic Trough Domain	202
		13.3.14 Apulia foreland Domain	202
		13.3.15 Gargano Fault System	203
		13.3.16 Apennines extensional Domain	203
		13.3.17 Sangineto Line	205
		13.3.18 Calabride-Peloritane Domain	205
		13.3.19 laormina Line	205
		13.3.20 Sicilian-Maghrebian Domain	207
		13.3.21 Catania-Gela foredeep Domain	207
		13.3.22 Hyblean foreland Domain	208
		13.3.23 Etna voicano Domain	208
		13.3.24 Sardinia Variscan basement Domain	209
		13.3.25 Sardinia Graben System Domain	209
	12.4	13.3.26 Campidano Graben Domain	210
	13.4	ITHACA	and 211
	13.5	Data guality, origin and publication	213
	13.6	Local fault relevance and application	214
	13.7	Fault data included in HIKE fault database	215
	13.8	References	216
14	LGI – I		220
	14.1	Introduction	220
	14.2	Structural elements	221
	14.3	Fault patterns and characteristics	225
		14.3.1 Middle Lithuanian Share zone	225
		14.3.2 East Lithuanian Fault Domain	226
	1 4 4	14.3.3 West Lithuanian Domain	226
	14.4	Data quality, origin and publication	228
	14.5	Local fault relevance and application	232
		14.5.1 Nuclear Objects	232
		14.5.2 Underground energy storage potential	233 222
		14.5.5 Induced seismicity	233
	116	14.3.4 muuteu seisimitity	∠33 322
	14.0 1/1 7	References	233
. –	1 1 ./		254
15	PIG-PI	B – POLAND	235





	15.1	Introduction	235
	15.2	A. East European Craton area	239
		15.2.1 A.1. Tectonic evolution of the EEC	239
		15.2.2 A.2. Fault detection methods within crystalline basement	240
		15.2.3 A.3. Fault Zones and Fault Systems	242
		15.2.4 A.4. Lublin Basin margin of the EEC	244
	15.3	B. Northern segment of the Trans-European Suture Zone (TESZ)	247
		15.3.1 B.1. Tectonic evolution of the northern TESZ segment	247
		15.3.2 B.2. Faults in the northern TESZ segment	
	15.4	C. Southern segment of the Trans-European Suture Zone	252
		15.4.1 C.1. Holy Cross Mountains	252
		15.4.2 C.2. Małopolska Block	254
	15.5	D. Upper Silesian area	
		15.5.1 D.1. Tectonics of the Upper Silesian Block (USB)	
		15.5.2 D.2. Fault zones of the USB	
	15.6	E. Lower Silesian Block (LSB) and Fore-Sudetic Homocline (FSH)	
	20.0	15.6.1 E.1. Tectonic evolution of the LSB and FSH	260
		15.6.2 E.2. Fault zones of the LSB and ESH	261
	15 7	F Inner Carnathians	265
	10.7	15.7.1 E.1. Tectonic evolution	265
	15.8	References	267
	10.0		
16	LNEG	- PORTUGAL	276
	16.1	Introduction	276
	16.2	Cadomian and Variscan Cycles – an ancient history	276
	16.3	The Alpine Cycle	278
	16.4	Overview of the hydromineral and geothermal sources distribution in the	context of
		the tectonostratigraphic structures on mainland Portugal	
	16.5	Methodology and data reliability	
		Deteroneer	
	16.6	References	
17	16.6 GEOZS	S – SLOVENIA	
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1	S – SLOVENIA Introduction	283 286 286
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements	283 286 286 287
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements	283 286 286 287 289
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt	283 286 286 287 289 290
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults	283 286 286 287 289 290 291
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication	283 286 286 287 289 290 291 292
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.3	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application	283 286 286 287 289 290 291 291 292 293
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard	283 286 286 287 289 290 291 291 292 293 293
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity	283 286 286 287 289 290 290 291 292 293 293 294
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.3 Geothermal potential	283 286 286 287 289 290 290 291 292 293 293 294 294
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction	283 286 286 287 289 290 291 291 292 293 293 294 294 294
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database	283 286 286 287 289 290 290 291 293 293 293 294 294 294 294 294 295
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4	 S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References 	283 286 286 287 289 290 291 291 293 293 293 294 294 294 295 296
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4	S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References	283 286 286 287 289 290 291 291 292 293 293 293 294 294 295 296
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 GEOIN	Kelerences 5 – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References	
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 GEOIN 18.1	Kelefences 5 – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References IFORM – UKRAINE Explanatory note	
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 GEOIN 18.1 18.2	Service Service Source Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References IFORM – UKRAINE Explanatory note Legend	
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 GEOIN 18.1 18.2	Kelerences 5 – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References IFORM – UKRAINE Explanatory note Legend 18.2.1 The Azovo-Dniestrovska epoch of tectogenesis	
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 GEOIN 18.1 18.2	Kelerences 5 - SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References IFORM – UKRAINE Explanatory note Legend 18.2.1 The Azovo-Dniestrovska epoch of tectogenesis 18.2.2 The Dnieper epoch of tectogenesis	
17	16.6 GEOZS 17.1 17.2 17.3 17.4 17.5 17.6 GEOIN 18.1 18.2	Kelerences S – SLOVENIA Introduction Structural elements 17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set 17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt 17.2.3 Active faults Data quality, origin and publication Local fault relevance and application 17.4.1 Seismic hazard 17.4.2 Induced seismicity 17.4.3 Geothermal potential 17.4.4 Construction Fault data included in HIKE fault database References IFORM – UKRAINE Explanatory note Legend 18.2.1 The Azovo-Dniestrovska epoch of tectogenesis 18.2.2 The Dnieper epoch of tectogenesis 18.2.3 The Klesiv epoch of tectogenesis	





	18.2.5	Late klesiv	
	18.2.6	Riphean-Kadom (Baikal) epoch of tectogenesis (Riphean Wend)	
	18.2.7	Caledonian epoch of tectogenesis (Cambrian / Ordovician-Lower I	Devonian).
		-	
	18.2.8	The Cimmerian epoch of tectogenesis	304
	18.2.9	The Alpine-Himalayan epoch of tectogenesis	305
18.3	Structu	ral elements of the EEP	
	18.3.1	The Volyno-Podilska Plate (VPP)	
	18.3.2	fault faults of Volyno-Podillya	307
	18.3.3	The Pripyatsko-Dnieperivska depression	
	18.3.4	The folded Donbass	311
	18.3.5	The South Ukrainian monoclinal	312
18.4	Epioro	genic zones	312
	18.4.1	Central Crimean uplift (steppe Crimean structures), the Karkin	itsky and
		Indolsky depressions	315
	18.4.2	The Karkinitska depression	315
	18.4.3	Indolskyi deflection	316
	18.4.4	Orogenic zones of Alpine-Cimmerian folded structures (meganapno	ria)316
	18.4.5	The Carpathian folded structure (meganapnorium)	316
	18.4.6	Pre-Carpathian regional depression	319
	18.4.7	The External or Flysch Carpathians	320
	18.4.8	Transcarpathian internal deflection	322
	18.4.9	The Crimean meganaphorium	322
	18.4.10) Orogen Mountain Crimea	322
	18.4.11	L Taurian cover	322
	18.4.12	2 Yayla cover	323
	18.4.13	3 The Kerch alpine folding-sliding structure	323
18.5	Refere	nces	325





1 INTRODUCTION

This Annex to the main report D2.2b – "Final fault data collection report and database" contains the individual reports from the partners with a geological background to the provided national and regional fault data.

1.1 Overview of HIKE partners and contributing authors

Chapter	Participant Legal Name	Institution	Country	Authors
2	Nederlandse Organisatie voor Toegepast Natuurwetenschappelijk Onderzoek TNO	TNO (coordinator)	Netherlands	Serge van Gessel, Johan ten Veen, Hans Doornenbal, Maryke den Dulk
3	Albanian Geological Survey	AGS	Albania	Siri Hamiti, Ndoc Vukzaj, Rushan Çako, Elisa Prendi, Maga Ceroni, Alfred Mara
4	Geologische Bundesanstalt	GBA	Austria	Esther Hintersberger
5	Royal Belgian Institute of Natural Sciences – Geological Survey of Belgium	RBINS-GSB	Belgium	Renata Barros and Alejandra Tovar
6	Geological Survey of Denmark and Greenland	GEUS	Denmark	Peter Britze
7	Bureau de Recherches Géologiques et Minières	BRGM	France	Thierry Baudin
8	Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe	BGR	Germany	Heidrun Louise Stück, Fabian Jähne-Klingberg
9	Landesamt für Bergbau, Geologie und Rohstoffe Brandenburg	LBGR	Germany	Christoph Jahnke, Federal State Office for Environment, Nature Conservation and Geology Mecklenburg- Vorpommern, Division 3, Department Geological Survey; Thomas Höding, Federal State Office for Mining, Geology and Raw Materials Brandenburg, Department 1 Geological Survey





	Landesamt für Geologie			Alexander Malz
10	und Bergwesen Sachsen-Anhalt	LAGB	Germany	
11	Bayerisches Landesamt für Umwelt	LfU	Germany	Gerold W. Diepolder
12	Islenskar orkurannsoknir - Iceland GeoSurvey	ISOR	Iceland	Sigríður Kristjánsdóttir Albert Þorbergsson
	Istituto Superiore per la Protezione e la Ricerca Ambientale	ISPRA		
13	Servizio Geologico, Sismico e dei Suoli della Regione Emilia- Romagna	SGSS	Italy	Pio Di Manna; Chiara D'Ambrogi; Maria Pia Congi
	Agenzia Regionale per la Protezione Ambientale del Piemonte	ARPAP		
14	Lietuvos Geologijos Tarnyba prie Aplinkos Ministerijos	LGT	Lithuania	Jurga Lazauskienė, Gintarė Andriuškevičienė, Artūras Baliukevičius
15	Państwowy Instytut Geologiczny – Państwowy Instytut Badawczy	PIG-PIB	Poland	Marek Jarosiński, Tomasz Gogołek, Urszula Stępień, Ewa Krzemińska, Sylwester Salwa, Ryszard Habryn, Paweł Aleksandrowski, Ewa Szynkaruk, Monika Konieczyńska
16	Laboratório Nacional de Energia e Geologia	LNEG	Portugal	Ricardo Ressurreição, Susana Machado, Catarina Moniz, José Sampaio, Ruben Dias, João Carvalho, Judite Fernandes, Elsa Ramalho e Augusto Filipe
17	Geološki zavod Slovenije	GeoZS	Slovenia	Bogomir Celarc. Jure Atanackov, Petra Jamšek Rupnik
18	State Research and Development Enterprise State Information Geological Fund of Ukraine	GEOINFORM	Ukraine	Alexandr Shevchenko, Igor Melnyk, Alisa Lapshyna





2 TNO – NETHERLANDS

2.1 Introduction

This country report provides a summary of the tectonic structuration and fault developments in the Netherlands, based on the following three key publications:

- De Jager, J., 2007. Geological Development. In: Wong, Th.E, Batjes, D.A.J. & De Jager, J. (eds): Geology of the Netherlands. Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (Amsterdam):
- Duin, E., Doornenbal, J.C., Rijkers, R.H.B., Verbeek, J.W. & Wong, T.E. 2006. Subsurface structure of the Netherlands; results of recent onshore and offshore mapping. Netherlands Journal of Geosciences, 85, 245-276.
- Kombrink, H., Doornenbal, J.C., Duin, E.J.T., den Dulk, M, van Gessel, S.F., ten Veen, J.H. and Witmans, N., 2012, New insights into the geological structure of the Netherlands; results of a detailed mapping project. Neth., J. Geol., 91(4), 419-446.

The predominantly flat topology of the Netherlands reveals only sparse evidence of faults and tectonic activity at surface. In the south-eastern part of the country it is possible to detect some surface to near-surface faults defining the boundaries of the Roer-Valley Graben. In many other parts of the Netherlands, faults are covered by a thick and tectonically undisturbed sediment cover.

At larger depths (below 1 km), the subsurface of the Netherlands is characterized by a complex structuration and a dense network of faults dominated by SE-NW orientations. The different tectonic styles in the Netherlands are related to various phases including the Palaeozoic assembly of the Pangea super-continent (Caledonian and Variscan orogenies), the Mesozoic rifting and break-up of Pangea (Kimmerian phases), and the Alpine collision during the Late Cretaceous and Cenozoic. The dominant tectonic structuration of the Dutch subsurface mainly developed during the Mesozoic, yet many of the larger fault systems and structural elements are believed to be associated to older (pre-Devonian) structures. Due to deep burial (ca. 10 km) it is difficult to directly link faults to the basement in most parts of the Netherlands.

In the northern part of the country, massive Permian rock salt formations of the Zechstein Group generally act as a detachment zone separating deeper fault systems from shallower (post-Permian) faults (see Figure 1). Towards the south and west complex fault systems are present in Late Jurassic and Early Cretaceous extensional and trans-tensional rift basins such as the West Netherlands Basin (onshore) and the Central Dutch Graben (offshore). Many of these faults have been reactivated during various tectonic phases.

2.2 Structural elements

The map in Figure 2 shows the structural elements that define the present-day geological and tectonic framework of the Netherlands. The term 'structural element' is assigned to regional structures with a uniform deformation history in terms of subsidence, faulting, uplift and erosion during a specific time interval. The insights are the result of ca. 40 years of geological research in which the subsurface has been systematically mapped at regional and national scale (1:250.000). Definitions and names of structural elements have significantly changed during this period.





The main structural elements in the Netherlands are subdivided into basins, highs, and platforms. Each element has a distinct burial and erosion history. The structures have mainly developed during the Mesozoic (Triassic, Early Jurassic and Late Jurassic/Early Cretaceous) rifting followed by Late Cretaceous/Early Cenozoic compression and uplift). The origins and trends of these structures are probably underpinned by Paleozoic tectonic structures and fault systems. Kombrink et al. 2012 defines the structural elements as follows:

- **High**: an area with significant non-deposition and erosion down to Carboniferous or Permian strata (Rotliegend and Zechstein).
- Platform: areas characterized by the absence of Lower and Upper Jurassic strata due to Late Jurassic erosion down to the Triassic. A further subdivision is made into areas where Cretaceous rocks overlie Triassic rocks and areas where Cretaceous rocks lie directly on top of Permian sediments
- Basin or Graben: a fault-bounded basin with preservation of Jurassic sediments. Further subdivision is made into strongly inverted basins (erosion of Cretaceous and possibly also Jurassic intervals) and mildly inverted basins (Some erosion yet Lower and Upper Cretaceous intervals are mainly preserved).

Structural elements have tectonically defined boundaries. In most cases these boundaries are aligned with large-scale fault zones. In some areas the boundaries are defined by the wedgingout of major stratigraphic intervals (groups) due to tectonic tilting. The following four maps provide further insight in the geological development of the structural elements during the Paleozoic, Mesozoic and Cenozoic.



Figure 1: From de Jager, 2007: Cross-sections showing the different tectonic styles in the Netherlands. Late Jurassic and Early Cretaceous rift basins (West Netherlands, Broad Fourteens) exhibit complex structural styles with inverted and reversed faults. Salt pillars in the Central Graben flank the basin margins and are rooted by large offset faults. In the NE onshore, Carboniferous and Permian faults are detached from the shallower strata by the thick Permian rock salt interval.







Figure 2: From Kombrink et al, 2012. Late Jurassic - Early Cretaceous structural elements of the Netherlands. The information from the border-regions is based on Best et al. (1983); De Jager (2007); Drozdzewski et al. (1985); Japsen et al. (2003); Langenaeker (2000); Lyngsie et al. (2006); Pharaoh et al. (2010) and Verniers & Grootel (1991).

2.2.1 Variscan structural elements (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007)

Many of the Mesozoic structural elements are rooted in structures that developed during the pre-Permian period. During this period three continental plates (Laurentia, Baltica, Avalonia and Gondwana) amalgamated into the supercontinent Pangea through closure of the lapetus Ocean.





Figure 3 shows the Variscan structural elements map: Duin et al. 2006 distinguish the following elements:

- the Campine Basin (CB), Roer Valley Graben (RVG), Ems Low (EL) and the Cleaver Bank High (CBH) which have developed in response to Permo-Carboniferous wrench tectonics.
- The Brabant Massif and the Zuid-Limburg Block which evolved as highs and remained a high during the Mesozoic tectonic evolution.

During the Permo-Carboniferous many NW-SE to WNW-ESE trending fault systems have developed, outlining the above mentioned elements (among others Hantum Fault Zone - HFZ, Gronau Fault Zone - GFZ, Raalte Boundary Fault – RBF and Peel Boundary Fault - PBF). These faults have played a major role during the later Mesozoic period during which they were reactivated (both normal and reversed faulting). This is also visible in the orientation and demarcation of the Mesozoic basins and highs.



Figure 3: Development of the Variscan (Carboniferous and Early Permian) structural elements. After Duin et al. (2006)

2.2.2 Late Jurassic and Early Cretaceous structural elements (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007)

The main present-day structural elements were defined by the end of the Mesozoic. During the early Triassic, the North Sea area became influenced by rift tectonics as the Pangea supercontinent began to break up. This period was characterized by thermal uplift in the





northern part of the Dutch onshore. Development of new faults and reactivation of older faults resulted in the tectonically induced emplacement of rock salt deposits in the underlying Permian strata (Zechstein Group) and the development of salt domes and pillars. Often these structures are aligned with the main fault zones and therefore align the main rift basins (e.g. Dutch Central Graben (Remmelts, 1995, 1996; ten Veen et al., 2012). During the Jurassic and Early Cretaceous several subsidence, rifting and uplift phases took place, resulting in major transtensional and extensional basins and grabens. These basins were geographically separated by (non-depositional) platforms and highs in between (see Figure 4).

Together these features define the present-day structuration of the Netherlands. The older NW-SE Paleozoic structural trend dominates while the Dutch Central Graben has a marked N-S orientation. Repeated reactivation of faults makes it difficult to determine sense of displacements (e.g. oblique, strike-slip). Local faults such as the Rifgronden Fault Zone seem to indicate dextral movements.



Figure 4: Development of Kimmerian (Late Jurassic – Early Cretaceous) structural elements. After Duin et al. (2006)

2.2.3 Late Cretaceous – Early Cenozoic structural elements (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007)

Rifting ended in the Netherlands during the Early Cretaceous and was followed by regional thermal subsidence in the Late Cretaceous. Towards the Paleocene the Alpine orogenic system began to develop which resulted in a compressional regime in the Netherlands. As a result, the boundary faults and internal faults of the Mesozoic rift basins (among others the Roer-Valley





Graben, West Netherlands Basin, Broad Fourteens Basin, Central Netherlands Basin, Dutch Central Graben) were re-activated and the basins started to invert. The main inversion axis are shown in Figure 5. The manifestation of basin inversion was strongly influenced by the presence of Permian rock salt deposits (e.g. flower structures in the south where no salt is present vs. detached faults in the northern parts of the Netherlands). Due to the sometimes huge uplift, hundreds of meters of Late Mesozoic strata were eroded. The amount of uplift differs per basin. In some cases the entire Cretaceous and Upper Jurassic intervals eroded.



Figure 5: Development of Late Cretaceous – Early Cenozoic structural elements. After Duin et al. (2006)

2.2.4 Cenozoic structural elements (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007)

During the Cenozoic the Roer-Valley Graben was again influenced by strong subsidence as rifting took place in the adjacent Lower Rhine Graben (further to the south east in Germany). Occurrence of natural seismicity and earthquakes in the south-eastern part of the Netherlands indicate that this region is still tectonically active (mainly boundary faults of the Roer-Valley Graben). This area rises as a result of uplift in the Rhenish Massif (Germany). The rest of the Netherlands and Dutch North Sea slowly subsides. Main elements are shown in Figure 6.







Figure 6: Development of Cenozoic structural elements. After Duin et al. (2006)

2.3 Fault patterns and characteristics (after Duin et al., 2006 and De Jager – 2007)

The main fault patterns and fault styles in the Dutch subsurface originate from the structural developments described earlier. As shown in the fault maps for individual stratigraphic intervals (Figures 7 – 10), the general fault orientation remained roughly NW-SE throughout the Late Permian to the Neogene despite changing tectonic regimes and rotations of the stress field. Following main trends are observed:

- Most faults and structural elements follow the Paleozoic NW-SE basement trends (e.g. Hantum Fault Zone, Gronau Fault Zone).
- A second NW-SE to ENE-WSW trend is observed from Early Permian tectonic phases.
- An anastomosing pattern of dominant WNW-ESE and NNW-SSE, and secondary N-S and E-W directions exists in the West Netherlands Basin.
- A N-S orientation exists along the Dutch Central Graben in the North (Jurassic rifting)
- NW-SE and NE-SW fault trends at Rotliegend level in the northern sector of the Broad Fourteens Basin and on adjacent platform areas, with secondary faults trending WNW-ESE and N-S
- NW-SE, NE-SW and WNW-ESE trends in pop-up structures (Late Cretaceous and Early Cenozoic reactivation) on the Cleaver Bank High
 NNW-SSE and ENE-WSW trends in the north-east of the Netherlands (deviating from the dominant WNW-ESE trend towards the west)
- E-W trending faults are common in the Lower Saxony Basin





De Jager et al (2007) mention that present-day fault trends cannot be linked to preferentially reactivated orientations. These faults are difficult to interpret in terms of paleo-stress directions. It is not possible to determine the sense and amount of displacement during the various evolutionary phases of individual faults due to accumulation of many re-activation phases and lack of reliable indicators for lateral displacement, etc.





Figure 8 (right): From Duin et al 2006. Major regional faults and depth map of base Schieland, Scruff and Niedersachsen Groups (Late Jurassic)

Finally, the map on the next page shows the most shallow (Pleistocene and Holocene) faults. These faults are active at present (registered quakes and movements) or can be considered as likely active (movements during recent geological history).







Figure 9 (left): Major regional faults and depth map of Base Lower North Sea Group (Early Cenozoic) Figure 10 (right): Mapped faults at Pleistocene (black lines) and Holocene – surface levels (red lines. The red faults are proven to be active to date.

2.4 Data quality, origin and publication

The Geological Survey of the Netherlands (TNO) carried out several major mapping projects over the last decades in order to better understand the depositional history and structural geology of the shallow (0 – 500m) and deep (>500m) subsurface of both on- and offshore areas. For reasons of economic value (oil/gas), legal status (Mining Act) and data origins (E&P industry seismic and boreholes vs. geological Survey shallow drilling programs) the shallow and deep subsurface have traditionally been addressed by separate mapping programs. In the past few years both programs are gradually being merged into one consistent 3D model.

2.4.1 Deep subsurface (500 – 5000m) (after Kombrink et al. 2012)

In 2004 an overview of onshore mapping was published as a result of many mapping projects carried out since 1985 (TNO-NITG, 2004). First maps for the offshore region were established during 2004 – 2006 and finally published in Duin et al., 2006. A comprehensive update and integration of both the onshore and offshore has been published in Kombrink et al., 2012. Since 2012, the 3D mapping of the deep subsurface has been updated on a two-yearly basis; the latest version (DGM 5.0) was published in 2019.







Figure 11: Overview of 2D and 3D seismic surveys used for the national deep subsurface mapping programs (stratigraphic horizons and faults)

3D seismic surveys are the main source of information for mapping the deep subsurface stratigraphic horizons and faults. 2D data are mainly used in areas that are not prolific for oil and gas (see Figure 11). Well logs and cores from several thousand exploration boreholes are used to identify the stratigraphic intervals and to convert the interpreted data from two-way-time to depth domain. Faults are interpreted from vertical seismic in- and crosslines resulting in a representation of fault sticks. The sticks are modelled into surfaces. In some key areas both fault surfaces and stratigraphic horizons are combined into a fully consistent 3D structural model.

Uncertainties and confidence levels are largely determined by the quality of seismic data (e.g. 2D vs 3D, decreasing resolution with depth) and reliable time-depth conversion data. Horizontally and vertically, mapping errors range between tens to several hundreds of meters. Interpreted 3D seismic lines are typically spaced at 250-500 m intervals. For 2D lines these distances can be significantly larger while the images may suffer from data acquisition and processing artefacts. The vertical precision largely depends on the presence of borehole data to tie the stratigraphic horizons.





Besides the national and regional maps and models, faults are studied in high detail in specific study areas (e.g. reservoir models for gas fields, local hazard studies). In these cases high levels of detail can be obtained from 3D seismic attribute analyses which reveal faults at sub-seismic resolutions (Figure 12). These results are often treated confidentially.



Figure 12 (left): Example of fault surfaces and horizons interpreted from 3D seismic data; (right): Example of detailed fault data obtained from 3D seismic attribute analysis

2.4.2 Shallow subsurface (0 – 500 m)

The mapping of the shallow subsurface already dates back to some 100 years ago. Since 1999 the traditional hand-contoured mapping has been replaced by digital 3D modelling techniques which have resulted in a 1:250.000 national coverage for over 20 Cenozoic formations (DGM v2.2; see Gunnink et al., 2013) and even greater detail for the Pleistocene and Holocene formations and members in the upper 30-50 meters (GeoTop v1.3; see Stafleu et al., 2011).

The faults in the shallow subsurface are observed from surface observations (only the currently active faults) and shallow seismic sections. For the majority of the country however, faults have been inferred from correlation and interpolation of borehole data (Figure 13). This has been possible given the very high drilling density as shown on the map. Observations and models from deep subsurface seismic data have assisted the identification of shallower faults.

Contrary to the deep subsurface, faults are represented as vertical planes in the shallow subsurface. Towards the surface level, the faults typically steepen. As the vertical interval (ca. 500m) is relatively small, the inclination is hardly noticeable at the used mapping scales. Consequently the shallow and deep sections of faults are disconnected and may show minor spatial discrepancies. Current mapping programs (e.g. the H3O project) are focusing on solving these issues by modelling one fault surface for the entire depth range (Figure 14).







Figure 13: Coverage of boreholes used for the shallow subsurface digital model of the Netherlands (DGM v2.2). The GeoTop models uses over 100.000 boreholes for the upper 30-50 meters







Figure 14: cross-sections showing the difference between mapped faults in the shallow and deep subsurface domains. The deep subsurface faults (lower two sections) cover the interval below 500 m. In this interval, faults clearly appear as inclined surfaces in seismic profiles. The shallow subsurface faults (upper section) provide more detail in the upper 500 m. Here the faults are represented as vertical surfaces. The sections are taken from the south-eastern part of the Netherlands (Limburg) where active faults are also visible at surface level.

2.5 Local fault relevance and application

2.5.1 Natural seismicity

The southeastern part of the Netherlands is known for the occurrence of small to moderate natural earthquakes in an area extending into Belgium and Germany. The largest event registered to date is the M 5.8 earthquake of 1992 under the city of Roermond.





2.5.2 Induced seismicity (gas production, geothermal)

Especially in the northeastern part of the country, many compaction-induced earthquakes have been registered in deep faults at the level of Permian natural gas reservoirs. Despite moderate magnitudes (max. M 3.6), these earthquakes have caused significant damage due to relatively high peak ground accelerations that result from the shallow depths of earthquake hypocenters in combination with amplification effects in the weaker soil.

Two geothermal systems in the Roer Valley Graben used to produce from faulted and fractured carbonates of Carboniferous age. Production was put on hold after minor seismicity (\leq M1.7) was registered in the vicinity of these systems. Thus far, no seismicity has been recorded near other geothermal systems, most of which are mainly producing from permeable reservoirs of Permian to Cretaceous age.

Seismicity associated with onshore gas production has led to more stringent legislation in order to reduce seismic hazards and risks for all deep onshore subsurface activities, including underground natural gas or CO2 storage and geothermal energy production.

As part of the subsurface license procedure, operators are now required to submit a production (oil/gas, geothermal) or storage plan for their field/system, consisting of a seismic hazard and risk assessment. In these assessments faults play an important role and the following aspects are included: fault dimensions and possible hydraulic connection to the basement, presence of faults in the vicinity of injection wells and orientation of faults in relation to the stress field. A national fault database could be a helpful tool to support these seismic risk assessments.

2.5.3 Groundwater

Faults are important for groundwater extraction and -flow. Especially in the southern part of the Netherlands, groundwater seepage at the surface occurs when the groundwater encounters impermeable clay layers in fault zones. Faults play a role in the delimiting groundwater aquifer as well.

2.6 Fault data included in HIKE fault database

For the Netherlands, all fault data from the deep and shallow national geological mapping programs has been included as one dataset (Figure 15). The faults for the deep subsurface are delivered as 2D intersection lines with the main stratigraphic horizons. For the shallow subsurface, faults are represented as (near) vertical structures due to the limited inclination in this interval and the limited thickness, which minimizes the misfit.

The main faults, fault systems and fault zones are classified according to the generic semantic framework in HIKE. This includes a correlation link with the faults in neighboring countries (in particular Germany and Belgium). Fault attributes are still mainly limited to geometric aspects (length, strike, dip, surface area), fault type (normal, reversed, etc.), timing of fault activity (youngest surface affected) and observation/evaluation method (seismic interpretation, inferred modelling, etc.).

The data are being applied to an example use case for geothermal seismic hazard assessment. Furthermore the data are tailored to highlight the structuration of the Dutch subsurface.







Figure 15: Location of mapped national faults and fault systems in the Netherlands contributed to the HIKE-Fault Database, reference depth Upper Permian, base Zechstein Group.





2.7 References

- Best, G., Kockel, F. & Schoeneich, H., 1983. Geological history of the southern Horn Graben. Geologie en Mijnbouw 62: 25-33.
- De Jager, J., 2007. Geological Development. In: Wong, Th.E, Batjes, D.A.J. & De Jager, J. (eds): Geology of the Netherlands. Royal Netherlands Academy of Arts and Sciences (A'dam).
- Drozdzewski, G., Engel, H., Wolf, R. & Wrede, V., 1985. Beiträge zur Tiefen tektonik westdeutscher Steinkohlenlagerstätten. Geologische Landesamt von Nordrhein-Westfalen (Krefeld), 236 pp.
- Duin, E., Doornenbal, J.C., Rijkers, R.H.B., Verbeek, J.W. & Wong, T.E. 2006. Subsurface structure of the Netherlands; results of recent onshore and offshore mapping. Netherlands Journal of Geosciences, 85, 245-276.
- Gunnink, J.L., Maljers, D., Gessel, S.F., van, Menkovic, A. & Hummelman, H.J., 2013. Digital Geological Model (DGM): a 3D raster model of the subsurface of the Netherlands. Netherlands Journal of Geosciences 92: 33–46.
- Japsen, P., Britze, P. & Andersen, C., 2003. Upper Jurassic Lower Cretaceous of the Danish Central Graben: structural framework and nomenclature. Bulletin of the Geological Society of Denmark 1: 233-246.
- Kombrink, H., Doornenbal, J.C., Duin, E.J.T., den Dulk, M, van Gessel, S.F., ten Veen, J.H. and Witmans, N., 2012, New insights into the geological structure of the Netherlands; results of a detailed mapping project. Neth., J. Geol., 91(4), 419-446.
- Langenaeker, V., 2000. The Campine Basin. Stratigraphy, structural geology, coalification and hydrocarbon potential for the Devonian to Jurassic. PhD thesis, Leuven University (Leuven), 42 pp.
- Lyngsie, S.B., Thybo, H. & Rasmussen, T.M., 2006. Regional geological and tectonic structures of the North Sea area from potential field modelling. Tectonophysics 413: 147-170.
- Pharaoh, T.C., Dusar, M., Geluk, M.C., Kockel, F., Krawczyk, C.M., Krzywiec, P., Scheck-Wenderoth, M., Thybo, H., et al. 2010. Tectonic Evolution. 24-57.
- Remmelts, G., 1995. Fault-related salt tectonics in the southern North Sea, the Netherlands. In: Jackson, M.P.A., Roberts, D.G. & Snelson, S. (eds): Salt Tectonics: a Global Perspective. American Association of Petroleum Geologists Memoir: 261-272.
- Remmelts, G., 1996. Salt tectonics in the southern North Sea, the Netherlands. In: Rondeel, H.E., Batjes, D.A.J. & Nieuwenhuijs, W.H. (eds): Geology of gas and oil under the Netherlands. Kluwer Academic Publishers (Dordrecht): 143-158.
- Stafleu, J., Maljers, D., Gunnink, J.L., Menkovic, A. & Busschers, F.S., 2011. 3D modelling of the shallow subsurface of Zeeland, the Netherlands. Netherlands Journal of Geosciences 90: 293–310.
- Ten Veen, J.H., van Gessel, S.F., and den Dulk, M., 2012, Thin- and thick-skinned salt tectonics in the Netherlands; a quantitative approach. Neth., J. Geol., 91(4), 447-464.
- Verniers, J. & Grootel, G.V., 1991. Review of the Silurian in the Brabant Massif, Belgium. Annales de la Société Géologique de Belgique 114: 163-193.





3 AGS – ALBANIA

3.1 Introduction

General information about the Albanides

Albania lies in the western part of the Balkan Peninsula. From the geomorphologic point of view, the Albanian territory is represented by different types of relief such as plain, hilly, and mountainous. The hilly and mountainous terrains in their entirety appear broken. The causes of the formation of rugged and extremely rugged terrains are mostly related to the numerous tectogenic movements that have affected the Albanian territory at different times. First we are describing the structural elements of the Albanides and their position in the Dinarido-Helenic arc. Albania's geological structure is represented by rocks that range in age from Paleozoic to Quaternary. Albania is part of the "Alpine Mediterranean" wrinkled belt in the Dinarido -Albanido - Helenic arch. The Albanides express the wrinkled ensembles of different rock types on both sides of the Shkodra-Peja normal fault. In most sectors of the Albanides the formations (deposits) have discontinuities and the absence of these formations is clear by the lack of facies in the stratigraphic sections, the existence of transgressions and structural discontinuities. There are only a few sectors where the formations are continuous. The transition from Dinarides to Helenide takes place in the territory of Albania, where most of it enters the northern part of Helenides, a territory which Albanian geologists have named with the term "Albanide" (Peza L. 1967). Albanides as a territory, in recent years, based on the names and new concepts of global tectonics, constitute a tectono-stratigraphic unit. Based on numerous studies carried out over a period of nearly 70 years as geological surveys of various scales such (1: 500; 1: 1 000; 1: 2,000; 1: 5,000; 1: 10,000; 1: 25 000; 1: 50,000; 1: 100,000; 1: 200 000), altered and with geophysical works (seismic, gravimetry, electrical sounding, etc.), the zones and subzones that are evidenced in Albanides correspond to different microblocks such as: a) The eastern part of the Adria plate (Apulia), b) The western part of the Korab - Pelagonian micro continent.

- The distribution of faults

The tectonic zones are separated from each other by major Tertiary tectonic contacts which are quite well traced and mapped in the field during geological surveys. These tectonic zones differ from each other due to their different structural characteristics. Albanides are divided into two basic groups:

- A) External Albanides, which include:
- a) External Western Zones
 - 1) Sazani
 - 2) Periadriatic Basin
 - 3) Ionian
 - 4) Kruja

The representation of these areas from the lithological point of view begins with the Triasic Evaporites, the Triasic-Eocene carbonates and the Oligocene-Miocene flysch. These deposits are affected by paraeocenic orogenies.

- b) External Eastern Zones
 - 1) Krasta Cukali





- 2) Albanin Alps
- 3) Ostren Unit
- 4) Vermosh Unit

In contrast to the western external zones, flysch deposits in the eastern external zones begin in the Late Cretaceous.

- B) Internal Albanides, include tectonic zones such as:
 - 1) Mirdita
 - 2) Korabi
 - 3) Gashi





TECTONIC SCHEMA OF ALBANIDES



A common feature of these areas is the size of the Jurassic and Triassic-Lias ophiolitic deposits and the continental deposits (bauxides) affected by strong tectogenesis occurring during the Jurassic, Cretaceous and Tertiary. The presence in these areas of sedimentary deposits, their metamorphism, underwater leaching, transgressions and structural inconsistencies clearly shows the activity of the above mentioned tectogenesis.

In the territory of the Albanides, is documented the presence of two cycles of tectogenesis:





- Hercynian orogeny
- Alpine orogeny

Hercynian orogeny

The significant structural elements of this cycle are found in the tectonic zones of Korab and Mirdita. The beginning of this orogeny coincides with the Late Paleozoic and is expressed in the transgressive extension of reddish sandy conglomerates over the Lower Paleozoic deposits. Further work is required regarding its intensity.

Alpine orogeny

This one is quite well documented in both the Internal and the External Albanides. At the beginning of the Alpine cycle, occur important tectonic structuring under conditions of a retreating geodynamic regime preceded by Alpine orogeny. (Fig. No.1) The study area, where the authors of this project have carried out research and mapping on a scale of 1: 25 000 coincides with the formations of the Upper Triassic to the Neogene. Based on this fact, the structures (basin and platform structures) will be named from this age towards the younger ones. In the study region, the formations that build the surface geology are given in the map below. (Fig. No.1)



Fig. No.1 Geological map of the region under study





Period (Age of structure formation) (Fig. No.2)

During the Lower Triassic-Jurassic period Z.T.K.C formed with Z.T.M and Z.T.K a joint bend of a shallow sea where neritic carbonate formations (platform structures) were created.

In the upper and middle Liasik, Doger - Malm occurs a deepening of the basin and in the conditions of a pelagic sea occurred the deposition of pelagic sediments (basin structure). In addition to the deepening of the basin, begins the differentiation of tectonic zones. At this time, due to the oceanic expansion with the passive continental edges with low speed of expansion, occurred the expansion of Mirdita and the formation of western-type ophiolites (MOR) representing associations of the slightly poor ultramafic plutonic gabbro sequence of the troctolite type and the volcanic one with MORB type basalts. From this moment on, the basin leads a troubled and very active life, where the sides of the carbonate platform formations are involved by a whole system of tectonics with a vertical displacement character as a result of the force aplied by the intrusion of the ophiolites on these formations.

During the Jurassic-Cretaceous period in the Z.T.M the sea advanced eastward, forming in this case the formations of the early flysch transgressive series on the carbonate and magmatic bases. During this period both carbonate formations (platform structures) and pelagic ones (basin structures) placed transgressively on them are affected by numerous movements of a vertical character, giving these formations the Horst-Graben nature.

In the Late Jurassic (Titonian) after the sedimentation of radiolaritic silicaries (basin structures) at the head of the ophiolitic sequences continued the tectonic displacement of the ophiolites, their fragmentary elevation and partly of the continental periphery (platform structures); the formation of a very accidental Horst-Graben topography and the partial closure of the oceanic basin of Mirdita, the intensive leaching of ophiolitic and partly continental elevated sectors and the deposition in the basin sectors of the ophiolitic melange-colored formation, after homogenous ophiolite melange from the flysidal conglomerate-sandstone-marl formation of the Upper Titonian - Valanghian (Hoterivian) (basin structure).

During the Late Eocene - Oligocene (basin structure) due to the convergence of lithospheric plates occurred major collision, complete closure of the Mirdita Ocean and the overthrust of surrounding ophiolites and terrestrial terrains to the westernmost continental terrains, accompanied by sedimentation of the Piggy type extension.

During this period we have strong tectonic movements, a combination of vertical and horizontal forces that make it possible to raise areas in the form of a plateau, which move from east to west. In continuation of this tectonic process, other powerful tectonic impulses which constitute the last strong tectogenesis of the Eocene close this cycle, giving this sector the form it has today.







Fig. No.2 Ages of creation of basin and platform structures of the region under study

3.2 Structural Elements

For the tectonic zoning that is expressed by the separation of zones or structural sub-zones, several criteria have been used such as: *Facial, structural, age of tectogenesis, intensity of magmatism, relationships between different tectonic units, etc.*

The map below (Fig. No.3) shows the structural elements of the current geological and tectonic framework of the region taken in study. The term 'structural element' is the name given to regional structures with a history of landing, tectonics, uplift and erosion over a period of time. The determination of the structural elements of this region has been done on the basis of several years of work done in the field by the authors of this project and other authors. A platform





structure (S.P.M.G) has been defined in this sector, that sector which is characterized by formations of neritic facies and lack of Upper Jurassic and Lower Cretaceous formations. Basin structural elements are characterized by the presence in them of pelagic formations. In this region, with this name are named all formations starting from those of the Jurassic border to those of the Middle Eocene. Here we have the presence of these tectonic zones:

- 1. Mirdita (Z.T.M)
- 2. Krasta Cukali (Z.T.Kr)
- 3. Kruja (Z.T.K)



This sector is built from the formations of three tectonic zones according to the following map.

Fig. No.3 Geological - tectonic map of the region

1. **Mirdita Tectonic Zone (Z.T.M)** – It occupies a large part of the territory of this region and is bordered on the East by the tectonic zone of Korab, with which, it has complicated relations due to detached tectonics. For the most part it borders with Krasta - Cukali zone, with which there are tectonic relations with a thrust to overthrust character, this is emphasized in their western contact. Based on the facial criteria in this area, the ophiolitic subzone of Mirdita and the carbonate subzone of Mirdita have been singled out.





Ophiolitic Subzone of Mirdita – It builds the central part of (Z.T.M) and occupies most of its surface. In most of the range it is tectonically bounded by carbonate rocks of the carbonate subzone, in particular sectors it contacts tectonically with the Early Titon-Cretaceous flysch in the flysch tongue. The ophiolitic formations in our sector are represented by the ultrabasic rock formation that builds the lower and larger part of the ophiolitic section and consists of:

a) tectonite ultrabasic rocks (rare dunitic tectonite harzburgite) that consitute most of ultrabasic rock crosscut the bottom of it

b) ultrabasic cumulate rocks (dunitic, harcburgitic, lercolithic-verlitic cumulates of plagiarized, pyroxenitic, troktolitic ultrabasics). The structural relationships of ultrabasic rock tectonics with those cumulatives are of a normal and transgresive nature, however the problem of their dividing boundary and structural relations is the subject of more in-depth special studies in the future. The thickness of this formation is accepted from 2-3km to 10-14km.

The detachment tectonics in the ophiolites of the Mirdita zone are quite developed. In addition to the longitudinal tectonics, with dinaric extension, with thrust and overthrust nature, mainly in the southwest-west direction, there are also longitudinal and northeastern fractures of the type of normal detachment, upward placement, and even overlaping. Many of the faults are of pre-Cretaceous age. (Photo No. 4)



Photo Nr. 4 View of the fault plane with strike 295° and dip angle 70°

From the structural point of view, the ophiolitic subzone is characterized by the extensive development of folded structures and detachment faults; predominates the afromeridonal extension of folded structures and detached faults; folded structures in almost-transverse extension, transverse flexion, and almost-transverse detachment are less frequently observed. The ophiolitic subzone has thrusting tectonic relations with the periphery, up to the overthrusting through afrovertical tectonic faults with the peripheral carbonate subzone which apparently relate to the phenomenon of ophiolite obduction in the age range of the Jurassic-Cretaceous border. (Photo No.5). The structural elements of the tectonic planes are as follows: strike 40° and dip angle $35^\circ - 45^\circ - 55^\circ - 69^\circ - 70^\circ$.







Photo. no.5 View from tectonic contact with thrusting character between ultrabasic rocks and Triassic carbonates.

Carbonate subzone of Mirdita

This subzone builds the peripheral parts of the Mirdita zone and lies as a carbonate belt to the west of the ophiolites. The old carbonate formation Triassic Upper - Lower Jurassic participates in the construction of the Mirdita carbonate subzone. Above the carbonate formation follow with slight or normally stratigraphic and structural inconsistencies, the flyschoid formation and the ophiolitic mixture (melange) that are usually stored in the nuclei of syncline structures. The thickness of the carbonate formation, for this sector, is constituted of neritic facie that goes up to 1000m. In the study area, neritic carbonate formations are part of the Hajmeli tectonic subzone. Folded structures and detachments are widely developed in

this sub-area. Detachment faults are one step away from each other (observed in the field) 50 - 70m. In general, the structural elements of tectonic planes in this case have an strike of 230° and dip angle 30-35°. These faults are caused by ophiolite (intrusion) emergence processes during the Middle Jurassic. At the same time after the compression phase these faults are highly activated. The geological structure of the Hajmel subzone is quite complex. To the west





it is branched over the flysch of the external zones, mainly of the Krasta-Cukali zone. (Fig. No. 6)



Fig. No. 6 Geological-structural section showing the nappe character of Z.T.M formations on Z.T.Kr formations.

This border in large regions is presented with pronounced oscillations, which supports the interpretations of the pronounced thrusting nappe character of the Mirdita area. In the Hajmel subzone there are numerous examples of evidence of sinedimentary tectonics as at Triassic levels as well as the Jurassic levels (Godroli 1992, Hoxha E. 1996, Kodra, etc. 1994). Sinsedimentary listric Paleo-Ruptures, sliding of blocks and their rotation during sliding have been documented in the sector of Derstiles, Stavec, Biza, etc. (Godroli 1992, Hoxha E., etc. 1996). In most cases as a result of later suppressive tectonics, which occurred during the later Jurassic, listric paleo-ruptures have shifted to reversed faults to overthrust which has complicated the structure of these regions. The processes of thinning of the continental crust (continental rifting) are assumed to be related to many subcontinental mantle diapiric outcrops. In the subzone of Hajmeli, are distinguished a series of folded structures such as the anticline structures of Mali me Gropa, etc. (Photo. No.7)






Photo No.7 View of the faults in the carbonate frame of Z.T.M.

In general, the afromeridional orientation is observed and the structure is extremely folded and is characterized by a displacement of its axis towards an inverted fold with western vergence. This has come as a result of the relocation following the restructuring of zones from east to west.

2. Tectonic zone of Krasta - Cukali (Z.T.Kr)

It is one of the tectonic zones that make the transition from the internal to the external zones. In the study area, we have the tectonic unit of the Krasta subzone which includes the territory where the carbonate-terrigenous formations are spread west of the Triassic-Jurassic carbonate framework. In the north, it has its origins from the village of Çerenec where the formations of this unit build the so-called flysch tongue and the western part of the zone we studied; it lies Q.Shtamë, Cudhi - Bruz - Q.Mollë - Fag - Benë - Labinot, mountain and plain, in Krasta e Madhe. A branch of this subzone is the corridor or the tongue of Labinot - Debar, which has a direction extending from southwest to northeast. It divides it through the ophiolitic zone of Mirdita from Labinot through the Okshtun grit in the direction of Dibra - Peshkopia and beyond. In the first phase of development during the Triassic - Jurassic this area formed with the internal zones of Mirdita - Korab a joint bend complicated by partial elevation. It can therefore be included in the internal zones. But starting from the end of the Jurassic, after the easternmost zones underwent the tectogenesis of the Jurassic-Cretaceous border and underwent fragmentary uplift and folding from the former wide, complex Krasta-Cukali-Mirdita-Korabi bend it continued the path of geosynclinal development as a trough inherited together with the flysch tongue of Labinot -





Dibra until the end of the Eocene. At the end of this period, it is for the first time affected by folding movements and turns into a cordilier thus joining the internal zones. Throughout Neogen (starting with Oligocene) this has been elevated with the exception of the Tortonian period when from the edge of the Pre-Adriatic Lowland ingressive tongues extended over the lowered (graben) parts of this area.

<u>Krasta Subzone</u>

It lies in the form of a narrow belt composed mainly of Paleogene flysch, which is located between the zone of Kruja and that of Mirdita and which enters like a tongue in Martanesh from Labinot to Debar and Peshkopi between the internal zones. In Greece, it is called the Pindi zone while in Serbia it is known as the Budva zone. The western and eastern boundary of the Krasta subzone is tectonic everywhere. In the east, it is thrust from the zone of Mirdita while in the west it thrusts the zone of Kruja. The plan of overthrusting of the Krasta zone over the Kruja zone in some sectors is also confirmed through seismic and it should be said that it is generally smooth with angles ranging from 20-30° of any special sector up to 40°, in the sector Cudhi -Q.Shtamë reaches up to 40°, in the sector of Shupal Kllojka 25-30° etc. Seismic information for the Krasta zone itself, where works were carried out (Zadrimë) Cudhi Q.Shtamë- Shupal- Kllojkë, Elbasan - Librazhd, is poor and there are almost no seismic reflections which in our opinion is related to deep complications both with frequent formal changes and with intense folding of formations. This subzone, due to the significant advancement of the Mirdita area in the west, is extremely narrow in a very narrow belt. The Krasta subzone is composed of three main formations that overlap each other in this order, the early Albian-Cenomanian marl flysch, the Upper Cretaceous limestone, and the late Mastriktian-Eocene terrigenous flysch, which has a large surface distribution. The structures of the Krasta subzone, as a whole, have a northwestern extension represented by numerous almost isoclinal anticlines with southwestern inversion and overthrust to the southwest or are monoclinic (with the eastern wing) or asymmetrical or even refreshing as can be seen in the north and south of Mali me Gropa, where this subzone also reaches the maximum width. In some cases the direction of the structures is northeastern as in Labinot - Fushë. Characteristic is the presence of many tectonic scales based on the early flysch that are placed in the form of monoclinic bundles that are repeated several times in the crosscut. In the Krasta subzone, there are narrow, upside-down folds that are complicated by many thrusts and scales. It is not ruled out that these scales, especially those of the front towards the contact with the Kruja zone, may be branches of a larger provincial detachment with a very mild decline, according to which a good part of the Krasta unit will cover the paleogenic formations of the Kruja zone. Due to the formational, structural, and denudation contruction, a rugged, asymmetrical relief is formed in this area with steep western carbonate slopes and slightly steep eastern slopes coinciding with the dip of the strata and are built mainly of Paleogene flysch. The structures are usually constructed of Albian-Cenomanian flysch formations, upper Cretaceous carbonates, and the late Mastriktian-Paleogenic flysch. They develop in parallel rows and in some regions we find several structures. They have a width of 25-30km, while their width is usually small and does not exceed 2km, but is usually 200-500m according to the contour of the limestone. Another characteristic feature of the structures of this subzone is that in most anticline cases they are represented only by the northeastern wings. (Fig. No.8)







Fig.no.8 Structural Map of the Region

3.3 Fault patterns and characteristics in the region under study

In the proposed tectonic zoning, for a series of units (tectonic zones and sub-zones), the boundaries are clear, which in most cases are represented by overthrusts, but in rare cases, these boundaries are accepted as conventional. In the division of tectonic zones, we notice that a number of problems arise, such as the use of racial criteria creates problems over the affiliation of specific sectors, on which zone they belong, such as the case of the inclusion of the carbonate sub-zone in the Mirdita zone. In particular, in this region we group the different types of faults as follows:

- 1. Normal faults (afro-vertical)
- 2. Overthrusts
- 3. Detachment faults (gravity slide tectonics)
- 4. Horizontal faults (nappe)

1. <u>Normal faults.</u> The Mirdita tectonic zone and the Krasta sub-zone, where both the ultrabasics and carbonates as well as the Jurassic-Cretaceous boundary deposits have been affected by very





strong tectonic movements according to different tectogenesis. In this case, the effects of afro-vertical tectonic movements make possible the formation of two tectonic blocks:

- a. Footwall
- b. Hanging wall

In general, the extension of Afro-vertical tectonic types has an almost meridional orientation and the structural elements of the tectonic planes are: strike which varies from 230 - 240° and dip angle 55-65°. At the same time, we have tectonic lines that extend in the direction of WE, NW-SE, etc., where is noticed the high value of the dip angle of the tectonic plane that goes up to 70°. From the field measurements it results that the elevation of the block in verticality varies from 5-50-150 m. While the extension of afro-vertical tectonic lines in the field varies from 100 - 200 m up to several kilometers.

2. Overthrust. The elements of this fault are observed quite clearly, especially in the tectonic overthrust (nappe) contact between Z.T.Kr and Z.T.K. In this case, between these two zones are formed highly destroyed areas with a width varying from 300 - 500 - 1500m. The structural elements of the planes of the tectonic zone are: strike 50° and dip angle 30-35°. The extension of the overthrust plane has an almost meridional direction. (Photo. No.9)



Photo No.9 Kontakti tektonik mbihypës midis Z.T.Kr dhe Z.T.K





A very strong fault, in the region under study, with an overthrust character, is that between the ultrabasic rocks of K.of with carbonate formations of Z.T.M.

The structural elements of the planes of the tectonic zone are: strike 70° and dip angle 50°. <u>3. Detachment faults (gravity slide tectonics)</u>. The elements of this fault are present in the area under study and are represented by gravitational blocks of various sizes, this is especially evident in the western periphery of Mali me Gropa, part of Z.T.M. The blocks have dimensions of several hundred meters lie on the Eocene basin formations.

4. <u>Horizontal faults (nappe)</u>. In the region under study this type of fault is widely evidenced and in the concept of horizontal displacement from bottom to top is represented by 2 different generations:

- b. The horizontal displacement of the formations of the Jurassic-Cretaceous border
- c. The horizontal displacement of Triassic carbonate formations

These displacements occurred as a result of the concluding phase of post-Eocene tectogenesis and both formations of these generations extend almost horizontally over the deposits of Z.T.Kr. The structural elements of the nape plane are: strike 30 - 35° and dip angle 15-25°. The presence of Cr_2^{mas} - Pg_{1-2} flysch formations below the Jurassic - Cretaceous boundary formations best confirms the presence of this nappe fault.

Neotectonic movements

The new movements which have caused the present appearance of the geomorphology of the Albanides began at the end of the Neogene which coincides with Pliocene. At this time the formation of new Pliocene third generation hollows began, which due to the sliding detachments that limit them, formed at this stage, gave them a prominent Graben character while the surrounding mountain blocks have Horst character. The new neo-tectonic stage of the Plio-quaternary, on the one hand, formed a morphostructural ensemble characterized by graben structures with diving regime during this time or at its intervals, and with Horst shaped blocks that later uplifted. Thus in the northwestern sector of this region Neogenic deposits were formed. Also as a result of new movements in the sector of Stavec, Vali Valley, Stanet e Linosit, we have the formation of canyons and the phenomenon of Horst - Graben. In general, the Pliocene - Quaternary formations are affected by normal detachments where their dip angle varies from 35-40° with NE-SW extension. In the Preval sector, on November 30, 1967, there was an earthquake with Ms = 6.6 and intensity IO = IX (MSK-64) that caused 20 killed, 214 injured and great damage (Sulstarova, Koçiaj, 1980).

In this sector, the detachment created as a result of the earthquake, of flysch and carbonate formations in a length of about 2km, where the southeast side represents the hanging wall, is quite well observed. The extension of the created falut is NE-SW. The length of the sliding plane goes up to 2 -3m.







3.4 Data quality, origin and publication

The data of the presented report are divided into two categories:

- a. Cartographic works at a scale of 1: 25 000 for sedimentary formations.
- b. Cartographic works in scale 1: 5 000, 1: 10 000, 1: 25 000 accompanied by drilling to a depth of 1000m, electro-vertical probing, chemical and petrological studies, mineralogical, magnetometric, etc.





3.5 The importance of local faults

The study of local tectonics in the region under study is of great importance for the following aspects:

- 1. Protection of the territory from possible landslides
- 2. Collection of data on natural seismicity caused by earthquakes that occurred at different times, which will be used to predict the places where different socio-cultural objects can be built.
- 3. Accurate data are obtained on the possible exploration of useful minerals such as: Chromium, Oil, Gas, etc.
- 4. Preservation of surface water sources emerging in the nappe tectonic contacts between carbonate deposits which serve as a collector and flysch deposits which serve as a screen.

3.6 Fault data included in the report

In this midterm report the data presented above, grouped are:

a. This region taken under study is represented by the tectonic zone Mirdita (Z.T.M), the tectonic zone Krasta (Z.T.Kr), and the tectonic zone Kruja (Z.T.K). Note: For Z.T.K we have not presented data in this midterm report.

b.

- c. Structural elements according to our interpretation are classified in two terms:
 - The term "Platform" is defined by the presence of neritic formations. The representative deposit that serves for the definition of the term Platform are the neritic carbonate deposits with Upper Triassic - Lower Jurassic age (T₃-J₁), this structural element is found in Z.T.M.
 - II. The term "basin" is defined by the presence of pelagic formations. The representative deposit that serves for the definition of the term Basin are those deposits aged from the Upper Jurassic to the Lower and Middle Eocene.

Both platforms and basins are affected by tectonics, normal faults (almost normal; 50°-60°), overthrusts, detachment faults (gravity slide tectonics) and horizontal faults (nappe). The time of fault formation begins from the Triassic until today. The extension of the faults in general is North-South, but there are many other cases where the extension of the axis of faults goes from east to west, northeast-southwest, etc.







3.7 Tectonic map of Albania





3.8 References

1. Teksti Gjeologjia e Shqipërisë viti 2002, shkallë 1 : 200 000, Grup autorësh. [*Text Geology of Albania (2002) scale 1: 200 000, Group of authors*]

2. Raport studimor 'Ndërtimi gjeologjik dhe vlerësimi i perspektivës naftë – gazmbajtëse dhe mineraleve të tjera të dobishme, të rajonit Kostenj – Okshtun – Çerenec, shkalla 1:25 000. Autorë: Naço P., Hamiti S., (Viti 1987). Fondi qëndror i Institutit të Studimeve dhe Projektimeve të Gjeologjisë, Tiranë. (SH.GJ.SH) [Study report 'Geological construction and assessment of oil - gas reserves and other useful minerals, of the Kostenj - Okshtun - Çerenec region, scale 1:25 000. Author: P., Hamiti S., (Year 1987). Central Fund of the Institute of Geological Studies and Projection, Tirana. (AGS)]

3. Artikull shkencor. Mbi tektonikën e rajonit Neshtë – Okshtun – Çerenec. Autorë: Naço.P, Hamiti.S, (Viti 2000). Buletini i shkencave Gjeologjike nr.1 (f.53-56) [Scientific article. On the faults of the Neshtë - Okshtun - Çerenec region. Authors: Naço P., Hamiti S., (2000). Bulletin of Geological Sciences no.1 (p.53-56)]

4. Studime tematike përgjithësuese dhe kërkuese komplekse gjeologo – gjeofizike për prognozën e Krommbajtëse të masivit ultrabazikë të Bulqizës. Autorë : Dobi A., etj, (Viti 1980). Fondi qëndror i Institutit të Studimeve dhe Projektimeve të Gjeologjisë, Tiranë. (SH.GJ.SH) [General thematic studies and complex geological-geophysical research for the prognosis of Chromite Bearing of the ultrabasic massif of Bulqiza. Authors: Dobi A., etc., (1980). Central Fund of the Institute of Geological Studies and Projections, Tirana. (AGS)]

5. Ndërtimi gjeologjik dhe prespektiva naftë – mineralmbajtëse e rajonit Bizë – Selitë – Guri i Bardhë, Rilevim gjeologjik shkallë 1 : 25 000. (viti 1988). Autorë: Hamiti S., etj. Fondi qëndror i Institutit të Studimeve dhe Projektimeve të Gjeologjisë, Tiranë. (SH.GJ.SH) [Geological construction and oil - mineral prospects of the Biza - Selitë - Guri i Bardhë region, geological survey scale 1: 25 000. (1988). Authors: Hamiti S., etc. Central Fund of the Institute of Geological Studies and Projections, Tirana. (AGS)]

6. Studimi krahinor i përhapjes së fushës së rëndesës në Albanidet e Brendshme në ndihmë të rajonizimit tektonik e metalogjenik. (Viti 1988). Autorë: Bushati S. Doktoraturë. [Regional study of the spread of the gravity field in the Internal Albanides in aid of tectonic and metallogenic regionalization. (1988). Authors: Bushati S. Doctorate thesis.]

7. Ndërtimi gjeologjik dhe vlerësimi i prespektivës mineralmbajtës i sektorit Zabzun – Klenjë – Ostren – Viçisht, (sipas rezultateve të punimeve të kerkim rilevimit në shkallë 1 : 25 000 të kryera në vitet 1993 – 1994), (Viti 1995). Autorë : Hamiti S. etj. [Geological construction and evaluation of the mineral-bearing perspective of the Zabzun - Klenjë - Ostren - Viçisht sector, (according to the results of the survey research works at a scale of 1: 25 000 carried out in the years 1993 - 1994), (1995). Authors: Hamiti S. etc.]

8. Projekt 'Vrojtime dhe plotësime të Hartës Gjeologjike të Shqipërisë në shkallë 1 : 200 000. (Viti 2017). Autorë : Hamiti S., Vukzaj N. etj. [Project 'Observations and additions to the Geological Map of Albania at a scale of 1: 200 000. (2017). Authors: Hamiti.S, Vukzaj.N etc.]

9. Raport 'Vrojtime dhe plotësime të Hartës Gjeologjike të Shqipërisë në shkallë 1 : 200 000. (Viti 2017). Autorë : Hamiti S., Vukzaj N. etj. [Report 'Observations and additions to the Geological Map of Albania at a scale of 1: 200 000. (2017). Authors: Hamiti.S, Vukzaj.N etc.]





10. Projekt 'Vrojtime dhe plotësime të Hartës Gjeologjike të Shqipërisë në shkallë 1 : 200 000. (Viti 2018). Autorë : Hamiti S., Vukzaj N. etj. [Project 'Observations and additions to the Geological Map of Albania at a scale of 1: 200 000. (2018). Authors: Hamiti.S, Vukzaj.N etc.]

11. Raport 'Vrojtime dhe plotësime të Hartës Gjeologjike të Shqipërisë në shkallë 1 : 200 000. (Viti 2018). Autorë : Hamiti S., Vukzaj N. etj. [Report 'Observations and additions to the Geological Map of Albania at a scale of 1: 200 000. (2018). Authors: Hamiti.S, Vukzaj.N etc.]

12. Harta sizmoteknike e Shqipërisë në shkallë 1 : 100 000. Fakulteti Gjeologji Miniera, Institutit të Studimeve dhe Projektimeve të Gjeologjisë, Tiranë. (SH.GJ.SH). (Viti 1973). Autorë : Aliaj Sh., Sulstarova E. [Seismotechnical map of Albania at a scale of 1: 100 000. Faculty of Geology and Mining, Institute of Geological Studies and Projections, Tirana (AGS). (1973). Authors: Aliaj Sh., Sulstarova E.





4 GBA – AUSTRIA

Authors: Esther Hintersberger, Christoph Iglseder

4.1 Introduction

The topography and also the deformation history in Austria is dominated by the Alpine orogeny. In total, more than 70% of Austria is considered mountainous, lying higher than 500 m a.s.l. Thus, with the majority of the tectonic boundaries cropping out at the surface, tectonic structures are generally well studied, mostly revealing detailed multi-phase deformation history.

Historically, tectonic structures in Austria are differentiated into two major groups (Figure 1): large almost horizontal thrust faults transporting nappes towards the north over large distances (nappe boundaries) and steeply dipping faults with strike-slip or normal sense of shear. In general, the steeply dipping faults post-date and displace the nappe boundaries.



Figure 1: Tectonic lines in Austria at the scale 1:1.000.000, differentiated between steeply dipping strikeslip and normal faults (blue) and mostly gently dipping nappe boundaries (red) showing large thrusting. Neogene Basins are shown in light beige color.

In general, Austria can be subdivided into three major paleogeographic areas with distinct fault patterns

a) The Bohemian Massive, mostly north of the Danube at the border to the Czech Republic and Bavaria. This region is part of the European tectonic plate and is dominated by Variscan deformation and contains the oldest rocks of Austria (Lindner et al., 2021). The major structures have been reactivated during the Alpine orogeny.

b) The Alpine orogen, with the Eastern Alps as the most dominant geological superunit in Austria. Here, the fault pattern is dominated by thrusting along nappe boundaries. Since





Miocene times, the dominant features are steeply dipping strike-slip faults accommodating the lateral extrusion of the Eastern Alps towards the east.

c) The group of Neogene Basins comprises the North Alpine foreland molasse basin, the Vienna Basin with its adjacent subbasins, and the Styrian Basin which is tectonically linked to the larger Pannonian Basin further east, , and a number of smaller intramontanous basins (i.e. Fohnsdorf and Tamsweg basins). Even though the deformation histories of these basins are not identical, they all contain buried faults that were active during the Neogene and have been partly reactivated during the Pleistocene and Holocene.

4.2 Data quality, origin and publication

The tectonic boundaries of Austria presented in the GeoERA HIKE European Fault Database are based geological map of Austria at the scale of 1:1.000.000 published by Schuster et al. (2014), consisting on a generalized compilation of the ongoing 1:50.000 mapping program.

The first map of the Eastern Alps was published in 1832 by Sedgwick & Murchison. During the second half of the 19th century, a campaign was started to publish geological maps of the Austro-Hungarian empire at the scale of 1:75.000 based on systematic geological mapping. After WWII, modern geological mapping started at the scale of 1:50.000 and continues until today. In areas not covered yet with modern geological maps, digital compilations of the available manuscripts and local maps are provided (called GeoFAST, Figure 2). In addition, regional compilations at the scales of 1:200.000 and 1:100.000 are available for several counties but not yet completed on national level. These provide the base for the generalized geological map of Austria at the scale of 1:1.000.000 and the tectonic boundaries provided for the EFD.



Figure 2: Coverage of Austria with geological maps at the scale of 1:50.000 (red) and with digitally compiled manuscript maps at the same scale (green).

Information shown in the EFD is an excerpt of the GBA fault data base (Hintersberger et al., 2017), which was extended to include also information on nappe boundaries (Hintersberger et al., 2019). As tectonic studies regarding single regions and/or structures are abundant, information is widespread. However, the level of information on faults is patchy, some faults are





well studied and there is evidence for detailed multi-phase deformation history, others are only lines on maps with no kinematic information. In order to at least partly smooth this difference, faults in the GBA fault data base are hierarchically sorted into fault systems, which could be subdivided into sub-fault systems or grouped into large-scale fault systems. In Figure 3, all named fault systems in Austria are shown.

The Neogene basins, especially the Vienna and Molasse basins have been investigated by industrial 2D and 3D industry seismic exploration campaigns. Therefore, detailed information on the location and the deformation history of the faults in this regions is available not only at the surface, but also at the crystalline base of the basins (Kröll & Wessely, 1993, Kröll et al., 2001, 2006).



Figure 3: Figure 3: Tectonic boundaries in Austria at the scale 1:1.000.000, differentiated between steeply dipping strike-slip and normal faults (black and colors) and mostly gently dipping nappe boundaries (grey) showing large thrusting. The numbers indicate the respective (large-scale) fault systems and fault sets: 1 - Danube Fault System, 2 - Defereggen-Antholz-Vals Fault System, 3 - Diendorf-Boskovice-Cebin Large-scale Fault System, 4 - Drautal-Zwischenbergen-Wöllatratten Fault System, 5 -Engadin-Inntal-Innsbruck-Salzburg-Amstetten Large-scale Fault System, 6 - Freyenstein Fault System, 7 -Giudicarie-Brenner-Silltal Large-scale Fault System, 8 - Gurktal Alps Subfault System, 9 -Görtschitztal Fault System, 10 - Hochstuhl-Gegendtal Fault System, 11 - Iseltal Fault System, 12 - Karlstift Fault System, 13 - Kourim-Blanice-Rodl-Kaplice Large-scale Fault System, 14 - Königsee-Lammertal-Traunsee Subfault System, 15 - Mur-Mürz-Vienna Basin-Vah Large-scale Fault System, 16 -Mölltal Fault System, 17 - Northern Calcareous Alps (NCA) E-W Fault Set, 18 - NCA ENE-WSW Fault Set, 19 - NCA NE-SW Fault Set, 20 - NCA NNE-SSW Fault Set, 21 - NCA NW-SE Fault Set, 22 - NE Molasse Fault Set, 23 - Lower Tauern Southern Margin Fault System, 24 - Palten-Liesing Fault System, 25 - Periadriatic-Mid-Hungarian Largescale Fault System, 26 - Pfahl Fault System, 27 - Pöls-Lavanttal Fault System, 28 - Ragga-Teuchl Fault System, 29 - Salzach-Ennstal-Mariazell-Puchberg (SEMP) Fault System, 30 - Styrian Basin Fault Set, 31 -Tauern Window Subfault System, 32 - Vitis-Pribyslav Fault System, 33 - West Molasse Fault Set





4.3 Fault data included in the HIKE project

The tectonic boundaries of Austria included in the GeoERA HIKE European Fault Database project are taken from a generalized compilation at the scale of 1:1.000.000 published in Schuster et al. (2014) and used as main overview map for Austria. An earlier version of the fault geometries but without additional information has been provided in the OneGeology-Europe project¹, which now is incorporated in the EGDI platform. The Austrian multi-thematic geological map was the first online source that includes kinematic and temporal information on Austrian faults (Hintersberger et al., 2016). Further complete nationwide compilations for 1:500.000 and 1:200.000 are in the making and will be included in the future when finalized.

The main faults, fault systems and fault zones are classified according to the generic semantic framework in HIKE. This includes a correlation link with the faults in neighboring countries (in particular Germany). Fault attributes are still mainly limited to geometric aspects (length, strike, dip, surface area), fault type (normal, reversed, etc.), timing of fault activity (youngest surface affected) and observation/evaluation method (seismic interpretation, inferred modelling, etc.).

4.4 A brief introduction to the geology and the major deformation events observed in Austria and included in the EFD

The Eurasian plate and the Alpine orogene build the geology of Austria. Latter includes a number of superunits and nappe systems, reflecting the Jurassic-Cretaceous paleogeographic situation with two oceans (Neotethys and Penninic oceans) and two continents (European and Adriatic plate) connected with a small continental bridge, the so-called Adriatic spur (Schuster, 2015). During geologic times, geological processes determined by a certain period, concluded in so-called geoevents or Geologic Events (CGI, 2017), which reorganize geologic units.

In Austria, four main deformation events can be distinguished and characterized (based on Schuster, 2015, modified after Hintersberger et al., 2017):

- 1. The **Devonian to Carboniferous Variscan Event** characterizes processes of the Variscan orogeny, formed during collision of Gondwana and Laurussia followed by orogenic collapse and plate reorganization (Kroner and Romer, 2013). In Austria, nappe stacking and thrusting in the Bohemian Massif as well as Palaeozoic areas within the "later Eastern Alps", the activation of major shear zones and faults with strike-slip kinematics and formation of intramontanous basins referred to this event.
- 2. The **Permian to Triassic Extensional Event** marks lithospheric thinning, intense magmatism within the Pangaean supercontinent (Schuster & Stüwe, 2010) and tectonic activity within the Central European Basin System (Scheck-Wenderoth et al., 2008). In Austria, the reactivation of major strike-slip faults in the Bohemian Massif is in context with this event.
- 3. The **Cretaceous Eo-Alpine Event** characterizes the formation of the Alpine orogenic-wedge and exhumation of the Eo-Alpine metamorphic belt respectively during ongoing Alpine subduction along the northern part of the Adriatic spur (Schuster, 2015). In Austria, thrusting along nappe boundaries and normal faulting along detachments within the Eastern Alps, partly reactivating preexisting Variscan and Permo-Triassic structures as well as major strikeslip faults in the Bohemian Massif are accompanying this event. In addition, the formation

¹ https://www.eurogeosurveys.org/projects/onegeology-europe





of the Cretaceous Gosau basin and activity within the Central European Basin System (Scheck-Wenderoth et al., 2008) is in close contact to this event.

4. The Palaeogene-Neogene Neo-Alpine Event can be characterized by subsequent collision of the Adriatic and European plate with ongoing subduction of the Penninic Ocean, formation of an accretionary wedge and exhumation of Neo-Alpine high-pressure rocks, as well as indentation of the Adriatic microplate. At ca. 23 Ma, it led to onset of lateral extrusion (Ratschbacher et al., 1989) within the Alpine orogen. In Austria, the development of laterally displacing E-W trending fault systems, such as the SEMP FS (Semmering-Enns Valley-Mariazell-Puchberg), and N-S trending normal faults, e.g. the Brenner and Katschberg Normal Fault Systems (Figure 3). Tectonic windows, with the Tauern window being the most prominent, opened along these fault systems (Genser & Neubauer, 1989; Fügenschuh et al., 1997; Dunkl et al., 1998; Luth & Willingshofer, 2008).

4.5 Geometry and origin of fault patterns and their characteristics

Next to the geographic zonation (or structural elements), historically, tectonic structures in Austria are differentiated into two major groups (Figure 1): large, almost horizontal thrust faults transporting nappes over large distances (nappe boundaries) and steeply dipping faults with strike-slip or normal sense of shear. In general, the steeply dipping faults post-date and displace the nappe boundaries. In the following, an overview of the different fault patterns that can be observed in Austria and the respective general deformation history is provided:



Figure 4: Fault pattern in the Bohemian Massif

 The Bohemian Massif is dominated by N-S-trending, gentle thrust faults dipping to the E which mark the nappe boundaries within the Moldanubian superunit and the W-dipping Moldanubian thrust system onto the Moravian superunit were active during the Carboniferous (340-325Ma). They show often N-directed kinematics. Conjugated set of steeply dipping NW-SE striking right-lateral older faults (e.g. Pfahl and Danube fault, IDs AT-





136 and AT-109 in Figure 4) and NE-SW striking, left-lateral younger faults (e.g. Rodl and Diendorf fault, IDs AT-144 and AT-108) cross cut the Moldanubian superunit (Figure 4). They origin as ductile to ductile-brittle shear zones during the Late Variscan to Permian (~310-280 Ma), and were later reactivated during the Late Cretaceous and the Miocene. Partly Quaternary reactivation and sparse seismicity is observed.

- 2. **The Eastern Alps**, the most prominent geological superunit in Austria, are subdivided into three groups showing distinct fault patterns:
 - a) Penninic Units (including Rhenodanubian Nappe System) and Helvetic Units: EWtrending to the south dipping faults with N-directed kinematics along nappe boundaries were active during Paleogene to Neogene times. They are closely spaced, steeply dipping thrust faults, mostly indicating out-of-sequence thrusting (Figure 5). They are displaced by younger NE-SW left-lateral strike-slip faults active during upper Oligocene to recent times. The most prominent is the ISAM (Inn valley-Salzburg-Amstetten) leftlateral fault system (Egger & Peresson, 1997, part of #5 in Figure 3). Partly Quaternary reactivation and sparse seismicity is observed.
 - b) Northern Calcareous Alps, representing cover nappes of the Tyrolian, Juvavian and Bajuvarian Nappe systems: Here, large south-vergent nappe boundaries are present. They follow mostly E-W-trending sometimes-preexisting structures like half-graben of Jurassic times reactivated during the Cretaceaous to Paleogene Eo- and Neo-Alpine Events. They are postdated by a complex pattern of steeply, almost vertical conjugated strike-slip fault sets that have accommodated different phases of N-S shortening since the Oligocene and later on the lateral extrusion of the Eastern Alps. Earlier NW-SE striking left lateral faults, NNE-SSW trending strike-slip faults and EW-striking reverse faults were active during Late Eocene to Oligocene times. They were cut by NE-SW striking right lateral faults, NNE-SSW to EW trending normal faults and ENE-WSW striking left lateral faults during Miocene times (Figure 5, Hintersberger et al., 2017 and references therein).



Figure 5: Fault pattern in the Northern Calcareous Alps.





c) Austroalpine Units south of the SEMP fault system representing basement nappes of the Silvretta-Seckau-, Koralpe-Wölz, Drauzug-Gurktal and Tirolic-Noric Nappe systems: Main structures in this area are formed by (N)E-(S)W-trending nappe boundaries, sometimes following preexisting Variscan and Permo-Triassic structures active during Cretaceous Eoalpine Event. Subsequent thrust faults with kinematics to the (W)NW are overprinted by normal faults with (E)SE directed kinematics. These earlier structure are reactivated and crosscut by Neo-Alpine strike-slip faults with mainly right-lateral kinematics. Earlier W/NW-E/SE –trending fault systems (e.g. Defereggen-Antholz, Kalkstein-Vallarga, Ragga-Teuchl, Gurktal Alps and Lower Tauern Southern Margin FS) of Palaeogene times followed by NE-SW-trending left- lateral faults (e.g. Drautal-Zwischenbergen-Wöllatratten FS). The most dominant fault pattern are NW-SE to NNW-SSE trending right- lateral faults active during late Oligocene to Miocene times (e.g. Möll valley, Isel valley, Pöls-Lavant valley and Götschitz valley FS) (Figure 3). Partly Quaternary reactivation and sparse seismicity is observed.

A general overprint affecting most of the Austrian Alps are **structures related to the lateral extrusion of the Eastern Alps** (Ratschbacher et al. 1989) since the Miocene (Linzer et al., 2002). The most prominent structures are E(NE) –W(SW) trending steep strike-slip faults with left-lateral (e.g. SEMP FS, #29 in Figure 1) and right-lateral (e.g. Periadriatic FS, part of #25) kinematics. In addition, Early Miocene N-S trending shear zones and normal faults along the western (Brenner subfault system) and eastern edge of the Tauern window cause the opening of the Tauern window (Schmidt et al., 2013). In a later stage, WSW-ENE left-lateral (Mur-Mürz FS, part of #15) and right-lateral (Pöls-Lavantal FS, #27) strike-slip faults are the active structures (Brückl et al., 2010). In addition, the opening of the Vienna Basin (part of #15) and N(NE)-S(SW) striking normal faults in the Styrian basin (#30) are caused by ongoing lateral extrusion (Decker et al., 2005). Ongoing moderate seismicity suggest Quaternary movement along the mentioned structures.

3. The large Neogene basins consist of the Molasse Basin, the Vienna Basin, and the Styrian Basin. Even though the deformation histories of these basins are not identical, they all contain mostly buried faults that were active during the Neogene and have been partly reactivated during the Pleistocene and Holocene. The North Alpine foreland molasse basin (comprising #22 and #33 in Figure 3) consists of NNW-SSE trending normal faults creating a horst-and-graben structure that overprints WSW-ENE trending thrusts. The Vienna Basin (part of #15) is characterized by the NE-SW striking left-lateral Vienna Basin Transfer Fault, from which N-S striking normal splay faults are branching of, compensating E-W extension. Ongoing moderate seismicity in the southern part and paleoseismological and geomorphic data suggest Quaternary movement along the mentioned structures (Decker et al, 2005, Weissl et al., 2017, Hintersberger et al., 2018). The Styrian Basin comprises mostly N-S striking normal faults related to the E-W extension caused by the roll-back at the eastern end of the Pannonian basin. Quaternary reactivation in the Pannonian basin shows mainly wrench and thrusting deformation along the faults (Horvath & Cloething, 1996 and citations therein).





4.6 Local fault relevance and application

4.6.1 Natural seismicity

Austria is characterized by moderate seismicity moment magnitudes (Mw) up to 6.0 documented since the 13th century (Figure below). More than half of the recorded earthquakes occurred in Tyrol and Lower Austria, especially in the area of the Inn Valley and its tributaries, the Mur and Mürz valleys and the Vienna Basin (e.g. Lenhard et al., 2007). Whereas most earthquakes are too small to be felt by people, earthquakes causing damages occur every 2-3 years on average (ZAMG, 2019). In general, most of the damages are rather minor, such as cracks and toppling of rooftop tiles, corresponding to epicentral intensities (Io) of VI-VII. Earthquakes with Io = VIII and higher causing heavy damages occur every 100 or more years, with the most recent ones occurring in the southern Vienna Basin (with more than 25% of Austrian population), close to Schwadorf in 1927 (Io = VIII) and in Seebenstein in 1972 (Io = VII) (Figure 6). Even though many efforts have been undertaken to assess the seismic hazard in Austria and on European level during the last decades (e.g., Grünthal et al., 1999, Giardiani et al., 2013), the sparsity of available data regarding stronger, mostly historic, earthquakes prevents more detailed assessment for specific regions. Therefore, even though the statistical view on the overall earthquake occurrence in Austria is well documented, the linkage to the origin of earthquakes, i.e. active faults, is not yet well established.



Figure 6: Earthquakes with magnitudes of 4.5 and larger in Austria during the last 850 years. Fault data are based on Schuster et al. (2014), earthquake information extracted from the Austrian catalogue of felt earthquakes (ZAMG, 2019).

4.6.2 Oil production

Ongoing oil and gas production since the 1960s in the Vienna Basin and the Molasse Basin in Upper Austria has provided detailed information on the geometry of faults within these basins. Especially in the Vienna Basin, faults play an important role regarding the location of oil and gas fields (see Figure below). The field can be mostly found in the small NNE-SSW striking graben structures as indicated by the thickness of the Quaternary sediments. Even though induced





seismicity has not been observed or systematically documented, Quaternary reactivation of the faults might have an effect on the preservation of the oil and gas fields as well on the related infrastructure, such as major gas pipelines crossing the basin (see red line in Figure 7).



Figure 7: Approximate location of oil and gas fields in the Vienna Basin (light and dark green, respectively)

4.6.3 Hydrothermal usage

The existence of thermal water and springs is widespread in Austria and has been exploited since Roman times. Even though the direct linkage between the existence of faults and sources of thermal water has not yet systematically investigated, a close connection between both phenomena is assumed. For example, the most famous alignment of thermal springs at the western margin of the Vienna Basin is called "Thermenlinie" (thermal line) and coincides with the basin margin faults in the subsurface.

Geothermal energy generation in Austria is concentrated on the Molasse Basin in Upper Austria and the Styrian Basin in the Southeast of Austria. Here, the conditions are favorable for the usage of geothermal energy exploration, even though the potential is far greater than the actual exploitation. As faults provide normally an easy gateway for water to be transported into the depth and up to the surface again, the knowledge of their location is of vital interest. In the Vienna Basin, the potential and the risks of geothermal energy exploitation is currently assessed (www.geotiefwien.at). As the faults in the Vienna Basin are known to be active during the Quaternary, the potential for induced seismicity is an important factor in the assessment.

4.6.4 Groundwater and water supply

The influence of faults on aquifers plays a major role in the Neogene basins, where groundwater depth can change significantly across faults or can be bounded by faults. However, the interplay between faults and groundwater is complex and must be investigated for each fault and aquifer separately. Therefore, good knowledge of the fault location is important.





Since 1910, Vienna, the capital of Austria, receives a major part of its freshwater supply from the karstic plateau region of the Hochschwab. Water of several springs at the base of the plateau are collected and then transferred via aqueducts to Vienna. The understanding of the fault network within the Hochschwab and its connection to the springs is important for a sustainable and reliable water management of Vienna (Bauer et al., 2016).

4.6.5 Infrastructure

Austrian mountainous landscape demands the construction of several tunnels or bridges for both, cars and trains along European trunk sections. Due to the complex geological situation at most of the construction sites, intensive geological investigations are part of these large projects and generally started 10 years before construction. In the case of the Brenner basis tunnel between Austria and Italy, the tunnel is planned to run parallel to a major fault system, the Brenner-Silltal Fault System (e.g., Bergmeister, 2019). Other large construction projects include those of the Koralm tunnel cutting the Lavanttal fault (e.g., Schubert et al., 2010) and the Semmering base tunnel (e.g., Holzer et al, 2020). In addition, the construction of reservoir dams was and is necessary for a self-sustaining energy management in Austria. Therefore planning and construction is in a close connect to the local tectonic situation including faults (Clar & Horninger, 1964). In all cases, detailed understanding of the local fault inventory is of utmost importance (e.g., Lenz et al., 2017). Information of fault occurrences in advance helps significantly in order to plan the needed amount of geological investigations and to foresee difficulties associated with possible fault occurrences, such as the degree of disintegration or the hydrogeological properties of the rocks (e.g., Saugruber & Brandner, 2001).

4.7 **References**

Bauer, H., Schröckenfuchs, T. C., & Decker, K. (2016): Hydrogeological properties of fault zones in a karstified carbonate aquifer (Northern Calcareous Alps, Austria). *In: Hydrogeology Journal*, 24(5), 1147-1170.

Bergmeister, K. (2019): The Brenner Base Tunnel–geological, construction and logistical challenges and innovations at half time. *In: Geomechanics and Tunnelling*, *12*(5), 555-563.

Brückl, E., Behm, M., Decker, K., Grad, M., Guterch, A., Keller, G. R., & Thybo, H. (2010): Crustal structure and active tectonics in the Eastern Alps. *In: Tectonics*, 29(2).

CGI (2017): GeoSciML 4.0 Encoding Cookbook for OneGeology and INSPIRE. – Version 1.2, 60 p. http://www.onegeology.org/docs/technical/GeoSciML_Cookbook_1.2.pdf

Clar, E. & Horninger, G. (1964): Exkursion I/6: Übersichtsexkursion Baugeologie. *In: Mitteilungen der Geologischen Gesellschaft in Wien*, 57/1, 107-145.

Decker, K., Peresson, H., & Hinsch, R. (2005): Active tectonics and Quaternary basin formation along the Vienna Basin Transform fault. *In: Quaternary Science Reviews*, *24*(3-4), 305-320.

Dunkl, I., Grasemann, B., & Frisch, W. (1998): Thermal effects of exhumation of a metamorphic core complex on hanging wall syn-rift sediments: an example from the Rechnitz Window, Eastern Alps. *In: Tectonophysics, 297*(1-4), 31-50.

Egger, H., & Peresson, H. (1997): The 300-km-long Innsbruck-Salzburg-Amstetten (ISAM) fault system: A major displacement line in the northern Eastern Alps. *In: Przegląd Geologiczny*, 45(10/2), 1072-1073.





Fügenschuh, B., Seward, D., & Mancktelow, N. (1997): Exhumation in a convergent orogen: the western Tauern window. *In: Terra nova*, *9*(5-6), 213-217.

Giardini, D., Woessner, J., Danciu, L., Crowley, H., Cotton, F., Grünthal, G., et al., 2013. Seismic hazard harmonization in Europe (SHARE). Online data resource, doi: 10.12686/SED-00000001-SHARE

Genser, J., & Neubauer, F. (1989): Low angle normal faults at the eastern margin of the Tauern window (Eastern Alps). *In: Mitt Österr Geol Ges, 81*(1988), 233-243.

Grünthal, G., Bosse, C., Sellami, S., Mayer-Rosa, D., & Giardini, D. (1999): Compilation of the GSHAP regional seismic hazard for Europe, Africa and the Middle East. *In: Anali di Geofisica*, 42(6), 1215-1223.

Hintersberger, E., Iglseder, C., Schuster, R., Bayer, I., Linner, M., Gruber, A., Huet, B., Reischer, J., & Krenmayr, H.-G. (2016): The multifunctional geologic datasets of Austria (1:1.500.000) - including a new classification scheme for "Tectonic Boundaries". *In: GeoTirol 2016: Annual Meeting DGGV: 25-28 September 2016, Innsbruck, Austria: Abstract Volume (2016)*, p 116

Hintersberger, E., Iglseder, C., Schuster, R., & Huet, B. (2017): The new database "Tectonic Boundaries" at the Geological Survey of Austria. *In: Jahrbuch der Geologischen Bundesanstalt,* vol. 157, p. 195-207

Hintersberger, E., Decker, K., Lomax, J., & Lüthgens, C. (2018): Implications from palaeoseismological investigations at the Markgrafneusiedl Fault (Vienna Basin, Austria) for seismic hazard assessment. *In: Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences*, *18*(2), 531-553.

Hintersberger, E., Iglseder, C., Griesmeier, G., Huet, B., & Schuster, R. (2019): Die Störungsdatenbank der Geologischen Bundesanstalt im europäischen und lokalen Kontext. *In: Arbeitstagung 2019 der Geologischen Bundesanstalt: Geologie des Kartenblattes GK25 Radenthein-Ost:* Murau 24.-27. Juni 2019, p. 174-178

Holzer, R., Prall, K., Wagner, O. K., & Gobiet, G. (2020): Semmering Base Tunnel–Tunnelling in challenging geotechnical and geological conditions in major fault zones. *In: Geomechanics and Tunnelling*, *13*(5), 509-518.

Horváth, F., & Cloetingh, S. A. P. L. (1996): Stress-induced late-stage subsidence anomalies in the Pannonian basin. *In: Tectonophysics, 266*(1-4), 287-300.

Kröll, A., & Wessely, G. (1993): Wiener Becken und angrenzende Gebiete 1:200.000 – Strukturkarte der Basis der tertiären Beckenfüllung. Printed by Geologische Bundesanstalt, Wien

Kröll, A., Wessely, G., & Zych, D. (2001): Molassezone Niederösterreich 1:200.000 – Strukturkarte der Molassebasis. Printed by Geologische Bundesanstalt, Wien

Kröll, A., Wagner, L., Wessely, G., & Zych, D. (2006): Molassezone Salzburg- Oberösterreich 1:200.000 – Strukturkarte der Molassebasis. Printed by Geologische Bundesanstalt, Wien

Lenhardt, W. A., Švancara, J., Melichar, P., Pazdírková, J., Havíř, J., & Sýkorová, Z. (2007): Seismic activity of the Alpine-Carpathian-Bohemian Massif region with regard to geological and potential field data. *In: Geologica Carpathica*, *58*(4), 397-412.

Lenz, G., Kluckner, A., Holzer, R., Stadlmann, T., Schachinger, T., & Gobiet, G. (2017): Prediction of fault zones based on geological and geotechnical observations during tunnel construction: Prognose von Störungszonen auf Basis geologisch-geotechnischer Beobachtungen im Vortrieb. *In: Geomechanics and Tunnelling*, *10*(4), 366-379.





Lindner, M., Dörr, W., Hauzenberger, Ch., Reither, D., & Finger, F. (2021): In search of the oldest rock of Austria: The Hauergraben Gneiss, a 1.40 Ga old mafic quartz-monzonitic inlayer in the Dobra Gneiss (Drosendorf Unit, Bohemian Massif) as a new candidate. *In: <u>Austrian Journal of</u> Earth Sciences*, Wien, **114**:29–45

Linzer, H. G., Decker, K., Peresson, H., Dell'Mour, R., & Frisch, W. (2002): Balancing lateral orogenic float of the Eastern Alps. *In: Tectonophysics*, 354(3-4), 211-237.

Luth, S. W., & Willingshofer, E. (2008): Mapping of the post-collisional cooling history of the Eastern Alps. *In: Swiss Journal of Geosciences*, *101*(1), 207-223.

Ratschbacher, L., Frisch, W., Neubauer, F., Schmid, S. M., & Neugebauer, J. (1989): Extension in compressional orogenic belts: the eastern Alps. *In: Geology*, *17*(5), 404-407.

Sausgruber, T. & Brandner, R. (2003): The relevance of brittle fault zones in tunnel construction—Lower Inn Valley feeder line north of the Brenner Base Tunnel, Tyrol, Austria. *In: Mitt Österr Geol Ges*, *94*, 157-172.

Scheck-Wenderoth, M., Krzywiec, P., Zühlke, R., Maystrenko, Y., & Froitzheim, N. (2008): Permian to Cretaceous tectonics of Central Europe. *In: The Geology of Central Europe: Vol. 2. Mesozoic and Cenozoic* (pp. 999-1030). Geological Society Publishing House.

Schubert, P., Hölzl, H., Sellner, P., & Fasching, F. (2010): Geomechanical knowledge gained from the Paierdorf investigation tunnel in the section through the Lavanttal main fault zone. *In: Geomechanics and Tunnelling*, *3*(2), 163-173.

Schuster, R. (2015): Zur Geologie der Ostalpen. *In: Abhandlungen der Geologischen Bundesanstalt*, 64, 143–165, Wien

Schuster, R. & Stüwe, K. (2010): Die Geologie der Alpen im Zeitraffer. In: Mitteilungen des

Naturwissenschaftlichen Vereins für Steiermark, 140, 5–21, Graz

Schuster, R., Daurer, A., Krenmayr, H.-G., Linner, M., Mandl, G., Pestal, G., Reitner, J.M., Histon, K., (2014): Rocky Austria: The Geology of Austria - brief and colourful, Verlag der Geologischen Bundesanstalt (GBA), Vienna, 2nd ed., 80 p, ISBN 978-3-85316-078-7

Sedgwick, A. & Murchison, R. I. (1831): A Sketch of the Structure of the Eastern Alps: With Sections Through the Newer Formations on the Northern Flanks of the Chain, and Through the Tertiary Deposits of Styria, &c &c. Vol. 3.

Weissl, M., Hintersberger, E., Lomax, J., Lüthgens, C., & Decker, K. (2017): Active tectonics and geomorphology of the Gaenserndorf Terrace in the Central Vienna Basin (Austria). *In: Quaternary International*, 451, 209-222.

ZAMG [Zentralanstalt für Meteorologie und Geodynamik] (2019): Catalogue of felt earthquakes in Austria 1201-2018. Computer file, Vienna (ZAMG)





5 RBINS-GSB – BELGIUM

5.1 Overview

Within its relatively small territory (~30.5 km²), a large part of the geological timescale is covered in Belgium with minor hiatuses, from the Lower Paleozoic to the Quaternary. Sedimentary rocks predominate in the subsurface of Belgium, with subordinate magmatism and metamorphism.

Lower Paleozoic basement

The Belgian basement is split into two different geotectonic domains: the southern part belongs to the Variscan Rhenohercynian Zone, and the northern part to the Anglo-Brabant Fold Belt (e.g. Verniers et al., 2002).

The Cambrian-Silurian basement was consolidated during the two main events of the Caledonian Orogen, resulting from the closure of the Iapetus Ocean. The first collisional stage between the Avalonia microplate, where Belgium is located, and Baltica during the Middle and Late Ordovician resulted in the Ardenne deformation phase. Throughout the end of the Silurian, the Avalonia-Baltica composite collided with Laurentia located to the north, resulting in the Brabantian deformation phase (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017). Paleozoic inliers from this cycle include, from north to south, the Brabant Massif, the Condroz Inlier, and the Ardenne Inliers (**Fig. 1**). They record different supersequences of sedimentation spanning from the Lower Cambrian to the Silurian, starting from littoral or platform sandstones and ending with deep hemipelagic or turbiditic deposits (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

Structurally, the Caledonian deformation in these sequences can be identified as following (after Debacker et al., 2005, and Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017):

- Steeply dipping folds associated with a subvertical schistosity in the Cambrian core and moderately dipping folds with a north-dipping schistosity in the Ordovician-Silurian border of the Brabant Massif.
- South-verging folds associated with a north-dipping schistosity in the Condroz Inlier.
- Thrust sheets and tight north-verging folds in the Ardenne Inliers.







Fig. 1: Simplified geological map of the Belgian Lower Paleozoic inliers with magmatic rocks (after Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

Devonian-Carboniferous sedimentary-tectonic cycle

The basement is unconformably covered by a thick Devonian-Carboniferous series consolidated during the Variscan Orogeny, which also reworked the Lower Palaeozoic rocks of the Ardenne Allochton (Cambier & Dejonghe, 2010).

The Devonian sedimentation cycle is marked by the Devono-Dinantian transgression event of the Rhenohercynian Sea. Detrital sedimentation during the lower Devonian marked the first of three successive pulses, when the sea receded to the south, eroding the lower Paleozoic basement. Towards the Middle Devonian, a transgressive regime is resumed, giving way to the first carbonated platforms over southern Belgium. The entire Brabant massif was flooded during the third pulsation (Upper Devonian), establishing a new carbonate platform shifted northward (Pirson et al. 2008).

Carbonate production continued throughout the early Carboniferous until Variscan deformation began, forcing the uplift of the Variscan mountain belt and the retreat of the sea to the north. Consequently, the sediments previously deposited by the transgression event were highly deformed (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

The Variscan orogeny is a result from the closure of the Rheic Ocean during the Late Carboniferous, and consequent continental collision between Laurussia and Gondwana. The Variscan tectonics shapes the general structure of Belgium (**Fig. 2**), with the major Midi-Eifel thrust fault separating the Rheno-Hercynian fold-and-thrust belt (Ardenne allochthon) to the south from the Variscan foreland (Brabant parautochthon) to the north (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

The Ardenne Allochthonous is structured in large-scale anticlines and synclines that extend eastward into Luxembourg. The Lower Paleozoic foreland (Brabant Massif) and its Devono-Carboniferous cover (Namur Synclinorium) are overlaid by this allochthon. The rocks situated north of this thrust complex belong to the Brabant Parautochthonous (Cambier & Dejonghe, 2010).







Fig. 2: Simplified geological map of the Variscan front, with indication of the main tectonostratigraphic units (after Herbosch et al., 2020).

Post-orogenic times

Limited brittle deformation and epeirogenic movements in the Belgian region followed the Variscan orogeny. From the Permian to the present, further sediment accumulation was made possible by subsidence (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

Permian formations are scarce in Belgium due to generalized continental conditions when Pangea transitioned into an arid climate induced by its vast surface. Alluvial fan conglomerates crop out in the Stavelot-Malmédy area and Permian marine deposits were cored in the deep subsurface in the Campine Basin (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

Triassic-Jurassic sediments

The Triassic and Jurassic series are defined by the break-up of Pangea and the epicontinental seas periodically flooding Belgium, The Netherlands and Germany. The climate was still warm and the erosion of the Variscan mountain belt supplied large amounts of detrital material into the seas. Marine Triassic-Jurassic series are restricted to the Belgian Lorraine in southeast Belgium. Boreholes in the Campine Basin also registered rocks from that period (Pirson et al., 2008).

Cretaceous cover

During the Cretaceous, Pangea was completely broken up. Large part of Belgium was progressively flooded until reaching very high sea levels in the Late Cretaceous. Deposits of (mostly) marine and unconsolidated sediments that may reach several hundred meters of thickness, resulted from relative sea-level fluctuations and sea migration to the N/NW. Cretaceous units crop out in the Liège-Maastricht area and in the Mons Basin (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

The Cenozoic

Most of the northern area of the Sambre-Meuse drainage line is covered in Cenozoic sedimentary deposits and only minor outliers occur over the Condroz and Ardenne. These





deposits were formed at the southern rim of the North Sea basin when the sea was a shallow area subsiding due to thermal cooling over a failed Mid-Mesozoic rift (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

During the Paleogene and Neogene, the sea episodically invaded Belgium, mostly from the North. Marine sediments reach several hundreds of meters in northern Belgium. However, these sediments were progressively more distant from the Sambre and Meuse axis, which was linked with the generalized uplift of the Ardenne and the subsidence of the Netherlands Basin (Pirson et al., 2008).

In southern Belgium, the Eocene-Oligocene sea made few incursions that rarely crossed over the Sambre and Meuse line. Evidence of these invasions are found in residual superficial deposits in the Liège and Namur areas as well as marine sands trapped in karstic sinkholes in the Condroz. However, the subsiding Mons Basin kept trapping marine deposits during the first part of Paleogene. Neogene marine sediments are absent in southern Belgium (Pirson et al., 2008).

A thin layer of Quaternary deposits covers northern Belgium. The coastal plain deposits belong to the early Pleistocene and the series along the coast belongs to the later Pleistocene. Other Quaternary layers are mainly fluviatile sediments and aeolian loam and cover sands. These sediments display periglacial structures that were acquired during glacial periods. The presence of river terraces is due to the interaction of tectonic uplift and river erosion and deposition during glacial–interglacial cycles. Middle Pleistocene Rhine and Meuse deposits constitute the Campine Plateau, which are bordered to the west by the Mol-Rauw Fault. Considerably thick Holocene deposits are found along the present coast and in the river valleys (Boulvain & Vandenberghe, 2017).

The geology of Belgium is summarized in **Fig. 3**. As described earlier, in the Flemish Region in northern Belgium, Cenozoic deposits are predominant. In the Walloon Region in southern Belgium, there are predominant consolidated Paleozoic rocks, strongly deformed at the end of the Carboniferous during the Variscan Orogeny; Mesozoic rocks are less abundant, and Cenozoic rocks are restricted to the Mons Basin.







Fig. 3: Simplified geology of Belgium. After Pirson et al. (2008).

5.2 Fault patterns and characteristics

The main fault patterns in Belgium originate from its geological history described earlier. As it is the case with the country's geology, main fault styles can be broadly divided into two different domains in the south and in the north. The following information is compiled from Cambier & Dejonghe (2010; 2012).

The **southern domain** corresponds to a geotectonic region of the Variscan area in Europe, where faults follow NE-SW to WNW-ESE trends resulting from the Variscan Orogen. The Variscan front thrust (**Fig. 4**) is subdivided into several connected segments that are from west to east: The Midi Fault, the Sambre and Meuse inlier, the Eifelian Fault, and the Aachen Fault.

The frontal fault system of the Ardenne Allochthon comprises the Dinant Synclinorium and the Vesdre Nappe to the NE as its lateral equivalent, of Devonian-Carboniferous age. An association of longitudinal faults (north-vergent folds and south-dipping reverse faults) was developed during the Variscan compression and are abundant in the Dinant Synclinorium.

The inner part of the Ardenne Allochthon comprises the Ardenne Anticlinorium and the Neufchâteau-Eifel Synclinorium, which form the High-Ardenne slate belt. These Lower





Devonian pelitic rocks present a dominant slaty cleavage developed in response to the Variscan compression.

In the axial part of the Ardenne Anticlinorium, three main Lower Paleozoic inliers crop out: the Rocroi, the Serpont and the Stavelot-Venn Massifs. The Cambric Givonne Massif is located to the south of the Eifel Synclinorium. The interpretation of the faults crosscutting these Cambrian-Ordovician basement inliers is unresolved due to possible links to either Caledonian and/or Variscan orogenies.

The Belgian Lorraine, of Triassic-Jurassic age, is in the southernmost part of Belgium and corresponds to the northeast border of the Paris Basin. The rocks found here are displayed slightly dipping south and are unconformably covering the southern limb of the folded Variscan Eifel Synclinorium. Many NNE-striking and subvertical faults crosscut this Mesozoic cover.

The **northern domain** belongs to the Lower Paleozoic Brabant Massif and it forms the eastern termination of the British-Belgian Caledonides. Because of an extended, mainly Eocene cover, most of the Brabant Massif does not outcrop.

Comprising the Brabant Parautochthon are the Brabant Massif to the north and the "Namur Synclinorium" and Liège Syncline to the south. The latter is located in the footwall of the Midi-Eifelian Fault and constitute the unconformable Upper Paleozoic cover of the Brabant Massif. The Namur and Liège units are part of the foreland Variscan basin over which the Ardenne Allochthon is thrust. The southern part of the Brabant Parautochthon is disrupted by many longitudinal, south-dipping thrust faults linked to the Variscan front thrust.

The Campine Basin, of Devonian-Carboniferous age, covers the northeastern flank of the Brabant Massif. Several NW-SE striking normal faults are found in this region and were mostly reactivated in a contractional way. The formations of the Campine Basin are overlaid by rocks of Permian to Jurassic age.

Four major subsidence stages and synsedimentary tectonics associated with temporary contractional events enable the filling and structuring of the Mons Basin. This Cretaceous to Paleogene sedimentary filling is in the western Belgian Variscan front zone. Several networks of differently striking normal faults are related to that tectonics.

The northeast corner of Belgium corresponds to the Roer Valley Graben, a seismically active subsiding area of the Rhine Graben rift system (**Fig. 4**). Two sets of antithetic, normal and NNW-SSE striking faults of Quaternary age bound this graben. However, only the Feldbiss Fault to the west is partly in Belgium.







Fig. 4: Main faults in Belgium represented in black. Legend of the lithostratigraphic background corresponds to the International Stratigraphic Chart. After Cambier & Dejonghe (2012).

5.3 Structural framework

The structural framework of Belgium (**Fig. 5**) developed as part of the GeoConnect³d project (<u>https://geoera.eu/projects/geoconnect3d6/</u>) summarizes the main geologic and tectonic elements in the country. In the structural framework model, faults and other planar surfaces (e.g. contacts and unconformities) are treated as geological *limits* that often define geological *units*.

Based on the geological history of Belgium, the geological limits identified include regional *unconformities* and *contacts*, the Variscan *deformation front*, and various *faults*. The regional units then follow:

Lower Palaeozoic basement:

- The Brabant Massif, limited by the unconformity between late Silurian-Lower Devonian deep marine deposits and Middle Devonian conglomerates (Linnemann et al., 2012).
- The Condroz inlier, limited by the contact between its more competent rocks and surrounding Upper Devonian shales (Thorez et al., 2006).
- The Ardenne inliers Stavelot and Rocroi Massifs, limited by angular unconformities between the inliers and Pridoli-Lochkovian deposits (Sintubin et al., 2009; Herbosch et al., 2020).

Devonian-Carboniferous sedimentary-tectonic cycle:





- The deformed rocks of the Ardenne Allochthon, the northernmost thrust nappe of the Rhenohercynian foreland fold-and-thrust belt, limited in the north by the Variscan deformation front (Sintubin et al., 2009)
- The foreland Namur Basin, part of the regional Rhenish Massif, between the Variscan deformation front and the Brabantian unconformity. Triassic-Jurassic sediments:
- The Paris Basin, defined by the unconformity between its flat-lying, gently south-dipping Triassic-Jurassic sedimentary sequence covering the southern limb of the Ardenne Allochton.

Cretaceous-Cenozoic sediments:

• Sedimentary sequences in the Campine Basin and Roer Valley Graben, mostly defined by normal faults.

The complete structural framework model, covering different scale ranges, will be available for free consultation in the EGDI platform from October 2021.



Fig. 5: GeoConnect³d structural framework highlighting main limits and units in Belgium. Geological limits represented: unconformities in purple, contact in black, deformation front in light blue, and faults in red.





5.4 Data availability and quality

Data availability varies for the different regions in Belgium.

For the southern domain, data was compiled from the recently completed geological mapping campaign by the Geological Survey of the Walloon Region. These maps are on the scale of 1/25,000, and structural maps available for some areas are on the scale of 1/75,000. Although the campaign is complete, not all maps are available for consultation and download as of December 2020 (**Fig. 6**). For a complete coverage of this region, publications on specific areas (e.g. Belanger et al., 2012) and the geological maps published in the early 1900s on the scale 1/40,000 were used.





For the northern domain, 2D seismic surveys are the main source of information for mapping the stratigraphic horizons and faults in the subsurface. Data from the residual Bouguer gravity anomaly map of Belgium and wells complete the source material. Uncertainties and confidence levels are largely determined by the scale at which elements were mapped and quality of seismic data (e.g. decreasing resolution with depth). Horizontally and vertically, mapping errors range between tens to a few hundreds of meters.





5.5 Fault data included in HIKE fault database

For Belgium, the data included in the fault database (**Fig. 7**) is derived from the structural framework model of the Roer-to-Rhine area of interest (<u>https://geoera.eu/projects/geoconnect3d6/roer-to-rhine-case-study-r2r/</u>). This means the result is not a fault inventory of the whole country, but a highlight of faults of regional geological importance inside the area of interest.



Fig. 7: Fault traces from the GeoConnect³d structural framework of the Roer-to-Rhine are of interested (inside dashed line) included in HIKE fault database. In purple: data from GSB; in red: data from VITO.

For fault data in the Walloon Region to the south, faults are mapped at surface. For fault data in the Flemish Region to the north, faults are represented as lines intercepting relevant reference surfaces at depth, namely the bases of Quaternary, Neogene, Paleogene, Cretaceous, Jurassic and Permian-Triassic, as well as the top of the Dinantian. Fault data are therefore being delivered as 2D intersection lines with the topography or main stratigraphic horizons at depth.

The faults are classified according to the hierarchical semantic framework of GeoConnect³d, which is similar to that of HIKE. This includes a correlation link with the faults in neighboring countries (in particular the Netherlands). Fault attributes covered in GeoConnect³d include basic information on geometric and timing aspects, as well as reference surface for the trace, fault type, and observation/evaluation method.





5.6 References

Belanger, I., Delaby, S., Delcambre, B., Ghysel, P., Hennebert, M., Laloux, M., Marion, J.M., Mottequin, B. & Pingot, J.L., 2012. Redéfinition des unités structurales du front varisque utilisées dans le cadre de la nouvelle Carte géologique de Wallonie (Belgique). Geologica Belgica 15, 169-175.

Boulvain, F. & Vandenberghe, N., 2017. An Introduction to the Geology of Belgium and Luxembourg.

Cambier, G. & Dejonghe, L., 2010. Systematic inventory and ordering of faults In Belgium – Part 1. Geological Survey of Belgium Professional Paper 307, 95 p.

Cambier, G. & Dejonghe, L., 2012. Systematic inventory and ordering of faults In Belgium – Part 2. Geological Survey of Belgium Professional Paper 312, 215 p.

Debacker, T.N., Dewaele, S., Sintubin, M., Verniers, J., Muchez, P. & Boven, A., 2005. Timing and duration of the progressive deformation of the Brabant Massif, Belgium. Geologica Belgica 8, 20-34.

Herbosch, A., Liégeois, J.P., Gärtner, A., Hofmann, M. & Linnemann, U., 2020. The Stavelot-Venn Massif (Ardenne, Belgium), a rift shoulder basin ripped off the West African craton: Cartography, stratigraphy, sedimentology, new U-Pb on zircon ages, geochemistry and Nd isotopes evidence. Earth-Science Reviews 203, 103142.

Linnemann, U., Herbosch, A., Liégeois, J.P., Pin, C., Gärtner, A. & Hofmann, M., 2012. The Cambrian to Devonian odyssey of the Brabant Massif within Avalonia: A review with new zircon ages, geochemistry, Sm–Nd isotopes, stratigraphy and palaeogeography. Earth-Science Reviews 112, 126-154.

Pirson, S., Spagna, P., Baele, J.M., Damblon, F., Gerrienne, P., Vanbrabant, Y. & Yans, J., 2008. An overview of the geology of Belgium. Memoirs of the Geological Survey of Belgium 55, 5-25.

Sintubin, M., Debacker, T.N. & Van Baelen, H., 2009. Early Palaeozoic orogenic events north of the Rheic suture (Brabant, Ardenne): A review. Comptes Rendus Geoscience 341, 156-173.

Thorez, J., Dreesen, R. & Streel, M., 2006. Famennian. Geologica Belgica 9, 27-45.

Verniers, J., Pharaoh, T.C., André, L., Debacker, T., De Vos, W., Everaerts, M., Herbosch, A., Samuelsson, J., Sintubin, M. & Vecoli, M., 2002, The Cambrian to mid Devonian basin development and deformation history of Eastern Avalonia, east of the Midlands Microcraton: new data and a review. In: Winchester, J.A., Pharaoh, T.C. & Verniers, J. (eds.) Palaeozoic Amalgamation of Central Europe. Geological Society, London, Special Publications 201, 47-93.





6 GEUS - DENMARK

6.1 Top pre-Zechstein Tectonic structures and Fault zones in Denmark

The fault zones presented in the Danish territory are published in "Geological map of Denmark, 1:750 000" 1994: Ole Valdemar Vejbæk & Peter Britze (eds). The 'Top pre-Zechstein' is the deepest regional surface, which can be mapped seismically throughout the Danish area, and all Late Paleozoic to Mesozoic major tectonic structural elements and fault zones in Denmark are represented in this surface.

The mapped 'Top pre-Zechstein' surface represents the top of the youngest pre-Zechstein Palaeozoic deposits, where Palaeozoic deposits are present, or else the top of the Precambrian rocks. The surface also represents the base of the Zechstein Group, where Zechstein is present, or else the base of the Mesozoic/Cenozoic. The subcrop against the Quaternary is an angular unconformity, which is continuously identified along the northeastern boundary from the Stavanger Platform area to the Hano Bay Basin (cf Jensen & Schmidt 1991, Jensen & Michelsen 1992, Japsen 1992). The mapping of this boundary is locally based on published information, notably in the Skagerrak and Kattegat areas (Ro et al. 1990, Lykke-Andersen 1993, **H.** Lykke-Andersen, pers. comm. 1993).

Due to cooperation with Lars N. Jensen (STATOIL, Stavanger), and Mikael Erlstrom and Ulf Sivhed (SGU, Lund) the final map extends beyond the borders of the Danish area. Lars N. Jensen has contributed with the interpretation of the bordering Norwegian area and Mikael Erlstrom and Ulf Sivhed with the Swedish landscape of Skåne (Scania) and adjacent Swedish waters. Fault trends are extended into Polish waters southeast of the Bornholm area in the Baltic Sea based on maps published by Dadlez (1990) and maps made available by Inge Nering-Lehfelt (pers. comm.). Fault trends north of the German island of Rugen are based on Thomas et al. (1993) (see also Piske & Neumann 1993). Fault trends are extended into Schleswig-Holstein and the German North Sea based on Best et al. (1983), Best (1989) and Franz Kockel (pers. comm.).

6.2 Database

Mapping using all 1993 public domain seismic and well data (Nielsen & Japsen 1991) in Denmark is the basis for this fault zone map. The database comprise all released reflection seismic data in the Danish area, seismic data owned by STATOIL in the Norwegian area, and all data available to the SGU in the Swedish area. The seismic data vary in quality from single fold analogue sections to 3D data. Where reflection seismic data are sparse or poor in quality, other geophysical methods (refraction seismic data, magnetic data and gravity modelling) have been used to improve the map. In areas with very high data coverage, especially where 3D seismic surveys were available, only the best quality data were used.;.

Structural elements

The major structural elements found within the Danish area are given on the structural faults of Europe Web GIS and shown on the structural element map (figure 1). These major structural elements are, from northeast to southwest: The Skagerak-Kattegat Platform (EUGENO-S working group 1988), the Sorgenfrei-Tornquist Zone (EUGENO-S working group 1988), The Norwegian - Danish Basin, The Ringkøbing-Fyn High (Sorgenfrei & Buch 1964), and the North German Basin (Rasmussen 1978). The Central Graben defines





the termination of the Ringkøbing-Fyn High to the west (Rasmussen 1978). The names of minor elements and fault zones affecting the mapped surface, as abbreviated on the structural element map (figure 1), are listed below in alphabetical order with literature references:



Figure 1: Danish structural elements at Top pre-Zechstein level. (from Vejbæk & Britze, 1994)

ASB	Arnager-Sose Block	(Gravesen et al.1982)
AF	Agricola Fault	(Thomas et al.1993)
BBI	Bornholm Block	(Andersen et al. 1975)
BF	Børglum Fault	(Liboriussen et al. 1987)
ВТ	Brande Trough	(Rasmussen 1978, EUGENO-S working group 1988)
BuBI	Bulbjerg Block	(Vejbæk & Britze 1994)
ChH	Christians Ø High	(Andersen et al. 1975)
CSF	Coffee Soil Fault	(Gowers & Sæbøe 1985)
CST	Colonus Shale	(Bergstrom et al. 1982)
	Trough	
DaBI	Darlowo Block	(Dadlez 1974, 1976, 1977, 1990)
EB	Egersund Basin	(Brekke et al. 1989)
EG	Else Graben	(Cartwright 1990)
ENBI	East North Sea	(Rasmussen 1978)
	Block	
EØHo	Eigerøy Horst	(Brekke et al. 1989)
FaB	Farsund Basin	(Hamar et al. 1983, Jensen & Schmidt 1991)
FG	Feda Graben	(Gowers & Sæbøe 1985, Brekke et al. 1989)
FT	Fjerritslev Trough	(Vejbæk 1990)
GFZ	Gyda Fault Zone	(Brekke et al. 1989)
GG	Gertrud Graben	(Møller 1986, Vejbæk 1986, Brekke et al. 1989)





GHF	Grenå - Helsingborg	(Mogensen & Jensen 1994)
GIG	Glückstadt Graben	(Best et al. 1983)
GIB!	Glamsbjerg Block	(Rasmussen 1978)
GNB	Grensen Nose Basin	(Gowers & Sæbøe 1985)
GrBI	Grindsted Block	(Rasmussen 1978)
GrG	Gryfice Graben	(Dadlez 1974, 1976, 1977, 1990, Thomsen et al. 1987)
GuT	Gudhjem Trough	(Vejbæk 1985)
HBI	Holmsland Block	(Rasmussen 1978)
HBB	Hano Bay Basin	(Kumpas 1980)
НеТ	Helgoland Trough	(Best 1989)
HFZ	Hummer Fault Zone	(Brekke et al. 1989)
HiG	Himmerland Graben	(Vejbæk 1990)
HF	Holmsland Fault	(Rasmussen 1978)
HG	Horn Graben	(Rasmussen 1978, Best et al. 1983, Vejbæk 1990)
HoG	Hollvik Graben	(Bjelm et al. 1979)
HÅH	Hallands Ås High	(mod. Bergstrom et al. 1982)
IH	Inge High	(Møller 1986, Vejbæk 1986)
KFZ	Krabbe Fault Zone	(Brekke et al. 1989)
KoF	Koszalin Fault	(Dadlez 1990, Thomsen et al. 1987)
KoG	Kolobrzeg Graben	(Dadlez 1974, 1976, 1977, 1990)
KRAF	Kullen Ringsjon Andrarum Fault	(Norling & Bergstrom 1987)
KrFZ	Krebs Fault Zone	(Brekke et al. 1989)
КНо	Kullen Horst	, (Bielm et al. 1979).
LF	Læsø Fault	(J. M. Hansen pers.comm.)
LFBC	Lista Fault Block Complex	(Brekke et al. 1989)
МаН	Mandal High	(Rasmussen 1978, Hamar et al. 1983, Gowers & Sæbøe 1985, Brekke et al. 1989)
MH	Mads High	(Møller 1986, Vejbæk 1986)
MNH	Mid North Sea High	(Rasmussen 1978)
MøH	Møn High	(mod. Rasmussen 1978)
ORB	Outer Rough Basin	(Gowers & Sæbøe 1985)
RB	Rott Basin	(Brekke et al. 1989)
RFZ	Romele Fault Zone	(Bergstrom et al. 1982)
RiH	Ringe High	(Vejbæk & Britze 1994)
RoR	Romele Ridge	(Norling & Bergstrom 1987)
RT	Risebæk Trough	(Thomsen et al. 1987)
RødG	Røding Graben	(Madirazza et al. 1989)
RønG	Rønne Graben	(Andersen et al. 1975)
SB	Søgne Basin	(Gowers & Sæbøe 1985, Brekke et al. 1989)
ScH	Schillergrund High	(Best et al. 1983)
SDP	Salt Dorne Province	(Møller 1986)




SkG	Skagerrak Graben	(Ro et al. 1990)		
SkP	Skurup Platform	(Bjelm et al. 1979, Bergstrom et al. 1982)		
ST	Svaneke Trough	(Thomsen et al. 1987)		
StBI	Stigsnæs Block	(mod. from Rasmussen 1978)		
StP	Stavanger Platform	(Sørensen & Martinsen 1987, Brekke et al. 1989)		
SvF	Svedala Fault	(mod. from Bjelm et al. 1979, Bergstrom et al. 1982)		
SvH	Sørvestlandet High	(Gowers & Sæbøe 1985, Brekke et al. 1989)		
SæF	Sæby Fault	(Vejbæk & Britze 1994)		
TEG	Tail End Graben	(Andersen et al. 1982)		
UsBI	Ustka Block	(Dadlez 1990, Thomsen et al. 1987)		
VFZ	Varde Fault Zone	(Vejbæk & Britze 1994)		
VG	Varnes Graben	(Brekke et al. 1989)		
VT	Vomb Trough	(Bjelm et al. 1979, Bergstrom et al. 1982)		
WBR	Weisse Bank Ramp	(kockel, pers. Comm.1993)		
WSBI	West Schleswig Block	(Best et al. 1983)		
YRH	Ystad - Rønne High	(Vejbæk & Britze 1994)		
ÄНВ	Ängelholm Basin	(Bergström et al. 1982)		
ØF	Øresund Fault	(Bjelm et al. 1979.)		
ÅG	Åsta Graben	Brekke et al. 1989)		





6.3 References

Al-Chalabi, M. 1981: Velocity determination from seismic reflection data. – In: A. A. Fitch (ed.): Developments in geophysical exploration methods. Applied Science Publishers Ltd. London, 1-68.

Andersen, C., Olsen, J. C., Michelsen, O. & Nygaard, E. 1982: Structural outline and development. - In O. Michelsen, (ed.): Geology of the Danish Central Graben. Danm. Geol. Unders., Ser. B, 8, 9-26.

Andersen, O. B., Larsen, B. & Platou, S. W. 1975: Gravity and Geological structures of the Fennoscandian Border Zone in the Southern Baltic. Bull. geol. Soc. Denmark, 24, 45-55.

Bergstrom, J., Holland, B., Larsson, K., Norling, E. & Sivhed, U. 1982: Guide to excursions in Scania. Sver. Geol. Unders., Ser. Ca, 54, 95 pp.

Best, G., Kockel, F. & Schoneich, H. 1983: Geological history of the southern Horn Graben. - In: J. P. H. Kaasschieter & T. J. A. Reijers (eds.): Petroleum geology of the southeastern North Sea and the adjacent onshore areas. (The Hague, 1982). Geologie en Mijnbouw, 62, 25 - 33.

Best, G. 1989: Die Grenze Zechstein/Buntsandstein in Nordwest- Deutschland nach Bohrlochmessungen. Z. dt. geol. Ges., Hannover, 140, 73-85.

Bjelm, L., Hartlen, J., Roshoff, K., Bennet, J., Bruch, H., Persson, P. G. & Wadstein, P. 1979: Geotermisk energiutvinning i Skåne, slutrapport etapp 1, 2 and 3, Arbetsgruppen for geotermisk energi. - Tekniska Hogskolan i Lund. NE - projekt 4560-42, Sweden.

Brekke, H., Færseth, R., Gabrielsen, R., Gowers, M. B. & Pegrum, M. 1989: Nomenclature of tectonic units in the Norwegian North Sea, south of 62N. - In: Structural and tectonic modelling and its application to Petroleum geology. Norwegian Petroleum Society. Abstracts, 61, x-y

Britze, P. & Japsen, P. 1991: Geologisk kort over Danmark, Geological map of Denmark I:400.000, Det danske Bassin, The Danish Basin, Top Zechstein og/and Trias. Danm. Geol. Unders., Map series, 31.

Britze, P., Japsen, P. and Andersen, C., 1995: The Danish Central Trough: Base Upper Jurassic and the Upper Jurassic. Two-way time and depth, thickness and interval velocity. 1:200 000. Danm. Geol. Unders., Map series, 50.

Cartwright, J. A. 1990: The structural evolution of the Ringkøbing- Fyn High. – In: D. J. Blundell and A. D. Gibbs (eds.): Tectonic evolution of North Sea Rifts. Clarendon Press, Oxford, 200-216.

Dadlez, R. 1974: Some geological problems of the Southern Baltic Basin. Acta Geologica Polonica, 24, 261-275.

Dadlez, R. 1976: Zarys Geologii Pdloza Kenozoiku w Basenie Poludniowego Baltyku. Z badan geologicznych morza, Tom. I. Instytut Geologiczny Biuletyn, 285, 22 pp.





Dadlez, R. 1977: Tectonic position of western Pomerania (Northwestern Poland) prior to the Upper Permian. Instytut Geologiczny Biuletyn, 274, 49-82.

Dadlez, R. 1990: Tektonika poludniowego Baltyku.Kwartalnik Geologiczny, 34, 1-20.

EUGENO-S Working Group 1988: Crustal structure and tectonic evolution of the transition between the Baltic Shield and the North German Caledonides (the EUGENO-S Project). Tectonophysics, 150, 253-348.

Frost, R. T. C., Fitch, F. J. & Miller, J. A. 1981: The age and nature of the crystalline basement of the North Sea Basement. – In: L. V. Illing & G. D. Hobson (eds.): Petroleum Geology of the Continental Shelf of N. W. Europe,

Heyden & Son Ltd. for Inst. of Petroleum London, 43-57.

Gowers M. B. & Sæboe A. 1985: On the structural evolution of the Central Trough in the Norwegian and Danish sectors of the North Sea. Marine and Petroleum Geology, 2, 298-318.

Gravesen, P., Rolle, F. & Surlyk, F. 1982: Lithostratigraphy and sedimentary evolution of the Triassic, Jurassic and the Lower Cretaceous of Bornholm. Denmark. Danm. Geol. Unders., Ser. B, no.7, 52 pp.

Hamar, G. P., Fjæran, T. & Hesjedal, A. 1983: Jurassic stratigraphy and tectonics of the south-southeastern Norwegian offshore. - In: J. P.

H. Kaasschieter & T. J. A. Reijers (eds.): Petroleum geology of the southeastern North Sea and the adjacent onshore areas. The Hague, 1982. Geologie en Mijnbouw, 62, 103 - 114.

Hansen, K. T. 1994: Den strukturelle udvikling af Egersund Bassinet og omkringliggende områder i den norske Nordsøsektor. Unpublished MSc thesis, University of Aarhus.

Hospers, J., Rathore, J. S., Feng Jianhua, Finnstrøm, E. G. & Holthe, J. 1988: Salt tectonics in the Norwegian-Danish Basin. Tectonophysics, 149, 35-60.

Japsen, P. 1992: Landhævningerne i Sen kridt og Tertiær i det nordlige Danmark. Dansk geol. Foren. Årsskrift 1990-91, 169-182.

Japsen, P. 1993: Influence of lithology and neogene uplift on seismic velocities in Denmark: Implications for depth conversion of maps. Bull. Am. Ass. Petrol. Geol., 77, 194--211.

Japsen, P. 1994: Retarded compaction due to overpressure deduced from a seismic velocity/depth conversion study in the Danish Central Trough, North Sea. Marine and Petroleum Geology, 11 715- 733.

Jensen, L. N. & Schmidt, B. J. 1991: Neogene uplift and erosion in the Northeastern North Sea: Magnitude and consequences for hydrocarbon exploration in the Farsund Basin. European association of Petroleum Geoscientists, 3rd. conf., Florence, Italy, 22p.





Jensen, L. N. & Michelsen, O. 1992: Tertiær hævning og erosion i Skagerrak, Nordjylland og Kattegat. Dansk geol. Foren. Årsskrift 1990-91, 159-168.

Korstgård, J. A., Lerche, I., Mogensen, T. E. & Thomsen R. 0. 1993: Salt and fault interactions in the northeastern Central Graben: Observations and inferences. Bull. geol. Soc. Denmark, 40, 197-255.

Kumpas, M. G. 1980: Seismic Stratigraphy and Tectonics in the Hanø bay. Stockholm Contributions in Geology, v.34, p. 35-168.

Larson, K. 1984: The concealed Palaeozoic of SW Skåne. Geol. For. Stock. Forh., 106, 389-391.

Liboriussen, J, Ashton, P. & Tygesen, T. 1987: The tectonic evolution of the Fennoscandian Border Zone in Denmark. Tectonophysics, 137, 21-29.

Lykke-Andersen, H. 1992: Nogle hovedtræk af Kattegats kvartærgeologi - foreløbige resultater af en seismisk undersøgelse 1988-1991. Dansk geol. Foren. Årsskrift 1990-91, 57-65.

Madirazza, I., Jacobsen, B. H., & Abrahamsen, N. 1989: Late Triassic tectonic evolution in Northwest Jutland, Denmark. Bull. geol. Soc. Denmark, 38, 77-84.

Mogensen, T. E. & Jensen, L. N. 1994: Cretaceous subsidence and inversion along the Tornquist Zone from Kattegat to the Egersund Basin. First Break, 12, 211-222.

Mogensen, T. E., Korstgård, J. A., & Geil, K. 1992: Salt Tectonics and Faulting in the NE Danish Central Graben. – In: A.M. Spencer (ed.): Generation, Accumulation and Production of Europe's Hydrocar- bons II, Special Publication of the European Association of Petroleum Geoscientists No. 2. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 163-173.

Mouritsen, J. 1993: Den strukturelle udvikling omkring Lista Nose (kvadrant 10) i den Norske Nordsøsektor. Unpubl. thesis, University of Aarhus, Denmark.

Møller, J. J. 1986: Seismic structural mapping of the Middle and Upper Jurassic in the Danish Central Trough. Danm. Geol. Unders., Ser. A, 13, 37 pp.

Nielsen, L.H. & Japsen, P. 1991: Deep wells in Denmark 1935-1990. Danm. Geol. Unders., Ser. A, 31, 177 pp.

Norling, E. & Bergstrom, J. 1987: Mesozoic and Cenozoic tectonic evolution of Scania, southern Sweden. Tectonophysics, 137, 7-19.

Piske, J. & Neumann, E. I 993: Tektonische Gliederung des pravariszischen Untergrundes in der siidwestlichen Ostsee. Geologisches Jahrbuch, Hannover, A131, 361-388.

Rasmussen, L. Banke 1978: Some geological results from the first five Danish exploration wells in the North Sea. Danm. Geol. Unders., III rk., 42, 46 pp.





Rempel, H. 1992: Erdolgeologische Bewertung der Arbeiten der Gemeinsamen Organisation Petrobaltic in deutschen Schelfbereich. Geologisches Jahrbuch, Reihe D, H 99, Hannover, 32 pp.

Ro, H. E., Stuevold, L. M., Faleide, J. I. & Myhre, A. M. 1990: Skagerrak Graben - the offshore continuation of the Oslo Graben. Tectonophysics, 178, 1-10.

Skjeven, J., Rijs, F. & Kalheim, J. E., 1983: Late Palaeozoic to Early Cenozoic structural development of the south - southeastem Norwegian North Sea. – In: J. P. H. Kaasschieter & T. J. A. Reijers (eds.): Petroleum geology of the southeastern North Sea and the adjacent onshore areas. Amsterdam. And in Geologie en Mijnbouw, 62, 35-46.

Sorgenfrei, T., & Buch, A. 1964: Deep tests in Denmark, 1935 - 1959. Danm. Geol. Unders., Ser. III, 36, 146 pp.

Sørensen, S. & Martinsen, B. B. 1987: A palaeogeographic reconstruction of the Rotliegendes Deposits in the Northeastern Permian Basin. – In: J. Brooks & K. Glennie (eds.): Petroleum Geology of North West Europe. Graham & Trotman. 497-508.

Thomas, S. A., Sivhed, U., Erlstrom, M. & Seifert, M. 1993: Seismostratigraphy and structural framework of the SW Baltic Sea. Terra Nova, 5, 364-374.

Thomsen, E., Damtoft, K. & Andersen, C. 1987: Hydrocarbon plays in Denmark outside the Central Trough. – In: J. Brooks & K. Glennie: Petroleum Geology of North West Europe. Graham & Trotman. 375-388.

Vejbæk, O. V. 1985: Seismic Stratigraphy and Tectonics of sedimentary basins around Bornholm, Southern Baltic. Danm. Geol. Unders., Ser. A, 8, 30 pp.

Vejbæk, O. V. 1986: Seismic stratigraphy of the Lower Cretaceous in the Danish Central Trough. Danm. Geol. Unders., Ser. A, 11, 46 pp. Vejbæk, O. V. 1990: The Horn Graben and its relationship to the Oslo Graben and the Danish Basin. – In: E. R. Neumann (ed.): Rift zones in the continental crust of Europe - Geophysical, Geological and Geochemical Evidence: Oslo - Horn Graben. Tectonophysics, 178, 29-49.

Vejbæk, O. V. & Britze, P. (eds). 1994: Geological map of Denmark. Top pre-Zechstein, Geological Survey of Denmark Map Series No. 45.





7 BRGM – FRANCE

7.1 Pyrenees domain

The Pyrenees, at the border between France and Spain, constitutes a typical example of an intraplate orogen. Only the northern part of the Pyrenean chain and its (retro-)foreland basin, the Aquitain Basin, belong to the French territory.

The history of the Pyrenees results from the different opening stages of the Atlantic Ocean. First, the central Atlantic opening reactivated inherited Permian faults, NE-SW (CAMP) and mainly WNW-ESE oriented, forming a basin, which connected the Central Atlantic to the Thethys during Triassic to Jurassic times. Then, the opening of North Atlantic produced the well-known hyper-extended Albo-Cenomanian rifting leading, thanks to detachment faults, to sub continental mantle exhumation. Finally, the South Atlantic opening induced a northward displacement of the African plate causing, from the Campanian to Oligocene, to the inversion of the Albo-Cenomanian basins and their margins, the result being the Pyrenean orogeny.

In this context, all the faults belonging to the Pyrenean domain were created during this period of convergence between the Iberian microplate and the European plate, from Upper Santonian (84 Ma) to the Lower Miocene (20Ma), interrupted by a quiescent stage during late Maastrichtian - Paleocene.

Most of the major (crustal) faults identified in the Pyrenees result from the inversion of preexisting normal or detachment faults that limited the edges of the rift-basins. These extensional faults themselves originated from the reactivation of dextrous (transpressive and/or transtensive) faults generated at the end of the Variscan orogeny (Permo-Carboniferous, from 320 to 270 Ma) in the core of the Ibero-Armorican arc.

3 of these major faults limit the main current tectonic zones of the northern part (French part) of the Pyrenees. Are distinguished from South to North : the North Pyrenean Fault (NPF), The North Pyrenean Frontal Thrust (NPFT) and Sub-Pyrenean Thrust (SPT).

The northernmost fault thrust is the Sub-Pyrenean thrust which is a blind thrusting evidenced by seismic profiles. This fault constitute the limit between the Pyrenean domain and the Aquitain Basin.

The North Pyrenean Frontal Thrust (NPFT) corresponds to northwards inversion of the North Pyrenean rift basins. In the eastern part the NPFT joins the Corbière Thrust showing a westwards kinematics.

The North Pyrenean Fault (NPF) is a crustal upright fault putting in contact high-T metamorphic Mesozoic marbles of the North Pyrenean Zone with the Paleozoic sediments of the Axial Zone. This fault, seismically active, is located in the Central and Eastern part of Pyrenees and disappears in the Western Pyrenees, replaced by South verging thrustings such as Barousse, Bigorre, Ferrière or Lakhoura thrusts. All these thrust faults corresponds to the southward inversion of the southern part of the Cretaceous rift-basins.





To the South of the latters, the Axial Zone (ZA) corresponds to the south margin of the cretaceous rift-basins. The ZA is also structured by southwards thrust sheets as the famous Gavarnie or Eaux-Chardes thrust sheets, in the western part, or Aspres and Canigou thrusts, in the East. All these faults are also inherited from late-Variscan and Cretaceous tectonics.





8 BGR - GERMANY

Authors: Heidrun Stück, Fabian Jähne-Klingberg

8.1 Introduction

The present picture of Germany's subsurface and distribution of different lithologies at the surface originates from multiple, tectonic phases, accompanied by the formation of e.g. several basins (*Error! Reference source not found.Fig. 1a*) and complex fault systems (*Error! Reference source not found.b, c*). Today's knowledge about the structure of the deeper subsurface has been developed over decades, is based on geological and geophysical data that differ in type, density and quality. After a short presentation of the origin, basis and data responsibility of fault-related data (*chapter 8.2*), superordinate structural styles (*chapter 8.3*) as well as the essential characteristics of individual structural areas are presented (*chapter 8.4*). Finally, due to their great importance for today's structural appearance of Germany, the Cenozoic rift valley system (*Chapter 0*) as well as the characteristics of salt structures are presented (*Chapter 8.6*). Finally, we briefly present the concept of how we proceeded with the hierarchical differentiation of the faults for the fault database (*chapter 0*).

8.2 Data base & data responsibility in Germany

8.2.1 Data base

The data provided by the Federal Institute for Geosciences and Natural Resources (BGR) in the GeoEra HIKE fault database are, with exception for the offshore area of the North and Baltic sea, based on data compiled within the Geothermal Atlas (Schulz et al. 2013). This dataset is made up by different map series (*Fig. 2*), such as e.g. the Geological surface map of Germany (1993, GÜK1000, *Fig.1b*), the Geotectonic Atlas of North West Germany and the German North Sea (Baldschuhn et al. 2001), the Southern Permian Basin Atlas (Doornenbal & Stevenson 2010) and several more, which were collected, merged and generalized within the frame of the Geothermal Atlas (Schulz et al. 2013). In *Figure 1d* illustrates the generalized faults and fault zones presented in the Geothermal Atlas, which also are delivered for the HIKE-fault data base (for illustration of higher resolution see also Appendix 8.9.1 bis **Error! Reference source not f ound.**).

At this point it should be noted that the generalization of the Geothermal Atlas not includes a comparison of data available at the geological state authorities. The necessary generalization and harmonization of faults in an overview scale may differ in details from detailed data hosted by geological state authorities of Germany. Individual sections of a structure can also have different local or regional names, but in the following description they are only named in a superordinate manner.

For the offshore area (*Fig. 1a*, see also Appendix 0 bis **Error! Reference source not found.**), fault d ata provided for the Central German North Sea originate on Baldschuhn (2001). These data consist of generalized fault intersections with 13 Mesozoic to Cenozoic horizons and the Late Paleozoic Base Zechstein (Baldschuhn et al. 2001). For the northwestern part of the German North Sea, the Entenschabel, faults originate from interpretation of 3D-seismic data from the GPDN-Project (https://www.gpdn.de/; Arfai et al. 2014). Those faults are defined by vertical and horizontal fault-polyline seismic picks. Fault data of the Baltic Sea are based on the studies of Seidel et al. (2018), Seidel (2019) and fault intersections of 13 Mesozoic to Cenozoic horizons as well as the base Zechstein and base Upper Rotliegend from Doornenbal & Stevenson (2010). For





the HIKE-fault data base these fault intersections were assigned, where useful, to individual faults or fault systems due to their orientation, length or spatial proximity in the map view. Even if fault intersections spatially overlap, a direct linkage of a Meso-Cenozoic fault with the Pre-Zechstein must be questioned, as salt often acts as a decoupling element between the overburden and basement.



Fig. 1: a) Distribution of sedimentary basins and basement outcrops of Germany, color delimited according to sedimentary basin depth/thickness and metamorphic or magmatic rocks. (Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe 2014). b) main directions of strike of fault zones in Germany: NW-SE (Nordrhein-Westfalen, e.g. Lower Rhine Graben), WNW-ESE (southern North German Basin and Mid-German uplands), NNE-SSW (e.g. Upper Rhine Graben; Glücksstadt Graben, Horn Graben), WSW-ENE (Alps and Molasse Basin), NE-SW (Variscan deformed basement outcrops) (modified from Schulz et al. 2013). c) Fault inventory from the GÜK1000 (Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften & Rohstoffe 1993) of mapped faults at the surface, illustrating one of the database used within the Geothermal Atlas (modified from Schulz et al. 2013). d) Shows the map of important and generalized fault zones





in Germany, compiled in the Geothermal Atlas (modified from Schulz et al. 2013) and delivered within the present fault database for GeoEra-HIKE.







Fig. 2: Overview of regional and supra-regional maps and map series with fault related data in onshore-Germany that were generalized and incorporated in the course of creating the Geothermal Atlas (Schulz et al. 2013).





8.2.2 Information of geological data responsibility in Germany

In Germany the federal states and their respective state geological survey organisations (GSO) are responsible for matters, tasks and data relating to the geological subsurface up to the earth's surface in their area of responsibility. However, a nationwide planning of a safe and sustainable use of the underground requires geologically relevant data of the federal states harmonized, summarized and evaluated uniform across national and international borders.

This task is performed by the Federal Institute for Geosciences and Natural Resources (BGR), under reconciliation of the State Geological Surveys of the Federal States. On a supraregional scale, the BGR produces maps on a smaller scale between 1:1 000 000 to 1:200 000. For the production of supraregional maps with scales of 1:200,000 or larger, the SGD of the federal states are involved. For the Economic exclusive zone EEZs (and continental shelves) of the North Sea and Baltic Sea, these tasks fell to the BGR when the Geological Data Act (GeolDG) came into force in July 2020 (ttp://www.gesetze-im-internet.de/geoldg/).

8.2.2.1 Data base of the deeper subsurface in Germany

The knowledge about the deeper subsurface and in consequence on faults and fault systems is not only based on outcrop analysis, but especially on seismic and well data analysis. *Fig.* **3** shows that both data types are mainly concentrated on three areas, the North German Basin, the South German Molasse basin and the Upper Rhine graben due to the exploration of oil and gas, salt mining and geothermal exploration respectively (*Fig.* **3** *a* **&** *b*, from BGR 2014, compiled from Müller & Reinhold (2011), Doornenbal & Stevenson (2010) and NIBIS-Kartenserver: https://nibis.lbeg.de/cardomap3/).

To understand the structure of the sedimentary basement, reflection seismic data and well data are often sufficient. However, gravimetric and magnetic data can often show the bedrock







geology as well as deep fault structures. Overview maps of the Bouguer anomaly (

Fig. 3: Overview maps of a) wells with drilling depths over 500 m and b) 2D and 3D seismic sections in Germany (Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe 2014). Overview maps in a scale of 1:1000.000 of (c) the bouguer anomaly (Bouguer anomalies, GRS80, 0 m amsl) of Germany (Skiba et al., 2010) (d) and the Earth's total magnetic field (Δ T-anomalies, DGRF 1980.0, 1000 m a.s.l) of Germany (Gabriel et al., 2010). The maps are compiled and provided by the LIAG (Leibniz institute for applied Geophysics).

c; Skiba et al. 2010) and the Earth's total magnetic field of Germany (*Fig. 3Fig. 3d*; Gabriel et al. 2010) in a scale of 1:1000.000 are provided by the LIAG (Leibniz institute for Applied Geophysics). The Bouguer anomaly map is based on more than 275000 data points, recorded in





recent decades by State Geological Surveys of the Federal States, research institutes and industry. The database for the map of the total magnetic field of Germany consists of 67 marine, surface and aerogeophysical survey campaigns carried out between 1961 and 2008. More information about these data can be found at: <u>https://www.leibniz-liag.de/en/research/projects/internal-projects/analysis-and-interpretation-of-potential-field-data.html</u>

For most of the federal states there are also gravimetric data sets with a much higher resolution. These are managed State Geological Surveys of the Federal States.







Fig. 3: Overview maps of a) wells with drilling depths over 500 m and b) 2D and 3D seismic sections in Germany (Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe 2014). Overview maps in a scale of 1:1000.000 of (c) the bouguer anomaly (Bouguer anomalies, GRS80, 0 m amsl) of Germany (Skiba et al., 2010) (d) and the Earth's total magnetic field (Δ T-anomalies, DGRF 1980.0, 1000 m a.s.l) of Germany (Gabriel et al., 2010). The maps are compiled and provided by the LIAG (Leibniz institute for applied Geophysics).





8.3 From superordinate structures to structural regions

8.3.1 Main structural styles in Germany

The earth's crust of Central Europe including Germany is composed of an undefined number of crustal segments that aggregated during the Paleozoic. Crust formation was almost completed with the end of the Variscan orogeny. Since the Rotliegend, the Central and Western European structural development was characterized by intraplate tectonics and associated processes such as the formation of several sedimentary basins and graben structures.

The sedimentary basins and grabens respectively of Germany have a varied appearance due to their different structural histories and can be broken down regionally into the following characteristics and structural styles:

- ① Deep-reaching Mesozoic, often reactivated or partly inverted rift zones can be found in the North German Basin and adjacent areas of the German North Sea
- (2) In Northern Germany and within the German North Sea the Mesozoic and Cenozoic sedimentary evolution and the structural style is determined by halotectonic processes since the Lower Triassic. As a result large areas of the North German Basin and the German North Sea are marked by thin-skinned faulting in the Mesozoic and Cenozoic strataabove the Zechstein and Upper Rotliegend salt layers.
- 2 Narrow, complexly structured normal to oblique fault zones are found in Central Germany. These "young" rifts are witnesses of the European, Cenozoic rift system (Upper Rhine Rift, Eger Rift)
- (3) Fold and thrust belts are characteristic for the Northern Alpine and parts of the Molasse basin in the northern foreland.
- (4) Complex fold and thrust tectonics, meshed with a complex pattern of different degrees of metamorphism and intrusion shape the image of the Paleozoic Variscan surface outcrops but as well dominate the seismic image of the basement from Southern to Northern Germany.
- (5) Several German low mountain ranges, such as the "Harz" or the "Thüringer Wald" are bordered by Late Variscan to Rotliegend faults, which are partially reactivated during the Late Cretaceous, or newly formed steep basement reverse faults.
- 6 Narrow complex graben-systems occuring in Mesozoic outcrops, which resulted from several rifting phase from the Triassic to the Lower Cretaceous and are partly inverted during the Late Cretaceous, dominate the structure of Mid-Germany (Mitteldeutschland).

Regarding the fault pattern, the predominant structural direction (*Error! Reference source not found.b*, S chulz et al. 2013) and the structural style of important fault zones, several main structural elements and subsequent regions can be distinguished. Although the boundaries between these regions are mostly not to be considered as sharp transitions, there are some prominent fault zones, such as the "Harznordrand fault", the "Osning thrust fault" or the "Franconian lineament", which separate individual structural areas clearly from each other.





8.3.2 The Pre-Rotliegend Basement of Germany

The Pre-Rotliegend basement of Germany is mainly formed by the Variscan orogeny (*Fig. 4*). The German Variscides can be subdivided into following units:

- Rhenohercynian Zone (Rhenoherzynikum) with the northern Phyllite Zone in the south (Southern Rhenish Massif and SE Harz),

- The Saxothuringian Zone (Saxothuringikum) with the Mid-German Crystalline High (Mitteldeutsche Kristallinzone)

- and the Moldanubian Zone (Moldanubikum).

Into the south the Moldanubian Zone is covered by the Molasse Basin and further south overprinted by Alpine orogeny with a ENE-WSW main strike of thrust faults in Germany. Especially the basement outcrops in the surrounding of Bohemian Massif and the Black Forest show sporadic older Precambrian units, which also have partly overprints of older orogenies. The northern Variscan thrust front runs within the basement of the North German Basin. The exact course of the deformation front is only in parts well documented. The NE-SW main strike of Variscan domains is also the dominating strike of thrust faults in the basement outcrops of German basement highs.

The basement of most of the North German Basin (NGB) and the German North Sea is defined by the Avalonia basement Terrane, which is partly overprinted by the Caledonian orogeny. Avalonia broke off from the northern edge of the southern continent Gondwana in the Lower Ordovician, and collided with Baltica in the Upper Ordovician. Depending on the model conception, the transition to the adjoining Baltica to the north is defined in parts clearly differently (e.g. Smit et al. 2016, Blundell et al. 1992, Pharaoh 1999). One important fault system that is roughly aligned along the transition to Baltica is the Tornquist – Teisseyre – Zone.

Especially below the Late Permian - Mesozoic North German Basin, the crystalline & metamorphic Variscan to Pre-Variscan basement is superimposed by Carboniferous sediments of the North-West Carboniferous Basin (*Fig. 5*). This was formed during the final amalgamation of Pangea in the Carboniferous as a foreland basin of the Variscan mountain belt. The North-West Carboniferous Basin can be regarded as a precursor of the Southern Permian Basin (Doornenbal & Stevenson 2010). To the south in Mid-Germany, the Variscan basement is also overlaid by the Permo-Carboniferous basin and platform sediments (e.g. Saar-Nahe Basin, Ilfeld Basin, Saale Trough, NW Saxony). Because of the often thick sediments of the Permo-Carboniferous in comparison to the Pre-Rotliegend basement and the Mesozoic to Cenozoic structural evolution, the Permo-Carboniferous is often combined into a separate tectonic basement unit in Germany.







Fig. 4: Tectonic map of Germany in relation to provided faults and lineaments from the Geothermal Atlas (Schulz et al. 2013). The tectonic map was redrawn & edited by Meschede (2015) after Bundell et al. (1992). Beside the main zones of the Variscan orogen, the Cenozoic rifts and the Alpine Molasse Basin are also shown.







Fig. 5: The Pre-Permian of Northern Germany and the German EEC edited on the base of Doornenbal & Stevenson (2010).





8.3.3 Central European Basin System

Major parts of Germany belong to the complex Central European Basin system (CEBS; Ziegler 1990, Scheck-Wenderoth & Lamarche 2005, Littke et al. 2008) including several sub-basins like the North German Basin and therein the e.g. Thuringian Basin or Lower Saxony basin. The structural evolution of the Central European Basin System is related to four main tectonic phases from the Late Carboniferous until today, and resulting structural features can be attributed to changing kinematic and dynamic regimes (Kley et al. 2008):



Fig. a):





 characterized by extensive volcanic activity, accompanied by formation of normal and strike-slip faults as well as associated formation of sedimentary basins (e.g. Gast & Gundlach, 2006).

Stage 2 a: Early to Late Triassic (to a lesser extent up to the Middle Jurassic) extension (a) Stage 1: Lower Rotliegend transtensionb) Stage 2a: Triassic extension



Fig. b):

• Formation of the North Sea Central, Horn and Glückstadt Graben, as well as the Weser and Rheinsberg troughs through significant E-W extension on N-S trending normal faults. Thereby, NW-trending faults are partly linked with the N-trending graben.







Fig. c):

• Formation of the Lower Saxony Basin (LSB) south of the Rheder Moor and Allertal fault zones and west of the Gifhorn system caused by pronounced extension. The rest of the North German Basin especially the eastern basin part shows no obvious large normal faults during this time interval. The switch from the dominantly N-S trend of the Triassic grabens to the NW/WNW-SE/ESE structural trend of the LSB suggests an anticlockwise rotation of the extension direction.







Stage 3: Contraction and inversion in latest Cretaceous to Late Oligocene time (

Fig. d):

• The extensional systems of afore formed structural elements become reactivated as reverse faults. Thus, e.g. the LSB is inverted and basement reverse faults dissect and raise the southern margin of the eastern North German Basin (e.g. Harz, Thuringian forest). The general direction of contraction at the beginning of this phase is SSW-NNE. By coeval W-E to NW-SE directed extension during the late phases of inversion in the Eocene the Upper Rhine and Eger rifts were formed as part of the European Cenozoic Rift system (ECRS; Ziegler 1990, Dézes et al. 2004).







Fig. e)

• In between the late Eocene and Middle Miocene the stress field rotates from NE-SW into its present NW-SE direction (e.g. Hinzen 2003). With exception at the Alpine front, this rotation is not evident by fault evolution.







Fig. 6: Main structural stages of structural evolution within the Central European Basin (from Kley et al. 2008), differentiated in a) a Lower Rotliegend transtension, b) Triassic extension, c) Late Jurassic – Early Cretaceous extension and d) a Late Cretaceous – Paleogene contraction. AT= Allertal lineament, CG= Central Graben, ER= Eger Rift, GG= Glückstadt Graben, RG= Rhein Graben, URG= Upper Rhine Graben, OS= Osning thrust.





8.4 Structural regions

In the following description of structural regions as well as associated faults and fault systems we focus on Mesozoic-Cenozoic sedimentary basins and graben systems, underpinned by a table listing the key features and further reading.

8.4.1 North German Basin (NGB)

- Western and Central part of the NGB

The western and central part of the North German Basin (*Error! Reference source not found., Fig. 8*) is characterized by a very complex pattern of grabens and structural highs, while the south is dominated by compressional structures. Due to pronounced overprint by salt tectonics, the causal tectonic influences on the structural genesis, however, is difficult to determine (Müller et al. 2016). The northern part of the NGB, especially in the German North Sea sector and in Schleswig-Holstein, is significantly influenced by the N-S-running Glückstadt Graben, Horn Graben (*Fig. 8a*) and - in the very northwest - bordered by the Central Graben within the so called Entenschnabel area (*Fig. 7a*). The latter is moreover limited to the Central German North Sea by the Schillgrund and Coffee Soil faults. The formation of these large intracontinental rifts and the system of interconnected smaller Lower Rotliegend graben structures, as assumed by Gast (2006), is directly related in time to the disintegration of Pangaea and the development of large rift structures in the area of today's North Atlantic (i.a. Rockall-Faeroe Rift; Ziegler 1990). As structural highs, platform areas and sedimentary basin areas with only minor tectonic activity respectively, e.g. the Schillgrund High, G+L-platform, the Hunte- and Eichsfeld-Altmark swell (Röhling 1991, 2013) characterize the western and central part of the North German basin.

Towards the south, the structures of the German North Sea Sector and the Glückstadt Graben continuously merge into a not clear distinct structural region the "Pompeckj Scholle" (or Pompeck'sche Block; *Fig. 8b*). This Jurassic to Cretaceous structural region of mixed platform, respecivelly structural high characteristic is dissected by several, mostly Triassic, fault zones, such as the Leer-Bremen lineament or the Uelzen lineament. As this structural region cannot be distinguished from neighboring parts of the basin in north-eastern Germany, neither in terms of facial nor structural aspects, the necessity of this structural division is questioned in recent literature (Müller et al. 2016). The fault zones within the "Pompeckj Scholle" have been reactivated several times. During the Upper Cretaceous pre-existing faults were locally compressive overprinted and basins and graben partly inverted (e.g. Bremen Graben) but to a much lesser extent than the adjacent Lower Saxony Basin to the south and associated structural features.

Aside from these afore mentioned structural elements, a significant proportion of structural characteristics in the North German basin, especially in this western and central part, lays on salt structures and their associated faults (*see chapter 8.6*).







Fig. 7: Mesozoic Structural elements of the a) Entenschnabel area, representing the north western part of the German offshore area (modified after Arfai et al. 2014) and b) of the Central German North Sea sector and the central part of the North German Basin covering the onshore area. Depicted are main structural units, salt structures, grabens, lineaments (narrow to broad long elongated fault systems) (modified from Müller et al. 2016).



Fig. 8: Subsurface structures within the western and central part of the North German Basin, interpreted profiles based on Baldschuhn et al. (2001) and redrawn from Müller et al. (2016): a) From the West Schleswig Block in the German North Sea Sector across the Glückstadt Graben to the Ostholstein-Mecklenburg Block; b.) from the southern rim of the Lower Saxony Basin with the Osning thrust to NE crossing uplifted Nordwestfalen-Lippe swell area, the Central Lower Saxony Basin to the Pompeckj block.





Table 1: Main Characteristics and elements of the Western and Central parts of the North German basin

Kinematics/style	Mainly normal dip slip faults/extension, most of the Mesozoic and Cenozoic time strike-slip movement is subordinate, along the southern rim often dip slip inverted features, partly Late Cretaceous strike-slip tectonics along N to NNW striking faults, transtensional Rotliegend faults, mainly thin-skinned tectonics in the Mesozoic Supra-Salt overburden
Main characteristics	Most of faults in the Mesozoic to Cenozoic overburden are influenced by halotectonic processes; salt walls and diapirs
Predominant strike of Late Paleozoic to Cenozoic structural elements	N-S; NNE-SSE; WNW-ESE
Examples of prominent/characteristic structures, sub basins, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Entenschnabel: Step graben system, Central graben, Schillgrund fault, Coffee soil fault Central German North Sea: Schillgrund High, G+L-platform, Horn graben, West Schleswig Block Western part of the North German basin (onshore): Lower Saxony Basin, Thuringian Basin, Allertal lineament, Leer- Bremen lineament, Ems lineament, Osning thrust
Further literature	e.g. Kockel (1995), Baldschuhn et al. (2001), Brückner- Röhling et al. (2002, 2004), Littke et al. (2008), Arfai et al. (2014), Müller et al. (2016)

- <u>Eastern part of the NGB</u>

Compared to the western and central part of the NGB, the eastern section of the basin shows a clearly reduced structuring of the Mesozoic-Cenozoic overburden by halotectonic structures (Error! Reference source not found.). In contrast to the northwestern part of the NGB - with the exception of the Altmark-Fläming depression and the southwestern Mecklenburg-Brandenburg depression - salt diapirs do not dominate here, but salt pillows. The northern and southern edges of this basin part are particularly markedly structured. Thus, in the north of the Mecklenburg Brandenburg depression a system of prominent, NW/NNW-SE/SSE running fault zones has developed, which is also called the "Vorpommern fault system" (Krauss & Mayer 2004). The largest of these fault zones is the Möckow-Dargibeller fault zone, which is about 50 km long and show Old Cimmerian development (e.g. Gluško et al. 1976, Mayer et al. 2000).

North of the Grimmener Wall (*Fig. 10*; profile C-D), the NGB gradually changes to an elevated zone with significantly reduced Mesozoic-Cenozoic cover. The Møn-Arkona High (or Rügen Swell; Franke 1990, among others), in interaction with the Ringkøbing-Fyn High, has repeatedly been a swell region in CEBS' Paleozoic-Mesozoic development (Doornenbal & Stevenson 2010). In the outer NE of the German Baltic Sea sector runs the Skurup-Adler-Kamien fault, another important fault zone, which belongs to the Sorgenfrei-Tornquist Zone and the Teisseyre Tornquist Zone. The eastern part of the NGB merges to the east into the East Brandenburg Swell (Ostbrandenburg Schwelle), which delimits the NGB from the eastwardly adjoining Mid-Polish Trough (*Fig. 9*).







Fig. 9: Structural map of eastern part of the North German Basin, illustrating the main structural elements, such as faults, salt structures and highs/depressions (modified from Müller et al. (2016) based on Doornenbal and Stevenson (2010), structure and nomenclature based on Katzung & Ehmke (1993) and Franke (2015)).

The compressive/transpressive event during the Upper Cretaceous (e.g. Kley & Voigt 2008) is even more clearly visible in the southern part of the eastern NGB (*Fig. 7*). Along an en-echelon NW-SE running band of basement faults and basement flexures (e.g. *Gardelegen Escarpement/ Gardelegen Abbruch*; Benox et al. 1997, Kossow 2002) and further steep basement reverse faults (*Haldenslebener and Wittenberger "Abbruch"*; e.g. Otto 2003), large parts of the former southern Permo-Triassic NGB were raised several kilometres and, with the exception of smaller basin relics (*Dübener and Mühlberger depressions*), were eroded down to the Paleozoic (*Flechtinger Höhenzug*), partly even the Proterozoic basement (Lausitz Block).







Fig. 10: Supraregional geological profile based on seismic data of the DEKORP BASIN 9601, modified from Müller et al. (2016). The profile cover the area from the Harz in the southwest to the northern rim of the North German Basin along the Grimmener Wall and the Vorpommern Fault system.

Kinematics/style	Mainly normal dip slip faults/extension, mainly thin-skinned or soft-linked tectonics of the Mesozoic to Cenozoic overburden, mainly thick-skinned tectonics along the uplifted rims of the basin
Main characteristics	Salt pillows, strongly uplifted basement blocks in the southern basin part (e.g. Flechtinger High, Harz, Thuringian Forest)
Predominant strike of Late Paleozoic to Cenozoic structural elements	WNW-ESE; NW-SE (faults along the northern rim similar to regional strike of elements of the TTZ)
Examples of prominent/characteristically structures, subbasins, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Vorpommern fault system, Gardelegen "Abbruch" Haldenslebener and Wittenberger "Abbruch", Subhercynian Basin, Harz, Grimmen Wall
Further literature	Katzung & Ehmke (1993), Kossow (2002a, b), Otto (2003), Krauss & Mayer (2004) Rügen/Baltic Sea: Deutschmann et al. (2018), Seidel et al. (2018), Seidel (2019)

Table	2:	Main	Characteristics	and	elements	of the	Fastern	North	German	Basin.
Table	~.	I VI CITT	characteristics	and	cicilicitis	or the	Lastern		German	Dasili





8.4.2 Selected Sub features of the North German Basin

- <u>Lower Saxony Basin (LSB)</u>

The NW-SE-striking Lower Saxony Basin, as part of the North German Basin, is a 300 km long and 65 km wide Late Jurassic to Early Cretaceous trough, which is bordered to the south by the Osning lineament and the Münsterland Cretaceous Basin, and to the north by the Aller lineament (Adriasola Muñoz (2007), Baldschuhn & Kockel (1999), Lohr 2007; *Fig. 7b, Fig. 8*). Along the southern rim of the basin the most important fault zone creates as much as 7 km of vertical offset. Due to structural inversion during the Upper Cretaceous and associated deep erosion, these high vertical offsets are not obvious in the today's geological maps.

The basin can be divided into a central part in the west and several individual structural areas such as the Hannover and Hildesheim Scholle in the east. Several fault zones in-between run from NW to SE, but to the east and west, this basin is again limited by structural lineaments running from N to NNE (e.g. *Ems lineament, Braunschweig-Gifhorn fault zone, Fig. 7b*). Pronounced deformation occurs at the rim of the basin parts, e.g. along the structural lineaments shown in *Fig. 7b* (including the *Rheder Moor-Oythe-Lineament*) (e.g. Betz et al. 1987). During the Jurassic to Cretaceous several sub-grabens and half-grabens were formed within the Lower Saxony basin, which again were strongly overprinted and inverted during the Upper Cretaceous in a compressive/partly transpressive manner. The central part of the Lower Saxony Basin, on the other hand, is only slightly dissected by faults and was inverted over a large area during the Upper Cretaceous, corresponding to the "Broad Fourteens Basin" and the Middle Polish Trough, in the form of a broad "bulge" extending from NW to SE.

Main characteristics	<i>Jurassic to Lower Cretaceous WNW-ENE elongated graben,</i> <i>The graben axis is strongly raised by structural inversion</i>
Kinematics/style	Normal faults/extension, dip-slip structural inversion, partly oblique slip along N/NNE striking elements
Main strike directions	Mainly WNW-ESE; N/NNE-S/SSW at western and eastern end; partly NW-SE
Prominent/characteristically structures, fault zones, lineaments or graben Further Literature	Rheder Moor-Oythe-Lineament, Ems lineament, Braunschweig-Gifhorn fault zone; Osning thrust, gravimetric anomaly of Bramsche Gramann et al. 1997, Baldschuhn & Kockel (1999), Adriasola Muñoz (2007), Brink (2013), Bruns et al. 2013

Table 3: Main Characteristics and elements of the Lower Saxony Basin.

North-Westphalia-Lippe Swell

The inverted Lower Saxony Basin merges towards the south via a broad flexure (*Wiehengebirge and Wesergebirge flexure*) into a strongly structured, inverted intra basin high, on which predominantly only Triassic sediments are preserved. This elevation, known as the *North Westphalia-Lippe Swell* (*Fig. 7b, Fig. 8b*), is separated in the south by a few kilometers wide structural element along a steep, partly overturned and broken flexure, with steeply dipping chalk (similar to parts of the Harz foreland – "Teufelsmauer"), from the south bordering Münsterland Basin.





Table 4: Main Characteristics and elements of the North-Westphalia-Lippe Swell.

Main strike direction	NW-SE
Prominent/characteristically	Bad Meinberger Graben, Brünninghausen-Leinetal
structures, fault zones,	lineament
lineaments or graben	

- <u>Thuringian Depression</u>

The Thuringian Depression (*Fig. 9, Fig. 11*) is an uplifted and deeply eroded marginal area of the North German Basin in Thuringia. During the Late Cretaceous (Santonian to Campanian) this basin part of the SPB/NGB (uplift after Beyer (2015) 1500 m to 3700 m) as well as the surrounding basement highs (uplift up to 5000 m and more) were uplifted. The main structure representing a NW-SE striking syncline which is located in between the more strongly uplifted Variscian to Rotliegend basement of the Thuringian forest (*Fig. 4*) and Thuringian Schiefergebirge in the south and of the Palaeozoic outcrops of the Harz in the North (*Fig. 9, Fig. 11*). The basin is limited in the West by the *Eichsfeld-Altmark Swell* and further west by NNE-SSW striking grabens (e.g. *Leinetal Graben, Altmorschener Graben*) within the northern Hessian depression. To the NE the basin is limited by several smaller highs (*Kyffhäuser, Bottendorfer Höhenzug*) along the Kyffhäuser-Crimmitschauer fault zones. The uplifted basin part north of this fault zone is called the Mansfelder Mulde, which in turn is limited to the north by the Halle fault.

Accompanying to the broad uplift of this region several NW-SE striking Late Triassic to Jurassic (maybe Early Cretaceous) small grabens were structurally inverted during the Late Cretaceous. Prominent examples for faults and fault zones are the *Finne fault*, the *Kyffhäuser-Crimitschauer* or the *Eichenberg-Gotha-Saalfelder fault zone*. These grabens and fault zones dominate the structural pattern of the Thuringian "Syncline" with the exception of a few NNE-SSW striking elements (e.g. Ohmgebirge graben) and WNW-ESE elongated minor oval uplifts.

Main characteristics	WNW-ESE elongated Late Cretaceous syncline, deeply eroded marginal areas of the North German Basin
kinematics	Late Paleozoic until Lower Cretaceous mainly extensional; during Late Cretaceous mainly dip-slip contraction; thick- skinned tectonics as well as in minor degree thin-skinned tectonics;
Main strike directions	NW-SE/ WNW-ESE, especially along the western rim of the syncline NNE-SSW
Prominent/characteristically structures, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Finne fault zone, Kyffhäuser-Crimitschauer, Eichenberg- Gotha-Saalfeld fault system, Thuringian forest NE boundary fault
Further literature	Seidel (2003), Franke (2011), Voigt & Kober (2015), Malz (2014)

Table 5:	Main Characteristics	and elements of	f the structural area	Thuringian I	Depression ("Thuringian	Basin").







Fig. 11: Structural map of the Thuringian syncline, illustrating the main faults and fault zones; "Störungszone" in white font = fault zone (modified from Franke (2011)).

- <u>Hessian Depression</u>

The Hessian Depression is a NNE-SSW elongated sub-basin of the North German Basin (NGB), located in the northern continuation of the Upper Rhine graben and is more or less aligned and controlled during the Triassic - Jurassic(?) by surrounding swells (such as the Eichsfeld-Altmark swell) (*Fig. 12*). As a result, this sub-basin of the North German Basin exhibits a Triassic basin evolution, as well as in parts graben tectonics (e.g. Leinetal Graben) and a Late Cretaceous contractional/transpressional overprint. During Jurassic times, fault zones or grabens were newly created. They mainly strike N-S, NNW-SSE (e.g. Egge fault system), NNE-SSW (e.g. eastern part of the Leine valley graben), NW-SE and WSE-ESE. The southern part of the Hessian Depression is also influenced by Tertiary evolution of the European Rift system and is partly covered by Tertiary basin sediments. The region is also characterized by intense volcanic activity during the Tertiary period. The Vogelsberg, in the south of the Hessian depression for example lies in the continuation of the Upper Rhine Graben and is the largest Tertiary volcanic complex known in Germany (Vogelsberg complex). In addition, smaller volcanic structures NNE of the Vogelsberg are also located in the strike of the Upper Rhine Graben.







Fig. 12: The structural domain of Hessian depression and surrounding (sub-) domains represented within the HIKE-fault database, left side illustrating the depth of the top of pre-Zechstein and right side illustrating the mains characteristic tectonistratigraphic domains defined in the frame of the HIKE fault database. Background: Oroghydrographic map with a scale of 1:2,500,000 (www.bkg.bund.de).

 Table 6: Main Characteristics and elements of the structural area Hessian Depression.

Kinematics	Normal faults, strike slip
main strike directions	NNE-SSW, NNW-SSE
Prominent/characteristically structures, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Egge-Kellerwald fault system, Leinetal Graben, Altmorschen-Neuenkirchen fault system
Further Literature	Thews (1996)

8.4.3 Late Cretaceous basins and basement uplifts in the south of the North German Basin

The Subhercynian (*Fig. 9, Fig. 10*: profile A-B), also part of the NGB, was strongly uplifted during the Upper Cretaceous, with exception of the Subhercynian Cretaceous Basin. This basin is a Late Cretaceous foreland basin of the Harz (Voigt et al. 2004) similar to the Münsterland Cretaceous Basin as foreland basins of the Osning or the Cretaceous Basin in front of the Lausitz thrust in transition to Czech Republic. The Harz, as well as the Flechtinger Höhenzug, the Lausitz-Riesengebirgs Anticlinal Zone and the Thuringian Forest present deep eroded basement highs (e.g. Schröder 1987, Andreas & Lützner 2009, Voigt et al. 2009), which were thrusted along larger basement faults formed during Upper Cretaceous or partly reactivated Permo-Carboniferous fault zones.

 Table 7: Main Characteristics and elements of the Late Cretaceous basins and basement uplifts in the south of the

 North German Basin.

kinematics	Foreland basins in front of faulted/thrusted flexural basement uplifts (comparable to American Laramide uplifts; e.g. Erslev 1986)
main strike directions	WNW-ESE, NW-SE
Associated, characteristically	Harz, Harznordrand fault, Lusatia-Krkonose High,
structures, fault zones, lineaments or	Lausitz-Riesengebirgs Anticlinal Zone, Lausitz thrust,
graben	Prignitz-Lausitz Wall, Münsterland Basin
Further Literature	Voigt et al. (2004), von Eynatten et al. (2008), Voigt
	(2009), Voigt et al. (2009), Wilmsen et al. (2014),
	Wilmsen et al. (2019)





8.4.4 Münsterländer Cretaceous Basin

The Münsterland Cretaceous Basin is located south of the Lower Saxony basin and is characterized by nearly flat lying massive Upper Cretaceous limestones near the surface and residual preserved Lower Cretaceous, which lie directly on Paleozoic rocks (*Fig. 7b, Fig. 13*). The bedding conditions of the Upper Cretaceous of the central Münsterland are considered relatively undisturbed (Dölling & Juch 2009). The rocks below the Upper Cretaceous (locally also Lower Cretaceous) form the coal-bearing strata of the Upper Carboniferous and are intensively folded as a result of the Variscan orogeny (Drozdzweski & Wrede 1994). The SW-NE striking Variscan folds are displaced by NNW-SSE striking cross faults, such as the Rheinpreußen or Fliericher Sprung, Sekundus-, Teritus- or the Drevenacker fault (*Fig. 13b*).

A discrete boundary of the Münsterland basin cannot be clearly identified, why the depicted outline of the Münsterland Cretaceous Basin in the fault database overlaps with other structural areas: To the Lower Saxony Basin, the boundary of the basin runs along the Osning thrust (see also *sub-chapter* 20—"Lower Saxony Basin"). Because of that, the outline of the Münsterland Basin overlaps with the outline of the Lower Saxony Basin in this region. To the east, this tectonostratigraphic unit overlaps with the "Egge – Kellerwald" fault system, which in turn belongs to the "Hessian Depression". The extent to the west and south is defined by the today distribution of the Cretaceous deposits.



Fig. 13: a) Geological map illustrating the Münsterland Cretaceous Basin and surrounding structural areas (modified from Wilmsen et al. (2019) after Drozdzewski et al. (1995)), b) Part of structural geological map illustrating faults of the Münsterland Cretaceous Basin (Drozdzewski et al. 1995).

Main characteristics	Strata of Upper Cretaceous nearly undisturbed, variscan
	SW-NE running faults displaced by NNE-SSE faults
main strike directions	NNW-SSE
Prominent/characteristically	Drevenacker fault, Rheinpreußen-, Münster-, Hervester- or
structures, fault zones,	Fliericher-Sprung, Sekundus-, Teritus Sprung, Haltern fault
lineaments or graben	
Further literature	Drozdzewski & Wrede (1994), Drozdzewski et al. (1995),
	Dölling & Juch (2009)
lineaments or graben Further literature	Drozdzewski & Wrede (1994), Drozdzewski et al. (1995), Dölling & Juch (2009)

Table 8: Main Characteristics and elements of the structural area Münsterländer Cretaceous Basin.





8.4.5 Upper Rhine Graben

The Upper Rhine graben belongs to the Cenozoic rift system (Ziegler 1992; ECRIS; see also *chapter 0*) and is oriented predominantly NE-SW, in the line from Frankfurt to Basel. The graben is differentiated in three segments, each up to 100 km long (Grimmer et al. 2017). The evolution of the graben was controlled by multiple change of the stress field and a reactivation of Permo-Carbonifereous crustal discontinuities (Illies 1975, Schuhmacher 2002).

The formation and subsidence of the Upper Rhine Graben starts in the south during Lower Eocene by NNW-SSE-extension, in the north during the Upper Eocene. The main rift stage began in the Lower Oligocene with continuous northward movements of the Alps (Dézes et al. 2004). A major reorientation of the regional stress field during the Early Miocene is assumed to cause the main subsidence phase within the northern parts of the Upper Rhine Graben (Schuhmacher 2002). Along with this change of stress field, a counterclockwise rotation and a northeastward shift of the depocenter axis takes placed, followed later by Middle Miocene uplift and erosion within the southern parts of the Upper Rhine Graben (Schuhmacher 2002). The fault throw in the south is about 5000 m and in the northern part above 4000 m. The offset of the eastern flank is up to 1000 m higher than on the western side. With rotation of the stress field from NNE-SSW to NW-SE within the Eocene, transtensive strike-slip movements characterize the recent activity of the Upper Rhine graben. Today's morphology of the flanks and the graben itself is characterized by great amount of normal faults or stepped faults and strike slip faults. After e.g. Derer et al. (2005) the fault pattern might be complex as illustrated in Error! Reference source not found.a, where tilted fault blocks are bounded by growth faults. The complex, internal structural inventory of the graben is also revealed when looking at Error! Reference source not found.b, which Grimmer et al. (2017) compiled and (re-)interpreted from numerous studies. The geological profile from the Saarland in the Northwest across the Upper Rhine graben, the Schwarzwald, Schwäbische Alb to the Alps gives an overview of the changing structural style in this part of Germany (Error! Reference source not found.c; modified from Schreiner 2013).






Fig. 14: a) Interpreted seismic section located in the Upper Rhine graben, illustrating exemplarily the complex fault pattern by tilted fault blocks bounded by growth faults (modified from Derer et al. 2005). b) Structural map of the Upper Rhine Graben (modified from Grimmer et al. 2017); c) Geological profile from the Upper Rhine Graben in the NW across the Schwarzwald and the Schwäbische Alb to the rim of the Alps in the SE (modified from Schreiner 2013).





able 9: Main Characteristics and elements of the Upper Rhine Graben.			
Main activity / formation	Early Oligocene		
Main Kinematics / Style	Normal faults, strike slip		
main strike directions	NNE-SSW		
Prominent/characteristically structures, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Ilfeld-Bruchsal fault system		
Further literature	Illies (1975), Schuhmacher (2002), Derer et al. (2005), Grimmer et al. (2017), GEORG project team (2013)		

8.4.6 Lower Rhine Bight/Graben

The NW-SE striking lower Rhine bight, a recently seismically active zone, is bordered in the West and South by the Eifel and the Westerwald respectively, and rises up into the Rheinisches Schiefergebirge (Fig. 15a). The formation of the still subsiding graben structure started in the Early Oligocene at around 36 Ma (Zijerveld et al. 1992) and therefore is younger than the Upper Rhine graben. Several major blocks characterize the area, each bounded by NW-SE striking faults, such as the Krefeld Block, the Köln Block or the Erft Block (*Fig. 15b*). According to Ahorner (1975) the initiation of rifting along NW-SE oriented basement faults probably was caused by a counterclockwise rotation of the regional stress field from NE-SW to NW-SE (Ahorner 1975). Recently recorded earthquakes indicate a stress field that is characterized by a subvertical o1 and a subhorizontal NE-SW oriented σ 3 indicating almost pure dip-slip for the predominately NW-SE striking normal faults (Hinzen 2003). Additionally to NW-SE striking fault zones and, to a lesser extent, WNW-ESE ones, large strike-slip faults characterize the recent structural style of the active graben. Highest fault offsets are found at the Erft and Rurrand faults with 100 -180 m (Hinzen 2003).



Fia. 15: a) Structural map of the Lower Rhine embayment (from Prinz & McCann 2019), illustrating the arrangement and orientation of NW-SE oriented blocks and faults, b) Geological profile across the Lower Rhine Bight from southwest to Northeast (modified from Kothen 1997).





Main activity / formation	Early Oligocene
Main Kinematics	Normal faults; extension/dip-slip
Main strike direction	NW-SE
Prominent/characteristically	Erft fault, Ruhrrand fault, Viersen fault
structures, fault zones,	Krefeld Block, Köln Block, Erft Block
lineaments or graben	
Further literature	Ahorner 1975, Hinzen 2007, Prinz & McCann 2019, Zijerveld et al. (1992)

 Table 10: Main Characteristics and elements of the Lower Rhine Bight/Graben.

8.4.7 Rhenish Massif / Schiefergebirge & Saar-Nahe Basin

The predominantly low metamorphic Paleozoic rocks of the Rhenish Massif were folded during the Variscan orogeny and belong to the Rhenohercyan (*Fig. 16a*). It is part of the variscian Molasse, which was formed in the sub-variscian depression during the variscian orogeny and represents a long-living basement high from the Mesozoic to Tertiary. Larger thrust faults determine the structural picture, NE-SW striking thrust faults and WNW-ESE striking strike-slip faults dominate the recent fault pattern (*Fig. 16a*). It is bordered to the south by the Hunsrück southern rim fault and Taunuskamm thrust and to the North by the Münsterland Cretaceous basin.

The tectonic development of the Saar-Nahe Basin as a large Late Variscan molasse basin began simultaneously with the sedimentation of the oldest Upper Carboniferous (border between Namur and Westphalia) and was completed at the end of the Rotliegend. After Henk (1993) the basin is formed in the hanging wall of a major detachment which soles out about a depth of 16 km. The structural style of the basin is characterized by normal faults running parallel NE-SW oriented basin axis and orthogonal to this by transfer fault zones (*Fig. 16b*). In the course of the postvariscan tectonic development older NE-SW striking faults seem to have been reactivated (Rein et al. 2011).

Kinematics	Rhenish Schiefergebirge: thrust tectonics
Main strike sirections	Rhenish Schiefergebirge: NNE-SSW/ NE-SW; 2nd: NW-SE; Saar-Nahe basin: NNW-SSE
Prominent/characteristically structures, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Bopparder thrust fault, Taunuskamm thrust fault, Siegen thrust fault, Ennepe thrust fault, Hunsrück southern rim fault, Lothringen fault, Saar fault, Lauter fault, Odenbach fault
Further literature	Henk (1992); Rein et al. (2011), Toloczyki et al. (2006), Muraswki et al. (1983), Franke et al. (1990), Königshof et al. (2016), Dittmar et al. (1994), Trautwein-Bruns (2011)







Fig. 16: Geological overview maps of a) the "Rhenish Schiefergebirge" (modified from Meschede (2015)) and b) the Saar-Nahe-Basin with its tectono-sedimentary units (Stollhofen 1998).





8.4.8 Mid-German basement highs and the surrounding of the Bohemian Massif

These areas include the Harz, the Flechtinger Höhenzug (*Fig. 7b, Fig. 8*), the Thuringian Forest, the Saxon "Granulitgebirge", the Lausitz Block, the Erzgebirge, the Thuringian-Franconian-Voigtland Schiefergebirge, the Fichtelgebirge, the Oberpfälzer Wald and the Bavarian Forest. They are mainly part of the Central European Variscides and consist of Variscan folded Paleozoic sediments as well as plutonites, magmatites and metamorphites as well as of Pre-Variscan metamorphic remnants. Late to Post-Variscan tectonic development, the partially structural inversion and uplift during the Late Cretaceous and Cenozoic to recent tectonics resulted in the fragmentation and uplift of the basement along the western edge of the Bohemian Massif along fault systems mostly striking NW-SE and NNW-SSE (Walter 1992). According to Franzke et al. (2004) and Franze & Rauche (1991), major faults such as the "northern Harz fault" (Harznordrandstörung) or the Franconian Line separate these areas from the neighboring structural areas.

8.4.9 South German Molasse Basin

The European Molasse Basin is a Tertiary thrust foreland basin at the northern front of the Alps and extends over parts of France, Switzerland, Germany and Austria. The main part of this Basin lies within Germany. The development started some 35 Million years ago. This large asymmetrical syncline is filled with mostly clastic sediments originating from erosion of the Alpine orogen, and is underlain by Mesozoic sedimentary successions. The typically wedge shape of the basin evolved in consequence of the Euro-Adriatic continental collision and the rise of the Alps (Berge and Veal 2005). Those sediments are partly overrun and folded (Folded Molasse) due to the ongoing plate movement of the Euro-Adriatic continental collision (Schmid et al. 2008). In general, foreland basins are known to contain complex fault pattern due to the tectonic development (Beaumont 1981, Decelles & Giles 1996) and are characterized by thrusts close to the deformation front (Folded Molasse) due to plate convergence and normal faults at the foreland, due to extensional stresses, which lead to basin subsidence foreland bulge development (Bergerat 1987, Bradley & Kidd 1991). An example for this complexity in fault pattern within the South German Molasse basin is illustrated by recent studies on a 3D seismic cube around Munich (von Hartmann et al. 2016). Here, large normal faults displacing the Molasse sediments show lateral alternating dips. Although they are disconnected, they strike parallel to fault lineaments of the underlying carbonate platform. Von Hartmann et al. (2016) suggest that these faults grew both upward and downward from the middle of the Molasse package, are newly initiated within the Molasse sediments and not caused by reactivation of the faults in the carbonate platform and/or crystalline basement.

Aside from these locally observed characteristics, main structural elements in the South German Molasse (*Fig. 17a*) are found in the north the "Folded Molasse" (directly in front of the Alps and therefore involved within the nappes), which is bordered by the Alpen Randstörung. North of this fault the so called "Foreland Molasse" is located, which is characterized by nearby horizontal bedding, flexures and joints. Prominent fault elements are the Landshut-Neuöttinger fault, Donaurandabbruch and the Keilberg fault (*Fig. 17b*).







Fig. 17: a) Geological profile through the Molasse basin, illustrating the main strutural units such as the foreland molasse and folded molasse (10x exageration; modified from Glaser et al. (2014). b) Geological profiles across the Molasse basin: (<u>https://www.lfu.bayern.de/geologie/geologie bayerns/tektonik/molasse/index.htm</u>).

Main activity / formation	Stages: Eo-Alpine (Cretaceous), Paleocene-Eocene, Oligocene-Miocene, Quaternary Main collisional phase Paleocene-Eocene: upper crust of the Adriatic plate was thrusted over European crust
Main kinematics	Foreland Molasse Basin: extension Folded Molasse: thrust tectonics/ previous extensional tectonics
Main strike direction	ENE – WSW
Prominent/characteristically structures, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Structural units: folded molasse (part of the alps), foreland molasse, inclined molasse Faults: Donaurand fault, Keilberg fault, Landshut– Neuöttinger fault
Further Literature	Unger (1996), Kuhlemann & Kempf (2002), Bachmann & Müller (1992), Von Hartmann et al. (2016), Abele et al. (1955), Glaser et al. (2014)





8.4.10 German Alps

The structural units of the European Alps consist of the Helvetic, the Penninic, the Austroalpine and the South Alpine superunits. The Bavarian Alps consist of the superordinate units of Folded Molasse (Faltenmolasse), the Helveticum, the Ultra-Helveticum, the Feuerstätter Flysch, the Rhenodanubikum, the Arosa zone and the Northern Calcareous Alps (Nördliche Kalkalpen) (Fig. 18). Due to Upper Cretaceous' nappe and flake tectonics, reverse-and thrust faults, strike slip but also normal faults were formed, separating the nappes. The W-E to WSE-ENE running fault zones separate the individual nappes, and often are transferred by NW-SE and NE-SW running strike slip fault. At diagonal and transverse fault systems (lateral ramps, strike-slip faults) the geometry of folds and thrusts often changes abruptly in the strike, whereby the amount of the total shortening between individually often differently deformed segments within an thrust belt (transfer faults) remain preserved and fault offset amounts of up to several kilometers can add up. Further characteristics for the structural style are strike-slip fault systems and associated compressional- and extensional structures. These were formed during Oligocene-Miocene N-S compression caused by eastward directed shift of the central East-Alp block. Examples for these fault systems are Innsbruck-Salzburg-Amstetten fault, Salzach–Ennstal fault, Königsee–Traunsee fault.



after Faupl & Wagreich (2000)

Fig. 18: Schematic illustration of the Alps with its main elements such as the folded Molasse (Faltenmolasse), Ultra-Helvetic, the Helvetic, Rheno-danubian Flysch, the Arosa zone and the Northern Calcareous Alps (Nördliche Kalkalpen), modified from Faupl & Wagreich (2000).

Main activity / formation	30-35 Ma - Recent
Main kinematics	contractional, fold/thrust tectonics
Main strike of prominent thrusts	WSW-ENE
Prominent/characteristically structures, fault zones, lineaments or graben	Nappes and flake tectonics: W-E to WSW-ENE running fault zones separate the individual nappes, often are transferred by NW-SE/NE-SW running strike slip faults Innsbruck-Salzburg-Amstetten fault, Salzach–Ennstal fault, Königsee–Traunsee fault
Further literature	Glaser et al. (2014), Faupl & Wagreich (2000), Schwerd (1996)

Table 13: Main characteristics and elements of the German Alps.





8.5 Cenozoic Rift System, Seismicity & Volcanism

Today's structural pattern of Germany is largely defined by the European Cenozoic Rift system (ECRIS; Ziegler (1992), Ziegler & Dézes (2005), Reicherter et al. 2008) as it overprinted the afore formed structures within the Meso-Cenozoic times and offset major fold and thrust belts of the Variscan basement or mask those basement features below thick Cenozoic to Quaternary sediments. The rift system is thought to have formed in response to compression of the lithosphere in front of the zones of collision that formed the Alps and Pyrenees (Ziegler 1992). Rift initiation starts by an ESE-WNE directed extension during Late Eocene to Oligocene and initial rift propagated northwards as the collision along the Alps intensified and the western part of France moved to the west.

Ongoing active structures responsible for recently earth movements are the Hohenzollern Graben, the Ruhr Graben in the Lower Rhine Bight and the Eger Graben (*Fig. 19a*). However, the Upper Rhine Graben as the largest and geomorphologically most prominent structure in southwestern Germany has not shown major activity for the last 6-7 million years.

To the north, the ECRI system branches off to the north-east into the Hessian Tertiary Basin (see also *Chapter* \bigcirc O—-), and to the east, into various smaller depressions, which merge into the Southern Lower Saxony Basin, and the Lower Rhine Bight, which branches off to the north-west via several smaller Quaternary basins in the Middle Rhine (e.g. Neuwieder Becken). Below the Mainz Basin is the triple point for this branching (Rhenish triple point), which was already recognized by Cloos (1938). The northwestern branch continues in the rift structures of the North Sea.

Accompanied with the formation of the ECRIS an up to 1200 km wide intraplate magmatism developed, also known as European Cenozoic Volcanic province (ECVP). Only few centers of volcanism formed in the context of ECRIS are located directly within the graben. Instead, some are located up to 200 km away from the rift structures. In Germany the main centers are the Vogelsberg, Eifel, Westerwald and Rhön (*Fig. 19a*).



Fig. 19: a) Topographic map illustrating the European Cenozoic Rift system with e.g. the Upper and Lower Rhine graben and associated centers of volcanism in Germany, e.g. the Vogelsberg, Eifel, Westerwald and Rhön (modified





after Röhr 2007). b) Damage earthquakes in Germany since the year 800 (epicentral intensity), Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe, <u>www.bgr.bund.de</u>

Main activity / formation	Tertiary
Main kinematics	Normal faults, extensional/transtensive
Prominent strike directions	NNE-SSW; NNW-SSE; NW-SE
Prominent/characteristically	Recently active grabens: Hohenzollern Graben, Ruhr Graben
structures, fault zones,	in the Lower Rhine Bight and Eger Graben
lineaments or graben	Volcanism: e.g. Vogelsberg, Kaiserstuhl
Further Literature	Ziegler 1992, Ziegler & Dézes (2005), Reicherter et al. 2008,
	Schuhmacher 2002

Table 14: Main characteristics and	d elements of the ECRIS.
------------------------------------	--------------------------

8.6 Salt structures & faults associated to salt tectonics

Most of salt structures of Germany belong to Southern Permian Basin, respectively the North German Basin therein. These structures and their formation contribute significantly to the current structural appearance of Germany, in particular, northern Germany. While the western and central part of the NGB is characterized by complex salt diapirs and walls, in the eastern part of the NGB salt pillows dominate. In the Mesozoic overburden e.g. of the Horn- and Glückstadt Graben (*Fig. 7b*) elongated salt walls dominate, which often are associated to larger normal faults in the basement and whose formation is probably mostly due to movements along these faults during the Keuper (Jaritz 1973, Frisch & Kockel 1997, 1998, Brückner-Röhling et al. 2005). Additionally, very complex crestal graben systems are found in top of the salt structures, affecting the Upper Cretaceous to Cenozoic.

A first structural pre-drawing of the salt walls, e.g. at least for the Glückstadt Graben, probably took place with the formation of salt pillow already during the Buntsandstein to Muschelkalk (Warsitzka et al. 2016, or see *Fig. 20 & Fig. 21a*). Due to intensive extensional movements together with a high primary thickness of Zechstein- and Rotliegend salt, a decoupling of overburden and basement can be observed. In consequence, thick-skinned tectonics can only be observed at few places (e.g. structure Langsee, Looft and Itzehoe fault). Besides that a lot of salt structures are aligned along normal faults with major vertical offsets, the predominant part of salt structures show soft-linked (thick-skinned) to unlinked (thin-skinned) relations to the basement fault pattern (Warsitzka et al. 2019, ten Veen 2012). Based on these observations, it can be concluded that not only the activity at basement faults played a role in the formation of the salt structures and associated fault patterns of the Mesozoic-Cenozoic sedimentary cover (Warsitzka et al. 2019).

The relatively symmetrical and rather "simply" built salt walls, which dominate in the north, are replaced to the south by WNW/NW-ESE/SE striking complex, partly salt-filled fault zones or salt diapirs, which often change their characteristics along strike (Müller et al. 2016).

A summary of prominent tectonic phases, phases of initiation and main activity of salt structure growth within the North German Basin and surrounding is illustrated in the tectonostratigraphic chart of *figure Fig.* **20** and the maps of *figure Fig.* **21**.







Fig. 20: Tectonostratigraphic chart of the main sub-basins of the North German basin and surrounding areas including prominent tectonic phases and phases of initiation and main activity of salt structure growth (edited from Warsitzka et al. (2018)). *BGFZ - Braunschweig-Gifhorn fault zone, CG - Central Graben, eNGB – eastern part of North German Basin, ET - Ems Trough, HG - Horn Graben, GG - Glückstadt Graben, LSB - Lower Saxony Basin, RBT - Rheinsberg Trough, SHB - Subhercynian Basin, wNGB - western part of North German Basin.*







Fig. 21: A: Initiation phase of salt structures, B: Main activity phase of salt structures. Hatched structures are only assumed without a clear reference. See figure *Fig.* 20 for abbreviations and colour coding (edited from Warsitzka et al. (2018)). *SG* - *Step Graben*, *TB* - *Terschelling Basin*, *ET* – *Ems Trough*, *WNGB* – *western part of Central North German basin*, *TS* - *Thuringian Syncline*, *VFS* - *Vorpommern fault system*, *BGFZ* - *Braunschweig-Gifhorn fault zone*, *CG* - *Central Graben*, *eNGB* – *eastern part of Central North German Basin*, *HG* - *Horn Graben*, *GG* - *Glückstadt Graben*, *LSB* - *Lower Saxony Basin*, *RBT* - *Rheinsberg Trough*, *SHB* - *Subhercynian Basin*.





8.7 Preparation of German fault data: Concept and characteristics

The concepts of principal and overarching tectonic boundaries presented for entire Germany by the BGR are in an overview scale and are named by the notation "DE". For some German Federal States, more detailed concepts are available prefixed DE-<ISO 3166-2 code>. The fault data considered are characterized by regional variations in density and detail, different degree of generalization and origin. For this reason, different display scales are recommended for the respective data sets: 1.) German onshore (1: 2,500,000 - 1: 500,000), 2.) Baltic Sea (1:1,000,000 - 1:250,000), 3.) Central German North Sea (1:1,000,000 - 1:100,000), 4.) Entenschnabel region - The northwestern German North Sea sector (1:1,000,000 - 1:50,000).

The focus of the concept presented here follows the idea of assigning faults (i.e. if faults cross, lie within or border the domain) to different structural domains or subdomains (*Fig. 22*), each characterized by a specific tectonic-sedimentary development. The breakdown of Germany into different structural domains follows the idea of building a structural framework for an overview scale (see also van Daele et al. (2021) – GeoConnect 3D Deliverable 5.2c).

The delivered fault attributes are currently mainly limited to geometric aspects (such as length, strike). Some of them also include information on regional names as well as fault type, although most are marked as "unknown". For more detailed information on the definition of the individual structural domains and subdomains, their essential characteristics, and on selected faults themselves, please refer to the HIKE fault database itself.



Fig. 22: Contributed faults in the frame of the HIKE-fault database and assigned structural domains and subdomains. For a higher resolution of this figure and for a tabular representation of the hierarchy of the defined structural domains and subdomains, see also Appendix **Error! Reference source not found.**: A-VIII.





8.8 References

- Abele, G., Beschoren, B., Dehm, R., Erb, L., Fuchs, B., Ganss, O., Kiderlen, H., Nathan, H., Neumaier, F., Schmidt-Thomé, P. & Stephan, W. (1955): Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Übersichtskarte der Süddeutschen Malasse 1 : 300000. Bayrisches Geologisches Landesamt, München.
- Adriasola Muñoz, Y. (2007): The thermal history of the western Lower Saxony Basin, Germany. Monographie, Rheinisch-Westfälische Technische Hochschule Aachen: 165 p.; Aachen.
- Ahorner, L. (1975): Present-day stress field and seismotectonic block movements along major fault zones in central Europe: Tectonophysics, v. 29, p. 233-249.
- Arfai, J., Jähne, F., Lutz, R., Franke, D., Gaedicke, C. & Kley, J. (2014): Late Palaeozoic to Early Cenozoic geological evolution of the northwestern German North Sea (Entenschnabel): New results and insights. – Geol. Mijnb. – Netherl. J. Geoscie., 93 (04): 147-174.
- Bachmann, G.H., Müller, M. (1992). Sedimentary and structural evolution of the German Molasse Basin. Eclogae Geologica Helvetiae 85, 519–530.
- Baldschuhn, R., Binot, F., Fleig, S. & Kockel, F. (Hg.) (2001) (unter Mitarbeit von: R. Baldschuhn, G. Best, F. Binot, S. Brückner- Röhling, E. Deneke, U. Frisch, N. Hoffmann, U. Jürgens, F. Kockel, P. Krull, H.-G. Röhling, J. Schmitz, S. Sattler-Kosinowski, G. Stancu-Kristoff & M. Zirngast): Geotektonischer Atlas von Nordwestdeutschland und dem deutschen Nordsee- Sektor. Strukturen, Strukturentwicklung, Paläogeographie. Geol. Jb., A 153: 1–88.
- Baldschuhn, R. & Kockel, F. (1999): Das Osning-Lineament am Südrand des Niedersachsen Beckens. Zeitschrift der Deutschen Geologischen Gesellschaft, 150, 4: pp. 673-695.
- Beaumont, C. (1981), Foreland basins, Geophys. J. R. Astron. Soc., 65, 291–329.
- Bergerat, F. (1987), Stress fields in the European platform at the time of the Africa-Eurasian collision, Tectonics, 6, 99–132, doi:10.1029/TC006i002p00099.
- Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe (BGR) (Hrsg) (1993): Geologische Karte der Bundesrepublik Deutschland 1 : 1 000 000. GÜK 1000; Hannover.
- Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe (BGR) (2014): Der tiefere geologische Untergrund von Deutschland. Kurzübersicht über Verteilung und Dichte geowissenschaftlicher Daten und Informationen. Vorlage für die Kommission "Lagerung hoch radioaktiver Abfallstofffe", Hannover, Oktober 2014.
- Blundell, D., Freeman, R. & Mueller, S. (1992): A continent revealed; the European Geotraverse. United Kingdom (Camb. Univ. Press : Cambridge, United Kingdom).
- Bradley, D. C., & W. S. F. Kidd (1991), Flexural extension of the upper continental crust in collisional foredeeps, Bull. Geol. Soc. Am., 103, 1416–1438, doi: 10.1130/ 00167606(1991) 103<1416:FEOTUC> 2.3.CO;2.
- Brink, H.-J. (2013): Die Intrusion von Bramsche ein Irrtum im invertierten Niedersächsischen Becken? Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Geowissenschaften (ZDGG), 164, 1: pp. 33-48. DOI:10.1127/1860-1804/2013/0011
- Brückner-Röhling, S., Forsbach, H. & Kockel, F. (2005): The structural development of the German North Sea sector during the Tertiary and the Quaternary. Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Geowissenschaften 156: pp. 341-355.
- Bruns, B., di Primio, R., Berner, U. & Littke, R. (2013): Petroleum system evolution in the inverted Lower Saxony Basin, northwest Germany: a 3D basin modeling study. Geofluids, 13, 2: pp. 246-271. DOI:10.1111/gfl.12016
- Cloos, H. (1938): Hebung, Spaltung, Vulkanismus. Geol Rdsch 30:401–527.





- DeCelles, P. G., and K. A. Giles (1996), Foreland basin systems, Basin Res., 8, 105–123, doi:10.1046/j.1365-2117.1996.01491.x.
- Derer, C.E., Schuhmacher, M.E. & Schäfer, A. (2005): The northern Upper Rhine Graben: Basin geometry and early sys-rift tectono-sedimentary evolution. International Journal of Earth Sciences 94 (4): 640-656, DOI: 10.1007/s00531-005-0515-y.
- Deutschmann, A., Meschede, M. & Obst, K. (2018): Fault system evolution in the Baltic Sea area west of Rügen, NE Germany. Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 469. DOI:10.1144/sp469.24
- Dèzes, P., Schmid, S. M., and Ziegler, P. A., (2004a): Evolution of the European Cenozoic Rift System: interaction of the Alpine and Pyrenean orogens with their foreland lithosphere: Tectonophysics, v. 389, no. 1–2, p. 1-33.
- Dezes (2004b): Evolution of the European Cenozoic Rift System: interaction of the Alpine and Pyrenean orogens with their foreland lithosphere: Tectonophysics, v. 389.
- Dittmar, D., Meyer, W., Oncken, O., Schievenbusch, T., Walter, R. & Von Winterfeld, C. (1994): Strain partitioning across a fold and thrust belt: the Rhenish Massif, Mid-European Variscides. Journal of Structural Geology, 16, 10: pp. 1335-1352.
- Dölling, M. & Juch, D. (2009): Strukturgeologische Modellvorstellungen zum Kreide-Deckgebirge im zentralen Münsterland. - scriptum, 18, S. 5-27, Krefeld
- Doornenbal, J.C. & Stevenson, A.G [Hrsg.] (2010): Petroleum Geological Atlas of the Southern Permian Basin Area - Houten (EAGE Publications).
- Drozdzewski, G. & Wrede, V. (1994): Das Subvariszikum Nordwestdeutschlands.- Fortschr. Geol. Rheinld. u. Westf., 38, 356 S.; Krefeld.
- Drozdzweski, G. & Wrede, V. (1994): Faltung und Bruchtektonik Analyse der Tektonik im Subvariscikum. - Fortschr. Geol. Rheinld. u. Westl., 38: 7 -187, 101 Abb., 2 Tab., 2 Tat.; Krefeld.
- Drozdzweski, D., Hiß, M., Lehmann, F., Michel, G., Skupin, K., Staude, H., Thiermann, A. (1995): Geologie im Münsterland. Geologisches Landesamt Nordrhein-Westfalen, Krefeld.
- Erslev, E.A. (1986): Basement balancing of Rocky Mountain foreland uplifts. Geology, 14, 3: pp. 259-262. DOI:10.1130/0091-7613(1986)14<259:bbormf>2.0.co;2
- Faupl, P. & Wagreich, M. (2000): Late Jurassic to Eocene Palaeogeography and Geodynamic Evolution of the Eastern Alps. – Mitt. Österr. Geol. Ges., 92: 79-94, Wien.
- Franke, W., Bortfeld, R.K., Brix, M., Drozdzewski, G., Dürbaum, H.J., Giese, P., Janoth, W., Jödicke, H., Reichert, C., Scherp, A., Schmoll, J., Thomas, R., Thünker, M., Weber, K., Wiesner, M.G. & Wong, H.K. (1990): Crustal structure of the Rhenish Massif: results of deep seismic reflection lines DEKORP 2-North and 2-North-Q. Geol. Rdsch., 79: pp. 523-566.
- Franke, D. (2011): Regionale Geologie von Ostdeutschland Ein Wörterbuch. http://www.regionalgeologie-ost.de
- Franzke, H.J. & Rauche, H. (1991): Ablauf der ruptuellen Deformationen an der Fränkischen Linie im Bereich des nordwestlichen Thüringer Waldes und Südthüringen.- KTB-Report, 91 (1): 21-40; Hannover.
- Franzke, H.J., Voigt, T., Eynatten, v. H., Brix, M.R., & Burmeister, G. (2004): Geometrie & Kinematik der Harznordrandstörung, erläutert an Profilen aus dem Gebiet von Blankenburg. – Geowiss. Mitt. Thüringen, 11: 39-62; Jena.
- Frisch, U. & Kockel, F. (1997): Altkimmerische Bewegungen in NW-Deutschland. Brandenb. Geowiss. Beitr., 4: 19-29.
- Frisch, U. & Kockel, F. (1998): Quantification of Early Cimmerian Movements in NW Germany. Zbl. Geol. Paläntol., Teil 1, 1998 (7-8): 571-600.





- Gabriel, G., Vogel, D., Scheibe, R., Wonik, T., Pucher, R., Krawczyk, C.M., Lindner, H., Leibniz-Institut für Angewandte, G. & Geophysik, G.G.D.m. (2010): Anomalien des erdmagnetischen Totalfeldes der Bundesrepublik Deutschland <1:1000000>. Karte, Publisher; Hannover.
- Gast, R.E. & Gundlach, T. (2006): Permian strike slip and extensional tectonics in Lower Saxony, Germany. [Permische Blattverschiebungs- und Dehnungstektonik in Niedersachsen, Deutschland.] Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Geowissenschaften, 157: pp. 41-56.
- GeORG-Projektteam (2013): Geopotenziale des tieferen Untergrundes im Oberrheingraben. Fachlich-Technischer Abschlussbericht des Interreg-Projekts GeORG, Teile 1-4; http://www.geopotenziale.eu
- Glaser, S., Doppler, G. & Schwerd, K. (Eds.) (2004): GeoBavaria 600 Millionen Jahre Bayern. München, Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt.
- Gramann, F., Heunisch, C., Klassen, H., Kockel, F., Dulce, G., Harms, F.-J., Katschorek, T., Mönnig, E., Schudack, M., Schudack, U., Thies, D., Weiss, M. & Hinze, C. (1997): Das Niedersächsische Oberjura-Becken - Ergebnisse interdisziplinärer Zusammenarbeit. Z. dt. geol. Ges., 148: pp. 165-236.
- Grimmer, J.C., Ritter, J.R.R., Eisbacher, G.H. & Fielitz, W. (2017): The late Variscan Control on the location and asymmetry of the Upper Rhine Graben. Int J Earth Sci (Geol Rundsch) (2017) 106:827–853 DOI 10.1007/s00531-016-1336-x
- Henk, A. (1993): Das Saar-Nahe-Becken. Die Geowissenschaften. Jhrg. 11, Nr. 8, S. 268–273, doi:10.2312/geowissenschaften.1993.11.268.
- Hinzen, K. G., 2003, Stress field in the Northern Rhine area, Central Europe, from earthquake fault plane solutions: Tectonophysics, v. 377, p. 325-356.
- Jaritz, W. (1973): Zur Entstehung der Salzstrukturen Nordwestdeutschlands. Geol. Jb,, A 10: 1-77.
- Jürgens, U. & Schöneich, H. (1989): Darstellung und Benennung der Salzstrukturen in der Deutschen Nordsee. Erdöl, Erdgas, Kohle, Petrochem., 105, 1: pp. 10 - 11, 1 Abb.
- Katzung, G. & Ehmke, E. (1993): Das Prätertiär in Ostdeutschland. Strukturstockwerke und ihre regionale Gliederung. 1-139, 13 Abb., 5 Kt. p.; Köln (Sven v. Loga).
- Kley, J., Franzke, H.-J., Jähne, F., Krawczyk, C., Lohr, T., Reicherter, K., Scheck-Wenderoth, M., Sippel, J., Tanner, B. & van Gent, H. (2008): Strain and Stress. – In: Littke, R., Bayer, U., Gajewski, D. & Nelskamp, S. (Eds.): Dynamics of Complex Intracontinental Basins. The Central European Basin System, 97-124; Berlin (Springer).
- Kockel, F. (1998): Geotektonischer Atlas von Nordwest-Deutschland 1:300.000 die paläogeographische und strukturelle Entwicklung Nordwestdeutschlands, Band 1, Geschichte der Erforschung, Datengrundlage, Methodik, großregionale Stellung NW-Deutschlands, Schollengliederung des Sockels, Typisierung der Strukturen des 1701 Oberbaues, Zeitlichkeit der Bewegungen, thermische und Reifungsgeschichte, Subsidenzgeschichte. – Ber. Bundesanst. Geowiss. Rohstoffe, 115557: 77 S.; Hannover [unveröff.].
- Königshof, P., Becker, R. & Hartenfels, S. (2016): The Rhenish Massif as a part of the European Variscides. Münstersche Forschungen zur Geologie und Paläontologie, 108: pp. 1-13.
- Kossow, D. (2002 a): Die kinematische Entwicklung des invertierten, intrakontinentalen Nordostdeutschen Beckens. GeoForschungszentrum, Scientific Technical Report: pp. 1-101; Potsdam.
- Kossow, D. & Krawczyk, C.M. (2002 b): Structure and quantification of processes controlling the evolution of the inverted NE-German Basin. Marine and Petroleum Geology, 19, 5: pp. 601-61
- Kothen, H. (1997): Die Entstehung der Braunkohle in der sich wandelnden Niederrheinischen Bucht ein Überblick. Braunkohle Surface Mining 49, S. 57-66.





- Krauss, M. & Mayer, P. (2004): Das Vorpommern-Störungssystem und seine regionale Einordnung zur Transeuropäischen Störung. Z. f. geol. Wiss., 32.
- Kuhlemann, J., Kempf, O. (2002): Post-Eocene evolution of the North Alpine Foreland Basin and its response to Alpine tectonics. – Sediment Geol 152, 45–78.
- Littke R., Bayer U., Gajewski D., Nelskamp S. (2008): Dynamics of Complex Sedimentary Basins. The Example of the Central European Basin System (Springer-Verlag, Berlin–Heidelberg).
- Malz, A., (2014): Inversionsstrukturen und abgescherte Überschiebungssysteme: Strukturinventar und strukturelle Analyse einengender Deformation in Mitteleuropa am Beispiel der Thüringer Mulde und des Schweizer Faltenjura. Institut für Geowissenschaften. Friedrich-Schiller-Universität Jena, Jena, pp. 300.
- Meschede, M. (2015): Geologie Deutschlands. Prozessorientierter Ansatz. Springer-Spektrum, Berlin Heidelberg, DOI 10.1007/978-3-662-45298-1.
- Müller, C., Jähne-Klingberg, F., von Goerne, G., Binot, F. & Röhling, H.-G. (2016): Vom Geotektonischen Atlas ("KockelAtlas") zu einem 3D-Gesamtmodell des Norddeutschen Beckens: Basisinformationen zum tieferen Untergrund von Norddeutschland. [From the Tectonic Atlas ("Kockel Atlas") to a comprehensive 3D model of the North German Basin: basic information on the deep subsurface of northern Germany]. – Z. Dt. Ges. Geowiss., 167: 65–106, Stuttgart.
- Otto, V. (2003): Inversion-related features along the southeastern margin of the North German Basin (Elbe Fault System). Tectonophysics, 373, 1–4: pp. 107-123. DOI:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0040-1951(03)00287-7
- Pharaoh, T.C. (1999): Palaeozoic terranes and their lithospheric boundaries within the Trans-European suture zone (TESZ); a review. Tectonophysics, 314, 1-3: pp. 17-41.
- Prinz, L. & McCann, T. (2019): Sand injectites: from source to emplacement an example from the Miocene age Frimmersdorf Seam, Garzweiler Open-cast Mine, Lower Rhine Embayment. Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 493, 23 December 2019, <u>https://doi.org/10.1144/SP493-2017-289</u>.
- Reicherter, K., Froitzheim, N., Jarosiński, M., Badura, J., Franzke, H.J., Hansen, M., Hübscher, C., Müller, R., Poprawa, P., Reinecke, J., Stackebrandt, W., Voigt, T., Von Eynatten, H., Zuchiewicz, W. (2008): Alpine Tectonics north of the Alps. IN: The Geology of Central Europe, Volume 2: Mesozoic and Cenozoic, Geological Society, London, Geology of Series, DOI:https://doi.org/10.1144/CEV2P.7.
- Röhling, H.G. (1991): A lithostratigraphic subdivision of the Lower Triassic in the Northwest German lowlands and the German sector of the North Sea, based on gamma-ray and sonic logs. –Geol. Jb., A 119: 3–24.
- Röhling, H.-G. (2013a): Der Buntsandstein im Norddeutschen Becken– regionale Besonderheiten. In: Deutsche Stratigraphische Kommission (Hg.; Koord. u. Red.: J. Lepper & H.-G. Röhling für die Subkommission Perm-Trias): Stratigraphie von Deutschland, XI. Buntsandstein. – Schriftenr. Dt. Ges. Geowiss., 69: 269–384.
- Seidel, E., Meschede, M., Obst, K. (2018): The Wiek Fault System east of Rügen Island: origin, tectonic phases and its relationship to the Trans-European Suture Zone. Geological Society, London, Special Publications, 469, 59-82. DOI: 10.1144/SP469.10
- Seidel, E. (2019): The tectonic evolution of the German Offshore area, as a part of the Trans-European Suture zone (North and East of Rügen Island). Preparation for a 3D-modelling of the southern Baltic Sea, USO project. Dissertation, Greifswald.
- Scheck-Wenderoth M, Lamarche J (2005): Crustal memory and basin evolution in the Central European Basin System-new insights from a 3D structural model. Tectonophysics 397(1-2):143-165.





- Scheck-Wenderoth M., Maystrenko Y., Hübscher C., Hansen M., Mazur S. (2008): The Example of the Central European Basin System, Dynamics of salt basins. In: Dynamics of Complex Sedimentary Basins. eds Littke R., Bayer U., Gajewski D., Nelskamp S. (Springer-Verlag, Berlin–Heidelberg), pp 307–322.
- Schulz, R., Suchi, E., Öhlschläger, D., Dittmann, J., Knopf, S. & Müller, C. (2013): Geothermie-Atlas zur Darstellung möglicher Nutzungskonkurrenzen zwischen CCS und Tiefer Geothermie.– Endbericht, LIAG-Bericht, Archiv-Nr. 131 310: 108 S., Hannover.
- Schumacher, M.E. (2002): Upper Rhine Graben: Role of preexisting structures during rift evolution. Tectonics 21 (1); 6-1. DOI: 10.1029/2001TC900022.
- Schwerd, K. (1996): Molassebecken. In: Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Karte von Bayern, 1 : 500 000, Freudenberge, W. & Schwerd, K. (eds.), 4. Neubearbeitete Auflage, 329 S. Bayrisches Geologisches Landesamt, München.
- Skiba, P., Gabriel, G., Scheibe, R., Seidemann, O., Vogel, D. & Krawczyk, C.M. (2010): Schwerekarte der Bundesrepublik Deutschland : Bouguer-Anomalien <1:1000000>. Karte, Publisher; Hannover.
- Smit, J., van Wees, J.-D. & Cloetingh, S. (2016): The Thor suture zone; from subduction to intraplate basin setting. Geology (Boulder), 44, 9: pp. 707-710. DOI:10.1130/G37958.1
- Staatliche Geologische Dienste Deutschlands (2012): Geologische Informationen und Bewertungskriterien für eine Raumplanung im tieferen Untergrund – Positionspapier des Bund-Länder-Ausschuss Bodenforschung; Wittenberg, September 2012 (<u>www.infogeo.de</u>).
- Stollhofen, H. (1998): Facies architecture variations and seismogenic structures in the Carboniferous– Permian Saar–Nahe Basin (SW Germany): evidence for extension-related transfer fault activity. Sedimentary Geology Volume 119, Issues 1–2, July 1998, Pages 47-83. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0037-0738(98)00040-2</u>.
- ten Veen, J.H., van Gessel, S.F. & den Dulk, M. (2012): Thin- and thick-skinned salt tectonics in the Netherlands; a quantitative approach. Netherlands Journal of Geosciences, 91, 04: pp. 447-464. DOI:doi:10.1017/S0016774600000330
- Thews, J.-D. (1996): Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Übersichtskarte von Hessen 1:300000 (GÜK300 Hessen) Teil I: Kristallin, Ordoviz, Silur, Devon, Karbon.- Geologische Abhandlungen von Hessen, Bd. 96, Hessisches Landesamt für Umwelt und Geologie; Wiesbaden.
- Toloczyki, M., Trurnit, P., Voges, A., Wittekindt, H. & Zitzmann, A. (2006). Geological Map of Germany 1:1000000 (GK1000). 4. Auflage, BGR, Hannover.
- Trautwein-Bruns, U., Hilgers, C., Becker, S., Urai, J.L. & Kukla, P.A. (2011): Fracture and fault systems characterising the intersection between the Lower Rhine Embayment and the Ardennes-Rhenish Massif – results from the RWTH-1 well, Aachen, Germany [Bruch- und Störungssysteme in der Übergangszone zwischen der Niederrheinischen Bucht und dem Rheinischen Schiefergebirge im belgisch-deutschen Grenzbereich – Ergebnisse der Bohrung RWTH-1, Aachen, Deutschland]. Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Geowissenschaften, 162, 3: pp. 251-275. DOI:10.1127/1860-1804/2011/0162-0251.
- Unger, H. F. (1996): Molassebecken. In: Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Karte von Bayern, 1 : 500 000, Freudenberge, W. & Schwerd, K. (eds.), 4. Neubearbeitete Auflage, 329 S. Bayrisches Geologisches Landesamt, München.
- Van Daele, J., Dirix, K., Ferket, H., Barros, R. (2021). Lessons learnt from the R2R case. ERA-NET GeoERA GeoConnect3d Deliverable 5.2c. grant agreement number 731166.
- Voigt, T., Eynatten, H. & Franzke, H.-J. (2004): Late Cretaceous unconformities in the Subhercynian Crataceous Basin (Germany). Acta Geologica Polonica, 54: pp. 675-696.





- voigt, T. (2009): Die Lausitz-Riesengebiergs-Antiklinalzone als kreidezeitliche Inversionsstruktur: Geologische Hinweise aus den umgebenden Kreidebecken. Z. geol. Wiss., 37, 1-2: pp. 15-39.
- Voigt, T. & Kober, M. (2015): Untergrundmodell der Thüringer Mulde. DOI:10.13140/RG.2.1.2490.0967
- von Eynatten, H., Voigt, T., Meier, A., Franzke, H.J. & Gaupp, R. (2008): Provenance of Cretaceous clastics in the Subhercynian Basin: constraints to exhumation of the Harz Mountains and timing of inversion tectonics in Central Europe. International Journal of Earth Sciences, 97, 6: pp. 1315-1330. DOI:DOI 10.1007/s00531-007-0212-0
- von Hartmann, H., D. C. Tanner, and S. Schumacher (2016), Initiation and development of normal faults within the German alpine foreland basin: The inconspicuous role of basement structures, Tectonics, 35, 1560–1574, doi:10.1002/2016TC004176.
- Walter R (2007) Geologie von Mitteleuropa, 7. Aufl. Schweizerbart'sche Verlagsbuchhandlung, Stuttgart (511 S.)
- Warsitzka, M., Jähne-Klingberg, F., Kley, J. & Kukowski, N. (2018): On the timing of salt structure growth in the Southern Permian Basin. TSK 2018, Jena, Germany.
- Warsitzka, M., Jähne-Klingberg, F., Kley, J. & Kukowski, N. (2019): The timing of salt structures growth in the Southern Permian Basin (Central Europe) and implications for basin dynamics. Basin Research 2019; 31: 337-360.
- Wilmsen, M., Dölling, B., Hiss, M.& Niebuhr, B. (2019): The lower Upper Cretaceous of the south-eastern Münsterland Cretaceous Basin, Germany: facies, integrated stratigraphy and inter-basinal correlation. Facies, 65: 13, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10347-018-0552-1</u>.
- Wilmsen, M., Uličný, D. & Košťák, M. (2014): Cretaceous basins of Central Europe: deciphering effects of global and regional processes a short introduction. Vol. 165. DOI:10.1127/1860-1804/2014/0088
- Ziegler P. (1990): Geological Atlas of Western and Central Europe (Shell International Petroleum Company, The Hague), 2nd edn. Z. Dt. Ges. Geowiss. (German J. Geol.), 167 (2/3), p. 65–106, 21 figs., 4 tables.
- Ziegler, P. A., & Dèzes, P. (2005). Evolution of the lithosphere in the area of the Rhine Rift System. International Journal of Earth Sciences, 94(4), 594-614.
- Zijerveld, L., Stephenson, R., Cloetingh, S., Duin, E., and van den Berg, M. W., 1992, Subsidence analysis and modelling of the Roer Valley Graben (SE Netherlands): Tectonophysics, v. 208, no. 1–3, p. 159-171.





8.9 Appendix

8.9.1 A-I: topography & faults at the surface

Topography and hillshade based on SRTM 90m & bathymetry of Germany. Faults at the surface after GÜK1000 (BGR 1993) are highlighted as thin red lines. Especially in areas with thin or absent Neogene to Quaternary sedimentary cover, fault traces are visible in the topography and captured by several outcrops. Furthermore, also for central and southern Germany, the definition of geological structural regions often correlates with changes in the topographical profile (e.g. Upper & Lower Rhine Graben, Nördlinger Ries, Harz, Münsterland Basin).







8.9.2 A-II: faults and their impact on thickness distribution of Late Paleozoic to Tertiary sedimentary cover

Faults and generalized fault zones in on- and offshore Germany in relation to thickness of the Zechstein to Quaternary sedimentary cover.



In grey a hillshade of the Pre-Zechstein topography. The grey areas represent regions without or only residual Zechstein to Cenozoic sedimentary cover. The fault compilation after Schulz et al. (2013) is highlighted in red.





8.9.3 A-III: Faults and generalized fault zones in on- and offshore Germany in relation to the depth of the Top Pre-Zechstein.



The fault compilation after Schulz et al. (2013) is highlighted in red.





8.9.4 A-IV: Faults and generalized fault zones in on- and offshore Germany in relation to a map of the Top Pre-Zechstein with hillshade effect.



The Top Pre-Zechstein is shown together with a hillshade of the Pre-Zechstein topography in the background (in grey) to highlight the topographical differences and structure of this horizon. The fault compilation after Schulz et al. (2013) is highlighted in as red thin lines.





8.9.5 A-V: fault pattern of the German North Sea

Generalized main faults in the German North Sea in relation to the Top Pre-Zechstein topography. In addition a structure map from Jürgens & Schöneich (1989) and outlines of salt structures after Warsitzka et al. (2019) are shown.







8.9.6 A-VI: major faults with influence on the bouger anomaly

The bouguer anomaly (Bouguer anomalies, GRS80, 0 m amsl) of Germany (Skiba et al. 2010) in a scale of 1:1000.000 in relation to the provided main faults & lineaments of Germany after Schulz et al. (2013).



Faults, lineaments and accompanying structures with a significant influence on the gravimetric field are shown in red. Faults that presumably also show a correlation to the regional gravimetric field are shown in green. Faults which were not visible in gravimetric overview data in a scale of 1: 1000.000 are shown in purple. Faults in black were not analyzed.





8.9.7 A-VII: major faults with influence on the Earth's total magnetic field

The Earth's total magnetic field (Δ T–anomalies, DGRF 1980.0, 1000 m a.s.l) of Germany (Gabriel et al. 2010) in relation to the provided main faults & lineaments of Germany after Schulz et al. (2013).



Faults, lineaments and accompanying structures with the same strike with significant influence on the magnetic field are shown in reddish brown. Faults that presumably also show a correlation to the regional magnetic field are shown in green.





8.9.8 A-VIII: The Structural Framework of Germany in an overview scale, based on structural domains & sub-domains



	folded Cenozoic foreland basin
	Cenozoic foreland basin
	Impact (Nördlinger Ries)
	Cenozoic basement block
	Cenozoic volcanic complex
	foreland syncline (Late Cretaceous age)
	Late Cretaceous foreland basin
	less deformed Mesozoic sedimentary overburden
	deformed sedimentary overburden
	strongly deformed sedimentary overburden
	strongly faulted basement block
	mixed basement outcrop and/or shallow basement under Mesozoic cover
	basement uplifts, partly under Mesozoic cover
	basement uplifts under Mesozoic cover
	Post-Variscan basement block
	Variscan to Post-Variscan basement block
	Variscan basement block
	Variscan to Pre-Variscan basement block
	supra-regional long living swell
	supra-regional uplift
	undefined structural feature
	Neogene - recent grabens
_	fault / generalised fault lineament



North German Plain

uplifted/inverted southern regions of the NGB

North German Basin - domain I: North German Plain & Central German North Gea				DE-1065
	Lower Saxony Basin			DE-917
		Central Lower Saxony Basin		DE-932
			Central Lower Saxony Basin fault system	DE-1062
		NE Lower Saxony Basin		DE-1006
			Allertal fault system	DE-941
		SE Lower Saxony Basin		DE-1007
		Steinhuder Meer-Stemmer Berg-Limberg fault system		DE-1008
		Western Lower Saxony Basin		DE-919
			Gronau-Waldhügel- Nordhorn thrust unit/	DE-1061
		Osning-Wiehengebirge thrust unit/ uplift		DE-918
		Dipping Harz structure & Sack depression		DE-978
	Ems Lineament			DE-1045
	Braunschweig-Gifhorn- Lüneburg fault system			DE-931
	Thrusted Central North German Basin sub-domains			DE-1106
		Altmark Fläming Depression		DE-937
		East-Brandenburg - North Sudetes		DE-938
		Südoldenburg & Hoya Block		DE-939
		Rotenburg-Soltau-Eldingen Block		DE-940
	Emtinghausen-Krautsand fault system			DE-984
	Rheinsberg Trough			DE-943
	Prignitz-Lausitz- Riesengebirge Anticline			DE-942
		Prignitz Wall		DE-1067
		Rheinsberg Trough		DE-943
	Eastern rim of the North German Basin/ Szczecin-			DE-944
	Northeastern rim of the North German Basin			DE-945
		Vorpommeranian fault system - Grimmen Wall		DE-1068
	Glückstadt Graben			DE-947
		Central Glückstadt Graben		DE-946
		Mittelschleswig-Neumünster Block		DE-948
		Southern Glückstadt Graben - Krummendeich - Hobenlockstedt Graben		DE-949
		Western branch Glückstadt Graben		DE-950
		Southwestern Glückstadt Graben		DE-951
		Eastern branch Glückstadt Graben		DE-1063
		Emtinghausen-Krautsand fault system		DE-984
	Central North German Basin			DE-952
		Central NWGB - Ostholstein-West-		DE-953

Northern rim of North German Basin

-			
Rynkøbing-Fyn-Møn-Arkona Highs			DE-1069
	Møn-Arkona High		DE-1009
Skurup Block			DE-1024
Teisseyre-Tornquist zone (TTZ)			DE-1085
	Gryfice Block		DE-1086
	Kolobrzeg Block		DE-1087
	Rønne Graben		DE-1088

Upper Rhine Graben & Lower Rhine Bight

Upper Rhine Graben			DE-956
	Western segment subdomain		DE-1047
	Northern segment subdomain		DE-1048
	Ilfeld-Bruchsal fault system		DE-1049
	Kaiserstuhl Block subdomain		DE-1050
	Southern segment subdomain		DE-1052
	Eastern border zone subdomain		DE-1051
	Northern marginal area		
		Mainz Basin	DE-1014
		Hanau-Seligenstadt Basin	DE-1015
		Amöneburg Basin	DE-1016
Lower Rhine Bight			DE-957
	Erft Block		DE-998
	Peel Horst		DE-999
	Roer Valley Graben subdomain		DE-1000
	Venlo graben		DE-1001
	Krefeld Block		DE-1002
	Cologne Block		DE-1003
	South Limburg Block		DE-1104
SE Central Netherlands Basin domain			DE-1022

W/SW Germany - Rhenish Massif and surrounding

Münsterland Cretaceous Basin			DE-1105
Rhenish Massif			DE-958
	Wittlich Depression		DE-1018
	Neuwieder Basin		DE-1019
	Eifel North - South zone		DE-1020
Trier Bight & Gulf of Luxembourg domain			DE-961
Saar-Nahe Basin domain			DE-963
Merziger Graben & SW Saarland Triassic platform domain			DE-962
Pfalz-Pirmasens-Nancy Trough			DE-964

orth German Basin - domain II:	
uplifted and/ or inverted southern gions of the North German Basin"	
	Riesengebirge Ant
	Northwestern Sax
	Basement Block Southern Eichsfel Swell
	Thuringian Depre
	Halle-Wittenberg
	Gardelegen-Flech
	Rosslau Uplift
	Subhercynian Bas
	Hessian Depressio
	Harz
	Thuringian Forest
	Southwestern frir
	Bohemian Massif
	Northern Kraichga
	Grabfeld Depressi

Black Forest				DE-969
	Badenweiler-Lenzkirch fault system			DE-970
	Black Forest basement high subdomain			DE-971
	Freiburg-Bonndorf-Bodensee fault system			DE-985
wabian - Franconian - South Thuringian Block				
	Southern Franconian - Swabian Escarpments			DE-989
		Freudenstadt-Hohenzollern-Filder-Bodensee Graben system		DE-1025
	Southern Kraichgau Depression & Franconian			DE-990
	Northern Kraichgau & Grabfeld Depression			DE-991
	southwestern fringe of the Bohemian Massif & the Thuringian Forest subdomains			
		South Thuringian-Franconian fault zones & uplifts		DE-1031
		Franconian Jurassic-Cretaceous Depression		DE-1029
			Vilseck Depression	DE-1026
			Hollfeld-Veldenstein- Sulzbach-Kallmünz	DE-1027
		Bodenwöhr half-graben		DE-1028
		Weiden Basin		DE-1030

n German Molasse Basin Rhenodanubia

			DE-1066
nticline			DE-942
	Lausitz Block		DE-1064
		Görlitz Synclinorium	DE-960
		Torgau-Doberlug Synclinorium	DE-1053
		Mühlberg Depression	DE-1054
		Lausitz Anticlinorium	DE-1060
axony			DE-1072
eld-Altmark			DE-935
	Werra Uplift		DE-1042
ression			DE-920
	Thuringian Syncline		DE-1046
		Eichenberg-Gotha-Saalfeld fault system	DE-1078
		Northwestern Thuringian forest border zone	DE-1077
	Hermundurian Block		DE-927
	Mansfeld Syncline		DE-1079
	NW Thuringian Depression (Ohmgebirge, Leinefeld Anticline. Bleicherode Depression)		DE-1073
	Sangerhausen & Querfurt depression		DE-1074
	Zeitz-Schmölln depression		DE-1075
	Borna depression		DE-1076
rg Block			DE-954
	Bitterfeld Graben		DE-1102
	Düben Depression		DE-1103
chtingen-			DE-986
	Gardelegen uplift		DE-987
	Haldensleben-Wittenberg uplift		DE-988
asin			DE-1033
	Subhercynian Cretaceous Basin		DE-1034
sion			
	Egge-Kellerwald fault system		DE-1055
	Altmorschen-Neukirchen fault system		DE-1056
	North Hessian & Solling Block		DE-1057
	Leinetal Graben		DE-1058
	Southern Hessian Depression		DE-1059
			DE-992
	llfeld Basin		DE-993
st			DE-1035
	Schiefergebirge nappe of Schmiedefeld Vesser		DE-1036
	Ruhla Crystalline Complex		DE-1037
ringe of iif &			DE-1031
	South Thuringian-Franconian fault zones & uplifts		DE-1031
igau &			DE-991

Franconian Platform & Black Forest

Alps & Molasse Basin

		DE-921
se Basin		DE-924
nsee fault		DE-201
erous Alps pe System)		DE-922, DE-923
		DE-926
an Flysch		DE-925

Bohemian Massif and surrounding East German basement highs

Bohemian Massif & East German Variscan to Pre-Variscan basement highs			
	Granulitgebirge		DE-972
	Erzgebirge		DE-973
		Gera-Jachimov fault system	DE-977
	Fichtelgebirge		DE-974
	Münchberg Crystalline complex		DE-1010
	Thuringian-Franconian- Voigtland Schiefergebirge		DE-975
	Bavarian - Bohemian Moldanubian		DE-976
	Bavarian - Bohemian Teplá- Barrandian		DE-1070
		Marienbad-Complex / Western Bohemian Shearzone / Teplá-Domazlice zone	DE-1071
	Elbe Zone (Basement outcrops)		DE-981
	Lausitz Block		DE-1064
		Görlitz Synclinorium	DE-960
		Torgau-Doberlug Synclinorium	DE-1053
		Lausitz Anticlinorium	DE-1060

Cenozoic volcanic regions & Impacts

German Cenozoic Volcanic regions			DE-994
	Siebengebirge volcanic field		DE-1023
	East Eifel volcanic field		DE-979
	West Eifel volcanic field		DE-1043
	Vogelsberg volcanic complex		DE-1040
	Hegau Volcanic field		DE-1005
	Heldburg Gangschar		DE-995
	Hocheifel Volcanic field		DE-996
	Lausitz Volcanic complex		DE-997
	North Hessian volcanic complex		DE-1012
	Urach Volcanic field		DE-1039
	Westerwald Volcanic field		DE-1044
	Rhön Volcanic field		DE-1021
Cenozoic impact - Nördlinger Ries			DE-1011

German Basement Highs

German basement highs				
	Tectonostratigraphic Permo- Caboniferous			
	eabornierous	Northwestern Saxony Basement Block		DF-1072
		Vorerzgebirge depression & Nossen-		DE-1041
		Thuringian Forest		DE-1035
		Saar-Nahe Basin		DE-963
		Wittlicher depression		DE-1018
	Moldanubian basement			
	domain	Ravarian-Rohemian Moldanuhian		
				DE-976
			Badenweiler-Lenzkirch	DE-969
			fault system	DE-970
			Black Forest basement high	DE-971
			Bodensee fault system	DE-985
	Teplá-Barrandium domain			
		Bohemian Massif		
			Marienbad-Complex / Western Bohemian	DE-1071
			Tirschenreuth-Mähring Zone	DE-1081
			Erbendorf-Vohenstrauss Zone	DE-1080
			Münchberg Crystalline complex	DE-1010
	Saxothuringian basement domain			
	aomam	Bohemian Massif & Variscan to Pre-		
			Granulitgebirge	DE-972
			Erzgebirge	DE-973
			Fichtelgebirge	DE-974
			Thuringian-Franconian- Voigtland Schiefergebirge	DE-975
		Schiefergebirge nappe of Schmiedefeld Vesser		DE-1036
		Elbe zone		DE-980
			Basement outcrops	DE-981
			Saxonian Bohemian	DE-982
			Mügeln depression	DE-983
		Lausitz Block		
			Görlitz Synclinorium	
			Torgau-Doberlug	DE-960
			Synclinorium Lausitz Anticlinorium	DE-1053
		Northwestern Saxony Basement Block		DE-1060
	Mid Gormon Crystalling High			DE-1072
	wid-German Crystainne riigh	Lalla Wittenhere Diask		
				DE-934
		i nuringian Forest		DE-1035
			Ruhla Crystalline Complex	DE-1037
		Odenwald		DE-1017
	Rhenohercynian basement	Spessart		DE-1032
	domain	Harz		DF-992
		Werra Unlift		DF-1042
		Transition Harz - Halle-Wittenberg Block		DF-1038
		(Hettstedter Sattel)		DE 000
				DE-338
			wittlicher depression	DE-1018
			Neuwieder Basin	DE-1019
			Eifel North - South zone	DE-1020

German Baltic Sea and surrounding

	North German Basin - domain I: North German Plain & Central German North Sea			
-				DE-1065
		Northeastern rim of the North German Basin		DE-945
			Vorpommern Fault System-Arkona High -	
			Grimmen High	DE-1068
	Rynkøbing-Fyn-Møn-Arkona highs			DE-1069
		Møn-Arkona High		DE-1009
	Skurup Block			
				DE-1024
	Teisseyre-Tornquist Zone (TTZ)			
				DE-1085
		Gryfice Block		DE-1086
		Kolobrzeg Block		DE-1087
4				

German North Sea and surrounding

North German Basin - domain I: North			
German Plain & Central German North Sea	L		DE-1065
	West Schleswig Block		DE-1089
	Glückstadt Graben		DE-947
		Southwestern Glückstadt Graben	DE-951
		Southern Glückstadt Graben - Krummendeich - Hohenlockstedt Graben	DE-949
		Western branch Glückstadt Graben	DE-950
	southern branch Horn Graben		DE-1092
	Horn Graben		DE-1093
	East Frisia – Ems Estuary Region		DE-1090
	Central North German Basin		DE-952
transition North German Basin/ Anglo Dutch Basin			
	southwestern branch Horn Graben		DE-1094
	Schillgrund Platform		DE-1095
	Schillgrund High		DE-1096
	G+L Platform		DE-1091
Anglo-Dutch Basin			
			DE-1101
	Central Graben		DE-1100
		central parts of the Central Graben	DE-1098
		Step Graben	DE-1099
East North Sea - Rynkøbing-Fyn - Møn-Arkon	ē		
nigns			DE-1069
	East North Sea High		DE-1097





9 LBGR – GERMANY

9.1 Introduction – Principle geological situation and data base

The area of Brandenburg is situated in the South Eastern part of the North German Basin ("NGB", a part of the Central European Basin System, see Fig. 1). The North Eastern part of Brandenburg is in close contact to the border zone of the NGB and the Polish Trough.



Fig. 1: Position of Brandenburg in the Central European Basin (Map after Doornenbal & Stevenson 2010, Fig. 8.2 depth of the base of the Zechstein)

The evolution of the North German Basin in Brandenburg took place in different phases (Stackebrandt 2010):

- initial rifting phase Cark
- major subsidence phase

Carboniferous to Rotliegend

Eocene to recent

Upper Rotliegend to Upper Triassic

- differentiation phase (synalpidic extension phase) Upper Triassic to Upper Cretaceous
- inversion phase (synalpidic contraction phase) Upper Cretaceous to Paleogen
- stabilization phase

These phases were related to different structural stages and stress conditions and developed specific fault patterns and fault activities.

The principle structure of the sedimentary filling from Carboniferous to Cenozoic is shown in the cross-section of Fig. 2. The basin evolution starts in the initial rifting phase with Permocarboniferous volcanics and sediments (Variscian Molasse). In the major subsidence phase sedimentary series with thicknesses up to more than 3.000 m were deposited from the Upper Rotliegend to the Upper Triassic. The basin configuration in the Upper Permian (Base of Zechstein salt) is shown in Fig. 1. The Young Palaeozoic Zechstein salt was of special importance for the further basin evolution in Mesozoic and Cenozoic because halokinesis of Permian salt





starting in the Late Triassic led to the development of local sinks during Jurassic, Cretaceous and Tertiary and to a decoupling of the tectonics of the Pre-Zechstein strata and the Mesozoic/Cenozoic succession. The stress field changed in this period from an E-W-extension (Triassic) to NE-SW-extension (Jurassic to Cretaceous) (Kley at al. 2008). From Late Cretaceous to Early Tertiary a stress regime with a NE-SW contraction developed that results inversion of fault structures (especially a partial back-thrusting at the Central German Main Escarpments). Basement blocks at the southern margin of the NGB basin were uplifted (Lusatian Massif or "Lausitz Block") and the Paleozoic-Mesozoic succession was eroded in these areas.



Fig. 2: Geological section (S/SW-N/NE) through the Sedimentary cover of the North German Basin in Brandenburg and the neighbouring Federal States Sachsen-Anhalt in the Southwest and Mecklenburg – Western Pommerania in the Northeast. (after Stackebrandt 2010, blue signature: Zechstein Salt, green signature: Cretaceous, yellow signature: Tertiary)

The basement in the area of Brandenburg was formed in the Variscian period (Fig. 3: Geotectonic situation in Central Europe at the end of the Variscian Orogensis).



Fig. 3: Geotectonic situation in Central Europe at the end of the Variscian Orogensis (Maystrenko et al. 2008, modified by Stackebrandt & Manhenke 2010). Selected abbreviations : EEC: East European Kraton, TTZ: Tornquist-Teysseure Zone, EOL: Elbe-Odra Lineament, VF: Variscian Front , EFS: Elbe Fault System, RS: Rheic Suture)





After the current interpretations of geophysical and geological data (Maystrenko et al. 2008, Franke et al. 2015) Brandenburg is crossed in crustal level by the NW-SE striking border zone of East-Avalonia and the Baltic Margin Zone (Fig. 3, EOL: Elbe-Odra Lineament) and parallel structures (Fig. 3, EFS: Elbe-Fault System). The Variscian Deformation Front is situated close to the Northern border of Brandenburg. The area between the Variscian Front and the Rheic Suture belongs to the Variscian Rhenohercynian Zone (folded and thrusted Paleozoic). The Rheic Suture is represented by the Mid-German-Crystalline-Rise (a metamorphic succession of Para-Gneises). The Southern part belongs to the Variscian Saxothuringian Zone (Late Proteroczoic to Early Paleozoic units of the Lusatian Block).

The Pre-Cenozoic strata and the related tectonic inventory are covered by Cenozoic loose sediments and only at a few points Pre-Cenozoic strata reach the surface (related to salt domes). The knowledge about the Mesozoic and Paleozoic succession and the tectonic inventory of Brandenburg was gained primarily from deep drillings and 2D-seismic surveys (Fig. 4). The configuration of the deep basement structures were derived from gravimetrical and magnetical data (Conrad 1996, Gabriel et al. 2015) and deep 2D-seismic (DEKORP BASIN Research Group 1998). The major exploration phases of the deep subsurface in Brandenburg were from the 1960th to the early 1990th.



Fig. 4: database 2D-seismics and deep wells in the North German Basin in Brandenburg





9.2 Structural domains and related fault systems in Brandenburg

The tectonic inventory of Brandenburg can be differentiated according to structural domains with characteristic fault pattern (Fig. 5):

- Southeastern border of the North German Basin (NGB) and Lusatian Block (DE-BB-1)
 - o Subdomain of the Lusatian Block (DE-BB-11) (details see section 9.2.1)
- Central part of the Eastern North German Basin (DE-BB-2)
- Northeastern margin of the North German Basin (DE-BB-3)

The ID in brackets (DE-BB-...) refers to the internal ID of the fault. This ID follow a hierarchical order of a semantic framework (Hintersberger et al. 2017) in 4 levels with the following structure:

1.	Structural domain	e.g. "DE-BB-1"
	2. Fault sets and subdomains	e.g. "DE-BB-12"
	3. Fault zones	e.g. "DE-BB-1201"
	4. Sub-zones and faults	e.g. "DE-BB-120101"

(DE: ID for Germany ; BB: ID for the Federal State Brandenburg).

The fault traces shown in Fig. 5 are generalized in a scale of \approx 1:500.000. They were compiled by a review of several maps and publications from the last decades (Geophysical Atlas of the GDR 1975-1990, Lange et al. 1990, Röllig et al. 1990, Göthel & Grunert 1996, Stackebrandt & Beer 2010, Benek & Hoth 2010, Kopp et al. 2010, Beutler & Stackebrandt 2012).

The fault inventory of the domains is presented and explained basing on the second hierarchical level (fault sets and subdomains) in the following sub-chapters 9.2.1 to 9.2.3. For further information to the individual faults see the GIS-web-application of the HIKE - fault data base.

More detailed fault geometries (fault planes in 3D, scale 1:100.000, without naming and hierarchical order) can be obtained at the following web-pages:

- www.brandenburg.de/Brandenburg_3D/client/portal/index.html
 Web-presentation of the deep-subsurface 3D model of Brandenburg (Schilling et al. 2018) including 12 major seismic reflectors from base of Cenozoic to Upper Rotliegend and the fault network (differentiated in sub-salinar faults and post-salinar faults).
- https://gst.bgr.de

Web-presentation of the TUNB-Model. 3D-Model of German part of the North German Basin including 14 stratigraphic horizons and the fault network developed by the Geological Surveys of the German Federal States Lower Saxony, Schleswig-Holstein, Mecklenburg-Western Pommerania, Sachsen-Anhalt and Brandenburg in co-operation with BGR.







Fig. 5: Geotectonic units, structural domains and related faults in Brandenburg (compiled from: Geophysical Atlas of the GDR 1975-1990, Lange et al. 1990, Röllig et al. 1990, Göthel & Grunert 1996, Stackebrandt & Beer 2010, Benek & Hoth 2010, Kopp et al. 2010, Beutler & Stackebrandt 2012).

9.2.1 Structural domain: Southeastern border of the North German Basin and Lusatian Block (DE-BB-1)

The fault sets and structural sub-domain of the second hierarchical level (DE-BB-11, 12, 13) at the Southeastern Border of the NGB are shown in Fig. 6. The fault often reach up to the base of Cenozoic and are mostly well tracked by drillings and geophysical methods (seismic, gravimetrical data). Some authors (e.g. Kopp et al. 2010) postulate an extension of the fault set DE-BB-11 to the Northwest in deeper parts of the basin and a connection to faults in the central part (structural domain DE-BB-2, fault set DE-BB-22), but this is not proved at the time. The ID in brackets (DE-BB-...) refers to the hierarchical ID of the semantic concept.







Fig. 6: Structural domain of the Southeastern border of the North German Basin (NGB) and Lusatian Block (DE-BB-1) with related faults sets

• Central German Main Escarpments and parallel structures. Fault set striking NW-SE (DE-BB-11)

Fault zones at the Southeastern border of the North German Basin and related parallel structures striking NW-SE. The structures were formed after the Variscian Orogeny as dextral strike-slip faults of a crustal wrench-system and were re-activated in different phases of the tectonic development of the NGB under varying stress regimes ("Saxonian" Tectonics from Permian to Tertiary). Extensional regimes (E-W and NE-SW direction) with normal faulting from Triassic to Early Cretaceous. Inversion in the Upper Cretaceous (contraction in NE-SW direction) with the development of compression structures (back-thrusting, anticlines).

- Cross-directional structures of the Central German Main Escarpments. Fault set striking NE-SW (DE-BB-12)
 Fault and fracture zones at the Southern border of the North German Basin striking cross-directional to the Central German main escarpments (SW/WSW-NE/ENE). Post-variscian origin ("Saxonian" Tectonics from Permian to Tertiary). Partially re-activation of Variscian structures. Activity especially since the inversion phase (normal faulting and Graben structures).
- Variscian structures of the Lusatian Massif (Lusatian Anticline and the Torgau-Doberlug Syncline). Structural subdomain with fault set striking ENE-WSW (DE-BB-13) Variscian structure zones of the Lusatian Massif Striking ENE-WSW. Partially re-activated during the different phases of the post-variscian development under varying stress regimes.





9.2.2 Structural domain: Central part of the Eastern North German Basin (DE-BB-2)

The fault sets and structural sub-domain of the second hierarchical level (DE-BB-21, 22, 23) in the Central part of the Eastern NGB are shown in Fig. 7. The fault zones in the Central part are observed in Pre-Zechstein strata and often reach down to crustal level. Faults of fault sets DE-BB-21 and DE-BB-23 also reach the Post-Permian strata (Buckow-Oderhaff fault zone, Kotzen-Zechlin Structural Zone, Potsdam fault zone, Barenthin Fault) and influenced the formation of salt structures and the sedimentation of the Post-Permian succession (see section 9.3). The fault traces partially are postulated based on gravimetrical and geomagnetic data and sedimentation pattern in the overburden.

The fault sets DE-BB-21 and DE-BB-22 are forming a cross-directional system. The third fault set DE-BB-23 striking ± E-W differs from these directions. Some authors (Kopp et al. 2010) postulate an extension of the fault set DE-BB-21 to Southeast and a connection to faults of the set DE-BB-21, but this not proved at the time.

The ID in brackets (DE-BB-...) refers to the hierarchical ID of the semantic concept.



Fig. 7: Structural domain of the Central part of the Eastern North German Basin (DE-BB-2) and related faults sets

• Fault Zones of the Central Eastern North German Basin, striking NNE-SSW (DE-BB-21) Fault zones and structure zones in the central eastern part of the North German Basin striking NNE-SSW. Deep reaching basement faults formed after the Variscian Orogeny in the Lower Rotliegend transtension of the Central European Basin (Kley et al. 2008). With effects up to the Mesozoic.





- Fault Zones of the Central Eastern North German Basin, striking WNW-ESE (DE-BB-22) Fault zones and fault sets in the Central Eastern part of the North German Basin striking NW-SE (perpendicular to DE-BB-21). Active in the Permocarboniferous.
- Fault Zones of the Central Eastern North German Basin, striking E-W to ENE-WSW (DE-BB-23)

Complex fault zones (containing sub-faults) in the central eastern part of the North German Basin striking approximately E-W. Reaching from Permocarboniferous to Mesozoic.

9.2.3 Structural domain: Northeastern border of North German Basin (DE-BB-3)

The fault sets of the structural domain DE-BB-3 are shown in Fig. 8. Only one fault zone reaches the northeastern part of Brandenburg.

• Fault zones of the Northeastern border of the North German Basin (DE-BB-31) NNW-SSE striking fault zones at the Northeastern border of the North German Basin. Southern extension of the Western Pommerania Fault system (possibly an extension of the Möckow-Dargibell fault zone).



Fig. 8: Structural domain of the Northeastern border of the Eastern North German Basin (DE-BB-3) and related faults sets

The ID in brackets (DE-BB-...) refers to the hierarchical ID of the semantic concept.





9.3 Halokinesis and faults

9.3.1 Fault-induced halokinesis

As shortly discussed in section 9.1 and shown in Fig. 2 the Zechstein salt is of special importance for the development of the Mesozoic and Cenozoic strata. The primary thickness of the Permian salt in Brandenburg ranges from <500m at the southern border of the basin and >1.500m in basin center in the Northwest (Stackebrandt 2015). The current thickness distribution in the Central European Basin System is shown in Fig. 9 and documents strong local variations between <200m and >2000m due to halokinesis. Today the thickness of the Zechstein succession in Brandenburg ranges in the central basin between <200 m in regions of halotectonic salt depletion and >3.000 m in diapirs. At the southern margin of the basin the halokinesis is of minor importance cause of reduced primary thickness. The thickness is here further reduced due to erosion and subrosion especially since the inversion phase in Late Cretaceous (see Fig. 2). The uplifted Lusatian Block (see Fig. 5) is today free of Permian and Mesozoic deposits.



Fig. 9: Position of Brandenburg in the Central European Basin (Map after Doornenbal & Stevenson 2010, Fig. 8.3 Thickness of the Zechstein)

Stackebrandt (2010, 2015) differentiates the halokinetic structures in Brandenburg in a tectonic and a gravitational type. The tectonic type is related to subsalinar faults and shows an elongation along the faults (Stackebrandt 2015). The non-tectonic, gravitational typ is only related to buoyancy and gravitational forces. Also other authors postulate relations between subsalinar faults and halotectonic structures in Brandenburg (e.g. Elicki & Göthel 2019).




In Fig. 10 several aspects of halokinesis are shown in relation to the fault inventory:

- a) areas of salt accumulation
 - diapirs
 - salt pillows (differentiated in tectonic and gravitational type after Stackebrandt 2010)
- b) areas of intense salt depletion (up to the total loss of the NaCl-components in the Zechstein succession)
- c) zones with intense faulting of the Zechstein succession

Elongated salt structures or salt structures in close neighborhood along the striking of faults, areas of intense faulting of the salt and elongated areas of salt depletion are concentrated in some characteristic zones and indicate a triggering of halokinesis by faults in these regions (Fig. 10).



Fig. 10: Salt structures of Brandenburg. Compiled and modified after Geophysical Atlas of GDR (seismic reflector X1), Lange et al. 1990, Stackebrandt & Beer 2010, Stackebrandt 2015.

A comparison with the fault sets in the structural domains (discussed in section 9.2) show that especially the following fault sets and faults triggered halocinetics:

- Central German Main Escarpments and parallel structures, striking NW-SE (DE-BB-11)
 - Groß-Köris Dissen Merzdorf fault zone
 - o Fürstenwalde-Guben Structural Zone





- Zerben-Belzig Structural Zone
- Setzsteig Structural Zone
- Fault Zones of the central eastern North German Basin, striking NNE-SSW (DE-BB-21)
 - o Rheinsberg Deep Fracture System / Kotzen-Zechliner Structural zone
 - Buckow Fault Zone
- Fault Zones of the central eastern North German Basin, striking E-W to ENE-WSW (DE-BB-23)
 - Potsdam fault zone
 - Barenthin fault zone

The other fault sets in Brandenburg in regions with Zechstein deposits have no or only minor importance for the salt dynamics:

- At the Southern border the fault set DE-BB-12 show no influence to halokinesis (what is probably related to reduced thickness of the salt at the southeastern margin).
- In the central part of the basin a region with increased primary thickness of the Permian salt the WNW-ESE striking fault zones DE-BB-22 have no or only minor influence to the salt dynamics. This fault set was only active in the Permocarboniferous (up to Rotliegend).
- The fault set DE-BB-13 is detectable only in the Rotliegend of Brandenburg. In the northern extension of the faults zone (Western Pommerania fault system) several salt structures exist.

9.3.2 Local tectonics at salt structures

In the top of ascending salt structures (of both - tectonic and gravitational - types) local faults developed in the overburden (crestal graben systems). These structures are related to the local stress field (that can differ from the regional situation) and have usually only a low lateral extend of some km and are not included in this collection at national/trans-national scale.





9.4 References

- Baltrusch, S. & Klarner, S. (1993): Rotliegend-Gräben in NE-Brandenburg. Z. dt. geol. Ges., 144; 173-186, Hannover.
- Benek, R. & Hoth, P. (2010): Permokarbone Vulkanite. In: Stackebrandt, W. & V. Manhenke (Eds.): Atlas zur Geologie von Brandenburg, Cottbus, S. 88 89.
- Beutler, G. & W. Stackebrandt (2012): Der Schollenbau des Tafeldeckgebirges von Brandenburg.
 Vorschlag für eine einheitliche Benennung. Brandenburg. Geowiss. Beitr. 19, 1, Cottbus,
 S. 93 109.
- Beutler, G. (1995): Der Einfluss der Mitteldeutschen Hauptabbrüche auf die Mächtigkeitsentwicklung der Trias. Berliner Geowiss. Abh., A, 168: 31-43, Berlin
- Conrad, W. (1996): Die Schwerekarte der Länder Brandenburg, Mecklenburg-Vorpommern, Sachsen, Sachsen-Anhalt und Thüringen. Bemerkungen und Interpretation. Geoprofil, 6: 1-56, Freiberg.
- Conrad, W.(2001): Eine gravimetrisch-magnetische Diskussion des regionalen Tiefenbaus zwischen Ostsee und Lausitz: Die deutsch-polnische Kooperation zwischen 1975 und 1990 auf den Gebieten Gravimetrie und Magnetik, ergänzt durch eine gravimetrischtomographische Neubewertung ihrer Aussagen zum regionalen geologischen Bau. Zeitschrift Geologische Wissenschaften 29, Nr. 1/2, p. 169–192.
- DEKORP BASIN Research Group (1998): The deep crustal structure of the Northeast German Basin: New Dekorp-Basin'96 deep-profiling results.- Geology 27(1), p. 55-58, Amsterdam.
- Doornenbal, J.C. & Stevenson, A.G (Eds.) (2010): Petroleum Geological Atlas of the Southern Permian Basin Area Houten (EAGE Publications).
- Eilicki, O. & Göthel, M. (2019): Neue Ergebnisse mikropaläontologischer Untersuchungen (Foraminiferen) aus Kernstrecken der mittleren Kreide (Alb bis Coniac) Südost- und Nord-Brandenburgs: Biostratigraphie, fazielle und regionalgeologische Interpretation. Brandenburg. Geowiss. Beitr. 26, 1/2 Cottbus, p. 61-105
- Franke, D. (2020): Geologie von Ostdeutschland Ein Kompendium. web: www.regionalgeologie-ost.de, Copyright © 2003-2020 by Dietrich Franke
- Franke, D., Hoffmann, N. & Kopp, J. (2015): 4. Strukturgeologische Entwicklung. 4.1 Krustenbau und kristallines Fundament. - In: Stackebrandt, W. & D. Franke (Eds.): Geologie von Brandenburg, p. 500-507; Stuttgart (Schweizerbart).
- Gabriel, G., Skiba, P., Kopp, J. & Conrad. W. (2015): 5. Geophysikalische und geochemische Landesuntersuchung. 5.1 Gravimetrie und Magnetik. - In: Stackebrandt, W. & D. Franke (Eds.): Geologie von Brandenburg, p. 500-507; Stuttgart (Schweizerbart).
- Glushko, V., Dinkenstein, G.Ch., Schmidt, K. & Goldbecher, K. (1971): Zur tektonischen Rayonierung des Nordteil der DDR nach dem Alter des gefalteten Untergrundes: Jahrbuch Geologie, 7, Berlin (für 1971), p. 9–16.
- Göthel, M. & K. Grunert (1996): Neue Erkenntnisse aus der Braunkohlen-Erkundung zur Triasstratigraphie der Lausitzer Triasscholle. Freiberger Forschungshefte, C464, Freiberg, S. 175 202.





- Göthel, M. & Tröger, K.A. (2002): Zur Oberkreide-Entwicklung der Nordsudetischen Kreidemulde, westlicher Teil (Lausitz, Deutschland). - Zeitschrift Gelogische Wissenschaften 30, 6: p. 369-383
- Göthel, M. (2019): Vulkanisch geprägtes Unterrotliegend der Lausitz Resultat postvariszischer Strike-Slip-Bewegungen an den Mitteldeutschen Abbrüchen- Brandenburg. Geowiss. Beitr. 26 1/2, Cottbus, S. 107 - 116
- Hintersberger, E., Iglseder, Ch., Schuster, R., Huet, B. (2017): The new database "Tectonic Boundaries" at the Geological Survey of Austria. - Jahrbuch der Geol. Bundesanstalt, 157, 1-4, p. 195-207, Wien, Dezember 2017.
- Hoth, P. (2010): Sedimentäres Rotliegend Mächtigkeit, in Stackebrandt, W. & Manhenke, V. (eds.): Atlas zur Geologie von Brandenburg, Cottbus, p. 86–87.
- Katzung, G. & G. Ehmke (1993): Das Prätertiär in Ostdeutschland. Strukturstockwerke und ihre regionale Gliederung. Verl. Sven v. Loga, 1-139, Köln
- Kley, J., Franzke, H.-J., Jähne, F., Krawczyk, C., Lohr, T., Reicherter, K., Scheck-Wenderoth, M., Sippel, J., Tanner, B. & van Gent, H. (2008): Strain and Stress. – In: Littke, R., Bayer, U., Gajewski, D. & Nelskamp, S. (Eds.): Dynamics of Complex Intracontinental Basins. The Central European Basin System, 97-124; Berlin (Springer).
- Kölbel, F. (1962): Das Prätertiär in Südbrandenburg. Geologie, 11. Berlin, p. 1113-1132, Berlin
- Kopp, J., Bankwitz, P. & Köhler, R. (2000): Die Mitteldeutsche Kristallinzone (MKZ) zwischen Saale und Neiße: Z. geol. Wiss., v. 29 1/2, p. 33–54.
- Kopp, J.; Hoffmann, N.; Lindert, W. & D. Franke (2010): Präpermischer Untergrund -Tektonostratigraphie und Bruchstörungen. - In: Atlas zur Geologie von Brandenburg, Cottbus, S. 92 - 93.
- Lange, G., Söllig, A. & Rippel, J. (1990): Geologische Karte der DDR 1:500.000, Tektonische Karte ;: Zentrales Geologisches Institut, Berlin
- Malz, A.;Nachtweide, C.;Emmerlich, S.;Schimpf, L.(2020): Mesozoic intraplate deformation in the southern part of the Central European Basin Results from large-scale 3D modelling. Tectonophysics 776 (pp. 228315).
- Reinhardt & Gruppe Geophysikalisches Kartenwerk (1975-1990): Geophysical map atlas of the GDR (Reflection Seismics). Geophysical Survey Leipzig, Leipzig, 1975-1990
- Reinhardt, H.-G.: Structure of Northeast Germany regional depth and thickness maps of Permian to Tertiary intervals compiled from seismic reflection data. - In: Spencer, A.M. (Ed.): Special publications of the European Association of Petroleum Geoscientists 3 (1993) 13, Berlin, Heidelberg, S. 155 - 164.Röllig, G., Viehweg, M. & Mustow, R. (1990): Geologische Karte der DDR 1:500.000, Karte ohne Känozoikum; Zentrales Geologisches Institut, Berlin
- Scheck-Wenderoth M., Maystrenko Y., Hübscher C., Hansen M., Mazur S. (2008) in Dynamics of Complex Sedimentary Basins. The Example of the Central European Basin System, Dynamics of salt basins, eds Littke R., Bayer U., Gajewski D., Nelskamp S. (Springer-Verlag, Berlin–Heidelberg), pp 307–322.
- Stackebrandt, W. (2010): Zur geologischen Position Brandenburgs. In: Stackebrandt, W. & V. Manhenke (Eds.): Atlas zur Geologie von Brandenburg, p. 17 24; Cottbus.





Stackebrandt, W. & Beer, H. (2010): Strukturgeologische Übersicht. – In: Stackebrandt, W. & V. Manhenke (Eds.): Atlas zur Geologie von Brandenburg, p. 80 – 81; Cottbus.

Stackebrandt, W. & V. Manhenke (Eds.) (2010): Atlas zur Geologie von Brandenburg; Cottbus.

Stackebrandt, W. & D. Franke (Eds.): Geologie von Brandenburg, Stuttgart (Schweizerbart).





10 LAGB – GERMANY

10.1 Introduction

The structural framework of Saxony-Anhalt can only sparsely be revealed at the surface. An over wide areas flat topography in the north is caused by a huge amount of Cenozoic subsidence and a Quaternary glacial overprint. Older tectonic structures only crop out in the south of Saxony-Anhalt while the north and northeast is widely covered by up to 500 m thick Cenozoic sediments.

Structures of the deep subsurface comprise Mesozoic brittle faults in the sedimentary cover as well as Variscan and post-Variscan structures in the Harz and the Flechtingen-Rosslau Blocks (Fig. 1).



Fig. 1: Structural overview of Saxony-Anhalt (without Quaternary cover) with major regional geologic units as well as major deep and shallow subsurface faults (regional faults in the fault database). Inset map on the upper right corner shows the Palaeozoic segmentation of the basement [modified from *Reinhold*, 2005].





In many parts of Saxony-Anhalt, faults at larger depths are only known from extensive geological and geophysical exploration campaigns, which reveal a highly complex structural framework at larger depths (below 1 km). The different tectonic styles are related to various phases of deformation. The assemblage of the super-continent Pangaea during the Variscan orogeny (Devonian to Carboniferous) affected various NE-SW trending thrust faults northwest and southeast to the Rheic suture zone, which is represented by the Mid-German-Crystalline-Zone straddling the southeastern part of Saxony-Anhalt.

Synchronously to plate convergence synkinematic sediments were deposited and compressed in the realm of closing oceanic basins. In parts, these sediments were affected by low-grade metamorphism and contact metamorphism where syn-orogenic igneous rocks intruded. After the end of the Variscan orogeny, extensive igneous activity, extension [*Bayer et al.*, 1999; *Ziegler*, 1990] and right-lateral transtension along E-W to NW-SE-trending shear zones [*Arthaud and Matte*, 1977] affected the thermal and structural destabilisation of the Central European crust [*Scheck and Bayer*, 1999]. Since Late Palaeozoic times the area of Saxony-Anhalt became a part of the Central European Basin System [also named 'Southern Permain Basin'; cf. Doornenbal and *Stevenson*, 2010; *Ziegler*, 1990]. Differential subsidence during Latest Permian to Middle Triassic times affected various areas that are in parts delimited by earlier deep ranging shear zones [e.g. the Elbe Fault Zone or the Arendsee Lineament; *Franke*, 1990a; b].

In the Late Triassic (Karnian to Norian) a phase of E-W-directed extension initiated basin differentiation and the activation of rapidly subsiding NNE-SSW-trending troughs, where locally more than 1.5 km synkinematic strata were deposited [*Barnasch et al.*, 2005; *Beutler et al.*, 2012]. Subsequent tectonic quiescence lasted until the Late Jurassic [*Ziegler*, 1990] when NE-SW-directed tensional stress [*Navabpour et al.*, 2017; *Rauche and Franzke*, 1990; *Sippel et al.*, 2009] caused the structural subdivision of the Saxony-Anhalt realm into several sub-basins and local (half-)graben systems. During the middle Late Cretaceous (i.e., Turonian to Santonian) a short (20 myr) incident of contraction resulted in uplift of several kilometres wide basement-cored blocks [the Harz Mountains and the Flechtingen High; *Stackebrandt*, 1986; *Thomson et al.*, 1997; *v. Eynatten et al.*, 2019; *Voigt et al.*, 2004; *Wienholz*, 1964 and references therein], reverse reactivation of inherited normal faults [*Malz and Kley*, 2012; *Stackebrandt and Franzke*, 1989] and inversion of earlier sub-basins [*Malz et al.*, 2020].

Later vertical movements rather indicate plate-wide stress relaxation [*Nielsen et al.*, 2005] or large-scale uplift of entire basin areas [*Kley*, 2018], but some authors even argue that faulting at large structures remained active during Neogene times [*Wrede*, 2008]. More recent studies imply that local stress variations associated with Pleistocene glacial loading locally initiated the reactivation of deep-ranging basement faults [*Brandes et al.*, 2015; *Brandes et al.*, 2018].

10.2 Structural segmentation and classification

The realm of Saxony-Anhalt can roughly be subdivided into a northern (Altmark area), central (Subhercynian Depression) and a southern part (northeastern part of the Thuringian Syncline), where Mesozoic and Cenozoic sedimentary rocks specify the deep (below 1 km) geologic structure. Two structural blocks of uplifted Palaeozoic crystalline and sedimentary basement rocks, the Flechtingen High and the Harz Mountains, respectively, separate these areas (Fig. 1).





In contrast, the near surface geology can be subdivided in a northern area (north of the Subhercynian Depression) with flat topography, which is widely covered with Cenozoic sediments, and a southern realm with smooth morphology and in parts deep river incisions due to Pleistocene uplift and lithospheric buckling (Fig. 1).



Fig. 2: Regional and local structural elements of Saxony-Anhalt as defined in the fault database [Structural configuration of the Subhercynian and Thuringian Basins slightly modified from *Katzung and Ehmke*, 1993; *Malz*, 2014; segmentation of the Altmark area is based on kinematic interpretations of *Malz et al.*, 2020].

Various NW-SE- and NNE-SSW-striking faults, structural domains, uplifted blocks and local depressions define the present day structural inventory and segmentation of Saxony-Anhalt (Fig. 2). During the past decades this regional subdivision into areas of similar tectonic evolution was made based on bordering faults, distribution outlines or lithological variations [*Katzung and Ehmke*, 1993; *TGL-34331/01*, 1983]. Later various attempts to refine this regional classification [e.g., *Beutler and Stackebrandt*, 2012; *Beutler et al.*, 2012] suggested very detailed small-scale structural elements with an individual tectonic history. Due to the fact that these compilations tried to integrate all structural elements (e.g.; deep crustal shear zones vs. surface faults) into one classification scheme, fault traces of various scales or investigated by different observation methods were combined (e.g., refraction seismics and gravity modelling for crustal anomalies





combined with near-surface seismics and analysis of satellite images). Thereby local fault kinematics, mechanics and the integration into the regional geologic context often got lost [see *Kley*, 2013 for a discussion]. Hence, in the following only areas, structural elements and fault zones of regional importance subdividing the realm of Saxony-Anhalt will be described. For the northern part of Saxony-Anhalt (Altmark area) these descriptions mainly emerge from the more recent interpretations of *Malz et al.* [2020] while explanations for the southern part are based on recent and still on-going structural mapping, 3D modelling and map homogenisation[*Malz et al.*, 2019; *Martiklos et al.*, 2001] campaigns carried out at the Geological Survey of Saxony-Anhalt (Landesamt für Geologie und Bergwesen; LAGB).



Fig. 3: Three simplified cross-sections (2x exaggerated) showing the structural framework of the Central European Basin System in Saxony-Anhalt.

The recent structural configuration of Saxony-Anhalt is the result of a complex tectonic history reaching from Palaeozoic times until the Pleistocene. Below the Mesozoic infill of the Central European Basin System a heterogeneous crystalline and sedimentary basement deformed during the Variscan orogeny is preserved (cf. inset in Fig. 1). Today, it is subdivided by large crustal fault zones (e.g. the Harz Northern Boundary Thrust or the Gardelegen and Haldensleben Thrusts), which became (re-)activated during Mesozoic times. While the large basement uplifts (Harz Mountains and Flechtingen High) form the most obvious results of Mesozoic deformation, even areas with preserved Mesozoic strata show a strong segmentation by NNE-SSW and NW-SE striking fault zones resulting in various blocks acting as platforms or basins over geologic timespans (Fig. 3).







Fig. 4: Structural elements of Saxony-Anhalt and style of deformation during Late Triassic WNW-ESE extension (left), Late Jurassic to Early Cretaceous NE-SW extension (middle) and Late Cretaceous contraction and basin inversion (right)

10.3 The Altmark area

The northern part of Saxony-Anhalt (Altmark area) forms the southern rim of the Central European Basin System. It underwent continuous subsidence since Permian times. The major tectonic blocks trend either NNE-SSW or NW-SE. Hence, in earlier classifications [e.g., *Katzung and Ehmke*, 1993] the entire area was named 'Altmark-Fläming Depression'. Based on more recent investigations based on extensive reflection seismic data and several hundreds of boreholes, which were combined in a homogeneous 3D geological model [*Malz et al.*, 2020], the Altmark area can be subdivided into six major tectonic units (Fig. 3): (1) The eastern part of the Gifhorn Trough is located in the outer northwest and forms a NNE-SSW-trending Mesozoic (trans-)tensional graben. (2) The (Eichsfeld-) Altmark Swell to the east of the Gifhorn Trough is an approximately 50 km wide NNE-SSW to NE-SW-striking structural high [*Wienholz*, 1964] initially emerged during the latest Permian to Triassic [*Paul*, 1993].

It is interpreted as the former graben shoulder of the western adjacent Gifhorn Trough [*Malz et al.,* 2020] and is bordered by a deep crustal shear zone (Arendsee Lineament) to the east





[Franke, 1990a; b]. (3) In the northeast of the Altmark structures of similar trending direction (NNE-SSW) are associated with the Rheinsberg Trough located at the eastern border of Saxony-Anhalt. In these areas (Gifhorn Trough, Altmark Swell and Rheinsberg Trough) associated fault zones are difficult to detect due to the complex interplay of synkinematic erosion and deposition, extensive diapirism as well as crosscutting NW-SE-striking normal and reverse faults. (4) The inverted Altmark-Fläming Basin s. str. is located between the Altmark Swell and the Rheinsberg Trough (Fig. 2). Narrow NW-SE-striking, in parts reverse reactivated normal faults and long wavelength folds, salt pillows and diapirs characterize this area. (5) The 'Late Jurassic Altmark Swell' borders the Altmark-Fläming Basin s. str. to the south. It forms the southern graben shoulder of the northern adjacent basin and is mostly characterized by several tens of kilometres long, Late Cretaceous short-wavelength thin-skinned folds and thrust faults. The Altmersleben-Demker Fault zone defines the border fault between the latter mentioned structural blocks. (6) The Calvörde Block in the south and southwest forms a basement uplift of Late Cretaceous age. It is covered by older Mesozoic rocks, which were uplifted and folded in a flexure above a large basement fault, the Gardelegen Fault, respectively. To the south the Haldensleben and Wittenberg Fault separate the Altmark area against the Flechtingen High.

10.4 The Flechtingen High

The Flechtingen High, often referred to as the Flechtingen-Rosslau Block (cf. Fig. 1), forms the approx. 100 km long and 20 km wide, NW-SE trending surface outcrop of Palaeozoic rocks in central Saxony-Anhalt. In wide areas Cenozoic strata cover that basement block. The outcropping rocks were low-grade metamorphic, moderately deformed foreland sediments of the Rhenohercynian Zone as well as high-grade metamorphic and intrusive rocks in the Mid-German-Crystalline Rise. They are widely covered by Late Carboniferous to Early Permian sedimentary rocks. After the Variscan orogeny, the border faults of the Flechtingen High evolved as large dextral strike-slip faults forming the southern Elbe Zone, a crustal-scale wrench system ranging from the Bohemian Massif in the southeast to the North Sea in the northwest. It is supposed that sedimentary rocks of the Central European Basin System covered the Flechtingen High during Mesozoic times. The border faults, i.e. parts of the Elbe Zone, were probably reactivated under extension during the Jurassic to Early Cretaceous. Late Cretaceous contraction lead to the uplift of the Flechtingen High and probably affected later large-scale crustal movements as revealed by the distribution of Cenozoic strata [*Stackebrandt*, 1986].

10.5 The Subhercynian Basin

The Subhercynian Depression is that area of Saxony-Anhalt, which is located between the basement uplifts of the Flechtingen High and the Harz Mountains. To the north (Flechtingen High) its border forms the mostly continuous transition from Mesozoic and Late Palaeozoic (Zechstein) strata to Palaeozoic crystalline and sedimentary rocks of the Flechtingen High. To the south the northern border fault of the Harz Mountains and steep-dipping Zechstein strata associated with basement faulting form the structural border of the Subhercynian Depression. The internal structure of the Subhercynian Depression is mostly characterized by NW-SE-trending fault zones, which are in parts accompanied with the intrusion of mechanically weak (Zechstein) salt (e.g. salt structure 'Oberes Allertal', 'Offleben-Oschersleben-Staßfurter Salzsattel'), local thin-skinned anticlines (e.g., 'Quedlinburger Sattel', long-wavelength fault-related folds and deep synclines. Although the entire Subhercynian Depression underwent uplift in Late Mesozoic to Cenozoic times, relicts of older (Mesozoic) strata indicate a similar structural





evolution like in the Altmark area further north. The Subhercynian Depression can be subdivided into several smaller blocks [*Martiklos et al.*, 2001; from north to south]: (1) The 'Weferlingen-Schönebeck Block' north of the Allertal fault is characterized by small, low-offset normal and reverse faults and a gentle dip (less than 3°) towards the southwest. The Allertal Fault separates it to the (2) 'Lappwald Block' further south. Although fault kinematics of the Allertal Fault are still matter of debate [*Best and Zirngast*, 2000; *Stottmeister et al.*, 1998], it can be summarized to form a Late Triassic/Late Jurassic-Early Cretaceous high-offset (> 2.5 km) normal fault, which probably formed as an extensional detachment fault and later underwent mild contraction and inversion. To the south the 'Offleben-Oschersleben-Staßfurt Salzsattel' forms the border between the 'Lappwald Block' and the (3) central part of the Subhercynian Depression. There various E-W- and NW-SE-striking fault zones occur. In parts these faults are accompanied with long-wavelength basement uplifts in the deeper subsurface. (4) The southern part of the Subhercynian Depression is characterized by two deep synclines filled with up to 1.5 km thick synkinematic, Late Cretaceous sediments [*v. Eynatten et al.*, 2008; *Voigt et al.*, 2006]. The 'Quedlinburger Sattel', a thin-skinned reverse fault, separates both against each other.

10.6 The Harz Mountains

Together with the Palaeozoic rocks of the Flechtingen High the Harz Mountains form the outcropping units of the Rhenohercynian Zone in Saxony-Anhalt (inset map in Fig. 1). The internal structure of the Harz Block comprises NE-SW trending folds and faults formed in the evolving foreland basin of the Variscan orogen. The southeastern margin of the Harz is characterized by Rheic Suture Zone, where high-grade metamorphic rocks of the Mid German Crystalline Rise occur. During Mesozoic times the Harz Mountains was covered by Mesozoic sediments as revealed by low-temperature chronology [*Thomson et al.,* 1997] and maturity measurements. During the Latest Cretaceous, NE-SW contraction leads to the uplift of the Harz Block along its northern boundary fault.

10.7 The northeastern Thuringian Syncline

NW-SE- and subordinated NNE-SSW-striking fault zones, long-wavelength folds and local Cenozoic depressions characterize the southern part of Saxony-Anhalt. The deep Palaeozoic structure comprises NE-SW-trending faults and folds of the Rhenohercynian Zone in the west and the Saxothuringian Zone in the southeast of the former Rheic Suture Zone (Mid-German Crystalline Rise; cf. Fig. 1). This crystalline to low-grade metamorphic basement is segmented by the NE-SW-striking, Permocarboniferous 'Saale Depression' [*Kuhnert*, 1995; *Schneider et al.*, 2005]. Faults and structures of Mesozoic age dominantly strike NW-SE and subdivide the northeastern Thuringian Syncline. In parts these faults border small basement uplifts (e.g., the Kyffhäuser Mountains, the Bottendorf High and the Hornburg Anticline) or separate local depressions in the Mesozoic cover against each other [*Katzung and Ehmke*, 1993]. Thereby, faults of the Thuringian Syncline typically show low normal or reverse offsets, which is probably due to reverse reactivation of former normal faults [cf. *Kley*, 2013; *Malz*, 2014 and references therein].

10.8 Data quality, origin and publication

Fault data of Saxony-Anhalt was collected and compiled by several geological and geophysical exploration companies and institutions over the past decades for reasons of raw material exploration and exploitation.





Since the early 1990s the Geological Survey of Saxony-Anhalt (LAGB; formerly Geologisches Landesamt Sachsen-Anhalt, GLA) used the enormous fundus of existing data, reports and structural maps [e.g., *Reinhardt and Gruppe Regionales Kartenwerk*, 1968-1991] to carry out local and countrywide structural mapping and compilation projects [*Fuchs et al.*, 1995; *Martiklos et al.*, 2001]. More recently, these datasets in combination with over 100 reflection seismic exploration reports was used for countrywide 3D geological modelling in the framework of the TUNB (Subsurface Potentials for Storage and Economic Use in the North German Basin) and 3DGEO-EU (3D Geomodeling for Europe) projects. Within the scope of these projects all used data and according meta-information were collected in a Fault Information and Documentation System at the LAGB. These datasets were now generalized, processed and transferred into the HIKE (Hazard and Impact Knowledge Europe) fault database concept. In areas and stratigraphic levels, which were yet not finally processed during 3D modelling projects, datasets were completed with existing fault information from regional to local maps [*Fuchs et al.*, 1995; *Malz et al.*, 2019; *Martiklos et al.*, 2001; 2002].

Fault mapping and documentation of the deep subsurface (500 - 5000 m) during 3D modelling

The systematic fault mapping and documentation during 3D modelling was performed to ensure the better confirmability of provided information and to allow for investigating raw data if more detailed and local analysis becomes necessary. Until now, approximately half of Saxony-Anhalt (Altmark area and Subhercynian Basin) was mapped by use of 3D modelling.







Fig. 5: Overview map of 2D seismic sections and boreholes used for national deep subsurface mapping projects (stratigraphic horizons and faults) in the northern part of Saxony-Anhalt [Altmark area; figure from *Malz et al.*, 2020]

For that reason over 700 depth-converted reflection seismic sections were inspected (Fig. 5). Interpreted fault sticks were digitized and compiled into a consistent fault network for the whole area of investigation. For every digitized fault stick the original reflection seismic section and the report of the geophysical survey was documented. Afterwards, all fault sticks were transferred into three-dimensional fault surfaces. During that step of modelling the fault classification and documentation of fault attributes was performed. Single fault strands, which are arranged in a dense pattern, were summarized to fault systems or fault zones. The major faults of these zones were determined based on their regional relevance, connectivity and length; i.e. the longest faults with similar properties (e.g., dip, offset and timing) were classified as 'major fault'. All other faults of one fault zone were classified as 'secondary faults' (





Fig. 6). In some cases (e.g. in the vicinity of salt structures) it became necessary to provide a third 'subordinated' class of faults. These faults are only of local relevance for the further modelling process.

The intersecting points of modelled faults with approximately 350 boreholes were extracted and corrected based on the original geologic profile of the boreholes. All these raw data information was transferred into the Fault Information and Documentation System of the LAGB and became completed with fault information, properties and kinematics derived from the regional 3D model.



Fig. 6: Schematic visualisation of the fault mapping and documentation concept during 3D modelling. The fault zone (001) consists of one 'major fault' (01) and one 'subordinated fault' (02). The modelled surfaces are taken from various seismic sections (red and green line) and are documented in individual reports (blue letters).

During further 3D modelling and parameterization efforts fault traces will become systematically collected for map sheets in the scale of 1:50'000. Thereby, the intersecting lines of faults with regional geologically and economically relevant stratigraphic horizons (footwall and hanging wall cutoff lines) will be derived from these detailed models (Fig. 7). These fault data will be available from the HIKE fault database in scales of up to 1:50'000. Furthermore, it becomes possible to derive further information (e.g. hydraulic and mechanic properties) from adjacent stratigraphic formations to the fault lines and surfaces.









Fig. 7: Detailed 3D model (A) with derived fault lines (B; footwall and hanging wall cutoff lines) for selected regional geologically and economically relevant stratigraphic horizons

10.9 Generalization for countrywide fault data

For regional observations and investigations as well as for homogenization with surrounding countries and geological surveys a compilation and generalization of existing fault data was performed. Therefore, generalized fault lines of detailed 3D models were generated for two stratigraphic levels, the base Late Permian Zechstein, representing the mechanical top basement in tectonic sense, and approximately the top Mesozoic for faults in the sedimentary cover (Fig. 7 A). For areas were yet no 3D model exists, these data were completed with existing fault traces from local and yet unpublished investigation reports, still on-going 3D modelling campaigns and from the regional geologic map of Saxony-Anhalt available in the scale of 1:400'000 [*Martiklos et al.*, 2001]. These datasets were integrated into the HIKE fault database in scales greater than 1:50'000.





10.10 Faults of the shallow subsurface (< 500 m)

Faults of the shallow subsurface that have no surface expression were taken from various local and regional reports. These reports dominantly handle with the structure of local exploration campaigns associated with brown coal deposits but even comprise regional studies [*Fuchs et al.*, 1995] or countrywide maps [*Martiklos et al.*, 2002] of the base Cenozoic and younger hydraulically or economically relevant stratigraphic horizons (e.g., the top of the Rupelian acting as the major hydraulic barrier for shallow groundwater reservoirs). This information was available for scales of 1:50'000 to 1:400'000.

Shallow subsurface faults are classified and assigned to regionally relevant fault zones of the deep subsurface (see chapter Generalization for countrywide fault data) based on their spatial position. Due to the fact that these faults are based on separate regional to local compilations their position can vary with respect to the regional faults for the deep subsurface. However, these faults most often do not contain any information about fault geometries (e.g.; dips) or kinematics (e.g., normal or reverse fault). In the concept for data available in the HIKE fault database these shallow subsurface faults form an optional layer of fault information in regional scale (larger than 1:50'000).

10.11 Fault surface mapping and documentation of surface faults

In the area of Saxony-Anhalt surface expressions of faults are relatively rare. They only occur in the southern part of the country, where pre-Cenozoic strata crop out at the surface. In northern Saxony-Anhalt faults are difficult to detect due to the Pleistocene glacial overprint. Here, only faults associated with deformation occurring at the glacier's front are detectable and mappable, if huge stratigraphic offsets (larger than few tens of meters) occur.

Surface expressions of faults for the whole area of Saxony-Anhalt were derived in map view from the digital Preliminary Geologic Map of Saxony-Anhalt [*Malz et al.*, 2019]. For generating that fault dataset all stratigraphic units of the digital map were classified and attributed by total ages referring to the hierarchical Stratigraphic Column of Germany [*German Stratigraphic Commission*, 2016]. This information enabled an automatic extraction of polyline features for adjoining polygons, where the stratigraphic column was intact; i.e. where the limiting borders represent the uniform chronostratigraphic transition from one geologic era to another. Where these contacts are not intact; the limiting border is interpreted to represent either an unconformity or a fault, which was attributed and classified by regional geologic observations of the entire research area. For those stratigraphic units, which have been deposited with a transgression at their base, limiting polylines were classified to represent an unconformity. Thus, the resulting discontinuity lines were interpreted to represent faults of different classification (suspected, inferred or well-known faults).

Due to the fact that surface expressions stem from geological maps and do not contain any hierarchical or semantic link to deep faults, additional attributes became necessary. Hence, surface faults were additionally linked to structural elements and fault zones by transmitting these attributes based on the position of single fault lines. Therefore regional geologic parameters of generalized fault lines (cf. chapter 'Generalization for countrywide fault data) were transferred to mapped faults.





10.12 Fault data included in HIKE fault database

For Saxony-Anhalt, all yet available fault data from the deep and shallow subsurface will be included in the HIKE fault database. The dataset will become complemented with additional surface expressions of faults. For the deep subsurface fault geometries of a detailed scale (approximately 1:50'000) are delivered as 2D intersection lines (footwall and hanging wall cutoff lines) with the main stratigraphic horizons. 3D surface models (optional downloads) will complement this information. For regional reasons (scales larger than 1:50'000) as well as for the shallow subsurface and surface expressions faults are represented as polylines. If possible to determine, these faults are attributed with a dip direction and azimuth. Otherwise, this information is left blank to minimize unconfirmed attributes.

Detailed faults for the deep subsurface are classified according to a generic semantic framework. This includes a correlation link with the faults in neighbouring countries (in particular faults from the Geological Survey of Brandenburg; LBGR).





10.13 References

Arthaud, F., and P. H. Matte (1977), Late Paleozoic strike-slip faulting in southern Europe and northern Afrika, *Geological Society of America Bulletin*, *88*, 1305-1320.

Barnasch, J., M. Franz, and G. Beutler (2005), Hochauflösende Gliederung des Keupers der Eichsfeld-Altmark-Schwelle zur Präzisierung der Diskordanzen, *Hallesches Jahrbuch für Geowissenschaften*, *B* 19, 153-160.

Bayer, U., M. Scheck, W. Rabbel, C. Krawczyk, H.-J. Götze, M. Stiller, T. Beilecke, A.-M. Marotta, L. Barrio-Alvers, and J. Kuder (1999), An integrated study of the NE German Basin, *Tectonophysics*, *314*, 285-307.

Best, G., and M. Zirngast (2000), Die strukturelle Entwicklung der exhumierten Salzstruktur "Oberes Allertal", *Geologisches Jahrbuch*, *Sonderheft A1*, 100.

Beutler, G., and W. Stackebrandt (2012), Der Schollenbau des Tafeldeckgebirges von Brandenburg - Vorschlag für eine einheitliche Benennung, Brandenburgische geowissenschaftliche Beiträge, 19(1), 93-109.

Beutler, G., R. Junker, S. Niediek, and D. Rößler (2012), Tektonische Diskordanzen und tektonische Zyklen im Mesozoikum Nordostdeutschlands, *Zeitschrift der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Geowissenschaften*, *163*(4), 447-468.

Brandes, C., H. Steffen, R. Steffen, and P. Wu (2015), Intraplate seismicity in the northern Central Europe is induced by the last glaciation, *Geology*, *43*, 611-614.

Brandes, C., H. Steffen, P. B. E. Sandersen, P. Wu, and J. Winsemann (2018), Glacially induced faulting along the NW segment of the Sorgenfrei-Tornquist Zone, northern Denmark: Implications for neotectonics and Lateglacial fault-bound basin formation, *Quaternary Science Reviews*, *189*, 149-168.

Doornenbal, H., and A. Stevenson (2010), *Petroleum geological atlas of the Southern Permian Basin Area*, Houten, the Netherlands.

Franke, D. (1990a), Der präpermische Untergrund der Mitteleuropäischen Senke - Fakten und Hypothesen, Niedersächsische Akademie der Geowissenschaften, Heft 4: Geologie und Kohlenwasserstoff-Erkundung im Präzechstein der DDR - Nordostdeutsche Senke, 19-71.

Franke, D. (1990b), Submeridionale Transcurrent Störungen im präpermischen Untergrund der Mitteleuropäischen Senke, *Zeitschrift für Angewandte Geologie*, *39*(6), 201-207.

Fuchs, R., G. Papendieck, C. Brunsendorf, and D. Oelschläger (1995), Das Tertiär Sachsen-Anhalt (Bearbeitung der Isobathenkarten Tertiärbasis und Rupeloberfläche), *Documentation Rep.*, 19 pp, Sanierungsgesellschaft Magdeburg GmbH, A.T. Gommern, Gommern.

German Stratigraphic Commission (2016), Stratigraphic Table of Germany 2016, edited, German Research Centre for Geosciences, Potsdam.

Katzung, G., and G. Ehmke (1993), *Das Prätertiär in Ostdeutschland: Strukturstockwerke und ihre regionale Gliederung*, 139 S. pp., von Loga, Köln.

Kley, J. (2013), Saxonische Tektonik im 21. Jahrhundert, Zeitschrift Der Deutschen Gesellschaft Fur Geowissenschaften, 164, 295-311.





Kley, J. (2018), Timing and spatial patterns of Cretaceous and Cenozoic inversion in the Southern Permian Basin, in *Mesozoic Resource Potential in the Southern Permian Basin*, edited by B. Kilhams, P. Kukla, S. Mazur, T. McKie, H. Mijnlieff and K. van Ojik, pp. 19-31, Geological Society of London Special Publications, London.

Kuhnert, R. (1995), Die Lithostratigraphie der Rotliegend-Schichten in der nördlichen Saalesenke bei Halle, *Mitt. Geol. Sachsen-Anhalt*, *1*, 69-84.

Malz, A. (2014), Inversionsstrukturen und abgescherte Überschiebungssysteme: Strukturinventar und strukturelle Analyse einengender Deformation in Mitteleuropa am Beispiel der Thüringer Mulde und des Schweizer Faltenjura, PhD. thesis, 300 pp, Friedrich-Schiller-Universität, Jena.

Malz, A., and J. Kley (2012), The Finne fault zone (Central Germany): structural analysis of a partially inverted extensional fault zone by balanced cross-sections, *International Journal of Earth Sciences (Geologische Rundschau)*, 101, 2167-2182.

Malz, A., L. Schimpf, I. Heibert, and K.-J. Hartmann (2019), Vorläufige Geologische Karte (VGK) von Sachsen-Anhalt, *Documentation Rep.*, 52 pp, Landesamt für Geologie und Bergwesen Sachsen-Anhalt, Halle (Saale).

Malz, A., C. Nachtweide, S. Emmerlich, and L. Schimpf (2020), Mesozoic intraplate deformation in the southern part of the Central European Basin - Results from large-scale 3D modelling, *Tectonophysics*, *776*, in print.

Martiklos, G., G. Beutler, B.-C. Ehling, H. Spieß, C. Klowsky, and I. Rappsilber (2001), Geologische Übersichtskarte von Sachsen-Anhalt (1:400000): Karte ohne känozoische Bildungen, Tektonische Übersichtskarte von Sachsen-Anhalt (1:500000), Geologisches Landesamt, Halle (Saale).

Martiklos, G., G. Beutler, B.-C. Ehling, H. Spieß, C. Klowsky, and I. Rappsilber (2002), Geologische Übersichtskarte von Sachsen-Anhalt (1:400000); Karte ohne quartäre Bildungen und Karte der Tertiärbasis, Geologisches Landesamt, Halle (Saale).

Navabpour, P., A. Malz, J. Kley, M. Siegburg, N. Kasch, and K. Ustaszewski (2017), Intraplate brittle deformation and states of paleostress constrained by fault kinematics in the central German platform, *Tectonophysics*, *694*, 146-163.

Nielsen, S. B., E. Thomson, D. L. Hansen, and O. R. Clausen (2005), Plate-wide stress relaxation explains European Palaeocene basin inversions, *Nature*, *435*(7039), 195-198.

Paul, J. (1993), Anatomie und Entwicklung eines permo-triassischen Hochgebietes; die Eichsfeld-Altmark-Schwelle, in *Geol. Jb. Reihe A Allgemeine und Regionale Geologie BR Deutschland und Nachbargebiete Tektonik Stratigraphie Palaeontologie*, edited by E. P. Müller and H. Porth, pp. 197-218, Schweizerbart. in Komm., Stuttgart.

Rauche, H., and H. J. Franzke (1990), Stress Field Evolution on the northern part of the South German Block on the territory of the G.D.R, *Gerlands Beiträge zur Geophysik*, *99*, 441-461.

Reinhardt, H.-G., and Gruppe Regionales Kartenwerk (1968-1991), Regionales Kartenwerk der Reflexionsseismik; Tiefenlinienpläne und Mächtigkeitskarten 1:100'000, 1:200'000, 1:500'000*Rep.*, VEB Geophysik, Leipzig.

Reinhold, K. (2005), Tiefenlage der Kristallin-Oberfläche in Deutschland*Rep.*, Bundesanstalt für Geowissenschaften und Rohstoffe, Berlin/Hannover.





Scheck, M., and U. Bayer (1999), Evolution of the Northeast German Basin - inferences from a 3D structural model and subsidence analysis, *Tectonophysics*, *313*(1-2), 145-169.

Schneider, J., R. Rössler, B. Gaitzsch, U. Gebhardt, and A. Kampe (2005), Saale-Senke, *Cour. Forsch.-Inst. Senkenberg*, 254, 419-440.

Sippel, J., M. Scheck-Wenderoth, K. Reicherter, and S. Mazur (2009), Paleostress states at the south-western margin of the Central European Basin System - Application of fault-slip analysis to unravel a polyphase deformation pattern, *Tectonophysics*, *470*, 129-146.

Stackebrandt, W. (1986), Beiträge zur tektonischen Analyse ausgewählter Bruchzonen der Subherzynen Senke und angrenzender Gebiete (Aufrichtungszone, Flechtinger Scholle), Veröffentlichungen des Zentralinstituts für Physik der Erde, 79, 82.

Stackebrandt, W., and H. J. Franzke (1989), Alpidic Reactivation of the Variscan Consolidated Lithosphere. The Activity of some Fracture Zones in Central Europe, *Zeitschrift fuer Geologische Wissenschaften*, *17*, 699-712.

Stottmeister, L., et al. (1998), Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Karte 1:25'000 von Sachsen-Anhalt: Blatt Arendsee (3134), Geologisches Landesamt Sachsen-Anhalt, Halle (Saale).

TGL-34331/01 (1983), Regionalgeologische Gliederung des Territoriums der DDR. Präkänozoische Strukturstockwerke, Zentrales Geologisches Institut, Berlin.

Thomson, S., M. Brix, and A. Carter (1997), Late Cretaceous denudation of the Harz Massif assessed by apatite fission track analysis, in *Regionale Geologie von Mitteleuropa*, edited by G. Büchel and H. Lützner, p. 115 S., Schriftenreihe der Deutschen Geologischen Gesellschaft, Jena.

v. Eynatten, H., T. Voigt, A. Meier, H. J. Franzke, and R. Gaupp (2008), Provenance of the clastic Cretaceous Subhercynian Basin fill: constraints to exhumation of the Harz Mountains and the timing of inversion tectonics in the Central European Basin, *International Journal of Earth Sciences (Geologische Rundschau)*, *97*, 1315-1330.

v. Eynatten, H., I. Dunkl, M. Brix, V.-E. Hoffmann, M. Raab, S. N. Thomson, and B. Kohn (2019), Late Cretaceous exhumation and uplift of the Harz Mountains, Germany: a multi-method thermochronological approach, *International Journal of Earth Sciences (Geologische Rundschau)*, *108*, 2097-2111.

Voigt, T., H. von Eynatten, and H. J. Franzke (2004), Late Cretaceous unconformities in the Subhercynian Cretaceous Basin (Germany), *Acta Geologica Polonica*, *54*, 673-694.

Voigt, T., F. Wiese, H. von Eynatten, H. J. Franzke, and R. Gaupp (2006), Facies evolution of syntectonic Upper Cretaceous deposits in the Subhercynian Creataceous basin and adjoining areas (Germany), *Zeitschrift Der Deutschen Gesellschaft Fur Geowissenschaften*, *157*, 203-244.

Wienholz, R. (1964), Der geologische Bau und die Erdöl- und Erdgashöffigkeit des Nordostdeutschen Flachlandes, 125 pp, Humbuldt-University, Berlin.

Wrede, V. (2008), Nördliche Harzrandstörung: Diskussionsbeiträge zu Tiefenstruktur, Zeitlichkeit und Kinematik, *Zeitschrift Der Deutschen Gesellschaft Fur Geowissenschaften*, *159*(2), 293-316.

Ziegler, P. A. (1990), *Geological Atlas of Western and Central Europe*, 239 S. pp., Shell Internationale Petroleum Maatschappij, Den Haag.





11 LfU – GERMANY

Tectonic Boundaries in Bavaria

Gerold W. Diepolder

Bavarian Environment Agency (LfU) – Geological Survey, Bürgermeister-Ulrich-Str. 160, 86179 Augsburg, Germany – c/o timo.spörlein@lfu.bayern.de

11.1 Rationale

All tectonic boundaries of Bavaria, as revised in HIKE project and uploaded to the European Fault Data Base, are linked to a detailed description in the Tectonic Boundaries in Bavaria linked open data vocabulary https://data.geoscience.earth/ncl/geoera/hike/faults/7378. Rather than giving a full inventory of principal tectonic features, that compilation aims at stressing the contextual relationship of the fault network in Bavaria. To avoid repetitions, this report textually is kept concise, but well illustrated with the pictorial attachments of the vocabulary. It mainly focuses on background information and scope notes, the overarching concepts and the structural framework.

11.2 Overview of regional geological setting and structural framework of Bavaria

Situated at the southern margin of the European Plate Bavaria is characterized by a Mesozoic sedimentary sequence, overlying and framed by Paleozoic rock suites of the Variscan basement and the Alpine Orogen to the south (Figure 1). Four structural domains can be distinguished: the Alps, the Molasse Basin, the Scarpland (Cuesta Region) and the Varicscan basement terrain (Figure 3). Quaternary sediments are common to all regions.

The Alpine-Carpathian Orogen evolved owing to the collision of the Adriatic and European plates during Cretaceous and Tertiary, bequeathing four principal tectonic units on Bavarian territory. The nappes of the Northern Calcareous Alps, built up of Adriatic plate shelf formations, over thrusted the oceanic trench fill (Flysch), the European plate shelf sediments (Helveticum), and the southern rim of the foreland basin fill, the Subalpine or Folded Molasse (Figure 2).

Along the forefront of the emerging orogenic belt, due to the large-scale downwarping of the European plate, a foreland basin developed progressively infilled with 'Molasse' sediments eroded off the northward thrusting Alps during Tertiary. In the south and west of the Alpine piedmont the top of the Molasse is shaped by several phases of Pleistocene glaciation.

Jurassic and Triassic sedimentary sequences make up the footwall of the, up to 5 km deep, Molasse Basin.

Hosting central Europe's most prolific hydrothermal aquifer at great depth, the karstified carbonate rocks of the Upper Jurassic on the surface feature the 14.6 Ma old Ries asteroid impact crater (Figure 2), and form the uppermost escarpment of the Scarpland revealing





increasingly older strata towards the northwest. The lowermost cuesta forming sequence, Buntsandstein, rests upon non-metamorphic Permian sediments in post-Variscan troughs or directly overlays older low-grade to high-grade metamorphic rocks associated with plutonic rocks, both formed during Variscan orogenesis.

This Varican basement, made up of two stratigraphic-lithologic-tectonic zones, the Saxothuringian and Moldanubian Zones in terms of Kossmat (1927) crops out in the very northwest of Bavaria and along its eastern border (Figures 1 and 3).



Fig. 1: Geological overview of Bavaria portraying the principal geological units and the location of Bavaria within Germany (inset). See text for discussion.



Fig.2: Geological section across the southern Cuesta Region, the Alpine Foreland and the Pre-Alps in western Bavaria (from Diepolder et al. 2019 after Doppler et al. 2004, modified); color coding refers to Figure 1.



Fig. 3: Principal geo-tectonic domains of Bavaria and their boundaries and subdividing lines represented by major fault systems or lineaments (after Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt 1996, modified). The basement of the domains, emerging in the Bohemian Massif, is made up of rock suites of the Variscan collision orogeny, subdivided into two stratigraphic-lithologic-tectonic zones, the Saxothuringian and Moldanubian Zones (Kossmat 1927). The boundary between these zones has been evidenced directly in the Bohemian massif only (Erbendorf Line).





11.3 Tectonic boundaries in Bavaria revised in HIKE and uploaded to EFDB

Within the scope of HIKE project the tectonic boundary concepts in Bavaria have been reevaluated, revised and, state 12-2020, uploaded to the European Fault Data Base. A connected Semantic Web vocabulary describes the faults and their overarching concepts in detail. Considered are major faults and fault systems from all geological units / structural domains of Bavaria, except for the Alpine Domain (cf. Figure 3), as mapped in various scales or inferred from indirect evidence using various methods deemed appropriate in the respective geological settings. Rather than giving a full inventory of principal tectonic features, this compilation aims at stressing the contextual relationship of the fault network in order to elucidate the regional tectonic regime as the result of large-scale crustal movements. In Bavaria, tectonic boundary objects detection and contextual classification is an ongoing process. Hence, this inventory is subject to future upgrading and change.



Fig. 4: Synopsis of the faults and shear zone as stored in and retrievable from the European Fault DataBase, and described in the connected vocabulary <u>https://data.geoscience.earth/ncl/geoera/hike/faults/7378</u>.

Black: surficial faults, blue: traces of blind faults at the top of Upper Jurassic Molasse Basin footwall, orange: Ries Impact crater rim.





11.4 Faults of the central part of the North Alpine Molasse Basin and northward adjoining areas

All faults of the Central Molasse Basin are blind faults 3D modelled based on evidence of seismic surveys and deep drillings. The fault geometries and concepts refer to the fault traces on the top of Upper Jurassic carbonate sequence (resp. the top of Purbeck) as one of the principal reflectors in seismic surveys.

The Upper Jurassic Molasse Basin footwall continues northward emerging in the Swabian-Franconian Alb, there forming the uppermost cuesta of the scarpland. As hydraulically connected to the Molasse Basin bedrock, the Swabian-Franconian Alb is considered an extension of the Central Molasse Basin and accordingly described in that structural domain.



Fig. 5: Areal coverage of the "Central part of the North Alpine Molasse Basin and northward adjoining areas" faults as regarded in HotLime project case study 1. HIKE considers faults and concepts of the Bavarian share only. For a cross-section (omitting most faults) refer to Figure 2.

11.5 Molasse Basin fault domain

Separated by the Landshut-Neuötting Rise, a swell of Variscan basement, two principal tectonic sub- domains can de distinguished in the central part of the North Alpine Molasse Basin (cf. Figure 5).





The central part of the South German Molasse Basin, overlapping the territories of Baden-Württem- berg and Bavaria, is characterized by syn- and antithetic normal faults related to flexure-like strain of the foreland basin. Faults, often arranged as trains of faults, predominantly trend subparallel to the basin's centerline and the Alpine Thrust Front. Close to the Landshut-Neuötting Rise the faults' strike is deflected subparallel to the counterfort of the northward Alpine thrust, the Bohemian Massif. All faults of the basin are blind faults, active until Badenian of mid-Miocene at the latest, solely evidenced by seismic surveys and deep drillings.

The Lower Bavaria - Upper Austria Molasse Basin fault domain, overlapping the Austrian-German border, takes up the space in between the southwestern scarp of the buried Landshut-Neuötting Rise or Central Swell Zone to the southwest, the Franconian Alb to the northwest, the outcropping basement rock suites of the Bohemian Massif to the north and northeast, and, on Austrian territory, the Alpine thrust front to the south. It is characterized by syn- and antithetic normal faults running subparallel to the counterfort of the Alpine thrust formed by the Bohemian Massif, southwards increasingly crossed by faults subparallel to the Alpine Thrust Front. The roughly NW-SE trending (Variscan strike) reactivated Permo-Carboniferous lineaments subdivide specifically the Lower Bavaria Molasse Basin into sub-basins and troughs. All faults within the basin are blind faults, active until Badenian of mid-Miocene at the latest, solely evidenced by geophysical surveys and few drillings.



Figure 5: 3D geological model Niederbayern (Lower Bavaria), including a small share of Upper Austria, view from SW, Tertiary layers omitted for clarity. Due to the lack of hydrocarbon prospectivity and a low geo-thermal potential few seismic surveys have been carried out in the southern (deeper) part of this shallow to medium- deep portion of the Molasse Basin only. Hence, a Bouguer gravity residual anomalies map was used to accentuate the structure of the pre-Mesozoic basement and the >1,000 m throw fault system along the edge of the Bohemian Massif basement complex (Danube Fault System in figures 3 and 8). (From Diepolder et al. 2019)

Scope note: As discussed, all basinal faults are blind faults 3D modelled based on evidence of seismic surveys and deep drillings. Tectonic boundaries featuring throws of less than





approximately 10 m, likewise soft links between faults, like relay ramps or horsetail splays, commonly are subseismic in legacy surveys and detectable only in novel 3D-seismics as carried out in few focus areas only. The inventory of concepts, thus, cannot be complete with respect to these features. It reflects the state of knowledge as of 2020 and is subject to future amendments.

Due to these constrains the actual geometries of the faults are deemed much more complex than representable in an overview inventory. Figures 6 and 7 depict examples of in-depth studies carried out in small areas covered by up-to-date 3D seismic surveys.



Fig. 6: 2,000 km² tile of GeoMol Ost pilot area model, vertical extension approx. 5,400 m, view from SW. Depicted are six Mesozoic layer surfaces of the south dipping footwall sedimentary sequence and the fault network reflecting the complex tectonic evolution of the basin. Tertiary units are omitted for clarity. (From Diepolder et al. 2019)







Fig. 7: Horsetail splay structure at the southeastern end of Velden Fault. Such branching out at the termination of faults seems to be quite common but is detectable in high-resolution up-to-date 3D seismic surveys only (cf. <u>HotLime Factsheet Faults (europe-geology.eu)</u>).

11.6 Swabian-Franconian Alb fault domain

The Swabian-Franconian Alb is made of Upper Jurassic carbonate rocks forming the uppermost cuesta of the South German Scarpland. In its southern part, the elongated, SW-NE trending ridge overlapping the territories of Baden-Württemberg and Bavaria forms a gently SE dipping platform submerging underneath the Tertiary sedimentary sequence of the Molasse Basin.

Except for the faults and flexures relatable to the Schwarzwald-Bayerwald Line (cf. Figure 3) no prevailing tectonic structures are obvious. The predominant strike directions of micro-tectonics SSW-NNE (Rhenish) and SE-NW (Variscan/Hercynian) are conspicuous in the fault network of few areas only. The most striking structural feature of Swabian-Franconian Alb is atectonic: the almost perfectly circular crater rim of the 14.6 Ma old Ries asteroid impact (cf. Figures 2 to 5).

11.7 Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems

Between Lake Constance in the west and Chiemsee in the east, the southern boundary of the Foreland Molasse is formed by the northern boundary of Subalpine (Folded) Molasse. East of Chiemsee, where the Subalpine Molasse is overthrusted by Alpine units, the Alpine Basal Thrust (Thrust Front of Helvetic, Penninic and Austroalpine Nappes) represents the southern boundary of the Foreland Molasse (cf. Figure 5).







Fig. 8: Schematic geological N-S sections across the Bavarian Pre-Alps and the northern fringe of the Alps illustrating in red the northern boundary of the Subalpine or Folded Molasse (Faltenmolasse) towards the Foreland Molasse and in violet its southern boundary, the Alpine Basal Thrust, top: ± along the 11.5°E longitude in central Bavaria (from Glaser et al. 2008, p. 135), bottom: ± along the 10°E longitude west of Iller river (from Lagally et al. 2009, p. 148).

Scope note: Regarding the Molasse Basin southern margin fault systems the HIKE fault inventory includes only the outer boundaries of the Subalpine Molasse and the Alpine Basal Thrust, highlighted in red and violet in figure 8. The complex internal build-up and faulting is not considered.

11.8 Molasse Basin eastern margin fault systems

The Danube Fault System, featuring a throw of up to more than 1 km, represents the borderline where the blind faults of the Lower Bavaria - Upper Austria Molasse Basin and exposed resp. subcropping faults of the Bohemian Massif converge.

Scope note: The basinal faults, as 3D modelled based on evidence in seismic and gravity surveys and scarce deep drillings, are described as traced on the top of Upper Jurassic strata or its marginal facies equivalents. Conditioned by methodology, fault tips, horsetail splays etc. commonly are subseismic, non-detectable features (cf. Figure 7 and <u>HotLime Factsheet Faults</u> (europe-geology.eu)).





The inferred subcropping and mapped rarely outcropping tectonic boundaries of the Bohemian Massif, including the wide shear zones made up of mylonites and cataclastites, are compiled generalized equivalent to an approximately 1:100,000 scale.



Fig. 8: Eastern Margin of Lower Bavaria Molasse Basin towards the Bohemian Massif (blue: blind basinal faults at the top of Upper Jurassic carbonate rocks, black: subcropping faults of the Variscan basement exposed in the Bohemian Massif, bluish-grey: mylonitic shear zones of the Variscan basement. The steeply S to SW dipping border fault systems subparallel to the Danube River features a throw up to more than 1 km.

11.9 Bohemian Massif fault domain

Overlapping the principal stratigraphic-lithologic-tectonic zones of the Bohemian Massif in Bavaria, Saxothuringian Zone, Moldanubian Zone and Münchberg Klippe (a Teplá-Barrandian thrust outlier), roughly NW-SE, flat-angle Hercynian (100-120°) to high-angle Hercynian (130-140°) trending faults or fault zones prevail the tectonic boundaries pattern, particularly in the Moldanubian Zone forming large-scale polyphase shear zones (Figure 8) partially protruding into the Permo-mesozoic foreland. Transverse faults, predominantly \pm N-S trending in the south, prevalently \pm SW-NE in the north, resuming the orientation of accreted terranes sutures, complement the overall picture.

Scope Note: The tectonic boundary inventory within the verdant Bohemian Massif rock suites, apart from larger scale faults manifested in fractured zones and tectonites or evidence in scarce quarries, only rarely can be observed directly. Fault pattern are inferred mostly from indirect field evidence such as conspicuous lithological changes, joint system measurements, linear features like quartz veins, aligned with remote sensing data and geophysical surveys in few areas. By nature, these investigations do not allow for exact information on the dip angle and





vertical displacement. Accordingly, most of the concepts' statements on these parameters shall be considered an assumption.

Small-scale faults and fractures of fragmented plutonic complexes (granite tectonics) are not considered. Both principal stratigraphic-lithologic-tectonic zones making up the Varican basement of the Bohe- mian Massif, the Saxothuringian and Moldanubian, feature exotic blocks of high-grade metamorphic rocks (amphibolite, eclogite) thrusted over and into the Saxothuringian and Moldanubian rock suites. The most conspicuous of these Bohemian Zone (Teplá-Barrandian) thrust zones is the Münchberg Klippe, a thrust outlier bowl-like resting upon the anchimetamorphic Saxothuringian basement. Münchberg Klippe features an inverse stack of nappes with the highest-grade metamorphic rocks on top, piled up by thrusting during Devonian and Early Carboniferous (Mississippian).



Fig. 10: Schematic sketch map and cross-section indicating the principle tectonic boundaries of the Münchberg Klippe, a thrust-outlier of high grade metamorphic rocks bowl-like resting in and upon anchimetamorphic rock suites of the Saxothuringian Zone (slightly modified from Eichhorn et al. 2003)

11.10 Bohemian Massif western margin tectonic boundaries

Traversing Bavarian territory for more than 150 km, the overall NW-SE trending borderline separating the Bohemian Massif to the east from the South German Scarpland to the west, primarily forms a ± E dipping reverse or thrust fault (system), multiply displaced by transverse fault systems and is in sections obscured by younger deposits. In the south, it is truncated / deflected by the Danube Fault System towards the east and southeast (Figure 3). Evolving during Variscan orogeny, afterwards multiply reactivated, the main phase of the uplift of the Bohemian Massif western marginal zone, overthrusting the Permo-mesozoic foreland, took place during Upper Cretaceous and Paleogene (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt 1996).





Scope note: The Bohemian Massif Western Margin tectonic boundaries can be directly observed only in very few segments. In most cases, the faults' trends are inferred from contour lines pattern of the Permo-Mesozoic foreland and/or extrapolated from outcrop evidence, aligned with geophysical surveys interpretations or remote sensing data in few areas. As a rule, the top of the Variscan basement serves as the reference horizon for the indication of the vertical displacement (throw). As the exposed Bohemian Massive has been subject to intense peneplanation during Tertiary, the figures given, thus, represent the present-day "residual" throw.

The Bohemian Massif western margin is made up of four principal segments, from north to south, the Franconian Line, Luhe Line, the northwestern limb of the Bavarian Pfahl, and Keilberg Fault System (cf. Figure 3). Even though many segments form a physiographically conspicuous scarp, its NE to N dipping large throw reverse faults are mappable in certain parts only, as covered by thick debris. Figures 11 and 12 provide an impression of the variable conformation of the Bohemian Massif western margin even on a short distance.



Fig. 11: Compilation of geological SW-NE sections across the Pfahl Reverse Zone System, the northwestern limb of the Bavarian Pfahl, from NW to SE (adjusted true to scale from, top: Meyer 2000, middle: Meyer & Mielke 1993, bottom: Teipel et al. 2007).







Fig. 12: Block diagram depicting the geological situation of the KTB (German Continental Deep Drilling Program) northern surround illustrating the spatial relationship of Erbendorf Line, the boundary between Saxothuringian and Moldanubian zones, the two branches of the Franconian Line, forming the Bohemian Massif western margin, (namely Altenparkstein Fault and Waldeck-Klobenreuth Fault, featuring a cumulative throw of about 5 km), as well as Fichtelnaab and Nottersdorf Fault Zones, confining the Teplá-Barrandian thrust outlier (ZEV) to the east (from Hirschmann 1996).

11.11 Bavarian Scarpland domain

The tectonic elements of the South German block are wide-span bulges and depressions, as well as long-range fault zones. The tectonic boundaries of its sedimentary cover, the Bavarian Scarpland, mostly strike in flat-angle Hercynian (WNW-ESE) or high-angle Hercynian aka Franconian (NW-SE) direction (Figure 4) and show indications of multiple extensional and compressional events (graben and horst). The deformation structures show folding, normal faulting, reverse faulting and thrusting. An example if a major fault system in the eastern part of the scarpland, Freihung Fault System featuring a throw of up to 1.2 km.

Scope note: The tectonic boundaries of the sedimentary cover of the South German block, the Bavarian Scarpland, in parts can be directly observed, otherwise are extrapolated from outcrop evidence or inferred from contour lines pattern. The tectonic boundary inventory of the Scarpland presently is under revision and contextual classification. Many faults and fault zones, thus, are represented and described generalized, resembling a 1:1 m scale.



Fig. 13: Compilation of geological sections across the Freihung Fault System, from NNW to SS, (slightly modified and adjusted true to scale and direction from, top: Raum 2014, middle: Tillmann 1958, bottom: Bauberger et al. 1960).





11.12 References

Bauberger, W., Haunschild, H., Schneider, E.F. & Tillman, H. (1960): Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Karte von Bayern 1:25 000 Blatt 6437 Hirschau. – 138 S., München (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt).

Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt [Hrsg.] (1996): Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Karte von Bayern 1:500 000. 4. Auflage. – 329 S., München.

BayStMWIVT [Hrsg.] (2010): Bayerischer Geothermieatlas. – 96 S., Karten-CD, München (Bayerisches Staatsministerium für Wirtschaft, Infrastruktur, Verkehr und Technologie).

Diepolder, G.W., Pamer, R. & Großmann, J. (2019): Advancements in 3D geological modelling and geo- data integration at the Bavarian State Geological Survey. – AER/AGS Special Report 112: 48-61, Edmonton (Alberta Energy Regulator / Alberta Geological Survey), https://www.ags.aer.ca/publications/SPE_112.html [2021-02-22]

Diepolder, G.W. & HotLime Team (2020): HotLime – Mapping and Assessment of Geothermal Plays in Deep Carbonate Rocks – summary of mapping and generic characteristics of eleven case studies. –10p.,https://geoera.eu/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/HotLime-Midterm-Summary-Report.pdf [2021-02-26]

Donner, E. (2020): Geologisches 3D-Modell Niederbayern. – UmweltSpezial, 35 S., Augsburg (Bayerisches Landesamt für Umwelt).

Doppler, G., Fiebig, M., Freudenberger, W., Glaser, S., Meyer, R.K.F., Pürner, T., Rohrmüller, J. & Schwerd, K. (2004): GeoBavaria – 600 Millionen Jahre Bayern. – 92 p., München (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt).

Eichhorn, R., Glaser, S., Lagally, U. & Rohrmüller, J. (1999): Geotope in Oberfranken. – Erdwissenschaftliche Beiträge zum Naturschutz 2: 176 S., München (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt).

Glaser, S., Lagally, U., Loth, G., Schmid, H. & Schwerd, K. (2008): Geotope in Oberbayern. – Erdwissenschaftliche Beiträge zum Naturschutz, 6: 192 S., Augsburg (Bayerisches Landesamt für Umwelt).

Hirschmann, G. (1996): Ergebnisse und Probleme des strukturellen Baues im Bereich der KTB-Lokation. – Geologica Bavarica 101: 37-51, München (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt).

Kossmat, F. (1927): Gliederung des varistischen Gebirgsbaues. – Abhandlungen des Sächsischen Geologischen Landesamtes 1: 1-39, Dresden.

Lagally, U., Glaser, S., Jobe, E., Loth, G., Murr, A., Schmid, H., Schmid, W., Schwerd, K., Sieblitz, S. & Teipel, U. (2009): Geotope in Schwaben. – Erdwissenschaftliche Beiträge zum Naturschutz, 7: 160 S., Augsburg (Bayerisches Landesamt für Umwelt).




Lemcke, K. (1988): Das bayerische Alpenvorland vor der Eiszeit. – Geologie von Bayern I, 175 S., Stuttgart (Schweizerbart).

Meyer, R.K.F. (2000): Geologische Karte von Bayern 1: 25 000, Erläuterungen zum Blatt 6638 Schwandorf. – 173 S., München (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt).

Meyer, R.K.F. & Mielke, H. (1993): Geologische Karte von Bayern 1:25 000, Erläuterungen zum Blatt 6639 Wackersdorf. – 194 S., München (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt).

Raum, G. (2014): Geologische Karte von Bayern 1:25 000 Blatt 6336 Vilseck. – Augsburg (Bayerisches Landesamt für Umwelt).

Teipel, U., Kroemer, E. & Pürner, T. (2007): Geologische Karte von Bayern, Blatt 6741 Cham West. – Augsburg (Bayerisches Landesamt für Umwelt).

Tillmann, H. (1958): Erläuterungen zur Geologischen Karte von Bayern 1:25 000 Blatt 6337 Kaltenbrunn. – 118 S., München (Bayerisches Geologisches Landesamt).





12 ISOR – ICELAND

Iceland Fault Data Country Report

Sigríður Kristjánsdóttir Albert Þorbergsson

Short report ÍSOR-20034 Project no.: 18-0131 20.10.2020

Project manager's signature Signour Kristichsdotte

12.1 Introduction

Iceland is a volcanic island located in the North Atlantic. It is forged by the interaction of excessive volcanic activity and plate spreading. The excessive volcanism is due to a mantle plume situated underneath the island and the spreading is the manifestation of the Mid Atlantic Ridge, a divergent plate boundary which runs along the Atlantic ocean sea floor separating the North America and Eurasia plates. Geological features on the surface are heavily influenced by the plate spreading. The volcanic zones which run through the center of the island from southwest to northeast along the plate boundary are the most active areas on the island, both volcanically and tectonically. Within them we find the youngest rock formations which are predominantly basalts. The oldest rock formation onshore are found in the West- and Eastfjords, 16-17 million years old.

The plate boundary that crosses Iceland is offset to the east from the Mid-Atlantic Ridge, towards the Iceland plume. This results in an unstable plate boundary with reoccurring rift transfers in the geological history (Einarsson, 2008; Sigmundsson et al., 2018). These plate boundary offsets are accommodated by transform zones that manifest as highly oblique rift systems and seismic zones, such as the Reykjanes Oblique Rift, the South Iceland Seismic Zone, and the Tjörnes Fracture Zone. According to the NUVEL-1A plate velocity model (DeMets et al., 2010) the velocity of plate spreading in Iceland is on average 18- 19mm/yr and the plate velocity direction is N105°E. Most of the spreading is taken up by diking events and normal and strike slip faulting in the volcanic zones.







Figure 1. Normal faults in *Pingvellir*. They are formed by divergent plate movement and are a part of the Western Volcanic Zone

12.2 Categories

The three main types of plate boundaries in Iceland are volcanic zones, transform faults, and oblique rifts. Each subzone has its own characteristics which are described in the following sections.

12.2.1 Volcanic zones

The volcanic zones and their structural elements are the surface expression of a divergent plate boundary. The main structural elements are normal faulting, extension fractures, rift-parallel strike-slip faulting, and volcanic fissures (e.g. Karson, 2017; Tibaldi et al., 2020). Volcanic systems are the principal geological features in the volcanic zones. These volcanic systems consist of several large central volcanos that each form their own sets of faults and fissures extending on each side of the volcano. These fault and fissure swarms are aligned sub-parallel to the axis of





the hosting volcanic zone (Thordarson and Höskuldsson, 2008), which accommodate for the active plate spreading and extension and dyke emplacements along the plate boundary.

The volcanic zones that are defined are (from Einarsson, 2008): **The Western Volcanic Zone The Central Volcanic Zone The Eastern Volcanic Zone The Northern Volcanic Zone**

Figure 5 shows the location of each zone. There are between two and nine volcanic systems in each zone, the Central Volcanic Zone has two and the Eastern Volcanic Zone has nine. We note that the exact number and boundaries of active volcanic systems are often hard to determine and are still being investigated.



Figure 2. Normal fault in Námafjall in the Northern Volcanic Zone





12.2.2 Transform fault zones

The direction of plate spreading in transform fault zones is parallel or close to parallel to the overall orientation of the zone. Strike-slip faulting is dominant and volcanism insignificant.

The active transform zones are: The South Iceland Seismic Zone The Húsavík-Flatey Fault Zone

The two transform fault zones exhibit different behavior. The main faults in the South Iceland Seismic Zone belong to a system of bookshelf faults, N-S striking strike-slip faults which lie nearperpendicular to the E-W oriented transform fault zone. The Húsavík- Flatey fault zone is oriented WNW-ESE and is more mature than the South Iceland Seismic Zone. The Húsavík-Flatey Fault Zone is part of the Tjörnes Fracture Zone.

12.2.3 Oblique rifts

The oblique rifts share many characteristics with the volcanic zones. The main difference is that they are aligned highly oblique to the direction of spreading. The oblique opening of the rift zone is accommodated by en-echelon normal faulting and strike-slip faulting, where the strike-slip faults are oriented transverse to the zone.

The oblique rift zones are: The Reykjanes Oblique Rift The Grímsey Oblique Rift

Like the Húsavík-Flatey Fault zone, the Grímsey Oblique Rift is a part of the Tjörnes Fracture Zone.







Figure 3. *In the foreground is the Kambar hyaloclastite ridge in the Eastern Volcanic Zone. Lake Pórisvatn in the center of the image*

12.3 Icelandic fault dataset

As described in the previous sections we define several subzones within the plate boundary. Out of ten subzones within the plate boundary eight are active, and were named in earlier sections, and two are inactive. These are the Snæfellsnes Volcanic Zone and the Borgarfjörður Zone.

Most faults submitted by ISOR are located within the plate boundaries. Areas outside the boundaries have not been mapped as extensively and surface features have been eroded by glaciers and weathering. The faults are from the institute's 1:600,000 catalogue (Hjartarson and Sæmundsson, 2014). Faults have been mapped either in the field or by examining aerial photographs. The catalogue is the result of decades of work, mainly done by geologists Haukur Jóhannesson and Kristján Sæmundsson at ÍSOR and its forerunner, the Research and Development department of the National Energy Authority.

Additionally we submit offshore data which has been mapped within the EMODnet project using primarily seafloor bathymetry (Hjartarson and Erlendsson, 2018).





The main type of structural elements in Iceland are normal and strike- slip faults. The normal faults are mainly found in the volcanic zones, accommodating the main rift extension in association with volcanic systems. The strike-slip faults are mainly found in the transform zones and the largest magnitude events in recent history have taken place along these strike-slip faults. Fissures and volcanic crater rows are also included in our database. The fissures and crater rows tend to have a near-parallel alignment as the normal faults and are usually connected to the volcanic systems. Figure 5 and 6 show the faults and fissures in the Icelandic dataset.



Figure 4. Volcanic fissures in Krafla in the Northern Volcanic Zone







Figure 5. Map of fault and fissure sets of the Icelandic dataset. Normal faults are coloured in blue, fissures in red, and strike-slip faults in green.

12.4 Iceland subcategories

This map shows the location of the defined subzones in Iceland. Each subzone contains sets of faults and/or fissures which in the cases of the volcanic zones belong to volcanic systems. The fault and fissure sets of each volcanic system is coloured with the same colour.

We give all faults and all fissures within the same volcanis system the same strike in the fault attributes table. The given strike is the average strike of the subset. This is not strictly true for all volcanic systems and should be rectified in future projects.

The South Iceland Seismic Zone differs from the volcanic zones. The faults in this zone are N-S striking strike-slip faults which have been formed in earthquakes. A closer look at the faults in the SISZ reveals a series of en-echelon fractures with right-lateral movement arranged in a N-S trending system (Einarsson, 1991).

The age of the faults and fissures is hard to determine precisely, but we conclude that all faults in the ÍSOR database that are placed within the active plate boundary are from Holocene.

One fault in our data set stands out. This is the Kerlingarfault, which is located in the northeast of Iceland, along the edge of the Northern Volcanic Zone and the Tertiary Eastern Fjords Block (Hjartardóttir et al., 2010). This is a Holocene normal fault which likely formed as a result of stress changes during the last deglaciation, although other explanations have not been excluded.







Figure 6. Map of the faults and fissures submitted to the HIKE database by ÍSOR. Fault and fissure sets which belong to a distinct volcanic system are coloured with the same colour.

12.5 Seismic activity

Seismicity in Iceland is largely confined to the plate boundaries. The majority takes place in the oblique rift zones and transform zones with less activity in the volcanic zones. Occasional intense seismic periods are associated with volcanic eruptions. The seismicity occurs on pre- existing faults which are re-activated when the built-up stress exceeds the strength of the rock.

Most of the seismicity in Iceland is natural seismicity due to the spreading of the plates. Recorded examples of induced seismicity are all related to the exploitation of geothermal systems (Flóvenz et al., 2015).

The probability of damage or injury due to an earthquake in Iceland is very low. Building codes are strict, population density is low, and the possible earthquake magnitude is limited to around 7. Despite this it is important to account for seismic risk when planning exploitation of natural resources. In Iceland, the biggest natural resources are hydrothermal and geothermal power which has been harnessed with great success. With rising energy demand and increase in population care must be taken to evaluate the hazard properly and the fault database is valuable for that process.





A new method for the sequestration of CO2 has been developed in Iceland within the Carbfix project (www.carbfix.com). The highly successful method pumps CO2 into the subsurface where it is turned into stone. It is likely that this method will gain more ground in the future. A reliable fault database is crucial both for finding suitable faults to pump the fluid into and to estimate hazard due to the injection.



Figure 7. Seismicity in Iceland from 1994 to 2000. Red circles are earthquakes and the size of the circle is relative to magnitude. Volcanic systems are shown by yellow areas. The seismic activity is confined to the plate boundaries. Image from vedur.is, Gunnar B. Guðmundsson (2001).





12.6 Future work

The dataset that we submit to the HIKE fault database is limited to ISOR's 1:600.000 catalogue. Several areas in Iceland have been mapped in greater detail and those datasets are preserved in ISOR's database. Those datasets are mainly from geothermal areas all over the country and have been gathered as a part of preparations for geothermal exploitation. Other institutes in Iceland, e.g. the University of Iceland and the Icelandic Institute of Natural History, possess additional fault datasets. All these datasets would be a valuable contribution to the European fault database created within HIKE.

Considerable work needs to be done to harmonize the various fault data sets that exist in Iceland. The definition of the plate boundaries has been under reconsideration in the last years, but some discrepancies still exist in the literature. Sigmundsson et al. (2018) and Sæmundsson et al. (2020) show a very similar definition of plate boundaries but the naming conventions are inconsistent. The figure to the right is taken from Sigmundsson et al. (2018). The general picture is the same as ours, with the distinction of the oblique rift and volcanic rifts being categorized as two subcategories of volcanic rift zones. Additionally, three volcanic flank zones are described which traditionally have not been included in the work at ÍSOR.

Furthermore, more detailed analysis needs to be done on the individual volcanic systems. We assigned an average strike to all faults and fissures within a single volcanic system, but there are clear examples where this is not applicable (see figures 9-10 on p. 11).



Figure 8. Map from Sigmundsson et al. (2018) of the plate boundaries in Iceland as they are defined in their paper.







Figure 9. Close up view of the Central Volcanic Zone. Faults and fissures in this system are coloured green. The different strike of the faults in the Hofsjökull volcanic system are evident. This should be addressed in future projects.



Figure 10. Close up view of the Askja and Kverkfjöll volcanic systems north of Vatnajökull. Faults and fissures in these system are coloured purple and dark blue. The variability in strike within the Askja system is obvious and should be addressed in future projects.





12.7 References

DeMets, C., Gordon, R.G., Argus, D.F. (2010). Geologically current plate motions. Geophys. J. Int., 181, 1-80.

Einarsson, P. (1991). Earthquakes and present day tectonism in Iceland. Tectonophysics, 189, 261-279.

Einarsson, P. (2008). Plate boundaries, rifts and transforms in Iceland. Jökull, 58, 35-58.

Flóvenz, Ó.G., Ágústsson, K., Guðnason, E.Á., and Kristjánsdóttir, S. (2015). Reinjection and Induced Seismicity in Geothermal Fields in Iceland. Proceedings: World Geothermal Congress, Melbourne, Australia, 19-25 April 2015.

Hjartardóttir, Á.R., Einarsson, P. and Brandsdóttir, B. (2010). The Kerlingar fault, Northeast Iceland: A Holocene normal fault east of the divergent plate boundary. Jökull, 60, 103-116.

Hjartarson, Á. and Sæmundsson, K. (2014). Berggrunnskort af Íslandi, 1:600 000. Reykjavík: Iceland GeoSurvey.

Hjartarson, A. and Erlendsson, Ö. (2018). The Geology of Iceland's Insular Shelf and Adjacent Deep Ocean. The Contribution of Iceland GeoSurvey to EMODnet.

Karson, J.A. (2017). The Iceland plate boundary zone: Propagating rifts, migrating transforms, and rift-parallel strike-slip faults. Geochemistry,

Geophysics, Geosystems, 18, 4043-4054. https://doi.org/10.1002/2017GC007045.

Sigmundsson, F., Einarsson, P., Hjartardóttir, Á. R., Drouin, V., Jónsdóttir, K., Árnadóttir, T., et al. (2018). Geodynamics of Iceland and the signatures of plate spreading. Journal of Volcanology and Geothermal Research, 106436. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvolgeores.2018.08.014.

Sæmundsson, K., Sigurgeirsson, M. Á. and Friðleifsson, G. Ó. (2020). Geology and structure of the Reykjanes volcanic system, Iceland. Journal of Volcanology and Geothermal Research, 106501. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvolgeores.2018.11.022.

Thordarson, Th. and Höskuldsson, Á. (2008). Postglacial volcanism in Iceland. Jökull, 58, 197-228.

Tibaldi, A., Bonali, F.L., Mariotto, F.P., Corti, N., Russo, E., Einarsson, P. and Hjartardottir, A.R. (2020). Rifting Kinematics Produced by Magmatic and Tectonic Stresses in the North Volcanic Zone of Iceland. Front. Earth Sci. 8:174. doi: 10.3389/feart.2020.00174.





13 ISPRA – ITALY

13.1 Introduction - Regional Geological Setting

The complex pattern of faults that characterize the surface and subsurface of the Italian territory is the result of a long series of geological events: i) the evolution of the passive margin of the Gondwana continent (Precambrian–Ordovician); ii) the opening and closure of the Rheic ocean (Ordovician–Devonian); iii) the Variscan (or Hercynian) orogeny and the following creation of Pangea (Carboniferous–Triassic); iv) the opening of the Tethys ocean and its closure due to Alpine orogeny, that generated both the Alps (Jurassic–Oligocene) and the Apennines - Maghrebides chains (Upper Oligocene-Present); v) the opening of the Liguro-Provençal and Corsica basins (Lower Miocene); and vi) the opening of the Tyrrhenian basin (Late Miocene).

These events drove and controlled the overall tectonic framework of Italy; on this basis, the Italian territory can be subdivided, from north to south into the following tectonic regions, with a common history characterized by more than one tectonic event: the Alps, the Po Plain, the Apennines, the Apulia and Hyblean foreland, the Calabrian-Peloritan arc, and the Sardinia. Sardinia (SA), in the western Tyrrhenian Sea, has preserved the oldest rocks outcropping in Italy, Precambrian-Carboniferous in age, and faults related to the pre-Variscan orogenic history (Sardinia Variscan basement Domain). Normal faults affected the Sardinia Variscan basement, starting from the Oligocene up to Miocene, as a result of the extensional regime that acted on the Iberian-Europe region (Sardinia Graben and Campidano system Domains). In the other parts of Italy, the Variscan orogeny has been overprinted by the Alpine orogeny. The Italian portion of the Alps mountain chain extends from the Gulf of Genova, in the west, to the boundary with Austria and Slovenia, in the east. It can be subdivided into two belts, according to the sense of tectonic transport toward the foreland: a Europe-vergent belt (Al-E) and an Africa-vergent belt (Al-A), named the Southern Alps (Dal Piaz 2010). The Europe-vergent belt includes units deriving both from European and African continental crusts and Tethyan ocean domain, displaced towards the Molasse foredeep and European foreland. The Europe-vergent portion of the Alps is subdivided into the following tectonic domains: Helvetic, Penninic, Austroalpine.

The Africa-vergent belt consists of **Southalpine Domain**, constituted by units of nonmetamorphic, ophiolite-free, African continental crust, developed inside the Alpine hinterland. The two belts are juxtaposed along with the **Insubric** (or Periadriatic) **Fault System** (IL). Normal faults pertaining to the (Africa) **Adriatic plate passive continental margin Domain** are still preserved at depth under a pile of clastic sediments in the Po Plain area (PP).

The **Po Plain-Adriatic foreland basin Domain** (PP), developed between the Alps and the Apennines, represents the common foreland of these oppositely verging fold-and-thrust belts. The external fronts of the Southern Alps, to the north, and Northern Apennines, to the south, are buried and/or blind below more than 7,000 m thick pile of Plio-Quaternary marine-to-continental sediments (Fantoni and Franciosi 2010).

The Apennines geographically extend the length of the Italian peninsula, from north to south (AP/APm); this belt is the result of the convergence between the Alpine orogen and the continental crust of the Africa plate (Adria promontory or Adria microplate). The deformations of the Apennines are superimposed on previous compressional events, responsible for the formation of the Alps during the Late Oligocene-Early Miocene counter-clockwise rotation of the





Corsica-Sardinia block. The Apennines also include units of African continental crust derived from the Mesozoic Tethys ocean (Ligurian Domain). In the Apennines since the Miocene the eastward migration of compression (i.e. Northern Apennines, Southern Apennines, Sicilian-Maghrebides Domains) has been followed and coupled by the activity and migration of a co-axial extension (in the hinterland), due to the counter-clockwise rotation of the Corsica-Sardinia block, the opening of Tyrrhenian Sea, the foreland flexural process, and the fast overall uplift of the Apennines chain (Apennines extensional Domain). The extension has been accompanied and post-dated by magmatic activity.

Toward the south, the Apennines chain is separated by its still poorly deformed foreland (Apulia foreland-AF and Hyblean foreland – HF Domains) by the Bradanic Trough and Catania-Gela foredeep Domains. Finally, the Calabride-Peloritan arc Domain (CP), interpreted as a fragment of the Alpine chain migrated toward the SE and overlay the Apennines-Maghrebides belt, where some sectors preserve nearly entire segments of Variscan continental crust, unaffected by Alpine metamorphism.



Tectonic scheme of Italy (modified after ISPRA, 2011).

13.2 Database structure and semantic vocabulary concepts

The faults collected in the database are organized according to a hierarchical scheme based on concepts. The top concept is the Tectonic Domain - a region with a typical fault pattern and arrangement of geological units related to well-defined geological history/evolution. In some





cases, Tectonic Domains are divided in sub-domains. Subordinate concepts are Fault System and Lineament. According to the pan-EU view of the HIKE project, a large effort has been done to simplify the Italian structural setting, grouping the faults in 20 main Tectonic Domains, 5 Subdomains, 30 Fault Systems and 8 major Lineaments.



Map of the Italian fault database showing the distribution of the faults with a length \geq 20 km; thrust faults, strike slip faults and normal faults are represented only



Semantic vocabulary scheme





13.3 Tectonic boundaries

The Europe-vergent portion of the Alps belt includes three major tectonic domains characterized by ductile deformations and thrusts bounding nappes and tectonic windows, affecting units deriving both from European and African continental crusts and Tethyan ocean domain. The overall tectonic transport is towards the Molasse foredeep and European foreland (Dal Piaz et al., 2003). The boundary with the Africa-vergent portion of the belt, namely Southern Alps, corresponds with the Insubric Fault System.

13.3.1 Helvetic Domain

The Helvetic domain, part of the Alpine chain, is characterized by Europe-vergent (N and NW) nappes derived from the proximal part of the European continental margin, imbricated from the Oligocene onwards. The faults pertaining to this domain crop out limited to the border with France.

13.3.2 Penninic Domain

The Penninic domain, part of the Alpine chain, groups the continental and oceanic nappes which issued from the distal European continental margin and Mesozoic ocean, characterized by ductile deformations and Europe-vergent thrust faults, bounding the tectonic windows or separating units, mainly stacked during Paleogene. The domain is marked by a severe Alpine metamorphic overprint with the exception of pre-Alpine klippen. The faults of this domain crop out in the western part of the Alps.

13.3.3 Austroalpine Domain

The Austroalpine domain, descending from the Africa ocean-facing continental margin, overlies the Penninic domain, as part of the Alpine chain. The faults are the boundaries of the main nappes and tectonic windows showing the Penninic domain units. The activity is dated to pre-Late Cretaceous (pre-collisional phase - eoalpine) for the eastern part and to Late Cretaceous-Eocene (collisional - mesoalpine) for the western part. The faults of the Austroalpine domain crop out in the central and western part of the Alps, mainly at the border with Switzerland and Austria.



Map of the Italian fault database showing the main structural domains identified in the Alpine area.







Lithospheric section of the north-western Alps - Austroalpine: Sesia-Lanzo (sl), Dent Blanche nappe (db), Matterhorn (Ma); Penninic domain (P): Piedmont ophiolitic units (po), Monte Rosa (mr) and Gran S. Bernardo (sb) nappes, Valais zone (va), P klippen (Pk), P frontal thrust (ptf); Helvetic domain (H); Molasse foredeep (M); Jura belt (J); buried wedge of European mantle (BW) (modified after Dal Piaz et al., 2003).

13.3.4 Insubric Fault System

This fault system demarcates the boundary between Africa and Europe plates. It is the original suture, potentially dating back to the Hercynian orogeny, which separates the S-verging Southalpine from the N-verging Penninic and Austroalpine domains (Schmid et al., 1987). It is constituted, from west to east, by the SW-NE Canavese Line and the W-E Tonale Line, with important dextral strike-slip movements (60-100 km along the Tonale Fault) (Schmid et al., 1987, Biino and Compagnoni, 1989, Guillaume, 1978), the SW-NE Giudicarie North Line, a transfer zone acting first with a sinistral strike-slip displacement of some tens kilometers, then inverted as thrust with a western domain overthrusting the eastern one (Castellarin et al., 2006; Prosser, 2000), and the NNW-SSE Pusteria (Frisch et al., 2000) and Gailtal Lines, with transpressive dextral kinematic. The Insubric Fault System is part of the regional Periadriatic Large Scale Fault System.

13.3.5 Southalpine Domain

The Southalpine domain, as part of the Alpine chain, is characterized by large scale thrusting and folding, mainly E-W and NE-SW trending, with dominant vergence toward the south. Besides, extensional faults, antithetic and synthetic mainly NW-SE trending, related to Upper Triassic-Middle Jurassic rifting are preserved within large inverted compressional structures. Some areas still preserve the record of Variscan/Hercynian deformations with limited metamorphic overprint. The compressional activity (post-collisional - neoalpine) started during the Tertiary (Oligocene) and progressively propagated towards the foreland; in the western sector evidence of Cretaceous compressional phases are known (Castellarin & Transalp Working Group, 2004). The northern boundary of this domain is represented by the Insubric Fault System.







Map of the Italian fault database showing the Insubric Fault System segmentation; this lineament represents the western termination of the Periadriatic – Mid –Hungarian Large Scale Fault System as identified in HIKE.

13.3.6 Adriatic plate passive continental margin domain

The Adriatic plate passive continental margin domain is characterized by faults related to the rifting phase affecting the Adriatic plate margin during Late Triassic and from Early Jurassic to Early Cretaceous (Masetti et al, 2012). They are normal faults, mainly NNW-SSE and N-S oriented, steeply W- and E-dipping. Minor W-E and NE-SW faults are present. Based on their orientation and relationship, the faults of this domain are further subdivided in fault systems. The occurrence of these faults is based on seismic interpretation and derived 3D geological models realized in the frame of GeoMol Project and GeoERA – HotLimeProject. All the faults in this domain are observed at depth and mapped as the position of the top of the fault.



Depth map of the Lower Jurassic horizon and position of normal faults (black lines), red polygons represent the thrust fault planes in map view (GeoMol Project; D'Ambrogi et al, 2015).





13.3.7 Sestri-Voltaggio Lineament

The Sestri-Voltaggio lineament is a N-S lineament acting as the boundary between Alps and Apennines chains with opposite vergence, it was active, as transform fault (Scholle, 1970), during the eo- and meso-alpine tectonic phases.

13.3.8 Ligurian Domain

The Ligurian domain is characterized by thrusts active during the collisional mesoalpine underthrusting and underplating (Late Cretaceous-Middle Eocene); furtherly active during post-collisional neoalpine eastward overthrusting (Oligocene-early Pliocene or Pleistocene - Sillaro e Marecchia) (Barchi et al., 2001; Cerrina Feroni et al., 2004). Both ductile and fragile deformations are recorded. Due to the final phase of the deformation, the overall regional vergence of the Ligurian thrusts is toward NE, both for high-angle thrusts and low-angle overthrusts.



Map of the Italian fault database showing the Ligurian and Northern Apennines Domains; in red is marked the Sestri-Voltaggio Lineament separating Alps from Apennines.

13.3.9 Northern Apennines Domain

The Northern Apennines domain is characterized by thrust fault imbricated structures, mainly E-vergent, related to the Apenninic orogenic phase (post-collisional - neoalpine) active from Chattian (Cerrina Feroni et al., 2004). Several decollement low-competence levels are recognized (the deeper at the top of the Triassic Anidriti di Burano, the shallower located on Lower Jurassic Rosso Ammonitico, Lower Cretaceous Marne a Fucoidi, Eocene-Lower Miocene Scaglia cinerea or Messinian Evaporites) (Barchi et al., 2001). Back-thrusts are associated with the main structures. The boundary between Northern and Southern Apennines domains is the Ortona-Roccamonfina lineament.







Simplified version of Geological Cross-Section along the interpreted seismic sections CROP M-12A/CROP-03/M-16 (Finetti et al., 2001).

13.3.10 Po Plain - Adriatic foreland basin Domain

The Po Plain-Adriatic foreland basin domain is characterized by buried and/or blind thrusts solely evidenced by seismic surveys and deep drillings. It represented the common foreland basin of both Alps (retroforeland) and Northern Apennines fold-and-thrust belts; for this reason, the thrusts are N-dipping S-vergent and S- to SW-dipping N- to NE-vergent, respectively those of the retro-belt of the Alps (Southern Alps) and the Apennines front.

Their activity ranges from Chattian to present. The main thrust fronts are characterized by an arched shape with the following trend, moving from west to east and south-east: mainly E-W (Western and Southern Alps, Monferrato Front and Emilia arc), SE-NW (Ferrara-Romagna arc) and SSE-NNW the Adriatic thrusts (Rossi et al., 2015). Some minor isolated thrusts NE-vergent are also recognized. The faults of this domain, for the Po Plain region, are further subdivided in subdomains and fault systems. The occurrence of these faults, in the Po Plain region, is based on seismic interpretation and derived 3D geological models realized in the frame of GeoMol Project and GeoERA – HotLimeProject. All the faults in this domain are observed at depth and mapped as the position of the top of the fault.







Map of the Italian fault database showing the Po Plain-Adriatic basin Domain.



Regional seismic profile from the Northern Apennines to the Southern Alps. Gray shade: precollision Permian-Eocene succession; L-TU: latest Tortonian unconformity; I-MU: intra-Messinian unconformity; I-ZU: intra-Zanclean unconformity (after Rossi et al., 2015).



N-S oriented geological cross-section (Cassano et al., 1986) showing the complex structural framework of Po Plain – Adriatic foreland basin domain and the superimposition on the normal faults of Adriatic plate passive continental margin domain. On the left: Southern Alps S-vergent thrusts, on the right: Northern Apennines N-vergent thrusts.





13.3.11 Ortona-Roccamonfina Lineament

The Ortona-Roccamonfina (or Sangro-Volturno) lineament is considered the tectonic separation between the northern Apennines and Southern Apennines (Patacca & Scandone, 2007 and references therein).

The Ortona-Roccamonfina transversal structure can be interpreted as a crustal oblique thrust ramp, trending NNE-SSW, with right-lateral transpressive kinematic involving the Apulian carbonate platform and the slope-to-basin paleodomains. Thrusts and related folds of the Ortona-Roccamonfina oblique ramp also involve the basal thrust and the left-lateral oblique ramp of the Molise Allocthonous Units (Satolli et al., 2014).

13.3.12 Southern Apennines Domain

The Southern Apennines Domain developed through the deformation of the thinned oceanictransitional to continental crust of the Liguria-Piedmont Ocean and the Africa continental passive margin, starting in the Late Cretaceous. The accretion of the fold-and-thrust belt is strictly linked to the continental collision and post-collisional activity, ranging from late Oligocene to early Pleistocene, with eastward migration of the deformation and piling and outof-sequence thrusting. The Southern Apennine mountain chain is formed by a deep-seated carbonate duplex system tectonically overlain by a thick pile of NE-verging rootless nappes derived from basin and platform domains (Patacca & Scandone, 2007). Each tectonicsedimentary unit (nappe) is bordered by major thrusts or, more frequently, by a group of thrusts. The internal nappe geometry is complicated by second order of folds and thrusts mainly NEverging. In addition, some allochthonous units, locally placed up as gravitative flows, constitute the easternmost and more advanced thrust sheets outcropping in the Southern Apennines.This complex NE-verging thrust belt developed during Neogene and Quaternary times along the eastward-retreating west-directed subduction of the Apulo-Adriatic lithosphere (Scrocca, 2010).



Map of the Italian fault database showing the fault distribution for the Southern Apennines Domain, Bradanic Trough Domain, Apulia foreland Domain, and Gargano Fault System; the about NE-SW trending Ortona-Roccamonfina lineament is also reported.





13.3.13 Bradanic Trough Domain

The Bradanic Trough represents the Pliocene-present-day southern Apennines foredeep. It is a NW-SE elongated foreland basin separating the Apennine chain from the Apulia foreland. This flexural depression developed at the front of the Apennine thrust belt and has been filled by Pliocene-Pleistocene deposits. This domain is mainly characterized by the presence of NW-SE trending E-verging thrusts due to the involvement in the Apennines thrust front deformation or to the Apennine blind thrust propagation. At the same time, syn-depositional extensional structures are present as a result of the propagation of the deep extensional tectonic pattern affecting the buried foreland.



Regional geological cross-section built along the CROP-04 seismic reflection profile (Scrocca, 2010).

13.3.14 Apulia foreland Domain

The Apulia foreland domain represents the outcropping portion of the Southern Apennines foreland. This structural domain is characterized by NW-SE striking normal faults linked to the early Middle Pleistocene flexural tectonics and the following Middle-Upper Pleistocene extensional tectonics. These faults affected mainly the foreland buried below the front of the chain and the foredeep deposits. The outcropping Apulia sector (Apulia foreland) exhibits a regional pattern of large-scale deformation which is manifested through a system of NW-SE extensional structures affecting both its smoothly flexure along the contact with the Bradanic foredeep and its eastern sector; locally minor striking NE-SW normal faults are also present. The northern border of this structural Domain is marked by the E-W trending Mattinata fault and in general by the Gargano Fault System.







Geological interpretation of the migrated seismic profile across Arcieri 1 deep well (Lazzari, 2008). The seismic line shows the relationship between the allochthonous units of the Apennines thrust front and the Apulia Platform, both covered by the terrigenous units of the Bradanic foredeep; the Mesozoic limestones of the Apulia platform are displaced toward SW by the extensional tectonic pattern of the depocentral foredeep basin interesting also the overlapped Miocene-Pliocene deposits.

13.3.15 Gargano Fault System

The Gargano Fault System characterizes the Gargano Promontory, which represents the northern portion of the Apulian foreland emerging from the Adriatic Sea. The promontory shows E-W elongated anticline morphology and it is affected by NW-SE and E-W trending main faults and by NE-SW trending minor faults. The major structure is the E-W trending, south-dipping, Mattinata Fault cutting cross the southern border of the Gargano Promontory (Funiciello et al., 1988). Many Authors suggest that the Gargano faults might have experienced different activity and a different sense of motion in different tectonic regimes and they propose multi-phase kinematics (Patacca & Scandone, 2004 and references therein). Major evidence are in favor of a dextral strike-slip kinematics along the Mattinata Fault from Late Pliocene to the present (Piccardi, et al., 2004).

13.3.16 Apennines extensional Domain

The domain is characterized by normal faults, mainly NW-SE and NNW-SSE oriented, related to the extensional regime active from the Middle-Upper Miocene due to the counter-clockwise rotation of the Corsica-Sardinia block, the opening of Tyrrhenian Sea, the foreland flexural process, and the fast overall uplift of the Apennines chain. The age of inception rejuvenates from west to east superimposing on the compressional phases. In the Northern

Apennines extensional kinematic is associated with minor transtensional, with master faults are often E-dipping with antithetic W-dipping faults; in the Southern Apennines both right- and left-strike-slip faults are observed, related to counter- and clockwise rotation respectively (Peter Martini et al., 2001).

The faults of the Apennines extensional domain mainly controlled the formation of the intramontane basins.







Map of the Italian fault database showing Apennines extensional domain.



Main Italian Quaternary extensional basins (after Bosi, 2004).





13.3.17 Sangineto Line

The Sangineto Line marks the northern border of the Calabride-Peloritane domain. T the Sangineto line seems to be a complex fault system with a left-lateral strike-slip component (Bonardi et al., 2001).



Map of the Italian fault database showing the fault pattern for the Calabride-Peloritane Domain; the Sangineto Line and the Taormina Line mark respectively the northern and the southern border of the Domain.

13.3.18 Calabride-Peloritane Domain

The Calabride-Peloritane domain is a fault-bounded exotic terrane located at the intersection between the NW-SE-trending Southern Apennines and the E-W-trending Sicilian Maghrebides, characterized by i) pre-Mesozoic crystalline basement with ductile deformations (Hercynian Orogeny), ii) Alpine (Apennines) Oligo-Miocene reverse faults (Bonardi et al., 2001) associated with shear zones, and iii) post-orogenic extensional, sub-vertical and sub-parallel N-S, NE-SW, and NW-SE, with minor NNE-SSW and E-W, normal faults (upper Miocene and upper Pleistocene-Holocene). At its N and S margins, the Calabride-Peloritane domain is bounded by the Sangineto and Taormina lines.

13.3.19 Taormina Line

The Taormina Line identifies the southern border of the Calabride-Peloritane domain. This Tectonic Line is interpreted to be a NNE dipping thrust fault (Bonardi et al., 2001).







Structural model for Northern Calabria. The section is based on the interpretation of the available compiled seismic section indicated and shows the complex structural style of the Calabride Domain. The depth conversion of the section was performed using the data from the wells and the results of the magnetotelluric survey (Van Dijk et al., 2000).



The Line F76_139 is oriented NW-SE just offshore the southeastern Ionian border of the Calabria. This seismic profile further gives information on the general attitude of the sedimentary succession and the Lower Pliocene unconformity is evidenced. In this seismic line is evidenced the main thrust that tilts the basement and the sedimentary succession (Tripodi et al., 2018). Despite the offshore faults are not reported in the Italian contribution of HIKE fault database, this seismic line allows representing the complexity of the structural setting of the Calabride–Peloritane Domain.



The seismic lines RC-306-78 is located onland in the western margin of the Calabria and it is oriented NW-SE, perpendicular to the coast. The seismic line clearly shows the general attitude of the Pliocene-Pleistocene sedimentary succession and the main fault systems that characterize the Tyrrhenian side of the Calabria with NE striking normal faults west predominant and subordinately east dipping (Tripodi et al., 2018).





13.3.20 Sicilian-Maghrebian Domain

The Sicilian-Maghrebian domain extends in the whole Sicily west of the Etna volcano and the Calabro- Peloritane Units and north of the Catania-Gela Foredeep. This structural domain is related to the complex Sicilian Fold and Thrust Belt system deriving from the Miocene-Pliocene deformation of the Northern African Continental Margin. On the whole, the domain is characterized by prevalently E-W trending, S- and locally SE-verging thrust tectonic related structures that show variable shortening and rotational rates. Compressive structures are locally dislocated by strike-slip faults mainly related to the rotational Plio-Pleistocene phase. High-angle normal fault systems related to early Pliocene-Present extensional tectonics are also present.

13.3.21 Catania-Gela foredeep Domain

The Catania-Gela Foredeep domain extends between the front of the Apenninic-Maghrebides Belt and the Hyblean Plateau (foreland). The depression starts developing in the Late Pliocene from the inflection of the carbonate substrate related also to the frontal nappe loading (Catalano et al., 1993). The north-western sector of the Catania-Gela Foredeep is fully occupied by the allochthonous units of the frontal wedge of the chain, the Gela Nappe, of which the S and SE verging front represents the main structural feature. A system of NE-SW trending normal faults identifies its south-eastern border and the separation with the Hyblean Foreland domain, partially flexured below the foredeep. Minor extensional elements mainly NE-SW striking locally deform the Upper Pliocene-Pleistocene sedimentary succession.



Map of the Italian fault database showing the main structural domains identified in Sicily; the Etna Volcano Domain is also included.





13.3.22 Hyblean foreland Domain

The Hyblean foreland is characterized by sub-parallel normal faults, mainly NE-SW oriented and NW dipping, related to the Mesozoic extensional phase (Patacca et al., 1979; Lentini et al., 1987) and a Plio-Quaternary collapse as a response to the migration of the thrust front. Besides, Plio-Pleistocene NW-SE oriented normal faults and NNE-SSW strike-slip faults, with dextral movement, occur (Ghisetti & Vezzani, 1981; Lentini et al., 1984).



a) Geological cross-section resulting from the interpretation of the seismic stack section of the SI.RI.PRO. crustal profile and its southeastern commercial multichannel seismic extension; b) Geological sketch illustrating the regional monocline that underlies the whole orogenic wedge (after Catalano et al., 2013). The cross-section highlights the structural complexity of the tectonic domains identified in Sicily (especially for the Sicilian-Maghrebian Domain) and the relationship among them.

13.3.23 Etna volcano Domain

The Etna volcano, in eastern Sicily, is the largest and most active stratovolcano in Europe. Its eruptive activity started during the middle Pleistocene on the structural domain of the Gela–Catania Foredeep in the front of the Apennine–Maghrebian thrust belt at the intersection of two active regional master faults, the Hyblean–Malta Escarpment and the Messina–Fiumefreddo line (Branca et al., 2011). The Etna structural setting represents the result of the interaction of regional tectonics, volcano-tectonic processes, and local scale volcano-related and gravitative processes (Lo Giudice et al., 1982). The northern termination of the Malta Escarpment dissects the base of the eastern flank of Etna volcano through a set of NNW–SSE normal faults called Timpe fault system (Lo Giudice et al. 1982). The most active faults in this system are the Moscarello, San Leonardello, and Acireale faults. The E-W trending Pernicana-Fiumefreddo fault system and the NW-SE trending Tremestieri and Trecastagni faults represent the northern and the southern border of a sliding sector. Both these faults systems are characterized by seismic and aseismic (creep) activity.







Volcano-tectonic map of Mt. Etna with the main faults characterizing the Eastern flank of the volcano (Azzaro et al., 2012)

13.3.24 Sardinia Variscan basement Domain

The largest part of Sardinia consists of a Variscan basement, composed of different tectonic units deformed and emplaced with a tectonic transport direction toward SW during the Early Carboniferous and of a Permo-Carboniferous batholith emplaced between 340 and 280 Ma (Carmignani et al., 2001). The main tectonic features are ductile and brittle-ductile overthrusts developed during the continental collision between Gondwana and the Armorica Terranes Assemblage. Low- to high-angle normal faults developed during the collapse of the thickened crust in the final stages of the Variscan orogeny, in part during emplacement of the plutonic complex, the dyke complex, and development of a volcano-sedimentary complex of Upper Carboniferous–Lower Triassic age (Carmignani et al., 2015). The External zone, cropping out in the SW sector (Iglesiente and Sulcis), is the less metamorphosed and deformed portion of the Sardinia Variscan chain allowing to distinguish fold and thrust (Carmignani et al., 2004). The Variscan tectonic structures are locally cut or reactivated by the most recent normal faults related to the extensional phase responsible for the Oligocene-Miocene Sardinia Rifting System.

13.3.25 Sardinia Graben system Domain

The Sardinia Graben System characterizes the western sector of the Sardinia block with a roughly N-S elongated depression running from the Gulf of Asinara to the North and the Gulf of Cagliari to the south (Carmignani et al., 2001; 2015). The system started developing since the Oligocene





up to Miocene upon the Variscan metamorphic and plutonic basement as a result of the extensional regime that affected the Iberian-Europe Region at about 34 Ma (Casula et al., 2001). The present-day structure of the Sardinia Graben System consists of large graben whose margins are well exposed and bordered by major N-S striking normal faults with associated minor parallel and transverse structures (Casula et al., 2001; Carmignani et al., 2015).



Map of the Italian fault database showing the fault pattern for the main structural domains identified in Sardinia.

13.3.26 Campidano Graben Domain

The Campidano Graben domain corresponds to a NW-SE elongated Plio-Quaternary depression that lies on the SW sector of the Sardinia block and extends from the Gulf of Oristano to the NW and the Gulf of Cagliari to the South. The graben is probably related to the coeval extension in the Tyrrhenian Sea; it is in part superimposed on the Oligo-Miocene rift system and involves mostly reactivated normal faults (Casula et al., 2001; Carmignani et al., 2001; 2015). This domain is characterized by prevalently NW-SE striking normal faults organized in half-graben geometry. In the central and southern sectors of the basin, two main longitudinal master faults (i.e.: Isili fault, and Monastir fault) are along the eastern side. Several associated second-order synthetic and antithetic structures are present in the subsurface of the Campidano basin. In the same way, minor extensional tectonic features related to the Plio-Quaternary extensional phase have been also mapped affecting the Variscan basement out of the borders of the Campidano valley.







Geological cross-sections in the South Sardinia Oligo-Miocene rift: 1) Palaeozoic basement; 2) Permian to Mesozoic; 3) Palaeocene-Eocene; 4) Oligo-Miocene volcanics; 5) Oligo-Miocene syn-rift deposits; 6) Miocene post-rift deposits; 7) Lower Pliocene marine deposits; 8) Plio-Quaternary volcanics; 9) Middle/Upper Pliocene-Quaternary continental deposits (after Casula et al., 2001).

13.4 Match within Italian HIKE fault database and other Italian fault databases: DISS and ITHACA

Italy is characterized by a high level of seismicity connected both to compressional and extensional tectonic processes as a consequence of the geodynamic evolution of the Mediterranean region. Seismogenic sources of the Italian territory are collected and characterized in the DISS - Database of Individual Seismogenic Sources: a compilation of potential sources for earthquakes larger than M 5.5 (DISS Working Group, 2018). Some of these seismogenic sources have been modified or better defined according to improvements derived from 3D geological modeling projects.

In some cases, it has been possible to establish a relationship between the DISS sources and the faults mapped in the HIKE database and deriving from these 3D geological modeling projects (e.g. GeoMol and GeoERA – HotLime). This relationship has been defined for some faults in the Po Plain foreland basin domain, as an example of the interaction among the two databases. Italy experimented many events of surface faulting as a consequence of historical and recent earthquakes with M \approx 7 (1783 Calabria, 1915 Fucino, 1980 Irpinia, 2009 L'Aquila; 2016-2017 Central Italy). In the world, surface faulting is documented for crustal earthquakes with at least M 5.5-6.0 and less than 5 in the volcanic areas. This is also the case of the Etna volcano, where surface faulting can occur for earthquakes with magnitude around 4, due to the less deep hypocentral depth (frequently 0.5-2 km).

ITHACA Project is aimed to collect and characterize the capable faults in the Italian territory, those data are suitable for seismic risk assessment, support site analysis for relevant projects, and are important tools for land planning (ITHACA Working Group, 2019). The matches between the ITHACA faults and the HIKE faults are provided for the areas affected by the last earthquakes occurred in Italy: 6 April 2009, Mw 6.1 L'Aquila; 2016-17 - Central Italy seismic sequence with the main shock of 30 October 2016, Mw 6.5 Norcia; 26 December 2018, Mw 4.9 Fleri (CT)- Etna earthquake.







Po Plain foreland basin domain: comparison between position and geometry of seismogenic sources (DISS Working Group, 2018) and 3D geologically modeled faults. A) map showing location of modeled faults and seismogenic sources; B) seismogenic sources represented as squared surfaces with contour lines, and 3D faults, surface coloured from blue to yellow and bounded by white line (GeoMol Project, D'Ambrogi et al., 2015).







Maps of the Italian fault database showing some of the faults mapped in the ITHACA Catalogue (ITHACA Working Group, 2019) for the areas affected by coseismic surface faulting after the last major earthquake: 2009, Mw 6.1 L'Aquila earthquake, the 2016-2017 Central Italy seismic sequence with the Mw 6.5 Norcia event, the 26 December 2018, Mw 4.9 Fleri (CT) earthquake.

13.5 Data quality, origin and publication

The data used to obtain information on the position and characteristics of the faults are derived from the following sources: Geological Map of Italy 1:1,000,000 (ISPRA, 2011); Sheets of the Geological Mapping Program 1:50,000 scale (<u>http://portalesgi.isprambiente.it/it</u>); 3D geological models, with particular attention to the Po Plain area. In addition, for some areas, many papers and thematic scientific publications have been collected and consulted, in order to implement the description of the attributes of faults. The dataset also includes for the Po Plain area data coming from the GeoMol and HotLime projects. In the same area also the link between the HIKE fault database and the seismic sources collected in the DISS 3.2.1 is provided. Finally, just for the three areas affected by the last major earthquakes in Italy, the Italian contribution for the HIKE fault database includes also some capable faults from the ITHACA Catalog, mapped at detailed scale.







Overview of seismic reflection profiles and deep wells used in the production of the 3D geological model. Lines (confidential seismic reflection profiles): light blue - GeoERA HotLime project; pink - GeoMol project; red: RETRACE-3D project. Yellow squares: deep well logs.



Example of faults modeled after seismic interpretation; in red: main thrusts, in light pink: main normal faults.

13.6 Local fault relevance and application

The dataset follows the primary goal of the HIKE project providing better access to harmonized data and knowledge on fault characteristics and behavior. The integration of the database with other available data on active and inactive faults allows defining a more detailed geo-structural setting better supporting induced hazard studies. This is particularly true for Italy where a large number of active and capable faults are mapped close to inactive or passive faults in areas where anthropogenic activities are present and increasing.






Map of the Italian fault database showing the occurrence of faults in the Po Plain together with anthropogenic activities related to exploration, production and storage of gas and oil

13.7 Fault data included in HIKE fault database

The faults included in the database are delivered as 2D lines representing the position of the fault at surface, derived from direct observation or inferred, or the position of the upper tip of the fault at depth. In some cases also the 3D surface models are available (optional download). The major tectonic domains, and faults include in them, and main fault systems are classified according to the semantic framework defined in HIKE. The fault attributes are mainly limited to the geometric characteristics (length, strike, dip direction and dip angle), fault kinematics, observation and evaluation method.

For the faults derived from 3D geological models also the age of the younger faulted unit is reported. In addition the link to external specialist databases are provided form some faults.

Finally, the Italian contribution for HIKE project fault database includes on land faults only, an extensive view of the offshore faults mapped in Italy is available and downloadable through the EMOdnet map viewer (<u>https://www.emodnet.eu/geoviewer/</u>) in the Layer "Geological events and probabilities/Tectonics - lines".



Screen shot of the EMODnet web portal showing the Tectonics lines mapped in the Mediterranean Sea





13.8 References

Azzaro R., Branca S., Gwinner K., & Coltelli M. (2012). The volcano-tectonic map of Etna volcano, 1:100.000 scale: An integrated approach based on a morphotectonic analysis from high-resolution DEM constrained by geologic, active faulting and seismotectonic data. Ital. J. Geosci. (Boll.Soc.Geol.It.), Vol. 131, 1, 153-170, 1 extra pl. DOI: 10.3301/IJG.2011.29

Barchi M., Landuzzi A., Minelli G. & Pialli P. (2001). Outer Northern Apennines. In: Vai G.B., Martini I.P. (eds) Anatomy of an Orogen: the Apennines and Adjacent Mediterranean Basins. Springer Netherlands. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-015-9829-3

Biino G., Compagnoni R. (1989). The Canavese zone between the Serra d'Ivrea and the Dora Baltea river (western Alps). Eclogae Geologicae Helvetiae, 82, pp. 413-417

Bonardi G., Cavazza W., Perrone V., Rossi S. (2001). Calabria-Peloritani terrane and northern Ionian Sea. In: Vai G.B., Martini I.P. (eds) Anatomy of an Orogen: the Apennines and Adjacent Mediterranean Basins. Springer Netherlands. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-015-9829-3

Bosi C. (2004). Wuaternary. Spec. vol. "Geology of Italy", 32 IGC Florence.

Branca, S., Coltelli, M., Groppelli, G., Lentini, F., (2011). Geological map of Etna volcano, 1:50,000 scale. Italian Journal of Geosciences (2011) 130 (3): 265–291. https://doi.org/10.3301/IJG.2011.15

Carmignani L., Oggiano G. S. B., Conti P., Salvadori I., Eltrudis A., & Pasci S. (2001). Memorie descrit- tive della carta geologica d'Italia. Servizio Geologico d'Italia, LX, pp. 283

Carmignani L., Funedda A., Oggiano G., & Pasci S. (2004). Tectono-sedimentary evolution of southwest Sardinia in the Paleogene: Pyrenaic or Apenninic Dynamic?, Geodinamica Acta, 17:4, 275-287, DOI: 10.3166/ga.17.275-287

Carmignani L., Oggiano G., Funedda A., Conti P., & Pasci S. (2015). The geological map of Sardinia (Italy) at 1:250,000 scale, Journal of Maps, DOI: 10.1080/17445647.2015.1084544

Casnedi R. (1988). La fossa Bradanica: origine, sedimentazione e migrazione, in Memorie della Società Geologica Italiana, vol. 41, pp. 439-448.

Castellarin A. (2001). Alps-Apennines and Po Plain-Frontal Apennines Relationships. In: Vai G.B., Martini I.P. (eds) Anatomy of an Orogen: the Apennines and Adjacent Mediterranean Basins. Springer Netherlands. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-015-9829-3

Castellarin A. & Transalp Working Group (2004). Structural synthesis of the Eastern Alps: a collisional orogenic chain. Spec. vol. "Geology of Italy", 32 IGC Florence. 3-13

Castellarin A., Vai G.B. & Cantelli L. (2006). The Alpine evolution of the Southern Alps around the Giudicarie faults: A Late Cretaceous to Early Eocene transfer zone. Tectonophysics, 414 (1-4), 203-223. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tecto.2005.10.019

Cassano E., Anelli L., Fichera R. & Cappelli V. (1986). Pianura Padana: Interpretazione integrata di dati geofisici e geologici. 73° Congresso Società Geologica Italiana, Roma. 27 pp.

Casula G., Cherchi A., Montadert L., Murru M., Sarria E. (2001). The Cenozoic graben system of Sardinia Italy): geodynamic evolution from new seismic and field data. Marine and Petroleum Geology 18 2001- 863-888 , https://doi.org/10.1016/S0264-8172(01)00023-X





Catalano R., Infuso S. & Sulli A. (1993). The Pelagian foreland and its northward Foredeep. Plio-Pleistocene structural evolution. In: M D. Max & P.Colantoni, (Eds), Geological development of the Sicilian Tunisian Platform, Unesco Report in Marine Science, 58, 37-42.

Catalano R., Infuso S. and Sulli A. (1995). Tectonic history of the submerged Maghrebian Chain from the Southern Tyrrhenian Sea to the Pelagian Foreland. Terra Nova, 7: 179-188. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3121.1995.tb00687.x

Catalano R., Valenti V., Albanese C., Accaino F., Sulli A., Tinivella U., Giustiniani M. (2013). Sicily's fold/thrust belt and slab rollback: The SI.RI.PRO. Seismic crustal transect. Journal of the Geological Society, 170, 451–464, doi: 10.1144/jgs2012-099

Cerrina Feroni A., Ottria G. & Ellero A. (2004). The Northern Apennine, Italy: geological structure and transpressive evolution. Spec. vol., 32 IGC Florence. 15-32

D'Ambrogi et al. (2015). Modello Geologico 3D e geopotenziali della Pianura Padana centrale (Progetto GeoMol). Rapporti ISPRA 234, pp.110 e Appendice.

Dal Piaz G.V., Bistacchi A., and Massironi M. (2003). Geological outline of the Alps. Episodes 26(3):175-180. doi: 10.18814/epiiugs/2003/v26i3/004

Di Bucci D., Coccia S., Fracassi U., Iurilli V., Mastronuzzi G., Palmentola G., Sansò P., Selleri G., Valensise G. (2009). Late Quaternary deformation of the southern Adriatic foreland (southern Apulia) from mesostructural data: preliminary results. Italian Journal of Geosciences ; 128 (1): 33–46. doi: https://doi.org/

DISS Working Group (2018): Database of Individual Seismogenic Sources (DISS), Version 3.2.1: A compilation of potential sources for earthquakes larger than M 5.5 in Italy and surrounding areas. http://diss.rm.ingv.it/diss/, Istituto Nazionale di Geofisica e Vulcanologia; doi:10.6092/INGV.IT-DISS3.2.1.

Fantoni R., Bersezio R., Forcella F. (2004). Alpine structure and deformation chronology at the Southern Alps-Po Plain border in Lombardy. Boll. Soc. Geol. It., 123, 463-476.

Finetti I.R., Boccaletti M., Bonini M., Del Ben A., Geletti R., Pipan M., Sani F. (2001). Crustal section based on CROP seismic data across the North Tyrrhenian–Northern Apennines–Adriatic Sea. Tectonophysics 343 (2001) 135–163. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-1951(01)00141-X

Frisch W., Dunkl I., & Kuhlemann J. (2000). Post-collisional orogen parallel large-scale extension in the Eastern Alps. Tectonophysics, 327, 239–265. doi: 10.1016/S0040-1951(00)00204-3

Ghielmi M., Rogledi S., Vigna B., Violanti D. (2019). La successione messiniana e pliopleistocenica del bacino di Savigliano. Geol. Insubr., 13/1, 1-142

Guillaume A. (1978). La ligne du Tonale (Alpes centrales et orientales): sens de décrochement et prolongements. Tectonophysics, 28 (1-2), 7-14. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-1951(78)90081-1

ISPRA (2011). Geological Map of Italy 1:1,000,000.

ITHACA Working Group (2019). ITHACA (ITaly HAzard from CApable faulting), A database of active capable faults of the Italian territory. Version December 2019. ISPRA Geological Survey of Italy. Web Portal http://sgi2.isprambiente.it/ithacaweb/Mappatura.aspx

Lazzari M., (2008). Tectonic and sedimentary behaviour of the Bradanic Foredeep basin during Early Pleistocene. Mem. Descr. Carta Geol. d'It.





LXXVII (2008), pp. 61 - 76 figg. 13

Lentini F. Carbone S. (2014). Geology of Sicily. Memorie descrittive della Carta Geologica d'Italia, volume XCV. ISPRA - Servizio Geologico d'Italia

Lo Giudice E., Patanè G., Rasa R., Romano R. (1982). The structural framework of Mount Etna. Memorie Società Geologica Italiana 23, 125–158

Maesano F.E., D'Ambrogi C., Burrato P., & Toscani G. (2015). Slip-rates of blind thrusts in slow deforming areas: Examples from the Po Plain (Italy). Tectonophysics, 643, 8-25. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tecto.2014.12.007

Masetti D., Fantoni R., Romano R., Sartorio D., Trevisani E. (2012). Tectonostratigraphic evolution of the Jurassic extensional basins of the eastern southern Alps and Adriatic foreland based on an integrated study of surface and subsurface data. AAPG Bull. 96(11): 2065-2089. DOI 10.1306/03091211087

Patacca E. & Scandone P. (2001). Late thrust propagation and sedimentary response in the thrust-belt-foredeep system of the southern Apennines (Pliocene-Pleistocene). In: Vai G.B., Martini I.P. (eds) Anatomy of an Orogen: the Apennines and Adjacent Mediterranean Basins. Springer Netherlands. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-015-9829-3

Patacca & Scandone P. (2004). The Plio-Pleistocene thrust belt- foredeep system in the Southern Apennines and Sicily (Italy). In: Crescenti U., D'Offizi S., Merlini S. & Lacchi L., eds., Geology of Italy. Soc. Geol. It., Roma, 93-129.

Patacca E., Scandone P., (2004). The 1627 Gargano earthquake (Southern Italy): identification and characterization of the causative fault. J. Seismol. 8, 259–273.

Patacca E., & Scandone P., (2007). Geology of the southern Apennines, Boll.Soc.Geol.It. (Ital.J.Geosci.), Spec. Issue No. 7 (2007), pp. 75-119, 14 figs., CROP-04 (ed. by A. Mazzotti, E. Patacca and P. Scandone)

Peter Martini I., Sagri M. & Colella A. (2001). Neogene-Quaternary Basins of the Inner Apennines and Calabrian Arc, Italy. In: Vai G.B., Martini I.P. (eds) Anatomy of an Orogen: the Apennines and Adjacent Mediterranean Basins. Springer Netherlands. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-015-9829-3

Piccardi L., Ferreli L., Michetti A.M., Tondi E., Vittori E. (2004). Paleoseismology analysis along the Mattinata fault, Apulia foreland, southern Italy. Special Issue "Active faults: analysis, processes and monitoring". In: Piccardi, L., Tondi, E. (Eds.), Studi Geologici Camerti, pp. 119–122.

Prosser G. (2000). The development of the North Giudicarie fault zone (Insubric line, Northern Italy). Jou. Geodynamics, 30(1-2), 229-250. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0264-3707(99)00035-6

Rossi M., Minervini M., Ghielmi M., Rogledi S. (2015). Messinian and Pliocene erosional surfaces in the Po Plain-Adriatic Basin: Insights from allostratigraphy and sequence stratigraphy in assessing play concepts related to accommodation and gateway turnarounds in tectonically active margins. Mar. Petr. Geol., 66(1), 192-216. doi.org/10.1016/j.marpetgeo.2014.12.012

Satolli S., Pace P., Viandante M.G., & Calamita F. (2014). Lateral variations in tectonic style across cross-strike discontinuities: an example from the Central Apennines belt (Italy). Int J Earth Sci (Geol Rundsch) 103, 2301–2313 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00531-014-1052-3





Scardia G., Festa A., Monegato G., Pini R., Rogledi S., Tremolada F., Galadini F. (2015). Evidence for late Alpine tectonics in the Lake Garda area (northern Italy) and seismogenic implications. - GSA Bull. 127 (1/2): 113–130. DOI 10.1130/B30990.1

Schmid S.M., Zingg A. & Handy M. (1987). The kinematics of movements along the insubric Line and the emplacement of the Ivrea Zone. Tectonophysics, 135, 47-66. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-1951(87)90151-X

Scholle P.A. (1970). The Sestri-Voltaggio Line: a trasnform fault induced tectonic boundary between the Alps and the Apennines. Am. Journ. Scien e, 269, 343-359

Scrocca D. (2010). Southern Apennines: structural setting and tectonic evolution. Journal of the Virtual Explorer, Electronic Edition, ISSN 1441-8142, volume 36, paper 13 In: (Eds.) Marco Beltrando, Angelo Peccerillo, Massimo Mattei, Sandro Conticelli, and Carlo Doglioni, The Geology of Italy, 2010. http://virtualexplorer.com.au/article/2009/225/southern-apennines-evolution

Toscani G., Bonini L., Ahmad M.I., Di Bucci D., Di Giulio A., Seno S., Galuppo C. (2014). Oppositeverging chains sharing the same foreland: Kinematics and interactions through analogue models(CentralPoPlain,Italy).Tectonophysics,633,268-282.http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tecto.2014.07.019

Tripodi V., Muto F., Brutto F., Perri F., Critelli S. (2018). Neogene-Quaternary evolution of the forearc and backarc regions between the Serre and Aspromonte Massifs, Calabria (southern Italy). Marine and Petroleum Geology 95 (2018) 328–343. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpetgeo.2018.03.028

Van Dijk J.P., Bello M., Brancaleoni G.P., Cantarella G., Costa V., Frixa A., Golfetto F., Merlini S., Riva M., Torricelli S., Toscano C., Zerilli A. (2000). A regional structural model for the northern sector of the Calabrian Arc (southern Italy). Tectonophysics 324 (2000) 267–320





14 LGT – LITHUANIA

14.1 Introduction

The territory of Lithuania is located in the central part of Baltic Basin (BB) – a Phanerozic sedimentary basin situated along the western edge of the East European Craton (EEC; Fig. 1). It consists of a Peri-Baltic sub-basin and a Peri-Tornquist sub-basin along the Tornquist-Teisseyre Zone (TTZ); (Poprawa et al., 1999, Lazauskiene et al., 2002). The south-eastern margin of the BB is flanked by the Mazury-Belarus High and the Fennoscandian Shield lies to the North-East and North (Paškevičius, 1997). Baltic Basin experienced the long-termed tectonic evolution – the main structuring phase took place during the latest Silurian – earliest Devonian, relating to farfield stress transmission from the Scandinavian Caledonides due to the hard coupling between Baltica and Laurentia, while soft collision along amalgamation zone of the Eastern Avalonia to the Baltica did not play any significant role in structuring, though was important for the basin subsidence (Poprawa et al., 1999, Lazauskienė et al., 2002). Subsidence prevailed during the Palaeozoic with occasional short-term uplift events, while non-deposition environment prevailed throughout Latest Palaeozoic–Cenozoic time span interrupted by shorter sedimentation events. The present extent of the Baltic Basin represents only the preserved part of an initial Early Palaeozoic basin that has been considerably diminished in succeeding periods by denudation processes, especially during Carboniferous-Early Permian times.



Fig. 1. Tectonic scheme of the Baltic sedimentary basin and adjacent territories, TTZ – Teisseyre– Tornquist zone, KDF – Caledonian deformation front, dotted line – the boundary of the distribution of Silurian strata, bold dotted line – limits of distribution of Caledonian, Hercynian and Alpine complexes (after Poprawa et a., 1999),





Two main factors are accounted for the subsidence history of the area: the location close to the craton margin, and the specific mechanical and rheological properties of the lithosphere. Due to marginal position, the territory of the region was more intensely affected by processes originated in the adjacent active tectonic zones along the plate margins, essentially during the Paleozoic time (Poprawa et al., 1999). It is evident from the close correlation of the shape of the basin to the Early Precambrian arcuate system of the accretional belts, the center of the basin overlying the weakest West Lithuanian granulite domain encountered by stronger East Lithuanian Belt (Skridlaite, Motuza, 2001). The Phanerozoic sedimentary succession represented by the Riphean-Vendian and all the systems of the Phanerozoic to Quaternary overlies the deeply eroded strongly faulted, displaced by steps and elevations Precambrian crystalline basement predominantly composed of magmatic and metamorphic rocks, gradually submerging to the southwest, from depths of 200 m to 2300 m.

14.2 Structural elements

Structuring of the territory of Lithuania was mostly related to the Late Caledonian-Hercynian movements at Late Silurian - Early Devonian times. The structural pattern of the territory mostly reflects the configuration of the underlying crystalline basement and features of the Caledonian Orogeny.

Several major structural units are distinguished based on the structure of the crystalline basement, thickness, stratigraphic continuity of the sedimentary cover and the facies distribution. These units include the Baltic Depression, the Latvian Saddle, the slope of the Belarus–Mazurian High, the southern slope of the Baltic Shield, the Central Baltic Depression, the Polish-Lithuanian Depression and the Latvian–Estonian Monocline (Suveizdis, 1979; Paškevičius, 1997; Fig. 2).

The first-order tectonic element of the crystalline basement is the N-S trending Middle Lithuanian Suture zone separating Western Lithuanian domain and East Lithuanian Domain, it also marks a considerable offset of Moho (Skridlaite, Motuza, 2001).







Fig. 2. Major tectonic structures of the central part of the Baltic Basin (after Zdanaviciute et al., 2012; *Paškevičius, 1997*).



Fig 3. E-W trending geological cross-section





The most complete geological section is recorded in the western part of Lithuania, where the thickness of the sedimentary cover exceeds 2 km, gradually attenuating to the east towards the Mazury–Belarus High (Fig. 3). The Palaeozoic, Mesozoic and Cenozoic successions are covered by 0.5–10 to 300 m thick (~150 m in average) Quaternary sediments.

The Baltic Depression is the largest traverse structure on the western edge of the EEC. It is an area of uneven crystalline basement (Fig. 4.) formed of Proterozoic rocks overlain by sedimentary succession. The surface of the basement rocks subsides from 300–500 m to 1200–1400 m, and the monoclinal pattern exhibits only rare and small anti- and syn-form structures (Paškevičius, 1997).



Fig. 4. Map of crystalline basement of Lithuania (Motuza, 2004, 2005). Legend:

The Belarus–Mazurian High edges the territory of Lithuania from the east and the south. The thickness of the sedimentary cover is less than 500–800 m due to syn-depositional and post-depositional (erosional) wedging of most strata. The most intense uplift of the high occurred during the latter part of the Hercynian time (more than 1 km). The Lithuanian Border Zone is the area of gently dipping crystalline basement and gentle subsidence of the overlying sedimentary succession. West of it, in the Polish–Lithuanian Depression, the dipping increases markedly. The surface of the basement rocks subsides from 500 to 1 200–1 400 m, and the monoclinal pattern exhibits only rare and small anti- and syn-form structures (Suveizdis, 2003; Paškevičius, 1997). The Polish–Lithuanian Depression is represented in the south-westernmost part of Lithuania only by its eastern edge.

It is the deepest of the tectonic features within the study area, and depth to crystalline basement reaches 2 km in Lithuania and ~5 km close to TTZ. The Latvian Saddle is the gently dipping area stretching in longitudinal and latitudinal directions. The crystalline basement occurs at the depth





of 400–1050 m below sea level and the inclination of the surface is around 2–6.5 m/km. The sedimentary cover is composed of Vendian–Devonian strata (Paškevičius, 1997).

The dense family of compressional and transpersional faults (Fig. 5) was established in western Lithuania, while faulting was only scarce in the eastern part of Lithuania that is accounted to stronger lithosphere and longer distance the stress source (Šliaupa et al., in Baltrūnas (ed.), 2004).



Fig. 5. Scheme of the distribution of faults and main structural elements of Lithuania (after Čyžiene et al, 1999, Paškevičius, 1997). Red solid and dashed lines indicate the distribution of faults; black lines – izohypses of the base of the Silurian.

The crystalline basement is comprised of metamorphic and magmatic rocks and has a block-like structure, strongly dissected by tectonic faulting, with two major types of faults prevailing: the oldest Precambrian and ones juxtaposed by younger Phanerozoic features. The former are defined in the crystalline basement and do not dissect the sedimentary cover, whereas the latter penetrate into the sedimentary succession overlying the crystalline basement. The faults are oriented N-S, W-E, NW-SE and NE-SW predominantly. Two major systems of late Caledonian reverse faults, oriented W-E (WSW-ENE) and SW-NE (SSW-NNE) prevail (Sliaupa et.al., 2002).





14.3 Fault patterns and characteristics

While adopting the concepts of HIKE project, three major fault domains have been distinguished in the territory of Lithuania also following the major features of the structural composition of area of interest – namely, West Lithuanian Fault Domain, Middle Lithuanian Share Zone and East Lithuanian Fault Domain. These major fault domains are compose of smaller subdomains, fault systems, fault chains, etc. (Fig. 6).

14.3.1 Middle Lithuanian Share zone

Roughly coincide with the major first-order tectonic elements of the crystalline basement – the N-S trending Middle Lithuanian Suture zone separating Western Lithuanian Granulite Domain and East Lithuanian Domain of the crystalline basement (Fig. 6.) A scattered character of related gravity and magnetic anomalies suggests establishment of this structural family in a rather ductile crustal environment.



Fig. 6. Tectonic scheme of the territory of Lithuania at a scale of 1:500 000 with major foult domains. Red solid and dashed lines indicate the distribution of faults; black lines – izohypses of the top of the crystalline basement (top of the crystalline basement after Bitinas et al., 2019).

Within this area rather few reverse faults are indicated: SW-NE trending Vaskai fault is located in the Northern part of the Mid-Lithuanian Share zone. The fault is identified in the crystalline basement and penetrates the sedimentary succession up to Tournasian strata with an amplitude up to 25 m. Some segments of fault were identified by 2D seismic surveying data, whilst some by gravity and magnetic and well data. Reverse faults of Zaltiniai Fault Chain are oriented in E-





W and NW-SE directions. They have been identified by 2D seismic data and by interpretation of the magnetic and gravity anomalies, and well data.

14.3.2 East Lithuanian Fault Domain

Comprises NNE-SSW and W-E trending faults' chains, coinciding predominantly with magnetic and gravity anomalies and implying lenticular tectonic fabric of the basement rocks. In the East Lithuanian Fault Domain the main faults/fault chains are Zarasai Fault, Polockas Fault and Ignalina Fault Chain, the first two are mainly identified by the interpretation of gravity and magnetic anomalies data, whilst Ignalina Fault Chain is well investigated also by 2D and 3D seismic surveying. Faults of East Lithuanian Fault Domain are identified in predominantly in the crystalline basement, very few of them, namely Ignalina Fault Chain penetrate also the Lower Paleozoic sedimentary cover up to the Silurian (Pridoli) strata. The differences in fault identification might be related to the level of the investigations of the domain and the availability of data - Ignalina Fault Chain is located in the vicinity of Ignalina Nuclear Power Plant, thus, is much more detail investigated by 2D and 3D seismic surveying and well data in comparance with the rest of the area of this domain. Zarasai and Polockas faults are reflected by negative correlation of gravity and magnetic fields (Šliaupa, 2003). The polyphase structuring of the crust during the Early Precambrian times is reflected in the gravity and magnetic anomalies maps (Figs. 8, 9).

The NNE-SSW structural trend is complicated by NW-SE, N-S and W-E directed fault populations. The NW-SE-trending structures form dense network imprinting the oldest structures only. In contrast, N-S and W-E-trending shear lineaments show more distinct concentrated character of associating anomalies. Some of these oldest tectonic zones were repeatedly reactivated in a brittle regime during Phanerozoic time. Nearly vertical Zarasai fault in the crystalline basement is oriented in W-E direction. The strike-slip movements are implied as occurring along the fault. Polockas fault is oriented in W-E direction and identified as share lineament inclined to the north at the angle 25°. The dislocation amplitude at crystalline basement is up to 50 m.

14.3.3 West Lithuanian Domain

Comprises the most tectonically dislocated part of the territory of Lithuania and it is considerably more detail investigated by different mapping campaigns, and, mostly, due to the hydrocarbon exploration and production activities. Based on the different orientation, as well as deformation history, several types of fault chains could be distinguished, namely, Mazeikiai – Telsiai fault set, Gargzdai fault chain, Rietavas sub-domain and Gubriai fault chain.

Faults of West Lithuanian Domain were identified by 2D (predominantly) and 3D seismic surveying and deep well data, supported also by potential fields data. Faults of West Lithuanian Fault Domain are mainly assigned to the reverse fault type. The faults are identified in crystalline basement and penetrate also the Paleozoic sedimentary cover up to the Lower Devonian Gragzdai Group (Early Pragian time) and Tournasian succession of the Carboniferous in the Northern part of Mazeikiai-Telsiai fault set, which is also one of the dominant fault set of West Lithuanian Fault Domain. This fault set comprises Mazeikiai, Akmene, Klaipeda and few other smaller faults, and the major Telsiai fault zone. Telsiai fault zone is oriented in W-E direction its amplitude exceeds 300 m; the total length of onshore Telsiai fault zone is up to 270 km. The subfaults are dipping at the angles 60-80°. Fault zone is identified in the crystalline basement and penetrate Lower Paleozoic sedimentary cover up to Lower Devonian Gargzdai Group (Early Pragian). Akmene fault is oriented in NE-SW direction... Mazeikiai fault is oriented in NE-SW direction and inclines to the north with amplitudes ranging from 25 to 50 meters. Both Akmene





and Mazeikiai faults are identified in the crystalline basement and could be traced in the sedimentary cover up to the Carboniferous (Tournaisian) strata.

In West Lithuanian Fault domain NNE-SSW striking Gargzdai Fault Chain is the other major fault chain that consists of a set of several reverse faults. It comprises the major Gargzdai Fault Zone and related satellite faults. Faults are identified in crystalline basement and penetrate Lower Paleozoic sedimentary cover up to Lower Devonian Gargzdai Group (Early Pragian). The amplitudes of faults range from a few dozen to 100 m. The NE-SW faults set shows rather simple compressional geometries dipping to the west at the angles 70-80° (Šliaupa, 2003).

The recent data reveals no reliable evidence of faults and tectonic activity at surface.



Fig. 7. Structural map of the base of the Middle Devonian Narva Group (Pragina time;(Čyžienė et al., 2006).)





14.4 Data quality, origin and publication

In Lithuania most comprehensive studies of fault tectonics were carried out by P. Suveizdis, (2003), A. Stirpeika (1999), G. Motuza (2004, 2005), S. Šliaupa (2003), J. Paškevičius (1997), J. Bitinas (2019), J. Čyžienė et al (2006). In 2019 Lithuanian Geological Survey collected the available fault data and information from the different type of sources. Collected data were summarized and interpreted, resulting in compilation of the upgraded structural map of the top of the crystalline basement and identification of the occurrence and distribution of the tectonic dislocations and compilation of new tectonic scheme of the territory of Lithuania at a scale of 1:500 000 (Bitinas et al., 2019, Fig. 6). The fault tectonics of the territory of Lithuania was analyzed applying various methods: 2D and 3D seismic data, interpretation of the gravity and magnetic fields anomalies, analysis of the faults' features on the Earths' surface, features of the deep fault within the shallower layers, correlation old stratigraphic data between wells etc. The recognition of the structural fabric of the crystalline basement of the territory of Lithuania is mainly based to geophysical data (potential field data) for the Early Precambrian rocks are overlain by 0.2–5 km thick sedimentary pile and deep well data. Therefore, only scarce drilling data are available in the major part of the territory. Faults of the crystalline basement in East Lithuanian Fault Domain and Middle Lithuanian Share Zone are identified by interpretation of the magnetic and gravity anomalies and interpretation of well data. The level of reliability of faults was identified by establishing exclusion criteria. In Western part of Lithuania 2D and 3D seismic surveying data along with well data are the main source of information for mapping the deep subsurface stratigraphic horizons and faults. In the onshore areas of Lithuania, seismic data acquisition had seen a first phase of activity in the time period from 1952 to 1956, which was then resumed and increased from 1958 to 1994. Whilst during the first 30 years of activities major parts of the seismic were recorded by Soviet Union crews. The western part of the Lithuanian onshore has also been covered by refraction seismic (Zdanaviciute, Sakalauskas 2001). Since mid-1990ies, private oil companies are carrying out seismic surveys within their license blocks. They comprise 2D and 3D surveys employing up-to-date western equipment. A total of ~ 2,000 km 2D and 680 km2 3D data were acquired within the companies' license areas up to now (Fig. 8). The reverse faults formed during the Hercynian period are of rather small amplitudes and, therefore, are rather difficult to distinguish by 2D seismic exploration data. The formation of low-amplitude tectonic faults of this period was determined mostly by geological cross-sections' and thickness maps' analysis. According to the data of previous geological exploration and cross-sections, the formation of faults during the Alpine period is implied only in the eastern part of the territory of Lithuania. There is a lack of reliable data to support the Alpine tectonics processes in western part of Lithuania (Šliaupa, 2003). The most possibly fully cored wells (most of 286 of the wells in Western Lithuania) were drilled 1960-1990 predominantly (Fig. 7). Beside 2D and 3D seismic survey data, faults have been inferred from correlation and interpolation of borehole data







Fig. 8. The scheme of the distribution of 2D and 3D seismic surveys in Lithuania. Black lines indicates 2D reflection seismic profiles, black square – 3D seismic surveys, dots – drilled wells.

The entire territory of Lithuania is covered in a scale 1:200 000 gravity and magnetic mapping (Fig. 9, 10). All the processed and interpreted primary gravity and magnetic field surveying data resulted in compilation of local and regional gravity and magnetic field anomalies and horizontal gradient maps, the gravity and magnetic anomaly maps and their transformations' as well as shadow relief maps are compiled. Based on these data, the majority of the faults in the crystalline basement have been identified, particularly those in the areas not covered by well and seismic surveying data (Fig. 5, 6).





LIETUVOS TERITORIJOS GRAVITACIINIŲ ANOMALIJŲ ŠEŠĖLINIS ŽEMĖLAPIS Mastelis 1:2 000 000



Lietuvos geologijos tarnyba Giluminių tyrimų skyrius 1997 m.

Sudarė: L. Korabliova

Žemėlapis sukurtas MapInfo programinė įranga. Žemėlapis paruoštas panaudojant DEK50 000 informaciją. (c) Valstybinė žemėtratkos ir geodezijos tamyba, 1996 DEK50000 kopija pagaminta GIS-centre Baltijos šalių koordinačių sistema LKS-94 stačįakampių koordinačių. Sudarytas programa SURFER V. 6 Skaičiavimo tinklas (grid) 2002200 m Bouguer anomalijos naudojant 2,30 g/cm² tampinio slokanio tankį

Fig.9. Gravity anomaly shadow map of Lithuania (Korabliova et al., 2000, LGT).







Fig. 10. Magnetic anomaly shadow map of Lithuania (Korabliova et. al., 2000, LGT).



Fig. 11. 2.75D modelling of magnetic surveying data demonstrating Zarasai and Polockas faults (Zamžickas 2018, LGT).





14.5 Local fault relevance and application

Lithuania has several important industrial facilities, such as decommissioned Ignalina NPP, projected radioactive waste storages; Nemunas dam, nitrogen fertilizer factory "Achema" in Jonava, mineral fertilizer factory "Lifosa" in Kedainiai, oil refinery "Orlen" in Mazeikiai, liquefied natural gas floating storage and regasification unit terminal in Klaipeda; geothermal Power Plant in Klaipeda area; 15 producing oil fields in Western Lithuania, planned projects of Visaginas NPP and Syderiai underground gas storage (Fig. 12) that are dependent on the knowledge on distribution and characteristics of faulting and might be affected by the activity of faults.



Fig. 12. W-E trending geological cross-section of the territory of Lithuania with indicated applicability of the Earth's subsurface and faults.

14.5.1 Nuclear objects

Lithuania has several strategic nuclear objects, such as decommissioned Ignalina NPP, several constructed and planned radioactive waste storages varying form low to high level radioactive waste; planned projects of Visaginas NPP. Following the IAEA requirements, one of the major aims of the geological investigations in the process of the NPP or radioactive waste storage site selection is to determine the capability of tectonic faults, especially determining the potential for- and rate of- fault displacement at the sites' surface- and to identify conditions of potential geological instability of the sites' areas. The presence (absence) of faults are of crucial importance and might be defined by analyzing by integrated approach all the available 2D and 3D seismic surveying and seismological data, potential fields interpretation data, lineament and morphotectonic data analysis and deep borehole information.





14.5.2 Underground energy storage potential

For underground energy storage facilities assessment the geological structure which ensures isolation of the Earths, subsurface, the distribution, tightness and activity of faults in the area are important parameters to be considered. Over 100 local structures in Lithuania were analyzed for their suitability suitable to be considered as prospective (Šliaupiene, Šliaupa. 2011). Syderiai structure investigated in detail by 2D and 3D seismic surveying and deep well data represents the local uplift bounded by the large-scale Telsiai fault in the south. Another prospective Vaskai uplift is limited by two faults trending W–E determined, but was abandoned due to uncertain tightness of the bounding faults.

14.5.3 Natural Seismicity

The territory of Lithuania feature low seismic activity that is determined by tectonic structure -Earth's crust of early Precambrian consolidation, specific properties of the lithosphere and significant distances to active tectonic zones. No natural earthquake has been reliably recorded is within the territory of Lithuania. Majority of seismic events in the central Baltic Basin region are historical ones. It is rather complicated to associate single earthquakes with some certain faults unambiguously due to significant errors of location of seismic events and faults location and the identification of the seismogenic faults. Not all the earthquakes are related to the faults' zones that strongly imply local seismogenic sources with diffused seismicity. The seismo-tectonic map of Lithuania shows that peak average ground acceleration (PGA) that can be exceeded within 50 years with probability of 10 % is 19.7 cm/s2 with standard deviation of 6.5 cm/s2. The highest seismic hazard with PGA of 32,6 cm/s² (0,0326 g) is recorded in Eastern Lithuania, whilst PGA of 25-30 cm/s2 (0,025-0,030 g) characterizes the Northern Lithuania (Pačėsa, Čečys, 2015).

14.5.4 Induced seismicity

The test site for the investigations was chosen to be the dolomite quarry of Petrašiūnai, where a portable seismic monitoring station was installed by the specialists of the LGT. The results of the analysis of the anthropogenic seismic events registered at the site of seismic observation showed that the maximum intensity of the ground surface vibrations at the village of Vaišvydžiai was ~4–5 times lower than the maximum values allowed by the Safety Requirements for Explosive Work (SDRS) norms (Andriuškevičienė et al., 2018). More investigation is needed in more faulted ares, where oil production is rather intensive.

14.6 Fault data included in HIKE fault database

All available not confidential fault data from the deep wells, national geological mapping programs, industrial reports, scientific publications and the other investigation projects are included to the HIKE fault database. The faults for the deep subsurface are delivered as 2D intersection lines with the oldest and youngest dissected stratigraphic horizons indicated. The main faults, fault domains, systems, chains, sets and fault zones are classified according to the generic semantic framework in HIKE. This includes a correlation link with the faults in neighboring countries (in particular Poland). Fault attributes are still mainly limited to geometric aspects (length, strike, dip, surface area), some of them - in fault type (normal, reversed, etc.) and observation/evaluation method (seismic interpretation, inferred modelling, etc.).





14.7 References

- 1. Andriuškevičienė et al., 2018. Methodological Approaches for Assessment of Induced Seismicity in the Territory of Lithuanian. Lithuanian Geological Survey: Annual Report 2018. P. 33-38.
- Baltrūnas V. (ed.). 2004. Lietuvos žemės gelmių raida ir ištekliai: žurnalo "Litosfera" leidinys = Evolution of Earth Crust and its Resources in Lithuania: Publication of the Journal "Lithosphere" / Geologijos ir geografijos institutas, Vilniaus universitetas. – Vilnius. – 699.
- Čyžienė J., Šliaupa S. 1999. Lietuvos prekvartero geologinio žemėlapio M 1:200 000 revizija = Revision of the Lithuanian pre-quaternary geological map M 1: 200 000. Internal report.
- Korabliova L., Popov M. 1997. Lietuvos gravimetrinio ir magnetometrinio žemėlapių M 1:200 000 įskaitmeninimo ataskaita = Report of Lithuanian gravimetric and magnetometric maps M 1: 200 000 digitization. Lietuvos geologijos tarnyba. – Vilnius. – 18 p.
- 5. Motuza G., 2004, Vilnius, Lietuvos kristalinio pamato raida = Development of the Lithuanian crystalline basement. Internal Report. 174 p.
- 6. Motuza G. 2005. Geological map of the Precambrian crystalline basement of Lithuania // Lithuanian Geological Survey: Annual Report 2004. – Vilnius. – P. 52–56.
- 7. Pačėsa A., Čečys A. Integrated investigation of seismicity in the Lithuanian territory. Lithuanian Geological Survey: Annual Report 2015. P. 67-71.
- 8. Paškevičius J. 1997. The Geology of the Baltic Republics. Vilnius. 388 p.: iliustr.
- 9. Skridlaite, Grazina & Motuza, Gediminas. (2001). Precambrian domains in Lithuania: Evidence of terrane tectonics. Tectonophysics. 339. P. 113-133.
- 10. Suveizdis P. (red.) 2003. Lietuvos tektoninė sandara = Tectonic structure of Lithuania / Geologijos ir geografijos institutas. Vilnius. 160 p.
- 11. Šliaupa, S., 2003, Vilnius, Geodynamic evolution of the Baltic Sedimentary Basin (In Lithuanian), PhD thesis. 207 p.
- Šliaupienė R., Šliaupa S. Prospects of CO2 geological storage in deep saline aquifers of Lithuania and adjacent territories. Geologija. Vilnius. 2011. Vol. 53. No. 3(75). P. 121– 133.
- 13. Investigation of engineering geological and geotechnical conditions of the potential construction sites of Visaginas NPP, 2010; Industrial repor).





15 PIG-PIB – POLAND

FAULT DATA REPORT – POLAND

Authors:

Marek Jarosiński - PIG-PIB Tomasz Gogołek – PIG-PIB Urszula Stępień - PIG-PIB Ewa Krzemińska - PIG-PIB Sylwester Salwa - PIG-PIB Ryszard Habryn - PIG-PIB Paweł Aleksandrowski - PIG-PIB Ewa Szynkaruk - PIG-PIB Monika Konieczyńska - PIG-PIB

> Email of coordinating author: mkon@pgi.gov.pl

This report is part of a project that has received funding by the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation programme under grant agreement number 731166. Scientific work is co-funded by the Geological Surveys and national funds allocated for science within the period 2018–2021.

MAJOR FAULT ZONES IN POLAND

15.1 Introduction

The geological structure of the continental crust of Poland was formed in a course of Precambrian stages of primordial earth crust amalgamation, the Early Palaeozoic accretion of Eastern Avalonia, through the Late Palaeozoic accretion of Armorica and the Cainozoic accretion of ALCAPA. This accretion/collision phases, separated by rifting and/or basin subsidence led to the complex patchwork of crustal blocks in the basement (Fig. 1). The last tectonic phase, which significantly reshaped the structure of the sedimentary Mesozoic complex of the Polish Lowlands took place at the end of Cretaceous. This stage of the Alpine orogeny caused an inversion of the subsidence centre of the Polish Basin and a large-scale buckling of the upper crust. So-called troughs and swells were created which were later covered by Cainozoic sediments (Fig. 2). In the southern part of Poland the Cainozoic stage of the Alpine orogeny led to the creation of the thrust-and-fold belt of the Carpathians and caused major vertical movements related to the formation of the foredeep basin and the forebulge. The present-day tectonic structure of Poland differs greatly by structural levels, thus must be considered and described accordingly. The lower, consistently discernible level is the post-Variscan domain, where the differentiation of crustal blocks is best visible (Fig. 1). However, recognition of this level is limited due to the significant burial of Palaeozoic complex under Mesozoic and Cainozoic sedimentary cover in the vast part of Poland.





Much better surveyed is the post-Mesozoic structural level, which nonetheless reflects, at least to some extent, the post-Variscan block structure, however overprinted by Alpine deformations. In the great part of Poland, decoupling of tectonic deformations between the Palaeozoic and Mesozoic complexes across the Zechstein evaporite complex blurs expression of the basement structures at the upper structural level (Fig. 3). Such decoupling also makes the pattern of fault zones quite different at the Paleozoic and Mesozoic levels. In this Report, faults are presented in separate chapters (A–F) covering areas related to the main tectonic units of Poland (Fig. 4): (A) the East European Craton (EEC), (B) northern segment of the Trans-European Suture Zone (TESZ), (C) southern segment of the TESZ divided into the Holy Cross Mts. and the Małopolska Massif, (D) the Upper Silesia Block, (E) the Lower Silesia Block with the Fore-Sudetic Homocline (Monocline), and (F) the Inner Carpathians. Our study does not include thin-skinned structure of the thrust-and-fold belt of the Outer Carpathians.



Fig. 1. Sketch of the hypothetical Variscan structures formed before Permian (after Narkiewicz and Dadlez, 2008).







Fig. 2. Conventional structural units designated at the pre-Cenozoic surface, created in the course of the Late Cretaceous inversion of the Polish Basin (after Narkiewicz and Dadlez, 2008).



Fig. 3. Schematic profile across Poland (Żelaźniewicz et al., 2011) presenting the elevation of the crystalline basement in the Lower Silesian Block (blok dolnośląski), the slope of the peri-Sudetic Homocline (monoklina przedsudecka), the maximum thickness of sedimentary cover in the Mid-Polish Trough (synklinorium szczecińsko-miechowskie, kościerzyńsko-puławskie and antyklinorium śródpolskie) and decreasing thickness of sedimentary cover towards the interior of the East European Craton (monoklina mazursko-podlaska).







Fig. 4. The areas described within the Report chapters, on the background of the geological map of the sub-Cenozoic complex (Dadlez et al., 2000). Notice that the extent of these areas is not identical with the extent of tectonic units, used to name them.





15.2 A. East European Craton area

15.2.1 A.1. Tectonic evolution of the EEC

The basement beneath the northeastern Poland belongs to the Precambrian part of Europe known as the East European Craton (EEC). It includes the junction of two independent crustal segments of Fennoscandia and Sarmatia, that belonged to two different lithospheric plates which collided 1.80–1.78 Ga ago (Bogdanova et al., 2006). Subsequently, the Late Palaeoproterozoic crust of NE Poland was intruded (1.53–1.50 Ga) by several igneous bodies of anorthosite–mangerite–charnockite–granite suite (AMCG), forming a prominent Mazury Complex, and Warmia and Kościerzyna chain of A-type granite intrusions (Fig. A.1). The structure of crystalline basement was finally assembled during the Carboniferous (circa 345 Ma) with intrusions of at least four alkaline-ultramafic complexes localized close to Mława, Olsztynek, Ełk and Tajno. Main fault zones and single faults located in the hidden crystalline basement of NE Poland are sparsely documented. Following the interpretations from southern part of the EEC (Bogdanova et al., 2006, 2015) it is widely accepted that:

- the main tectonic uplift of various crustal blocks, major deformation movements, faulting and metamorphism ceased at 1.79 Ga – 1.77 Ga, after Sarmatia – Fennoscandia collision.
- 2) Before 1.53 Ga 1.50 Ga the new E–W and NW trending fault zones, accompanied by numerous AMCG intrusions, became dominant. The main belt of granitoids (A-type) and associated mafic and intermediate igneous rocks follows E–W trending lineament, extending from the Baltic Sea through northern Poland (Mazury), including southern Lithuania, to western Belarus.
- 3) Subsequent rifting of the Palaeoproterozoic basement led to development of the NW– SE oriented half-graben on the EEC margin – filled with a Neoproterozoic syn-rift volcano-sedimentary succession and being part of Late Mesoproterozoic (?)/Ediacaran structure of the Volyn–Orsha Aulacogen. The Neoproterozoic rift zones were either perpendicular (the Volyn– Orsha Aulacogen) or parallel (Tornquist Rift) to the EEC margin (Bogdanova et al., 1997; Bogdanova et al., 2008).
- 4) The last significant episode of crystalline basement faulting took place before the Early Carboniferous (before ~345 Ma). It was a very late stage of Middle Devonian Early Carboniferous rifting, widespread on the EEC and its margin. In Poland it was marked by emplacement of a few prominent, deep sourced alkaline ultramafic bodies close to Mława and Ełk and a smaller one in Tajno, with well preserved carbonatite volcanic pipe. This group of alkaline platform type intrusions (Fig. A.1) emphasize a potential zones of the local lithospheric thinning or/and discontinuity of crust, or deep faults.







Fig. A.1. Major crustal domains of crystalline basement in the northeastern Poland (Krzemińska et al., 2017).

15.2.2 A.2. Fault detection methods within crystalline basement.

The A area (Fig. 4) is completely covered by Phanerozoic sedimentary rocks only 0.3–1 km thick in the region of the Mazury–Belarusian anteclize (high) in NE Poland, up to 7–8 km thick towards the south-west margin of the EEC. The fault zones in the basement have been investigated using combined geophysical surveying techniques. The location of faults and deformation zones was deduced from magnetic, gravity mapping (Wybraniec, 1999; Wybraniec and Cordell, 1994), magnetotelluric measurements (Stefaniuk et al., 2008), and seismic refraction and reflection profiles. Several deep seismic experiments have been carried out to identify the basement in NE Poland and adjacent areas: e.g. POLONAISE deep seismic sounding P3, P4 and P5 (Guterch et al., 1999) or CELEBRATION (Grad et al., 2006a). Recently this area was covered by the deep seismic reflection profiles of the ION Geophysical Poland SPAN™project. In 2012, 10 PolandSPAN™profiles (with a total length of 2200 km) were acquired in Poland over the marginal part of the EEC, east of the Teisseyre–Tornquist Zone (TTZ). Late tectonic phases (e.g. Ediacaran rifting, Caledonian orogeny) did not leave a clear signature in the deeper crust, however, some of the sub-horizontal reflectors below the basement may be linked to the Early Carboniferous magmatism (Krzywiec et al., 2018). The fault (or lineament) locations are visible on the maps of the depth to the crystalline basement and the top Neoproterozoic (Fig. A.2) - as evidenced on maps constructed with Barnes and Barraud (2012) method by Mikołajczak et al. (2019).

For EEC area including Mazury region, an integrated gravity and magnetic data modelling was performed along the refraction/wide-angle seismic reflection profile P4 (Fig. A.3).





The gravity and magnetic models of the crust and upper mantle, down to the depth of 60 km along the P4 profile, show several crustal discontinuities along the Mazury complex where fault zones bound crustal domains that differ in potential field character. Moreover a numerous drill cores (more than 100 deep boreholes) from the area of Suwałki Anorthosite massif show vestiges of tectonic activity.



Fig. A.2. Two examples of qualitative interpretation of gravity and magnetic data (left: Bouger gravity) (right: magnetic anomaly map) (Mikołajczak et al., 2019).







Fig. A.3. Location of refraction and wide-angle reflection deep seismic sounding profiles on a simplified tectonic map of EEC (Grad et al., 2006b).

15.2.3 A.3. Fault Zones and Fault Systems

Teisseyre–Tornquist Zone (TTZ) is the longest geophysical and tectonic NW–SE lineament in Europe, extending from the Skagerrak in the eastern North Sea Basin and Southern Baltic to the Black Sea. This lineament is divided into the Sorgenfrei–Tornquist Zone (STZ) to the NW and the Teisseyre–Tornquist Zone (TTZ) to the SE. The TTZ is a crustal boundary between Precambrian East European Platform (EEP) and the Palaeozoic West European Platform (included in the B section of this Report). Despite of several geophysical experiments, its course, geometry and origin are still poorly constrained. Deep seismic reflection profile POLCRUST-01, recently acquired in SE Poland, provided a more precise comparison of the Ediacaran and later tectonic patterns with the deep crustal features of the TTZ. The TTZ corresponds to the subvertical Tomaszów Fault separating the Radom–Kraśnik Elevation, composed of the typical EEP crust, from the Biłgoraj–Narol Block (BNB) to the SW. To the NW, the zone extends towards the Pomeranian part of the Caledonide fold-and-thrust belt related to the Avalonia–Baltica collision zone (Thor Suture). The Baltic Sea faults (Fig. A.4). Geological data derived from the basementdeep boreholes and the analyses of seismic reflection profiles led to the interpretation of the structure of southernmost Baltic Sea (off shore area). Reflection seismic investigations were focused on three major seismic boundaries, including the top of Proterozoic.





Consequently this area has been subdivided into several tectonic blocks, characterized by similar geological structure of the crystalline basement and its sedimentary cover, and separated by faults deeply rooted in the Late Palaeoproterozoic basement. The number of blocks resulting from the analysis and generalization of their tectonic activity differs in previous reports (Pokorski, 2010) but the fault systems and fault zones are almost the same. Darlowo, Ustka, Smoldzino and Leba Fault Zones. The fault zones (or faults) Darlowo, Ustka and Leba are almost parallel to the TTZ direction. The magnetotelluric investigations (Stefaniuk et al., 2008), performed on the profile running along the shore line (Smołdzino–Szczecin), show that the Ustka and Smoldzino Fault Zones are rooted in the crystalline basement to a depth of approximately 10 km (top of the basement is at ~3000 m). A similar pattern of the fault/fracture zones distribution was described in the exposed Bornholm area. The Bornholm horst block together with the surrounding fault blocks make up an integral part of the composite TTZ in the southern Baltic Sea. Sambia, Żarnowiec, Kuźnica Fault zones. The meridional, N–S-trending Smołdzino and Kuźnica fault zones and the longitudinal (E–W) Samlino Fault Zone and the Sambia Fault are rooted in the crystalline basement. All these faults controlled the Late Paleozoic evolution of the sedimentary cover (Pokorski and Modlinski, 2007). The westernmost border of Mazowsze domain (Fig. A.1) is visible as one of the most prominent Y-shaped magnetic and gravimetric anomalies north to the TTZ (Wybraniec, 1999). This area was penetrated by only a few deep boreholes, that document different evolution of crystalline rocks on both sides of the anomaly. Furthermore, the NE section of the deep seismic profile P4 (800-km long), that runs obliquely through the Mazowsze domain (MD) and adjacent Dobrzyń Domain, as well as short, perpendicular profile P5, allow to register discontinuities and differences of Moho depth boundary. An additional argument for this fault zone is an alkaline intrusion fed by deep mantle magmas. Białystok Fault is located in easternmost Poland along the border of Palaeoproterozoic structure known as Belarus Podlasie Granulite belt (BPG). The BPG is made up of several SW-NE trending large lens-shaped bodies of highly metamorphosed rocks (granulite facies), separated from each other by zones of shearing and faulting. In the regional context of EEC this NE-trending zone is also known as Grodno–Bialystok deformation zone, which defines the NW limit of the BPG and truncates obliquely the essentially NW–SE-trending array of various Fennoscandian belts and domains, which are bent and displaced in the vicinity of this boundary. It is interpreted as one of the major shear zones penetrating the entire crust within the suture zone, related to the 1.82 Ga – 1.80 Ga Fennoscandia – Sarmatia collision. The presence of Mazury Fault Zone in the crust was deduced from the linear chain of intrusions. A regional E–W-trending lineament in the northern Poland and southern Lithuania, detected by the magnetic and gravimetric mapping, is related to Mazury (Poland) and Veisiejai (Lithuania) complexes, which are made up of anorthosite, mangerite charnockite and granite series. The fault zones recognized within the East European Craton are presented in the Fig. A.8.







Fig. A.4. Fault zones in the bottom of the Baltic Sea according to: Dadlez, 1995 and Brzozowski, Domżalski, 2006.

15.2.4 A.4. Lublin Basin margin of the EEC

Lublin Basin, located at the edge of the East European Craton (EEC) is the Variscan structure. In the Early Palaeozoic this area was a marginal portion of the Baltica plate occupied by the proximal part of the foreland basin involved in the Caledonian collision with Avalonia (Poprawa, 2006). During the Variscan orogeny, the subsidence of the Lublin Basin developed in response to the multiphase collision occurring in the inner part of the Variscan belt. The mechanism of Variscan subsidence at the edge of Baltica and within the Lublin Basin and the role of main faults bounding and transecting the Lublin Basin are still a matter of discussion (Narkiewicz et al., 1998). Recent interpretations emphasize the role of the thin-skinned tectonics in the basin inversion stage (Fig. A.5), which overprints the basement-involving faults active in the previous basin subsidence stages (Fig. A.6). The recognition of faults in the Lublin Basin relays mostly on the 2D seismic profiling and the borehole data. Due to the overprint of thin-skinned compressive tectonics, within the basin you would find anticlinal zones that we omitted in this Report, which is focused on dislocations. Although the locations of fault zones are well established their kinematics is still disputable.



Fig. A.5. Interpretation of seismic profile across the Lublin Basin, after Tomaszczyk, 2016. For location see Fig. A.6 and Fig. A.7.







Fig. A.6. Tectonic map of the Lublin Basin after Żelichowski and Kozłowski, 1983, modified by Tomaszczyk and Jarosiński, 2017.



Fig. A.7. Fault zones of the Lublin Basin on the background of tectonic map of Tomaszczyk (2016).







Fig. A.8. Fault zones (transparent grey) of the East European Craton area. Upper sketch: on the background of the geological map of Precambrian at the EEC after Krzemińska et al. (2017). Lower sketch: on the background of the geological map without Cainozoic after Dadlez et. al. (2000). Faults marked by orange, blue, purple and black are taken from different data sets.





15.3 B. Northern segment of the Trans-European Suture Zone (TESZ)

15.3.1 B.1. Tectonic evolution of the northern TESZ segment

The TESZ is a major polygenetic tectonic unit trending from the North Sea to the Black Sea (Pharaoh, 1999). In this chapter, we consider the northern, Polish segment of the TESZ, in which the thickness of the sediments reaches over 10 kilometres, as evidenced in deep seismic sounding data (Grad et al., 2002).

Pre-Zechstein basement formation. Due to the large thickness of the sedimentary cover in the TESZ area, the crystalline basement has not been reached by boreholes, so the origin of individual blocks of the substrate can only be presumed on the basis of geophysical data. The basement probably consists of tectonic blocks of the Baltica and Avalonia provenance (Mazur et al., 2018; Jarosiński and Dąbrowski, 2006). The oldest sediments and magmatic rocks at the edge of the EEC indicate the Neoproterozoic break-up of Panotia, resulting in development of the passive continental margin of Baltica and the Tornquist Ocean (Poprawa et al., 1999; Poprawa and Pacześna, 2002), at the place of the current TESZ. In the Ordovician and Silurian, the subduction of the Tornguist Ocean plate beneath the Eastern Avalonia initiated its collision with Baltica. The vast suture area of this collision, comprising blocks of the Baltica and Avalonia origin, is called the Trans-European Suture Zone (TESZ) (Thybo, 1997). This area, with tectonically and thermally weakened crust, in contrast to the adjacent rigid crust of the EEC, was prone to successive tectonic deformations. In the subsequent Variscan tectonic stage, the TESZ area was located in the distal foreland position with respect to the collision zone of Eastern Avalonia (being a part of the Laurussia plate) with Armorica. Scarce seismic data from the Palaeozoic basement of the northern part of the TESZ indicate large extensional episode coeval with the Carboniferous magmatic event in the East European Craton (EEC) (Poprawa, 2019). In the late Carboniferous, the Variscan thrust-and-fold belt covered the area of the Fore-Sudetic Homocline while the northern segment of TESZ was probably covered by the foredeep basin deposits, which are however sporadically reached by boreholes. As a result of the collision and the following wrenching event (Thybo, 1997; Pegrum, 1984), the ancient faults were reactivated and the basement block pattern was formed – similar to what we currently see in the area.

Zechstein-Mesozoic overprint. After the Permian stage of erosion and sedimentation in terrestrial conditions, a thick complex of Zechstein evaporites was deposited in the Southern Permian Basin (Doornenbal and Stevenson, 2010), eastern segment of which covered the majority of the current area of Poland. Thick salt rock complexes create mechanical decoupling horizons between the Palaeozoic basement and the Mesozoic cover strata. In the subsidence centre of the Polish Basin (Mid-Polish Trough) the Triassic, Jurassic and Cretaceous sediments reached a total thickness of up to 6 km. In the Mesozoic, multiple selective reactivation of basement faults took place, over which the Mesozoic cover was also deformed. The first, Early Triassic episode of faults reactivation caused the formation of normal faults and the initiation of the first salt pillows (Dadlez, 1980; Raczyńska, 1987; Krzywiec, 2006). Such a structure as the Krośniewice graben gave rise to the development of the largest salt structures in the Polish Lowlands. The next phase of faults reactivation dates back to the Late Triassic – Early Jurassic when the strike-slip displacement along the weakest basement fault zones led to the formation of transtensional grabens in the Mesozoic cover. Some of these structures initiated the breaking of the salt through the top of Zechstein, which in turn triggered successive raise of the salt diapirs. In Late Cretaceous, the multi-stage inversion of the Mid-Polish Trough (Dadlez, 1980; Krzywiec and Stachowska, 2016) resulted in the strike-slip and thrust fault reactivation of major basement faults, associated with buckling of the Mesozoic complex, compensated by salt





pillows. This major tectonic phase (also called Laramide phase) shaped the present-day structure of the sub-Cenozoic surface.

Cenozoic modification. Major Cenozoic deformations were related to the collision in the Alps and the Carpathians, which culminated in the Oligocene and the Miocene (Jarosiński et al., 2009). As a result of plate bending and active stretching driven by slab pull mechanism, the Carpathian foredeep basin developed in the southern segment of TESZ. In the northern segment of the TESZ, selective reactivation of Mesozoic faults led to the development of grabens and minor reactivation of salt diapirs.

15.3.2 B.2. Faults in the northern TESZ segment

The efficacy of fault detection in the northern TESZ segment is largely determined by the intensity of industrial exploration, mainly by the oil industry. The most direct information about fault locations and geometry is obtained from seismic surveys. Most of the northern part of TESZ is covered by the network of 2D seismic profiles (Fig. B.1), which are easily used to survey the location of major faults. The geometry of individual fault surfaces can be determined from the 3D seismic images, which however, cover only a few percent of this area.

The present distribution of dislocations in the TESZ is the result of rifting and accretion of tectonic blocks and their relative displacement in subsequent tectonic phases. Large-scale displacement along the TESZ during the Caledonian collision, advocated by Brochwicz-Lewiński et al. (1981), can be correlated with the previously mentioned oblique collision of Avalonia with Baltica (Poprawa, 2006). The TESZ tectonic blocks assembled in the Caledonian times were also, most probably, displaced by the transcurrent faults during the Variscan collision, and on the minor scale, modified again by strike-slip faults in the Mesozoic. However the effects of this multiple wrenching have not yet been properly reconstructed, and the extent of the main tectonic blocks in the basement can only be presumed based on the shape of younger complexes, the density of the faults and clues given by low resolution deep seismic sounding data (Guterch and Grad, 2006). Fault pattern under Permian salt is much less recognized than in above-salt layers (Fig. B.2). The reason for this is the significant contrast of impedance within the Zechstein evaporites, which contribute to intense reflection of the seismic signal. Reliable seismic reflections from the Palaeozoic basement covered by the thick Zechstein complex are usually not recorded. The deepest reliable information about the basement faults is provided by the base of Zechstein seismic reflector, which is the last, clearly visible seismic horizon. In this case, however, seismic data record only faults that were reactivated in Permian and later. Despite these limitations, the fault network interpreted at the base of Zechstein is much denser than the Mesozoic fault network. The correctness of such an interpretation is indirectly proved by the observations of a dense faults system in the southern TESZ segment, where the Zechstein evaporites are absent. In both segments, most basement faults strike parallel to the trend of the TESZ. Thick Zechstein complex in the northern TESZ segment is the reason for mechanical decoupling of the Palaeozoic and Mesozoic complexes, that contributes to different character and shape of faults on both structural levels. E.g. en echelon array or horse-tail pattern of faults are observed in the Mesozoic complex where individual faults are oblique to the basement faults underneath. Such fault arrangement seems to result from compensation of strike-slip motion in the basement controlled by mechanical decoupling across the Zechstein salt layers. Due to the high salt mobility, salt pillows and domes were formed over the reactivated basement faults (Fig. B.3).







Fig. B.1. Distribution of seismic lines (black lines), 3D seismic images (yellow areas) and deep boreholes (red dots) in the northern TESZ segment (after Doornenbal and Stevenson, 2010). In the map view, the TESZ fault zones often have sigmoidal shapes and create an anastomosing pattern, which is also reflected in gravimetric lineaments (Wybraniec, 1999). This pattern is characteristic of strike-slip shear zones in the basement (Fossen and Cavalcante, 2017). Such a shape of faults causes problems when determining the range of individual fault zones, which often split and merge around tectonic blocks. In this sense, the range of the fault zones (depicted in this Report) is subjective and often depends on the quantity and quality of seismic data.

Within the TESZ, 21 fault zones have been identified (Fig. B.4). All of them are rooted in the Palaeozoic basement. Almost all zones show signs of at least partial reactivation in Mesozoic and a few of them have also been reactivated in Cainozoic. Despite the large horizontal extent of these zones, usually exceeding 100 km, most of them reveal minor vertical offset, both at the base of Zechstein and in the Mesozoic complex. Vertical offsets exceeding 1 km are exceptional and are associated with mobility of the Zechstein salt. Small offset is an additional argument for predominance of strike-slip kinematics of their reactivation, which also results in the lack of the consistent direction of vertical offset in these fault zones.







Fig. B.2. Left image – Major basement faults in the northern segment of TESZ distinguished by Krzywiec (2006); Right image – location of regional seismic lines presented in Fig. B.3 (Krzywiec, 2006).



Fig. B.3. Interpretation of seismic profiles across the TESZ (Krzywiec, 2006). For location see Fig. B.2.






Fig B.4. Fault zones (transparent grey) of the northern TESZ segment. Upper sketch: on the background of the geological map without Cainozoic (after Dadlez et. al., 2000). Lower sketch: without background. The faults marked by orange, blue, purple and black are taken from different data sets.





15.4 C. Southern segment of the Trans-European Suture Zone

Tectonic evolution of the southern segment of the TESZ led to the formation of two distinct units: the Holy Cross Mountains (HCM) to the NW and the Małopolska Block to the SE (Fig. C.1 and C.2).

15.4.1 C.1. Holy Cross Mountains

The Holy Cross Mountains (HCM) consist of the Palaeozoic core and the surrounding Permian-Mesozoic cover. Two main tectonic units form the Palaeozoic core – the Łysogóry Unit to the N and the Kielce Unit to the S. The geotectonic character of the HCM crystalline basement is still under debate, mostly due to the lack of deep borehole data. The Palaeozoic basement of the HCM consists of folded Cambrian, Ordovician, Silurian, Devonian and Lower Carboniferous sedimentary rocks crosscut by numerous faults and meso-scale diabase and lamprophyre intrusions and metamorphic phyllites (Salwa, 2006; Salwa and Jarosiński, 2006). The main units are bounded by repeatedly reactivated WNW–ESE-trending Łysogóry Thrust (the Świętokrzyski Fault), which was a normal fault during the deposition of the Cambrian clastic rocks in the Middle to Late Cambrian and Tremadocian. The dominant trend of the oldest fold axes and faults is sublatitudinal. Later Caledonian movements at the turn of Ordovician and Silurian and during Silurian and Devonian, led to the tight folding of the entire Lower Palaeozoic complex with the WNW-ESE trending axes. Both main tectonic units of the HCM came together at the end of Silurian. In the Caledonian geotectonic phase the Kielce Unit became part of the old-red land, while the northern Lysogóry Unit became part of the foredeep (Narkiewicz, 2002). During Ludlow and Early Devonian, the WNW–ESE strike-slip faults in Kielce Unit triggered intrusions of igneous rocks (Kowalczewski, 1974, 2004; Nawrocki, 1999). In the Middle Devonian, a system of sub-meridian normal faults was formed which controlled sedimentation of carbonates. In the Late Carboniferous, the Variscan folding and thrusting event took place in the HCM, that led to the overprint of WNW–ESE trending folds. The old, mainly longitudinal WNW–ESE fault zones, including the Lysogory Thrust, were reactivated. Along it, the Cambrian rocks of the Lysogory Unit overthrusted (by several kilometres) the Devonian and Carboniferous formations of the Kielce–Łagów Synclinorium in the Kielce Unit (Czarnocki, 1950, 1957; Kowalczewski, 2004). The folding stage finished with strike-slip motion along longitudinal and sub-meridian faults, some of them forming a characteristic horse-tail pattern. At that time, the next generation of diabase intrusions in the Lysogóry Unit and of lamprophyre intrusions in the Kielce Unit was emplaced (Kowalczewski, 1974, 2004; Nawrocki et al., 2014) and the HCM area was disintegrated by normal faults into horsts, grabens and half-grabens. In the northern part of the Łysogóry Unit, Skrzynna Fault was active, that bordered the HCM from the N and Odrzywół–Jastrząb–Ćmielów Graben (structural equivalent of the Lublin Basin) from the S (Kowalczewski, 2002). In the Zechstein, the HCM area was denudated (Kowalczewski and Rup 1989; Kuleta and Zbroja, 2006). The Permian–Mesozoic sedimentary cover of the HCM was deposited in the southern extension of the Mid-Polish Through. However, here the deposition of Zechstein, Triassic, Jurassic and Cretaceous sequences was interrupted by denudation. Old fault zones were reactivated and new faults were formed trending mainly in the NW–SE direction (Kutek and Głazek, 1972; Kutek, 1994; Hakenberg, 1978; Hakenberg and Świdrowska, 1998, 1999; Kowalczewski, 2004). At the end of Cretaceous, the Mesozoic complexes were slightly folded and uplifted, forming the southern segment of the Mid-Polish Swell (Znosko, 1966, 1984, 1992; Pożaryski, 1974) and the adjacent Nida and Puławy Trough.







Fig. C.1. Tectonic blocks in the southern segment of the TESZ and the transition to the EEC (after Żelaźniewicz et al., 2011)





Fig. C.2. (A) Schematic cross-section through the Holy Cross Mts. and the EEC margin with major fault zones indicated; notice that internal structure of tectonic block is simplified to stratigraphic units representation. (B) tectonic cross sections through the Kielce and (C) Łysogóry unit; (all after Żelaźniewicz et al., 2011)





15.4.2 C.2. Małopolska Block

The Małopolska Block consists of the metamorphic core of the Małopolska Massif and the adjacent sedimentary complexes, which are all covered by the Miocene Carpathian Foredeep deposits. The Precambrian basement is made of of tectonically deformed Ediakarian flysch complexes that were folded in the Cadomian tectonic stage and mildly metamorphosed to the anchizone facies, in the centre of the massif (Żelaźniewicz et al., 2011). In the NE part of the Małopolska Block, the Ordovician and Silurian clastic and carbonate rocks cover the metamorphic core, while to the S, the Upper Palaeozoic complexes are present. The Paleozoic complexes on both sides of the Małopolska Massif were involved in multiple faulting stages which led to their disintegration and only local preservation in small tectonic blocks. The entire block was covered by different layers of the Mesozoic sedimentary sequences belonging to the Polish Basin, which, however, are preserved fragmentarily, mostly in the Nida Trough. During Cainozoic the Małopolska Block was initially uplifted and deeply eroded (the Meta-Carpathian Swell) due to lithosphere buckling related to the Carpathian compression (Jarosiński et. al., 2009).

Then, in the Miocene, the Carpathian Foredeep basin developed due to plate bending driven by subduction and collision in the Carpathians. In the Małopolska Block faults were surveyed by the dense network of industrial seismic profiles (Buła and Habryn, 2008), except for the metamorphic core of the massif, where faults are not detectable. The most visible are faults, which were reactivated during the foredeep stage of the block evolution. These faults indicate minor longitudinally distributed extension, related to plate bending. In general the high density of the fault network is observed, with dominant NW–SE and WNW–ESE trends which are characteristic of the TESZ. The wrenching kinematics of this major fault zone is expected, however, not sufficiently documented by data. The fault zones distinguished for the southern TESZ segment are presented in the Fig. C.3.







Fig. C.3. Fault zones (transparent grey) of the southern TESZ segment. Upper sketch: on the background of the geological map without Cainozoic (after Dadlez et. al., 2000). Lower sketch: without background. The faults marked by orange, blue, purple and black are taken from different data sets.





15.5 D. Upper Silesian area

15.5.1 D.1. Tectonics of the Upper Silesian Block (USB)

The D area (Fig. 4; Fig. D.1-3) featured in the central part of southern Poland covers the westernmost edge area of Małopolska Block and Polish fragment of the Upper Silesian Block of the Brunovistulicum Terrane complex (Dudek, 1980; Kotas, 1982, 1985; Finger et al., 2000; Buła and Żaba, 2008; Buła et al., 2008, 2015; Żelaźniewicz et al., 2009, 2011).



Fig. D.1. Tectonic regionalization of the Brunovistulicum Terrane (after Buła et al., 2008) with highlighted research area.

To the west, the Brunovistulicum Terrane borders on the Czech Massif. These two tectonic units are separated by the Moldanubian Thrust Zone stretching from around Vienna–Brno in the S to the Odra Fault Zone around Wrocław in the N. In the NE the Brunovistulicum Terrane borders on the Małopolska Block along the Cracow–Lubliniec Fault Zone (Buła and Żaba, 2008; Buła et al., 2008, 2015). From the S, part of the Brunovistulicum Terrane submerges underneath the Outer Carpathians, probably reaching the Pieniny Klippen Belt Suture Zone (Żaba, 1999).





The Precambrian basement of the Brunovistulicum Terrane subcrops locally on the base-Cenozoic surface in the western part of the Brno Block and in the area of the Jaseniki Massif and the Strzelin Massif (Buła and Żaba, 2008; Buła et al., 2008, 2015). In the NW part of the Brunovistulicum Terrane, within the Moravian–Silesian Fold-and-Thrust Belt (Fig. D.1), the Precambrian basement is covered by metamorphic successions of the Variscan accretionary prism (D.2. and D.3.). The prism contains fragments of the Cadomian Orogen and Upper Devonian – Lower Carboniferous flysch formations. In the Upper Silesian Foreland, the Precambrian basement submerges gradually from the S and SE to the NW underneath the sediment cover, with the sediment thickness rising from several hundred meters to over 6 kilometres. The sedimentary cover is built of the Cambrian–Ordovician sequence covered with the Variscan complex represented by Devonian–Carboniferous formations (Buła et al., 2015). This sedimentary cover underwent faulting and folding due to the Variscan collision, which took place in the adjacent Sudetic area. This deformation stage was accompanied by intense magmatism in the peripheral – NE and W part of the Upper Silesian Block. The Paleozoic complex is covered by laterally heterogeneous, discontinuous Permian-Mesozoic-Tertiary platform sediments. The Upper Silesian Block and Małopolska Block are in contact along the Cracow-Lubliniec Fault Zone, which is relatively well documented by numerous boreholes. These tectonic blocks differ in terms of the structure of their Precambrian basement and the Early Palaeozoic sedimentary cover, pointing to a major Late Palaeozoic motion between them (Bula et al., 2008).

15.5.2 D.2. Fault zones of the USB

The *Cracow–Lubliniec Fault Zone* (C-LFZ; D-1) is a long-lived shear zone, active from the Neoproterozoic to the Mesozoic with multiple records of brittle and semi-brittle deformations. Multi-phase strike-slip movements played dominant role, with sinistral transpression at the turn of the Silurian and Devonian and dextral in later periods (Żaba, 1999). The Late Carboniferous – Permian magmatism in the area (Nawrocki et al., 2010; Żelaźniewicz et al., 2009) and polymetallic mineralization (Markowiak, 2015; Oszczepalski et al., 2010) are related to the activity of Cracow–Lubliniec zone. The *Krzeszowice–Charsznica strike-slip fault* (D-2) (Żaba, 1999; Buła and Habryn, 2010) is a distinctive and well-documented fault. The sinistral strike-slip offset in a range of 12 km occured at the turn of Carboniferous and Permian. The *Tworóg–Zawiercie Fault Set* (D-3) limits the Upper Silesian Block from the north. These faults, of the Cadomian origin were being reactivated up to the end of the Mesozoic. The fault system separates the Brudzowice (Siewierza) elevation and the Permian Sławków Graben. Its maximum vertical displacement exceeds 1000 m (Markowiak and Habryn, 2020).

The *Reszotary Fault Set* (D-4) creates the horst structure in which Neoproterozoic metamorphic and igneous rocks (660–556 Ma) are elevated within the Permian complex. These faults are located at the contact of Precambrian terranes (Ryłko and Tomaś, 2010), the Archean – early Proterozoic rocks of the Reszotary horst are genetically- and age-diverse complex documented by drilling in the Cieszyn–Bielsko-Biała–Andrychów region (Buła and Żaba, 2008; Buła et al., 2015; Żelaźniewicz et al., 2009). The *Orlova–Boguszowice Thrust Fault Set* (D-6) separates structurally diverse areas within the Devonian–Carboniferous Moravian–Silesian Basin (Unrug and Dembowski, 1971). To the W of the frontal thrust are the Palaeozoic folded complexes of the Moravian–Silesian Fold-and-Thrust Belt. To the E there are the Upper Silesian foreland basin complexes. According to Kotas (1982, 1985), the structure of the Carboniferous deposits was formed as a result of the late Variscan phase (Asturian) and modified in the Alpine orogeny.The





Ruptawa and Jawiszowice Fault Set (D-7) is the W–E trending Variscan tectonic zone, accompanied by grabens and half-grabens. The southern block of this fault set, thrown down by 1000 m (Jureczka et al., 2005) with respect to the northern block, forms the northernmost extent of the Carpathian Foredeep Basin.

The Żywiec–Nowy Sącz Fault Set (D-8) is created by latitudinal faults of the Variscan origin, active up to the Cenozoic. The offset of the southern wall reaches 400–600 m. This fault set delineates the southern boundary of the Neoproterozoic Bielsko-Biała dome.



Fig. D.2 Tectonic sketch of the D area with cross-section lines presented in the Fig. D.3 (after Buła et al., 2008; Żelaźniewicz et al., 2011).



Fig. D.3 Geological profiles across the Upper Silesian Block after Buła et al. (2008) and Żelaźniewicz et al. (2011) (for location see Fig. D.2)

Major fault zones of the USB are presented in the Fig. D.4.







Fig. D.4. Fault zones (transparent grey) of the Upper Silesian area. Upper sketch: on the background of geological map without Cainozoic (after Dadlez et. al., 2000). Lower sketch: without background. The faults marked by orange, blue, purple and black are taken from different data sets.





15.6 E. Lower Silesian Block (LSB) and Fore-Sudetic Homocline (FSH)

15.6.1 E.1. Tectonic evolution of the LSB and FSH

The E area (Fig. 4) covers Lower Silesia and southern Wielkopolska up to the line of Pleszew – Nowy Tomyśl – Kostrzyn in the N and to the W of Opole in Upper Silesia. Geologically, the area can be divided into four tectonic units, partly representing major fault blocks (Fig. E.1). From the S to N these are the Sudetic and Fore-Sudetic blocks, followed by the Fore-Sudetic Homocline and the southernmost part of the so called Gorzów Block.

The Sudetic and Fore-Sudetic blocks expose at the surface a tectonised, mostly crystalline basement, consolidated before the end of Carboniferous and representing the internal part of the Variscan Orogen (Variscan internides). The Sudetic Block, in contrast to the Fore-Sudetic Block, is partly covered with Carboniferous–Mesozoic synclinorial basins. The Fore-Sudetic Homocline contains thick Permo-Mesozoic cover, unconformably resting on top of folded, synand late-orogenic, Carboniferous strata representing a piggy-back basin, incorporated into the Variscan orogen during the late stages of its development (Mazur et al., 2010, 2020). The Carboniferous is underlain with Devonian and older low-grade metamorphosed rocks, whose presence may point to a northward continuation of the Variscan internides up to this area. The part of the Fore-Sudetic Homocline located to the north of the buried Dolsk Fault Zone (E-1 in the Fig. E.2) has its crystalline basement at depths too high to allow its direct examination through drilling. Deep seismic exploration (e.g. Grad et al., 2003) revealed a change in the crustal structure at the latter fault zone: from a 2-layer crust to the SW – typical of the Variscan belt, to a 3-layer one – considered as typical of Baltica to the NE. The latter characteristics may, however, also apply to the Avalonian type crust and it cannot be excluded that in the deep basement, the Dolsk Fault Zone marks the transition from the Armorican crust of the Variscan Sudetes into the Avalonian crust NE of it. This would imply a location of the Rhenohercynian suture along the Dolsk Fault Zone. Subsequent to the Variscan orogeny, the area in question was affected by Early Permian post-orogenic volcanism and continental sediment deposition in a regime of extension and presumed regional uplift, followed by Late Permian regional subsidence associated with setting up of the SW part of the Polish-German basin developing under mostly marine conditions. From Triassic to Late Cretaceous it underwent a number of extension pulses, subsidence and mostly marine deposition of Mesozoic strata. This was terminated with Late Cretaceous inversion and the end-Cretaceous compressional episode (cf. Kley and Voigt, 2008; Mazur et al., 2005). This episode uplifted the Fore-Sudetic Block with respect to the Sudetic one, which resulted in erosional removal of the Mesozoic deposits from the Fore-Sudetic Block and the deeper level of exposition of its erosionally uncovered crystalline complexes comparing to that level on the Sudetic Block. The Palaeogene witnessed a rather limited sedimentation over the area of SW Poland, mostly, but not exclusively, in continental conditions. The Late Miocene vigorous inversion of the Sudetes, with the Sudetic Block being uplifted and the Fore-Sudetic Block depressed, was due to the location of the Bohemian Massif within the forebulge area in front of the active orogenic fronts of the Alps and Carpathians. All the above mentioned changing tectonic conditions had their effects on the network of faults in the SW Poland, that developed and evolved from the end of Carboniferous until present.







Fig. E.1. Main tectonic units of the E area on the background of the geological map without Cainozoic (after Dadlez et al., 2000). The Dotted line marks the border of the E area.

15.6.2 E.2. Fault zones of the LSB and FSH

The main fault systems of SW Poland (Fig. E.2) are in most part genetically related to the pre-Permian deep structural discontinuities in the crystalline basement (and/or in the heavily deformed Carboniferous sedimentary cover) which were either produced during the Variscan orogeny (in the Sudetes and their direct foreland) or, still, are older and presumably date back to the accretion of Armorican terranes to Avalonia (along the Dolsk Fault Zone E-1), by then already accreted to Baltica. The basement discontinuities, subsequently, controlled and affected the formation of overlying fault systems in the Permo-Mesozoic cover during the recurrent extensional and compressional events (cf. Ziegler and Dèzes, 2007; Jarosiński et al., 2009). In SW Poland, eight main fault systems/zones are distinguished. These are reviewed briefly below from the N to S. Roughly along the discussed area's northern boundary, below a depth of ~2-2.5 km the WNW–ESE-trending Dolsk Fault Zone (E-1) is known to subcrop at the base-Permian surface, as evidenced mainly by oil industry exploration data achieved with seismic and drillhole methods (Grad et al., 2003; Dadlez, 2006; Kiersnowski et al., 2010). This important fault zone is thus confined to the basement of the Fore-Sudetic Homocline and is bounding from the NE the Wolsztyn High that exposes pre-Carboniferous, low-grade metamorphosed Devonian and older rocks on the base Permian surface (cf. Mazur et al., 2010). Its origin is related to the Avalonia accretion to Laurasia, but better constrained is its Variscan, Carboniferous stage of development as a dextral strike-slip discontinuity (Mazur et al., 2010, 2020). It was probably reactivated in later times. The Poznań–Oleśnica Fault System (E-2) is a complex, extensive system of variously oriented Mezo- to Cenozoic tectonic grabens cutting across the entire Fore-Sudetic Homocline (Kasiński, 1984, 1991, 2000, 2004; Widera et al., 2008). The grabens branch off the main axis oriented roughly N–S and defined by the sigmoidal shaped (in map-view) Poznań–Oleśnica Graben. Apart from the latter graben, the system includes also branched Chruścina and Rawicz-





Chobienia–Legnica segments. This fault system follows the originally Triassic fault train, of possible Variscan antecedence (Kasiński, 1984), that evolved through Mesozoic extensional events, and Late Cenozoic extension which led to lignite deposits. Some smaller grabens located eastward of this system (not included in this report) have a similar origin (Fig. E.2). The Middle Odra Fault System (E-3) represents a highly complex pattern of faults in the Permo-Mezozoic cover and the underlying Variscan basement on the borderland between the Fore-Sudetic Block in the S and the Fore-Sudetic Homocline in the N and – as a whole – it shows a general trend of NW-SE to WNW-ESE. Believed by some to represent a fragment of the transcontinental "Hamburg–Kraków Fault Zone", or, using a more recent terms, a SE-ly extension of the 'Elbe fracture' of Arthaud and Matte (1977), which defines the NE boundary of the known extent of Variscan crystalline basement of the Sudetes (Mazur et al., 2020). The knowledge of the faults defining the E-3 System, is based mostly on borehole, potential field and sparse seismic data and, also, on spatially limited data from the KGHM copper mines. The Middle Odra Fault System (E-3) originated from a Variscan, Carboniferous dextral strike-slip major fault zone injected with Carboniferous granitoids (Aleksandrowski, 1995; Dörr et al., 2006; Mazur et al., 2020) and was next recurrently reactivated in the Permo–Mesozoic cover, mostly in dip-slip regime in the time span between the Permian and Present (Grzempowski et al., 2009), thus achieving a complex geometry. At present, it is buried below Quaternary deposits and does not show clear topographic effects of its youngest activity, except for its trace being followed by the Odra river. The Sudetic Boundary (Marginal) Fault System (E-4) of the NW–SE to NNW–SSE trend, is a highangle to vertical, NE-dipping discontinuity. It is entirely exposed on the Earth's surface (but not the fault core itself), yielding prominent topographic effects (Oberc and Dyjor, 1969; Oberc, 1972; Grocholski, 1977; Badura et al., 2002, 2007). Reflected in potential field record and magnetotelluric data, it separates the uplifted Sudetic Block from the downthrown Fore-Sudetic Block. On the average, it appears to be a sub-vertical structure. Originally, a probable large-scale Riedel shear accompanying the Carboniferous displacement on the Intrasudetic Fault Zone (Aleksandrowski et al., 1997), it was subsequently reactivated with a dip-slip kinematics: (1) at the Cretaceous/Palaeogene turn, leading to an uplift of the Fore-Sudetic Block with respect to the Sudetic Block; (2) in the Late Miocene, reversing the position of the Sudetic vs Fore-Sudetic blocks. On the Sudetic Boundary Fault downthrown (NE) side, there occurs a chain of deep Cenozoic grabens (of Mokrzeszów, Paczków and Kędzierzyn; Dyjor and Kuszell, 1977; Dyjor et al., 1978; Krzyszkowski et al., 1995; Przybylski, 1998). The fault displays minor recent seismogenic activity (Guterch et al., 2002; Guterch, 2009). The NNW–ESE-trending Intra-Sudetic Fault Zone (E-5; e.g. Oberc, 1964, 1972; Aleksandrowski, 1995; Aleksandrowski et al., 1997) is the most conspicuous Variscan structural discontinuity in the Polish Sudetes (Mazur et al., 2020) that separates distinct tectonic units of the Sudetic Block on its southern side from unlike ones on its northern side. It is locally well exposed on the surface, mappable and reflected in potential field data. The main activity occurred in Early Carboniferous times under ductile conditions, with estimated dextral displacement of at least 50 km, possibly reaching even as much as ~300 km (Aleksandrowski, 1995). This was followed by Late Carboniferous reversal with a sinistral displacement of ~25 km and Permian to Neogene dip-slip reactivations at various segments of the fault zone, whose present-day topographic effects are, however difficult to verify. The Turoszów–Żytawa Fault System (E-6) is expressed by topographic effects related to Miocene brown coal-bearing depression of two basins, the Siekierczyn and Żytawa (Zittau) ones, separated and limited with intervening horsts (Kasiński, 1991, 2000; Badura and Aleksandrowski, 2013; Kasiński et al., 2015). It is geologically located within the Sudetic Block, on the borderland between the Karkonosze–Izera Massif to the E and the Lusatian Massif to the W. The component faults of the system show the NNE-SSW and WNW-ESE strikes and are normal ones in terms of





their kinematics. The fault system in question occurs at the NE termination of the extensive SW– NE-directed Ohře (Eger) Graben of NW Czechia, related to Late Cenozoic abundant basaltoid volcanism and rifting. Over the Karkonosze-Izera Massif within the Sudetic Block there is the North Karkonosze Fault System (E-7), which is responsible for the fault-controlled subsidence of the Jelenia Góra Basin and the uplift of the Karkonosze main range by c. 1000 m above the floor of the basin, composed of the same granite as the Karkonosze range. This fault system seems also to define the tectonic boundary between the Jelenia Góra Basin and the Izera Mts further to the NW (as Wojcieszyce Fault). Related faults enter the interior of the Izera Mts as well, dividing them into the WNW–ESE-trending ranges and the intervening grabens (Oberc, 1975). The faults are young and clearly expressed in the topography (Sroka, 1991; Migoń, 1996; Kasprzak, Traczyk, 2010; Aleksandrowski et al., 2019). They show mostly the WNW–ESE strikes, but also those of the NE-SW and NW-SE direction. The Upper Nysa Fault System (E-8), whose name refers to the upper reach of the river Nysa Kłodzka, represents a relatively complex cluster of Cretaceous to sub-recent faults downthrowing the Kłodzko Basin and the N–S-trending Upper Nysa Graben, filled with Upper Cretaceous deposits. Kłodzko basin and Upper Nysa Graben are surrounded by mountain massifs of the Sudetic Block, that geologically represent the Orlica-Kłodzko Dome (including the Bystrzyca Mts and Śnieżnik metamorphic massifs and that of the Orlica Mts). Thus, the exposed faults have their clear topographic and geological mapping expression. The component faults trend NW–SE to N–S and, in general, form part of a largerscale, trans-frontier fault system that continues to Czechia in the NW direction as the Pořiči-Hronov Fault Zone (Valenta et al., 2008; Wojewoda, 2009). The Upper Nysa Fault System developed from the end of Cretaceous through late Cenozoic, mimicking older Variscan NW-SE faults in the crystalline basement. Initially, some of its faults originated as end Cretaceous reverse structures but, subsequently, were transformed into normal faults downthrowing the Upper Nysa Graben and adjacent smaller depressions with respect to the surrounding mountain ranges (cf. Grocholski and Grocholska, 1958; Fistek, 1989; Sroka, 1992, 1997; Don, 1996; Kiełczawa and Teisseyre, 2000; Cymerman, 2004; Don and Wojewoda, 2005; Badura et al., 2005; Don and Gotowała, 2008; Badura and Rauch, 2014a, 2014b).







Fig. E.2. Fault zones (transparent grey) of the E area, including codes. Left sketch: no background, Right sketch: on the background of geological map without Cainozoic (after Dadlez et. al., 2000). The faults marked by orange, blue, purple and black are taken from different data sets. Transparent pink are Mesozoic-Cainozoic grabens.





15.7 F. Inner Carpathians

15.7.1 F.1. Tectonic evolution

The Carpathians are a fold-and-thrust belt formed during ALCAPA collision with European part of the Eurasian Plate (Fig. F.1). The main phase of collision took place in Miocene. At the surface, the suture between the ALCAPA and Europe is expressed by the Pieniny Klippen Belt (Fig. F.2) that separates the Inner Carpathians realm consisting of Alpean-provenance units and the Outer Carpathians consisting of complexes deposited at the margin of the European plate. The stack of nappes of the Outer Carpathians was formed mostly in Neogene. The gently dipping or subhorizontal thrusts extend tens of kilometres southward of their surface manifestation. The thrust geometry and complexity of tectonic deformations in the Outer Carpathians are beyond the scope of this Report, we thus focus on the three main, basement-rooted fault zones in the Inner Carpathians.

The Inner Carpathians (Fig. F.3) developed over the ALCAPA micro-plate basement, which was escaping from the Alps during the Oligocene up to the Miocene and was finally accreted to the European plate in the Miocene (Schmid et al., 2008). The northernmost part of ALCAPA is occupied by the Podhale Flysch Basin, which forms a syncline bounded from the S by the Tatra Mts. and from the N by the Pieniny Klippen Belt (Fig. F.2) (Jurewicz, 1997). The main Cretaceous phase of the Tatra Mts. folding led to the complex orogenic structure, which we are not considering in this Report. Therefore, in the Inner Carpathians we highlight the Pieniny Klippen Belt suture and two transversal fault zones: Białka and Biały Dunajec (Fig. F.3) which are all deeply rooted in the ALCAPA basement.



Fig. F.1. The tectonic sketch of the Western Carpathians (after Żelaźniewicz et al., 2011).







Fig. F.2. The schematic N–S trending cross-section through the Western Carpathians (after Żelaźniewicz et al., 2011). For location see Fig. F.1 – profile A–B.



Fig. F.3. Tectonic sketch of the Inner Carpathians with indicated fault zones (after Mastella et al., 2012).





15.8 References

Aleksandrowski P., 1995. Rola wielkoskalowych przemieszczeń przesuwczych w ukształtowaniu waryscyjskiej struktury Sudetów (The significance of major strike-slip displacements in development of the Variscan structure of the Sudetes, SW Poland). Prz. Geol., 43: 745-54.

Aleksandrowski P., Kryza R., Mazur S., Żaba J., 1997. Kinematic data on major Variscan strikeslip faults and shear zones in the Polish Sudetes, north-east Bohemian Massif. Geol Mag 133: 727–739.

Aleksandrowski P., Słaby E., Szuszkiewicz A., Galbarczyk-Gąsiorowska L., Knapik R., Madej S., Sobczyk A., Szełęg E., 2019. Budowa geologiczna Karkonoszy. W: Knapik R., Migoń P. & A. Raj (eds), Przyroda Karkonoskiego Parku Narodowego, Wyd. III, Karkonoski Park Narodowy, Jelenia Góra: 7-46.

Andersson U.B, Sjöström H., Högdahl K., Rklund O., 2004. The Transscandinavian Igneous Belt, evolutionary models. Geological Survey of Finland Special Paper, 37: 104-113.

Arthaud F., Matte P., 1977. Late Paleozoic strike-slip faulting in southern Europe and northern Africa: result of a right-lateral shear zone between the Appalachians and the Urals. Geol Soc Am Bull 88 (9): 1305–1320.

Badura J., Aleksandrowski P., 2013. On the northern termination of the Eger (Ohře) Graben. Conference" Basalt 2013 – Cenozoic Magmatism of Central Europe". Senckenberg Scientific Conference, Abstracts & Excursion Guides, Görlitz (eds: Büchner J., Rapprich V., Tietz O.), 24-28 April 2013, Czech Geological Survey & Senckenberg Museum of Natural History, Görlitz, 70-71.

Badura J., Rauch M., 2014a. Tectonics of the Upper Nysa Kłodzka Graben, Sudetes. Geol. Sudet., 42: 137–148.

Badura J., Rauch M., 2014b. The CETeG 2014 excursion to the Upper Nysa Kłodzka Graben, the Sudetes: morphotectonics and tectonics. Geol. Sudet., 42: 161–166.

Badura J., Przybylski B., Zuchiewicz W., Farbisz J., Krzyszkowski D., Sroka W., 2002. The Sudetic Marginal Fault and Kłodzko Basin Faults, SW Poland, in the light of geoelectrical resistivity studies. Acta Montana IRSM AS CR (2002) Ser. A No. 20(124): 57-65.

Badura J., Przybylski B., Zuchiewicz W., Farbisz J., Sroka W., Jamroz O., 2005. Postalpejskie ruchy tektoniczne w rowie górnej Nysy Kłodzkiej: dyskusja. Prz. Geol., 55(3): 206-211.

Badura J., Zuchiewicz W., Štěpančiková P., Przybylski B., Kontny B. & Cacoń S., 2007. The Sudetic Marginal Fault: a young morphotectonic feature of Central Europe. Acta Geodyn. et Geomater., 4, 4 (148): 7-29. Praha.

Barnes G., Barraud J., 2012. Imaging geologic surfaces by inverting gravity gradient data with depth horizons. Geophysics, 77(1).

Bogdanova S.V., Bingen B., Gorbatschev R., Kheraskova T.N., Kozlov V.I., Puchkov V.N., Volozh Yu.A., 2008. The East European Craton (Baltica) before and during the assembly of Rodinia. Precambrian Research, 160.

Bogdanova S., Gorbatschev R., Grad M., Janik T., Guterch A., Kozlovskaya E., Motuza G., Skridlaite G., Starostenko V., Taran L. and EUROBRIDGE and POLONAISE working groups, 2006. EUROBRIDGE: new insight into the geodynamic evolution of the East European Craton. In:





European Lithosphere Dynamics (eds: Gee, D. G. and Stephenson, R. A., 2006), Geological Society, London, Memoirs, 32, 599–625.

Bogdanova S., Gorbatschev R., Skridlaite G., Soesoo A., Taran L., Kurlovich D., 2015. Trans-Baltic Palaeoproterozoic correlations towards the reconstruction of supercontinent Columbia/Nuna. Precambrian Research, 259: 5-33.

Bogdanova S., Paskevich I.K., Gorbatchev R., Orlyuk M.I., 1997. Riphean rifting and major Palaeoproterozoic crustal boundaries in the basement of the East European Craton: Geology and geophysics. Tectonophysics, 268: 1-21.

Brochwicz-Lewiński W., Pożaryski W., Tomczyk H., 1981. Large-scale strike-slip movements along SW margin of the East European platform in the early Paleozoic. Prz. Geol., 29: 385–397.

Brzozowski M., Domżalski J., 2006. Ropo-gazonośność obszarów morskich Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej. Geological Review, 52: 792-799.

Buła Z., Żaba J., 2008. Struktura prekambryjskiego podłoża wschodniej części bloku górnośląskiego (Brunovistulicum). Prz. Geol., 56(6): 473-480.

Buła Z., Habryn R., 2010. Budowa geologiczna prekambru I paleozoiku region krakowskiego. Materiały Konferencji – "Prekambr i paleozoik regionu krakowskiego". Kraków, listopad 2010. Państw. Instyt. Geol. – Państw. Inst. Badawczy, Warszawa: 7-39.

Buła Z., Żaba J., Habryn R., 2008. Regionalizacja tektoniczna Polski. Polska południowa (blok górnośląski i blok małopolski). Prz. Geol., 56: 912–920.

Buła Z., Habryn R., Jachowicz-Zdanowska M., Żaba J., 2015. The Precambrian and lower Paleozoic of the Brunovistulicum (eastern part of the Upper Silesian Block, southern Poland) – the state of the art. Geol. Quart., 59(1): 123-134.

Czarnocki J., 1950. Geologia regionu łysogórskiego w związku z zagadnieniem złoża rud żelaza w Rudkach. Prace Państw. Inst. Geol., 1: 1-404.

Czarnocki J., 1957. Stratygrafia i tektonika Gór Świętokrzyskich. Prace Inst. Geol., 18: 5-133.

Cymerman Z., 2004. Tectonic map of The Sudetes and Fore-Sudetic Block, 1:200 000, Polish Geological Institute.

Dadlez, R., 1980. Fault pattern in the Polish Lowlands and its bearing on the Permian-Mesozoic evolution of the area. Prz. Geol., 28: 278-286.

Dadlez, R., (eds), 1995. Atlas Geologiczny Południowego Bałtyku. 1:500000. Państwowy Instytut Geologiczny.

Dadlez R., 2006. The Polish Basin-relationship between the crystalline, consolidated and sedimentary crust. Geol. Quart., 50(1): 43–58.

Dadlez R., Marek S., Pokorski J., 2000. Geological Map of Poland Without Cainozoic Deposits, 1:1000000. Wydawnictwo Kartograficzne Polskiej Agencji Ekologicznej, Warszawa.

Don J., 1996. The Late Cretaceous Nysa Graben: implications for Mesozoic–Cenozoic fault-block tectonics of the Sudetes. Zeitschrift für geologische Wissenschaften, 24: 317–324.

Don J., Gotowała R., 2008. Tectonic evolution of the late Cretaceous Nysa Kłodzka Graben, Sudetes, SW Poland. Geol. Sudet., 40: 51–63.





Don J., Wojewoda J., 2005. Tektonika rowu górnej Nysy Kłodzkiej – sporne problemy – dyskusja. Prz. Geol., 53: 212–221.

Doornenbal J.C., Stevenson A.G., (eds), 2010. Petroleum Geological Atlas of the Southern Permian Basin Area. European Association of Geoscientists and Engineers (EAGE), Houten, The Netherlands.

Dörr W., Żelaźniewicz A., Bylina P., Schastok J., Franke W., Haack U., Kulicki C., 2006. Tournaisian age of granitoids from the Odra Fault Zone (southwestern Poland): equivalent of the Mid-German Crystalline High? Int J Earth Sci 95(2): 341–349.

Dudek A., 1980. The crystalline basement block of the Outer Carpathians in Moravia: Bruno-Vistulicum. Roz. ČS. Akad. Věd, Ř. Mat. Přír. Věd, 90: 1-85.

Dyjor S., Kuszell T., 1977. Neogeńska i czwartorzędowa ewolucja rowu tektonicznego Roztoki-Mokrzeszowa. Geol. Sudet., 12, 2: 113-132.

Dyjor S., Dendewicz A., Grodzicki A., Sadowska A., 1978. Neogeńska i staroplejstoceńska sedymentacja w obrębie stref zapadliskowych rowów Paczkowa i Kędzierzyna. Geol. Sudet., 11, 1: 31-65.

Finger F., Hanžl P., Pin C., Von Quadt A., Steyrer H. P., 2000. The Brunovistulian: Avalonian Precambrian sequence at the eastern and of the Central European Variscides? In: W. Franke, V. Haak, O. Oncken, D. Tanner, eds – Orogenic processes: Quantification and modelling in the Variscan Belt. Geol. Soc. London, Spec. Publ. 179: 103-112.

Fistek J., 1989. Rola uskoku Pstrążna-Gorzanów w kształtowaniu warunków hydrogeologicznych SW obrzeżenia Synklinorium Śródsudeckiego. Pr. Nauk. Inst. Geotech. PWroc., 58: 361-368.

Fossen H., Cavalcante G.C.G., 2017. Shear zones – A review. Earth-Science Reviews, 171: 434-455.

Grad M., Guterch A., Keller G.R., Janik T., Hegedus E., Vozar J., Ślączka A., Tiira T., Yliniemi J., 2006. Lithospheric structure beneath trans-Carpathian transect from Precambrian platform to Pannonian basin: CELEBRATION'2000 seismic profile CEL05. Journal of Geophysical Research, 111, B03301.

Grad M., Guterch A., Mazur S., 2002. Seismic refraction evidence for crustal structure in the central part of the Trans-European Suture Zone in Poland. [in:] Winchester J.A., Pharaoh T.C. & Verniers J. (eds), Palaeozoic Amalgamation of Central Europe, Geological Society Special Publication, 201, Geological Society, London: 295–309.

Grad M., Janik T., Guterch A., Środa P., Czuba W., EUROBRIDGE'94-97, POLONAISE'97 and CELEBRATION'2000 Seismic Working Groups, 2006. Lithosperic structure of the western part of the East European Craton investigated by deep seismic profiles. Geol. Quart., 50: 9-22.

Grad M., Jensen S.L., Keller G.R., Guterch A., Thybo H., Janik T., Tiira T., Yliniemi J., Luosto U., Motuza G., Nasedkin V., 2003. Crustal structure of the Trans-European suture zone region along POLONAISE'97 seismic profile P4. J Geophys Res Solid Earth.

Grocholska J., Grocholski A., 1958. Tektonika północno-wschodniej części rowu Nysy. Prz. Geol., 8-9: 351-353.

Grocholski A., 1977. Uskok sudecki brzeżny a zagadnienia wulkanotektoniki trzeciorzędowej. Acta. Univ. Wrat., 378, Prace Geol. Miner., 6: 89-103.





Grzempowski P., Badura J., Cacoń S., Przybylski B., 2009. Recent vertical movements in the Wroclaw section of the Middle Odra Fault Zone, Acta Geodyn. et Geomater., Vol. 6, No. 3 (155), Prague: 339–349.

Guterch B., 2009. Seismicity in Poland in the light of historical records. Prz. Geol., 57: 513–520.

Guterch A., Grad M., 2006. Lithospheric structure of the TESZ in Poland based on modern seismic experiments. Geol. Quart., 50 (1): 22–32.

Guterch A., Grad M., Thybo H., Keller G.R., The POLONAISE Working Group, 1999. POLONAISE '97 – international seismic experiment between Precambrian and Variscan Europe in Poland. Tectonophysics, 314 (1–4), 101–121.

Guterch A., Grad M., Thybo H., Keller G.R., Miller K., 1998. Seismic experiment spreads across Poland. EOS Trans. AGU, 79, 26, 302–305.

Guterch B., Lewandowska-Marciniak H., 2002. Seismicity and seismic hazard in Poland. Fol. Quater., 73: 85–99.

Hakenberg M., 1978. Albian-Cenomaniam palaeotectonics and palaeogeography of the Miechów Depression, northern part. Studia Geologica Polonica. 68. 1 –104. Wydawnictwa Geologiczne. Warszawa.

Hakenberg M., Świdrowska J., 1998. Rozwój południowo-wschodniego segmentu bruzdy polskiej I jego związek ze strefami uskoków ograniczających (od permu do późnej jury). Prz. Geol., 46(6): 503-508.

Hakenberg M., Świdrowska J., 1999. Subsydencja i początki inwersji bruzdy śródpolskiej na podstawie analizy map miąższości i litofacji osadów górnokredowych. Prz. Geol. 47 (1): 61-68.

Jarosiński M., Dąbrowski M., 2006. Rheological models across the Trans-European Suture Zone in north Poland. Prace Państw. Inst. Geol., 188: 143-166.

Jarosiński M., Poprawa P., Ziegler P., 2009. Cenozoic dynamic evolution of the Polish Platform. Geol. Quart., 53: 3-26.

Jureczka J., Dopita M., Gałka M., Krieger W., Kwarciński J., Martinec P., 2005. Geological Atlas of Coal Deposits of the Polish and Czech Parts of the Upper Silesian Coal Basin 1:200 00. Państw. Inst. Geol., Ministerstwo Środowiska, Warszawa.

Jurewicz E., 1997. The contact between the Pieniny Klippen belt and Magura Unit (the Male Pieniny Mts.) Geol. Quart., 41: 315-326.

Kasiński J.R, 1984. Tektonika synsedymentacyjna jako czynnik warunkujący sedymentację formacji brunatnowęglowej w zapadliskach tektonicznych na obszarze zachodniej Polski. Prz. Geol., 32(5): 260-268.

Kasiński J.R., 1991. Tertiary lignite-bearing facies of the Zittau Basin: Ohře rift system (Poland, Germany and Czechoslovakia. [In:], P. Anadón, L. Cabrera, J. Calvo (eds): Lacustrine facies analysis. Spec. Publ. Int. Ass. Sediment., 13: 93-107. Oxford.

Kasiński J. R., 2000. Atlas geologiczny trzeciorzędowej asocjacji brunatnowęglowej w polskiej części niecki żytawskiej. 59 pp., Państw. Inst. Geol., Warszawa.





Kasiński J.R., 2004. Paleogen i neogen w zapadliskach i rowach tektonicznych. In: T.M. Peryt, M. Piwocki, (eds), Budowa geologiczna Polski. Stratygrafia. Trzeciorzęd. 3: 3a: 134-161, Państw. Inst. Geol., Warszawa.

Kasiński J. R., Badura J., Pańczyk M., Pécskay Z., Saternus A., Słodkowska B., Urbański P., 2015. Osady paleogeńskie w polskiej części Niecki Żytawskiej – nowe światło na problem wieku zapadliska tektonicznego. Biul. Państw. Inst. Geol., 461: 295-324.

Kasprzak M., Traczyk A., 2010. Geomorfometria granitowej części Karkonoszy. Landform Analysis, 13: 33–46.

Kiełczawa B., Teisseyre B., 2000. Nowe dane do tektoniki okolic Gorzanowa w Sudetach Środkowych. Prace Naukowe Instytutu Górnictwa Politechniki Wrocławskiej, 87, Studia i Materiały, 28: 19–27.

Kiersnowski H., Peryt T.M., Buniak A., Mikołajewski Z., 2010. From the intra-desert ridges to the marine carbonate island chain: middle to late Permian (Upper Rotliegend-Lower Zechstein) of the Wolsztyn-Pogorzela high, west Poland. Geological Journal 45(2–3): 319–335.

Kley J., Voigt T., 2008. Late Cretaceous intraplate thrusting in central Europe: effect of Africa-Iberia-Europe convergence, not Alpine collision, Geology, 36 (11): 839–842.

Korja A., Lahtinen R., Nironen M., 2006. The Svecofennian orogen: a collage of microcontinents and island arcs., European Lithosphere Dynamics. Gee, Stephenson, (eds) Geological Society of London, Memoirs, 32, 561-578.

Kotas A., 1982. Zarys budowy geologicznej Górnośląskiego Zagłębia Węglowego. Przew. 54 Zjazdu Pol. Tow. Geol. Sosnowiec: 45-72. Wyd. Geol. Warszawa.

Kotas A., 1985. Structural evolution of the Upper Silesian Coal Basin (Poland). C.R.X. Congr. Int. Stratigr. Geol. Carb. 3: 459-469. Madrid.

Kowalczewski Z., 1974. Pozycja geologiczno-strukturalna magmatyzmu świętokrzyskico w świetle wyników ostatnich badań geologicznych. Biul. Inst. Geol., 275: 11-53.

Kowalczewski Z., 2004. Geological setting of the Milejowice-Janowice diabase intrusion: insights into post-Caledonian magmatism in the Holy Cross Mts. Poland. Geol. Quart., 48(2): 135-146.

Kowalczewski Z., Rup M., 1989. Cechsztyn w Górach Świętokrzyskich. Biul. Inst. Geol. 362: 5-35.

Kowalczewski Z., 2002. Late Palaeozoic-Mesozoic development of the Skrzynno Fault (northeastern border of the Holy Cross Mts.). Geol. Quart., 46: 281-291.

Krzemińska E., Krzemiński L., Petecki Z., Wiszniewska J., Salwa S., Żaba J., Gaidzik K., Williams I.S., Rosowiecka O., Taran L., Johansson A., Pécskay Z., Demaiffe D., Grabowski J., Zieliński G., 2017. Geological map of crystalline basement in the Polish part of the East European Platform 1:1 000 000. Państwowy Instytut Geologiczny, Warszawa.

Krzyszkowski D., Migoń P., Sroka W., 1995. Neotectonic Quaternary history of the Sudetic Marginal Fault, SW Poland. Folia Quaternaria, 66: 73-98.

Krzywiec, P., 2006. Triassic-Jurassic evolution of the Pomeranian segment of the Mid-Polish Trough — basement tectonics and sedimentary patterns. Geol. Quart., 51(1): 139–150.

Krzywiec P., Poprawa P., Mikołajczak M., Mazur S., Malinowski M., 2018. Deeply concealed halfgraben at the SW margin of the East European Craton (SE Poland) — Evidence for Neoproterozoic rifting prior to the break-up of Rodinia. Journal of Palaeogeography, 7(1): 88-97.





Krzywiec, P., Stachowska, A., 2016. Late Cretaceous inversion of the NW segment of the Mid-Polish Trough – how marginal troughs were formed, and does it matter at all? Z. Dt. Ges. Geowiss. (German J. Geol.), 167: 107–119.

Kuleta M., Zbroja S., 2006. Wczesny etap rozwoju pokrywy permsko-mezozoicznej Gór Świętokrzyskich. Przewodnik 77 Zjazdu Polskiego Towarzystwa Geologicznego: 105-126.

Kutek J., 1994. Jurassic tectonic events in south-eastern cratonic Poland. Acta Geologica Polonica. 44 (3-4): 167-221. PWN. Warszawa.

Kutek J., Głazek J., 1972. The Holy Cross area, Central Poland, in the Alpine Cycle. Acta Geologica Polonica 22 (4): 603-653.

Markowiak M., 2015. Charakterystyka mineralizacji kruszcowej na tle przeobrażeń termicznometasomatycznych skał w rejonie Żarek – Kotowic. Prace Państw. Inst. Geol., 203: 1-74

Markowiak M., Habryn R., 2020. Przejawy mineralizacji polimetalicznej w strukturze elewacji Brudzowic (Siewierza) na bloku górnośląskim (południowa Polska). Prz. Geol., 68(6): 511-525.

Mastella L., Ludwiniak M., Klimkiewicz D., 2012. Budowa geologiczna doliny Białego Dunajca. Prz. Geol., 60: 496–505.

Mazur S., Aleksandrowski P., Gągała Ł., Krzywiec P., Żaba J., Gaidzik K., Sikora R., 2020. Late Palaeozoic strike-slip tectonics versus oroclinal bending at the SW outskirts of Baltica: case of the Variscan belt's eastern end in Poland Int J Earth Sci (Geol Rundsch) 109 (4): 1133-1160.

Mazur S., Aleksandrowski P., Turniak K., Krzemiński L., Mastalerz K., Górecka-Nowak A., Kurowski L., Krzywiec P., Żelaźniewicz A., Fanning M.C., 2010. Uplift and late orogenic deformation of the Central European Variscan belt as revealed by sediment provenance and structural record in the Carboniferous foreland basin of western Poland. International Journal of Earth Sciences (Geol. Rundsch.) 99: 47-64.

Mazur S., Kröner A., Szczepański J., Turniak K., Hanžl P., Melichar R., Rodionov N.V., Paderin I., Sergev, S.A., 2010. Single zircon U-Pb ages and geochemistry of granitoid gneisses from SW Poland: evidence for an Avalonian affinity of the Brunian microcontinent. Geological Magazine 147, 508–526.

Mazur S., Krzywiec P., Malinowski M., Lewandowski M., Aleksandrowski P., Mikołajczyk M., 2018. On the nature of the Teisseyre-Tornquist Zone. Geology, Geophysics and Environment, 44: 17-30.

Mazur S., Scheck-Wenderoth M., Krzywiec P., 2005. Different modes of inversion in the German and Polish basins. International Journal of Earth Sciences, 94, 782–798.

Migoń P., 1996. Struktura morfotektoniczna centralnej części Sudetów Zachodnich w świetle mapy zagęszczonych poziomic. Czasopismo Geograficzne, 67(2): 233-244.

Mikołajczak M., Mazur S., Gągała Ł. 2019. Depth-to-basement for the East European craton and Teisseyre–Tornquist Zone in Poland based on potential field data. Int J Earth Sci 108:547–567.

Narkiewicz M., 2002. Ordovician through earliest Devonian development of the Holy Cross Mts. (Poland): constraints from subsidence analysis and thermal maturity data. Geol. Quart., 46: 255-266.

Narkiewicz M., Dadlez R., 2008. Geological regional subdivision of Poland: general guidelines and proposed schemes of sub-Cenozoic and sub-Permian units. Prz. Geol., 56: 391–397.





Narkiewicz M., Poprawa P., Lipiec M., Matyja H., Miłaczewski L., 1998. Paleogeographic and tectonic settings and the Carboniferous subsidence development of the Pomerania and Radom-Lublin areas (TESZ, Po land). Prace Państw. Inst. Geol., 165: 31–49.

Nawrocki J., 1999. Przedfałdowa pozostałość magnetyczna intruzji diabazów z synkliny Barda w Górach Świętokrzyskich. Prz. Geol., 47(12): 1101-1104.

Nawrocki J., Krzemiński L., Pańczyk M., 2010. 40Ar-39Ar ages of selected rocks and minerals from the Kraków-Lubliniec Fault Zone, and their relation to the Paleozoic structural evolution of the Małopolska and Brunovistulian Terranes (S Poland). Geol. Quart., 54: 289-300.

Nawrocki J., Salwa S., Pańczyk M., 2013. New 40Ar-39Ar age constrains for magmatic and hydrothermal activity in the Holy Cross Mts. (southern Poland). Geol. Quart., 57: 551-560.

Oberc J., 1964. Main Sudetic diagonal fault and its significance for the position of the Variscan— Laramide synclinoria. Kwartalnik Geologiczny 8(3): 378–490.

Oberc J., 1972. Budowa geologiczna Polski, T. 4, Tektonika. Cz. 2, Sudety i obszary przyległe. Wyd. Geologiczne, Warszawa.

Oberc J., 1975. Neotektoniczny rów Rozdroża Izerskiego. We: Współczesne i neotektoniczne ruchy skorupy ziemskiej w Polsce, Materiały I Krajowego Sympozjum: 157-170. Wydawnictwa Geologiczne, Warszawa.

Oberc J., Dyjor S., 1969. Uskok sudecki brzeżny. Biul. Inst. Geol., 236: 41–142.

Oszczepalski S., Markowiak M., Mikulski S.Z., Lasoń K., Buła Z., Habryn R., 2010. Porfirowa mineralizacja Mo-Cu-W w prekambryjsko – paleozoicznych utworach – analiza prognostyczna strefy kontaktów bloków górnośląskiego i małopolskiego. Biul. Państ. Inst. Geol. 439(2): 339-354.

Pegrum R.M., 1984. The extension of the Tornquist Zone in the Norwegian North Sea. Norsk Geologisk Tidsskrift, 64: 39-68.

Pharaoh T.C., 1999. Palaeozoic terranes and their lithospheric boundaries within the Trans-European Suture Zone (TESZ): a review. Tectonophysics, 314: 17–41.

Pokorski J., 2010. Geological section through the lower Paleozoic strata of the Polish part of the Baltic region. Geol. Quart., 54: 123-130.

Pokorski J., Modliński Z., (eds), 2007. Geological Map of the Western and Central Part of the Baltic Depression without Permian and Younger Deposits. Panstw. Inst. Geol., Warszawa.

Poprawa P., 2006. Development of the Caledonian collision zone along the western margin of Baltica and its relation to the fore-land basin. Prace Państw. Inst. Geol., 186: 189–213.

Poprawa P., 2019. Geological setting and ediacaran–palaeozoic evolution of the western slope of the East European Craton and adjacent regions. Annales Soc. Geol. Polon. 89: 347 – 380.

Poprawa P., Pacześna J., 2002. Late Neoproterozoic to Early Paleozoic development of a rift at the Lublin-Podlasie slope of the East European Craton – analysis of subsidence and facies record. Prz. Geol., 50: 49–61.

Poprawa P., Sliaupa S., Stephenson R., Lazauskiene J., 1999. Late Vendian-Early Palaeozoic tectonic evolution of the Baltic Basin: Regional tectonic implications from subsidence analysis. Tectonophysics, 314: 219–239.





Pożaryski W., 1974. Obszar świętokrzysko-lubelski. [W:] Budowa geologiczna Polski, t.4. Tektonika, cz. 1: 314-347.

Przybylski B., 1998. Glacial and neotectonic constraints on the Quaternary evolution of the Fore-Sudetic reach of the Nysa Kłodzka River. Geol. Quart., 42: 221-238.

Raczyńska A. (eds), 1987. Geological Structure of the Pomeranian Swell and its Basement. Prace Inst. Geol., 119: 269.

Ryłko W., Tomaś A., 2010. Model budowy tektonicznej skonsolidowanego podłoża regionu krakowskiego. Materiały Konferencji – "Prekambr i paleozoik regionu krakowskiego". Kraków, listopad 2010. Państw. Instyt. Geol. – Państw. Inst. Badawczy, Warszawa: 93-104.

Salwa S., 2006. Wstępna charakterystyka strukturalno-petrograficzna fyllitów z Podmąchocic w regionie łysogórskim Gór Świętokrzyskich. Prz. Geol., 54: 513-520.

Salwa S., Jarosiński M., 2006. Ewolucja strukturalna dolnopaleozoicznego kompleksu Gór Świętokrzyskich – zarys problematyki. Przewodnik 77 Zjazdu Polskiego Towarzystwa Geologicznego: 78-82.

Schmid S. M., Bernoulli D., Fügenschuh B., Matenco L., Schefer S., Schuster R., Tischler M. and Ustaszewski K., 2008. The Al pine-Carpathian-Dinaridic orogen: correlation and evolution of tectonic units. Swiss J. Geosc., 101: 139–183.

Sroka W., 1991. Tektoniczny charakter krawędzi Pogórza Karkonoskiego. Acta Universitatis Wratislaviensis, 378, Prace Geologiczno-Mineralogiczne, 29: 239-249.

Sroka W., 1992. Morfotektonika gór obrzeżających Kotlinę Kłodzką w świetle badań morfometrycznych. Rozprawa doktorska, Maszynopis, Arch Inst. Nauk Geol. Uniw. Wrocł., 197 pp..

Sroka W., 1997. Ewolucja morfotektoniczna Sudetów w rejonie Kotliny Kłodzkiej w świetle analizy morfomeryczno-statystycznej. Acta Univ. Wratisl. 1939, Pr. Geol.-Miner. 53: 1-97.

Stefaniuk M., Wojdyła M., Petecki Z., Pokorski J., 2008. Dokumentacja badan geofizycznych tematu: budowa geologiczna pokrywy osadowej i podłoża krystalicznego segmentu pomorskiego i bruzdy sródpolskiej na podstawie kompleksowych badan geofizycznych (profilowań magnetotellurycznych). Unpubl. Rep., Centr. Arch. Geol., Państw. Inst. Geol., Warszawa.

Thybo H., 1997. Geophysical characteristics of the Tornquist Fan area, northwest Trans-European Suture Zone: Indication of late Carboniferous to early Permian dextral transtension. Geological Magazine. 134: 597–606.

Tomaszczyk M., 2016. Ewolucja tektoniczna centralnej części basenu lubelskiego. PhD Dissertation, National Geological Archive, Polish Geological Institute-NRI, Warsaw.

Tomaszczyk M., Jarosiński M., 2017. The Kock Fault Zone as an indicator of tectonic stress regime changes at the margin of the East European Craton (Poland). Geol. Quart., 61: 908-925.

Unrug R., Dembowski Z., 1971. Rozwój diastroficzno-sedymentacyjny basenu morawskośląskiego. Rocz. Pol. Tow. Geol. 41, 1: 119-168.

Valenta J., Stejskal V., Štěpančíková P., 2008. Tectonic pattern of the Hronov-Poříčí trough as seen from pole-dipole geoelectrical measurements. Acta Geodyn. Geomater., 5, 2(150): 185-195.





Widera M., Ćwikliński W., Karman R., 2008. Cenozoic tectonic evolution of the Poznań-Oleśnica Fault Zone, central-western Poland. Acta Geologica Polonica, 58(94): 455-471.

Wojewoda J., 2009. Žďarky-Pstražna Dome: A strike slip fault - related structure at the eastern termination of the Poříčí-Hronov Fault Zone (Sudetes). Acta Geodyn. Geomater., 6, 3(155): 273-290.

Wybraniec S., 1999. Transformation and visualization of potential field data. Polish Geological Institute, Special Papers 1, 1-88.

Wybraniec S., Cordell L., 1994. Geophysical mapping of the Ełk syenite massif. W: Ryka W. (red.) Geology of the Ełk syenite massif (northeastern Poland). Prace Państw. Inst. Geol., CXLIV, 11-18.

Ziegler P.A., Dèzes P., 2007. Cenozoic uplift of Variscan Massifs in the Alpine foreland: Timing and controlling mechanisms. Global Planet. Change, 58: 237–269, Amsterdam.

Znosko J., 1966. Jednostki Geologiczne Polski I ich stanowisko w tektonice Europy. Kwart. Geol., 10: 646-666.

Znosko J., 1984. Tectonics of southern part of Middle Poland (beyond the Carpatians). Z. Deutsch. Geol. Ges., 135: 586-602.

Znosko J., 1992. Outline of post-Variscan geotectonic evolution of Poland. Bull. Pol. Acad. Sc. Earth Sc, 40(4): 315-320.

Żaba J., 1999. Ewolucja strukturalna utworów dolnopaleozoicznych w strefie granicznej bloków górnośląskiego i małopolskiego. Prace Państw. Inst. Geol., 166: 1–162.

Żelichowski A.M., Kozłowski S. (eds), 1983. Atlas geologiczno-surowcowy obszaru lubelskiego. Wyd. Geol., Warszawa.

Żelaźniewicz A., Buła Z., Fanning M., Seghedi A., Żaba J., 2009. More evidence on Neoproterozoic terranes in Southern Poland and southeastern Romania. Kwartalnik Geologiczny, 58(1): 93-124.

Żelaźniewicz A., Aleksandrowski P., Buła Z., Karnkowski P. H., Konon A., Oszczypko N., Ślączka A., Żaba J., Żytko K., 2011. Regionalizacja tektoniczna Polski. Komitet Nauk Geologicznych PAN, Wrocław.





16 LNEG - PORTUGAL

16.1 Introduction

The evolution of mainland Portugal has been strongly conditioned by its geographic position between the Atlantic Ocean and Mediterranean Sea, which is reflected in the geological domain as well as in its people and ways. This location, in relation with the evolution of the two water bodies, controlled the Iberian Peninsula (IP) geodynamic evolution along the Alpine Cycle.

The IP that was formed during the Variscan Cycle corresponds to the Hesperian Massif. It is constituted by an "ancient Iberian Terrane", build up from peri-Gondwanan terranes in the Cadomian Cycle, and by other terranes that are currently vestigial. The Mesozoic and Cenozoic basins developed over the Hesperian Massif. The extant tectonic structures contribute to the interpretation of this long geological history.

In general, the faults that can be recognised in Iberia can be differentiated in three distinct groups:

a) older structures with frequently controversial interpretation, only affecting Proterozoic and Paleozoic rocks. They correspond to shear zones that evolved from Cadomian sutures and Variscan transform faults and nappes, where the absence of stratigraphic markers difficults the evolutionary reconstitution and identification of reactivations;

b) late Variscan and neoformed Alpine faults affecting recent sediments, which frequently allows the determination of Mesozoic and Cenozoic kinematics, as well as tectonic inversions related to the Pyrenaic and Betic orogenies;

c) faults that do not crop out (hidden below alluvial deposits) or that have not had recent stratigraphic or geomorphological markers and therefore their activity in the last 5 or 3 Ma cannot be determined with security. This difficulty is increased by low activity rates during the Quaternary despite the evidence of high magnitude intraplate earthquakes in the historic and paleoseismological record.

In the hydrogeological perspective, Portugal's lithological, stratigraphic and tectonic-structural framework allows the presence of several aquifers in sedimentary and crystalline medium and, at the same time, the presence of several hydromineral and geothermal occurrences.

16.2 Cadomian and Variscan Cycles – an ancient history

The geological evolution of the Iberian Peninsula reflects the effects of two Wilson Cycles prior to the current one: the oldest is the Cadomian Cycle, followed by the Variscan Cycle. In fact, in a vast area of the western part of the IP, deformed rocks of Paleozoic and Proterozoic age, which constitute the Iberian basement, that is, the Hesperic or Iberian Massif, are representative of the westernmost segment of the European Variscan Chain (Ribeiro, 2013).

The Variscan Chain, which resulted from the Variscan orogeny at the end of the Paleozoic, shows a cross-sectional zonation of the structure (Ribeiro, 2013; Ballèvre et al., 2009; Simancas et al., 2009; Martínez-Catalán et al., 2009) with different meanings. The classic and often controversial zoning comprises the Cantabrian Zone (CZ), the Western Asturic-Leonese Zone (WALZ), both located only in Spanish territory, the Central Iberian Zone (CIZ), the Galicia Trás-os-Montes Zone (GTMZ), the Ossa Morena Zone (OMZ) and the South Portuguese Zone (SPZ) (Simancas, 2019), to which the Finisterra Terrain is added (Ribeiro et al., 2007; Ribeiro, 2013; Ribeiro et al., 2013; LNEG, 2016; Moreira et al, 2019).





In the Cadomian Cycle, whose orogeny ended in the Neoproterozoic with the agglutination of the Panotia supercontinent, the agglutination of the Gondwana continent is of particular interest to Iberia. In the Portuguese territory, testimonies of this process include Neoproterozoic rocks, possible inherited from previous orogenic cycles, which are unconformably covered by the Cambrian sediments. Also inherited from the Cadomian Cycle there are probably some shear zones which have suffered reactivation during the Variscan Cycle (Ribeiro, 2013).

The Variscan Cycle starts in the Cambrian period and ends with the formation of the Pangea supercontinent; it comprises several diachronic phases of variable duration. One of its most striking features is the presence of the Ibero-Armorican Arch, whose arching is continuous over time throughout the Variscan Cycle and is witnessed by the strong curving of the structures (Ribeiro, 2013; Dias et al, 2016). It is widely represented in the Iberian Massif.

From the geodynamic point of view, the most significant events recorded in the IP are related to global scale processes (Simancas, 2019):

• Gondwana amalgamation in the Neoproterozoic (Cadomian magmatic arc (Pereira et al., 2013) and Cadomian orogeny);

• Rifting in the Cambrian which led to the opening of the Rheic Ocean in the Lower Ordovician;

• Drift of Gondwana since the Lower Ordovician to the Devonian;

• Opening of the Galicia Trás-os-Montes Ocean (GTMO) (a Rheic arm) in the Lower Devonian;

• Subduction, with closing of the Rheic ocean and collision involving the Laurussian plate (Laurentia + Baltica) and Gondwana with the amalgamation of several peri- or northern Gondwanan domains, such as Avalonia and Armorica (Bàllevre et al., 2009), resulting in the formation of the Pangea supercontinent. The continental collision resulted in the construction of the Variscan Chain between the Middle Devonian and the lower Permian.

The study of these ancient orogenic cycles acting upon old, dismembered and reworked orogens, makes paleogeographic reconstitutions difficult, leading to non-consensual interpretive geodynamic models (Simancas, et al., 2009).

Much of the brittle and ductile tectonic structures that occur in the Portuguese territory are interpreted as inherited from the Variscan Cycle, or even the Cadomian Cycle.

Some of these larger ductile structures refer to sutures separating domains of the zoning of the Iberian Variscan basement mentioned above.

The approximately N-S trending Porto-Tomar-Ferreira do Alentejo Shear Zone is considered one of the most important structures of the Iberian Variscan basement, establishing the crustal limit of the Finisterra Terrain with the Iberian Terrain, to the east. It presents a polyphasic deformation and has been interpreted as a right-lateral transform shear zone at least since the Lower Devonian, possibly reactivating a Cadomian structure (Ribeiro et al., 2007; Ribeiro, 2013; Romão et al., 2006; LNEG, 2016; Moreira, et al., 2019), although this interpretation is not consensual.

The Tomar-Badajoz-Córdoba shear zone, with a general WNW-ESE trend, establishes the boundary between the OMZ and the CIZ. It has been interpreted by some authors as a crustal suture of Cadomian age reactivated as a left-lateral transpressive flower structure during the Variscan Cycle (Ribeiro el al., 2007, 2013; Romão et al., 2006), or as a Variscan suture representative of the closure of a narrow oceanic domain (Simancas et al, 2009).

The Ferreira-Ficalho thrust, with a general E-W trend and dipping towards N, is here referred because it is usually considered to underline the boundary between the OMZ and the SPZ. This boundary corresponds to a Variscan suture between the Iberian and Avalonia terrains and was first interpreted as corresponding to the Beja-Acebuches Ophiolitic Complex. Currently, it is considered that the evidences of the oceanic crust of the Rheic Ocean obducted on the southern





border of the OMZ (the Ophiolitic Complex) are incorporated in the Allochthonous Complex of Moura-Cubito (Araújo et al., 2013; Simancas et al., 2009; Simancas, 2019).

The thrusts of the Galician and Trás-os-Montes allochthonous massifs are interpreted as nappes of continental crust of Armorica and of GTMO obducted oceanic crust, thrusted over the Iberian Terrain, showing a displacement of over a hundred km accumulated between the Middle Devonian and the upper Carboniferous (Ribeiro et al ., 2007; Ribeiro, 2013).

At the end of the Variscan Cycle, crustal thickening is followed by isostatic readjustment of the crust, relaxation of orogenic stresses and the development of late brittle structures.

These structures generally correspond to newly created Late-Variscan (upper Carboniferous to Permian) faults, but also include reactivated faults which have been generated during the last phase of the Variscan deformation (upper Carboniferous) (Dias et al, 2013). Among these fault systems, the sets of sub-vertical faults trending close to N-S (NNE-SSW to NNW-SSE) and approximately E-W and ENE-WSW stand out for their length. Major examples of NNE-SSW oriented faults are the left-lateral Penacova-Régua-Verín and the Manteigas-Vilariça-Bragança strike slip faults, although this kinematics during the Late-Variscan period is not consensual (Ribeiro et al., 2007; Marques et al., 2002). The Seia-Lousã and Ponsul faults are examples of the ENE-WSW set, located in the CIZ, while the Vidigueira Fault, close to an E-W orientation and located in the OMZ, presents a more complex history, probably having been reactivated during the Late-Variscan phase. This fracture (later reactivated in the Alpine Cycle) is very expressive in the current morphology of the eroded and raised Iberian or Hesperian Massif.

16.3 The Alpine Cycle

The geodynamic evolution of Portugal during the Mesozoic is dominated by the opening of the Atlantic and Neotethys oceans. At the end of the Paleozoic era, the continental masses were gathered in the Pangea supercontinent, which suffered fragmentation during the new Wilson cycle, known as the Alpine Cycle.

The major tectono-stratigraphic units that were differentiated in the Portuguese mainland area are the Lusitanian basin, at the western part of the country, and the Algarve basin, at its southern part. These basins evolved in a regime of crustal stretching and subsidence with four major rift phases, from the late Triassic to the early Cretaceous (Ribeiro et al., 1979, 1990; Rasmussen et al., 1996; Kullberg, 2000). This new cycle gave rise to newly formed structures and reactivated inherited faults from the latter Variscan Cycle that were favourably orientated to the new stress field (A. Ribeiro, in Dias et al., 2013).

The most well accepted evolutional model for the Lusitanian basin consists of rifting phases showing: i) rooting in the variscan basement of the main faults of the basin (predominantly thick skinned style); ii) periods of symmetrical (horst and graben organization) and asymmetrical (half graben organization) geometrical evolution; iii) diachronous fracturing; iv) rotation of the main extensional direction (Kullberg, 2000).

In the Algarve, faults striking NE-SW and NW-SE acted as left and right-lateral shears, respectively. The Mesozoic section thickens radically southward across flexures subparallel to the coastline (E-W) that probably overlie synsedimentary growth faults at the basement (Ribeiro et al. 1990).

The complex structures of the Lusitanian basin are due in part to a geometrically complicated interaction between the Alpine stress field and pre-existing fractures, and also to the interplay of halokinesis (Ribeiro et al., 1990). This basin contains normal faults oriented N-S to NNE-SSW, some of them listric, and synsedimentary structures. During the Cretaceous, some late Variscan





faults striking NNE-SSW to NE-SW were probably reactivated with sinistral strike-slip motion (op. cit.). The passive margin regime dominated until the Cretaceous with only one inversion event occurring in Calovian (op. cit).

The Mesozoic is also marked by the existence of three magmatic cycles (early Jurassic, late Jurassic-early Cretaceous and late Cretaceous) in which the two first cycles were strongly controlled by pre-existing fractures (e.g. Kullberg et al., 2013 and references therein).

During the late Cretaceous there was a change in the dominant tectonic regime in Iberia, from the Atlantic distension to compression related to the Alpine orogeny, with N-S convergence between Nubia and Eurasia (Dewey et al., 1989; Rosenbaum et al., 2002a). At this initial stage, the microplate Iberia moved together with Nubia and its northern border was an active tectonic plate limit (Srivastava et al., 1990). This convergence led to the formation of the Cantabro-Pyrenean range in the Paleogene (e.g. De Vicente & Vegas, 2009). The compression reached its peak in the Eocene-Oligocene (Rosenbaum et al., 2002a). Intraplate deformation due to stress transmission from the active border was responsible for an important basement (Hisperic massif) structuration, with most of the Cenozoic basins being formed by lithospheric folding and movement along faults (e.g. Cloetingh et al., 2002; De Vicente & Vegas, 2009; De Vicente et al., 2011). By middle Oligocene, the Nubia-Eurasia convergence was already located at the southern border of Iberia (Vergés & Fernàndez, 2012). The subduction processes that took place in the western Mediterranean region, with the closure of the Tethys ocean and the collision of the Alboran terrane with Nubia and Eurasia margins, led to the formation of the Betic-Rif ranges in the Miocene, with a general NW-SE oriented SHmax (Rosenbaum et al., 2002b).

The alpine compressive deformation was mainly accommodated by reactivation of pre-existing faults, active during the Paleozoic and Mesozoic, with kinematics varying according to fault orientation relatively to the stress field (Ribeiro et al., 1990). The Lusitanian and Algarve basins suffered strong tectonic inversion, with Mesozoic normal faults subparallel to the SHmax having an important role in this process by reactivating, in part, as reverse faults (e.g. Ribeiro et al., 1990; Terrinha, 1998; Kullberg, 2000).

The present geodynamic setting is considered to have been established about 2 Ma ago, and is marked by the NW-SE to WNW-ESE oblique convergence between the Eurasian and Nubian plates, along the Azores-Gibraltar Fracture Zone. In the Gulf of Cadiz region, it consists in a diffuse tectonic boundary, with the deformation being accommodated along several families of fractures. This tectonic regime is traduced by paleoseismological evidence, mainly expressed by deformation affecting Quaternary sediments, as well as historical and instrumental seismic activity (Cabral, 1995, 2012; Dias, 2001; Zitellini et al., 2004; Rosas et al., 2009; Custódio et al., 2015; among others).

16.4 Overview of the hydromineral and geothermal sources distribution in the context of the tectonostratigraphic structures on mainland Portugal

On the mainland territory, there are about 200 legal water sources (springs and boreholes) distributed by 77 official concessions for natural mineral waters recognized by Portuguese Law, that includes 21 bottled waters according to the Directive 2009/54/EC (some concessions produce more than one brand of bottled water). There are also more than 120 water springs identified as potential hydromineral resources, either abandoned or publicly available (see figure 1).





Most of the natural mineral waters occur in the north and central regions of the country, in the Iberian Massif, emerging predominantly from granitic rocks, related with very deep fractured reservoirs and associated to major regional active faults (with overall NNE-SSW direction). In this context, the following water types stand out:

• Sulphur waters – The most abundant type, characterized by the presence of reduced forms of the sulphur ion, high contents of silica and fluorine ions. Normally the pH values vary from 7.5 to 9.5, the water temperatures range from 20 to 69 °C and the total mineralization can reach 700 mg/L. These waters are used for thermalism.

• Natural CO2 water – Occurs in northern Portugal, only. The CO2 levels range between 500 and 2600 mg/L, the total mineralization goes up to 5700 mg/L, the pH values vary from 5.9 to 6.9 and water temperatures are typically below 20 °C; but in Caldas de Chaves they reach 77 °C. The majority of these waters is used for bottling, but in some cases are also used for thermalism and only in Chaves they are used for geothermal purpose.

In Iberian Massif (Central Iberian Zone), still deserving reference are the water type associated with quartzitic and granitic rocks:

• Silicate waters – The SiO2 content represents more than 30% of total mineralization. The hydrochemical facies are sodium chloride and sodium bicarbonate, for waters emerging from fractured quartzitic and granitic rocks, respectively. In generally, they are very low mineralized and acid waters (4.7 < pH < 6.3; geometric mean = 5.6), with temperatures reaching up to 29 °C. These waters are used for both bottling and thermalism.

In the Western and Southern Meso-Cenozoic sedimentary basins where sandstones and limestones are common lithologies, the natural mineral waters have the highest flows. The typical hydrochemical facies are sodium-chloride-bicarbonate and calcium-sulphate. The pH values are close to 7, the water temperatures range between 19 and 37 °C and the total mineralization varies from 180 to 6600 mg/L; but in Batalha mineralization (Salgada da Batalha borehole) reaches 32500 mg/L. These waters are usually related with active fault systems and their ionic composition is strongly influenced by the salt diapir structures or evaporites (halite and gypsum) levels in Lower Jurassic formations. These waters are used for thermalism and bottling.

In Portugal, groundwaters with a temperature of 20 °C or higher at the outlet are considered as resources with potential geothermal use. In mainland territory, the natural mineral water temperature varies between 9.5 and 77 °C and therefore natural mineral waters can simultaneously constitute geothermal resources. According to Portuguese database of WP 3.3 HOVER Project (GeoERA) there are 61 occurrences with temperature above 20 °C. Currently, there are 8 concessions in which water is used for both thermalism and geothermal heating.

To the purposes of the HIKE project, 121 springs/sources conditioned by tectonic structures were selected. However, some (22) of them are not associated with the fault segments present in the Portuguese 1: 1 000 000 scale Geological Map.







Figure 1: Overview distribution of type, uses and temperature of natural mineral waters in mainland Portugal (Almeida & Moura, 1970; Calado, 1992; DGGM, 1992; HIDROGENOMA Project; HOVER Project - GeoERA Groundwater; Lourenço & Cruz, 2010.





16.5 Methodology and data reliability

The faults located in Portugal mainland included in this database mainly correspond to those represented in the published geological map of Portugal at 1: 1 000 000 scale (LNEG, 2010), in terms of number and geometry. On the other hand, the geometry of the faults extant in the referred map was adapted from LNEG published and unpublished geological maps at different scales, based in outcrop characterization, geological mapping, lineaments analysis and scientific studies.

The information now made available is, however, product of recent evaluation and validation according to new advances in scientific knowledge (maps, papers, reports) and adapted to the defined format for this specific database. In this process, some geometries have undergone minor changes. Several issues arise in terms of reliability of the provided information. This is usually related to the scale of representation and mapping methods. For example: in the interpretation of faults/fault segments based on the existence of geomorphological lineaments or apparently anomalous limits between lithostratigraphic units, the interpreted fault's length has low reliability; usually at this scale, a single fault plane is a simplification of a much more complex deformation zone, probably consisting in several branches and sets of parallel faults; many fault segments are, at larger scales, represented as probable structures. However, at the 1: 1 000 000 scale, probable faults are not differentiated from confirmed faults.

Also, there are some mapped structures that have not been the subject of publications other than geological mapping. In these cases, there are difficulties in terms of attribute classification, having this been done based on maps interpretation and regional geologic studies, without field work validation. Most of the Portuguese faults have a long and complex tectonic history, usually throughout more than one tectonic cycle. However, in this database, the temporal activity of many of the represented structures is characterized according to the deformation that stands out in the geological mapping.





16.6 References

Almeida, F., Moura, J., 1970. Carta das nascentes minerais de Portugal, escala 1:1000 000. Direcção-Geral de Minas e Serviços Geológicos, Serviços Geológicos de Portugal, Lisboa.

Araújo, A., Piçarra Almeida, J., Borrego, J., Pedro, J., Oliveira, J. T., 2013. As regiões central e sul da Zona de Ossa-Morena. In: Geologia de Portugal, Vol. I, Geologia Pré-Mesozóica de Portugal. Dias, R., Araújo, A., Terrinha, P. & Kullberg, J. C. (Eds), Livraria Escolar Editora, Lisboa, 509-549.

Ballèvre, M., Bosse, V., Ducassou, C., Pitra, P., 2009. Paleozoic history of the Armorican Massif: Models for the tectonic evolution of the suture zones. C. R. Geoscience, Elsevier, 341: 174-201.

Cabral, J., 1995. Neotectónica em Portugal Continental. Mem. Inst. Geol. Mineiro, Lisboa, 31, 265 p.

Cabral, J., 2012. Neotectonics of mainland Portugal: state of the art and future perspectives. Journal of Iberian Geology, 38 (1), 71-84.

Calado, C., 1992. Carta de Nascentes Minerais, escala 1:1.000.000, Atlas do Ambiente. Direcção-Geral de Recursos Naturais, Ministério do Ambiente e Recursos Naturais. Lisboa.

Cloething, S., Burov, E., Beekman, F., Andeweg, B., Adriessen, P.A.M., García-Castellanos, D., De Vicente, G., Vegas, R., 2002. Lithospheric folding in Iberia. Tectonics, 21, 1041-1067.

Custódio, S., Dias, N.A., Carrilho, F., Góngora, E., Rio, I., Marreiros, C., Morais, I., Alves, P., Matias, L., 2015. Earthquakes in western Iberia: improving the understanding of lithospheric deformation in a slowly deforming region. Geophys. J. Int. 203, 127-145.

De Vicente, G., Vegas, R., 2009. Large-scale distributed deformation controlled topography along the western Africa–Eurasia limit: tectonic constrains. Tectonophysics 474, 124-143.

De Vicente G., Cloetingh S., Van Wees, J.D., Cunha, Pedro P., 2011. Tectonic classificationof Cenozoic Iberian foreland basins. Tectonophysics, 502 (1-2), 38-61.

DGGM, 1992. Termas e Águas Engarrafadas em Portugal. Catálogo. Direção-Geral de Geologia e Minas. Lisboa.

Dewey, J.F., Helman, M.L., Turco, E., Hutton, D.H.W., Knott, S.D., 1989. Kinematics of the western Mediterranean. In: Coward, M.P., Dietrich, D., Park, R.G. (Eds.), Alpine tectonics: Geological Society Special Publication, 45, 265-283.

Dias, R., Ribeiro, A., Coke, C., Pereira, E., RodrigueS, J., Castro, P., Moreira, N., Rebelo, J., 2013. Evolução estrutural dos sectores setentrionais do Autóctone da Zona Centro-Ibérica. In: Geologia de Portugal, Vol. I, Geologia Pré-Mesozóica de Portugal. Dias, R., Araújo, A., Terrinha, P. & Kullberg, J. C. (Eds), Livraria Escolar Editora, Lisboa, 73-147.

Dias, R., Ribeiro, A., Romão, J., Coke, C., Moreira, N., 2016. A review of the arcuate structures in the Iberian Variscides; constraints and genetic models. Tectonophysics, http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tecto.2016.04.011

Dias, R.P., 2001. Neotectónica da Região do Algarve. Dissertação de Doutoramento, Fac. Ciências, Univ. Lisboa, 369 p.

HIDROGENOMA Project, financed by EU, Portugal 2020 – POSEUR Programme. https://hidrogenoma.javali.pt/pagina/o-projeto-hidrogenoma





HOVER Project - GeoERA Groundwater (WP3.3, Portuguese Collaboration, LNEG team: Pereira, A., Sampaio, J.)

Kullberg, J.C., 2000. Evolução Tectónica Mesozóica da Bacia Lusitaniana. Dissertação de doutoramento não publicada, Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologia da Universidade Nova, Monte da Caparica, 361 p.

Lourenço, C., Cruz, J., 2010. Catálogo de Recursos Geotérmicos em Portugal Continental. <u>http://geoportal.lneg.pt/index.php?option=com_content&id=59&lg=pt</u>

LNEG (2016) — Folha 27-A Tomar, da Carta Geológica de Portugal, na escala 1:50 000. Coordenador: Romão, J. Laboratório Nacional de Geologia e Energia (LNEG), Lisboa.

Marques, F. O., Mateus, A., Tassinari, C., 2002. The Late-Variscan fault network in centralnorthern Portugal (NW Iberia): a re-evaluation. Tectonophisics, 359: 255-270.

Martínez Catalán, J.R., Arenas, R., Abati, J., Sánchez Martinez, S., Díaz Garcia, F., Fernández-Suárez, J., González Quadra, P., Castiñeiras, P., Gómez Barreiro, J., Diez Montes, A., GonzáleZ Clavijo, E., Rubio Pascual, F. J., Andonaegui, P., Jeffries, T. E., Alcock, J. E., Diez Fernández, R., López Carmona, A., 2009. A rootless suture and the loss of the roots of a mountain chain: The Variscan belt of NW Iberia. C. R. Geoscience, Elsevier, 341: 114-126.

Moreira, N., Romão, J., Dias, R., Ribeiro, A. Pedro, J., 2019. The Finisterra-Léon-Mid German Cristalline Rise Domain; Proposal of a New Terrane in the Variscan Chain. In: The Geology of Iberia: A Geodinamic Approach, Volume 2: The Variscan Cycle. Quesada, C., Oliveira, J.T. (Editors), Springer, 207-228.

Pereira, M. F., Brandão Silva, J., Solá, A. R., Chichorro, M., 2013. Nordeste Alentejano. In: Geologia de Portugal, Vol. I, Geologia Pré-Mesozóica de Portugal. Dias, R., Araújo, A., Terrinha, P. & Kullberg, J. C. (Eds), Livraria Escolar Editora, Lisboa, 493-508

Ribeiro, A., 2013. Evolução geodinâmica de Portugal; os ciclos ante-mesozóicos. In: Geologia de Portugal, Vol. I, Geologia Pré-Mesozóica de Portugal. Dias, R., Araújo, A., Terrinha, P. & Kullberg, J. C. (Eds), Livraria Escolar Editora, Lisboa, 15-57.

Ribeiro, A., Antunes, M.T., Ferreira, M.P., Rocha, R., Soares, A.F., Zbyszewski, G., Moitinho de Almeida, F., Carvalho, D., Monteiro, J.H., 1979. Introduction à la géologie générale du Portugal. Serviços Geológicos de Portugal, 3-114.

Ribeiro, A., Kullberg, M.C., Kullberg, J.C., Manuppella, G., Phipps, S., 1990. A review of Alpine tectonics in Portugal: Foreland datachment in basement and cover rocks. Tectonophysics, 184, 357-366.

Ribeiro, A., Munhá, J., Dias, R., Mateus, A., Pereira, E., Ribeiro, L., Fonseca, P., Araújo, A., Oliveira, T., Romão, J., Chaminé, H., Coke, C., Pedro, J., 2007. Geodynamic evolution of the SW Europe Variscides. Tectonics 26: TC6009.

Ribeiro, A., Romão, J., Munhá, J., Rodrigues, J., Pereira, E., Mateus, A., Araújo, A., 2013. Relações Tectonoestratigráficas e Fronteiras entre as Zonas Centro-Ibérica e Ossa-Morena do Terreno Ibérico e o Terreno Finisterra. In: Geologia de Portugal, Vol. I, Geologia Pré-Mesozóica de Portugal. Dias, R., Araújo, A., Terrinha, P. & Kullberg, J. C. (Eds), Livraria Escolar Editora, Lisboa, 439-481.





Romão, J., Rodrigues, J., Pereira; E., Ribeiro, A., 2006. Relações tectonoestratigráficas entre o Terreno Ibérico (Zonas Centro-Ibérica e Ossa Morena) e o Terreno Finisterra no W e SW da Ibéria (2006) – VII Congresso Nacional de Geologia, Universidade de Évora, 123-126.

Rosas, F.M., Duarte, J.C., Terrinha, P., Valadares, V. and Matias, L., 2009. Morphotectonic characterization of major bathymetric lineaments in Gulf of Cadiz (Africa-Iberia plate boundary): Insights from analogue modelling experiments. Marine Geology, 261(1-4): 33-47.

Rosenbaum, G., Lister, G.S., Duboz, C., 2002a. Relative motions of Africa, Iberia and Europe during Alpine orogeny. Tectonophysics 359, 117-129.

Rosenbaum, G., Lister, G.S., Duboz, C., 2002b. Reconstruction of the tectonic evolution of the western Mediterranean since the Oligocene. 2002b In: Rosenbaum, G., Lister, G.S. (Eds.), Reconstruction of the Evolution of the Alpine–Himalayan Orogen: Journal of Virtual Explorer, 8, 107-126.

Simancas, J. F., 2019. Variscan Cycle. In: The Geology of Iberia: A Geodinamic Approach, Volume 2: The Variscan Cycle. Quesada, C., Oliveira, J.T. (Editors), Springer, 1-25.

Simancas, J.F., Azor, A. Martínez-Poyatos, D., Tahiri, A., Hadi, H., González-Lodeiro, F., Pérezestaún, A., Carbonell, R., 2009. Tectonics relationships of Southwest Iberia with the allochthons of Northwest Iberia and the Moroccan Variscides. C. R. Geoscience, Elsevier, 341: 103-113.

Srivastava, S.P., Schouten, H., Roest, W.R., Klidtgord, K.D., Kovacs, L.C., Verhoef, J., Macnab, R., 1990. Iberia plate kinematics: a jumping plate boundary between Eurasia and Africa. Nature 344, 756-759.

Terrinha, P.A.G., 1998. Structural Geology and Tectonic Evolution of the Algarve Basin, South Portugal. PhD Thesis, Imperial College, London, 430 p.

Vergés, J., Fernàndez, M., 2012. Tethys-Atlantic interaction along the Iberia-Africa plate boundary: the Betic-Rif orogenic system. Tectonophysics, 579, 144-172.

Zitellini, N., Rovere, M., Terrinha, P., Chierici, F., Matias, L., Bigsets Team, 2004. Neogene through Quaternary Tectonic reactivation of SW Iberian Passive Margin. Pure Appl. Geophys. 161, 565-585.





17 GEOZS – SLOVENIA

Authors: Atanackov, Jure; Jamšek Rupnik, Petra; Celarc, Bogomir Geological Survey of Slovenia, Ljubljana, October 2020.

17.1 Introduction

The strongly varied topography, diverse lithological composition and extensive faulting with multiple structural overprints in Slovenia is the result of over 200 million years of near-continuous tectonic activity with successive rifting and orogenic phases. While northern, western and southern Slovenia are dominated by the Alpine and Dinaric mountain ranges buildup of Paleozoic, Mesozoic and Paleogene rocks, the northeastern and eastern Slovenia is a flat plain and hilly area, formed by crustal extension and deposition of a thick succession of Miocene-Quaternary marine and terrestrial sediments over the older bedrock (Figure 1).



Figure 1: Geological map of Slovenia (Buser, 2009).

Lithological units, structural elements and faulting, originating in vastly different paleogeographic and depositional settings and tectonic phases overlap and interact, producing a complex network of structural and fault systems. While strata down to Devonian age are preserved and exposed on the surface (at the same time being the oldest known sedimentary rocks in Slovenia) and remnants of the Variscan tectonic/orogenic phase are evident in the Karavanke mountains of north Slovenia, it is the extensional faulting of the Early-Mesozoic (Triassic) rifting phase that produces the oldest well-preserved faulting (Mlakar and Čar, 2009).




All subsequent faulting and general structure was produced within the collisional setting of the European and African lithospheric plates, starting in Cretaceous and still ongoing.

Two distinct thrust and fold belts originated during the Cenozoic: the Paleogene Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt and the Miocene South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt (Castellarin and Cantelli, 2000; Poljak, 2007; Placer, 2008; Placer et al., 2010). Both produced distinct thrust fault systems that, while currently mostly inactive in the area of Slovenia, remain well-preserved and distinctly visible on the surface. The Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt was produced by top-to-SW thrusting on shallow-dipping thrust planes, producing a nappe stack of thick successions of Mesozoic platform carbonates and Paleocene to Eocene flysch. Subsequently in early Miocene in northern Slovenia the Dinaric nappes underwent further top-to-S folding and thrusting during the formation of the South Alpine Thrust Belt (Placer, 2008) with subsequent formation of new thrusts. The South Alpine Thrust Belt comprises a number of nappes, preserved in the Julian Alps (NW Slovenia) and likely also in the Sava Folds in central Slovenia (Placer, 2008). The South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt was deformed, offset and fragmented by the transpressive dextral strike-slip Periadriatic Fault System and Dinaric Fault System (Grad and Ferjančič, 1976; Buser, 1986; Placer, 2008). The Periadriatic Fault System formed during the extrusion of the ALCAPA crustal block/mega-unit, driven by slab rollback and thermal collapse in the Pannonian basin in the Miocene and is still active (Fodor et al., 1998; Vrabec and Fodor, 2006; Grenerczy et al., 2000). The Dinaric Fault System comprises subvertical strike-slip faults running in the Slovenian part of the Southern Alps and the Northern Dinarides (Poljak et al., 2000; Vrabec and Fodor, 2006; Moulin et al., 2016). The faults of this system cut older External Dinaric Thrust Belt and South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt and have been dextrally active since the beginning of Pliocene. Currently, the active fault geometry, kinematics and activity is driven by the northward motion and counterclockwise rotation of the Adria microplate and the interaction between the eastward-moving ALCAPA and TISZA crustal blocks/mega-units (Brückl et al., 2010; Schmid et al., 2020). There are 6 active fault system with a number of long (>80 km) and active faults.

17.2 Structural elements

Structural elements and tectonic subdivision in Slovenia follow strong tectonic and paleoenvironmental boundaries. Paleozoic units outcrop mainly in the Karavanke Mountain Range (part of the Southern Alps) in north Slovenia and to a somewhat limited extent in parts of the External Dinarides.

While secondary tectonically-controlled or induced features exist in Paleozoic rocks, including lower Carboniferous flysch, little contemporary faulting is preserved (Buser, 1980). By late Permian to early Triassic a predominantly uniform Slovenian Carbonate Platform had formed (Buser et al., 2007). The first major structural elements formed during the Middle-Triassic (Ladinian) aborted rifting in the opening of Meliata-Meliac Ocean, NW part of the broader Neotethys embayment between the African and Eurasian plates, as extensional faulting lead up to the breakup of the Slovenian Carbonate Platform and the formation of the Julian Carbonate Platform (Buser et al., 2007; Ogorelec, 2011; Schmid et al., 2020).

Locally known as the Idrija tectonic phase, the normal faulting is preserved in western Slovenia, accompanied by evidence of intense Ladinian volcanism (Mlakar and Čar, 2009). Normal faults of the Idrija tectonic phase (Idrija Triassic Fault Set) are one of nine major structural elements in the Slovenian part of the HIKE database (Figure 2).







Figure 2. Faults in the Slovenian part of the HIKE database, color-coded by fault system attribution.

During the Late Mesozoic the regional geologic structure was controlled by the southwardprogressing flysch basin produced by the subduction in the Neotethys/Alpine Tetyhs ocean further to the north, however, little faulting is evident. The next tectonic phase that produced widespread structural imprint is the Paleogene top-to-SW thrusting during the formation of the External Dinaride Thrust and Fold Belt. The External Dinarides formed during the Paleogene continuous convergence between the Adria Microplate and the European Plate, with thick carbonate successions of the Adriatic carbonate platform back-thrusting onto themselves and forming the External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt with associated peripheral foreland basin (Otoničar, 2007). The offsets along individual thrusts in W Slovenia are up to several tens of kilometers, producing a thick stack of overthrusting Dinaric carbonate platform-derived nappes (Placer, 1981, 2008), while in central, southern and eastern parts of Slovenia the structures are less distinct and offsets less well constrained.

The next distinct structural elements belong to the South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt with corresponding nappes in the Julian Alps (SW Slovenia) and in the Sava Folds in central Slovenia. The thrust and fold belt structure is most distinct and still dominant in the Julian Alps, where the Southern Alpine Thrust Front is exposed (e.g. Placer, 2008). It becomes less distinct in central Slovenia, where it is partly covered with Cenozoic and Quaternary sediments and embedded within the younger (post-Sarmatian to post-Pannonian) Sava Folds further to the east (e.g. Placer, 2008). The South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt is in Slovenia cut by younger structures, whereas in nearby Italy it is still active (e.g. Poli and Zanferrari, 2018). Part of the active Friuli Domain of the South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt also extends to Slovenia as Kobarid Fault.





17.2.1 Idrija Triassic Fault Set

The oldest faults included in the Slovenian HIKE database segment originated during the Mesozoic (Triassic) rifting phase during the break-up of Pangea. Normal faulting of Ladinian origin during the aborted rifting phase in the opening of the Meliata ocean produced the oldest well-preserved and systematically mapped faulting in Slovenia. Locally designated as the Idrija tectonic phase, the faults have been mapped in detail within the scope of surface geologic mapping and the Idrija mercury mine works (Placer, 1982; Mlakar and Čar, 2010).



Figure 3. Middle-Triassic normal faulting in Idrija displacing the Ladinian and older strata and terminating in Lower-Carnian strata. Restored Paleogene folding and recent Dinaric strike-slip displacement (Placer, 1982). Faults of the Idrija Triassic Fault Set are cross-cut by younger External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt structure and recently active Dinaric Fault System dextral strike-slip faults.

Faults of the Idrija Triassic Fault Set displace Lower and Middle-Triassic (and older) strata up to the Ladinian and terminate in lower-Carnian strata (Figure 3). This termination is well observed in the field. They produce well distinguish graben and half-graben structures.

The Idrija tectonic phase normal faulting is steep-dipping, E-W striking and forms four distinct fault (sub)-sets (N to S) belonging to:

- Ravenovo Fault,
- Ledine Fault,
- Zavratec Fault,
- Rudišče Fault.

The Rudišče Fault is the site of the Idrija mercury deposit, the second largest mercury deposit in the world (Placer, 1982).





17.2.2 External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt

The next mapped [but not necessarily the immediate subsequent] tectonic phase includes the Paleogene top-to-SW thrusts of the Dinaric thrusting/orogenic phase (Poljak, 2007; Placer, 2008; Placer et al., 2010). The External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt comprises stacks of nappes derived from the large-scale upper Paleozoic to Mesozoic Adriatic Carbonate Platform, forming many kilometers thick stacks/carbonate successions. The formation of the External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt is associated with the convergent motion of the Adria microplate towards the Pannonian Domain, with thrust facing the Adriatic foreland.

In SW Slovenia the External Dinaric Thrusts produce major geomorphic expression, particularly along the southern and western slope of the Nanos plateau and the southern slope of the Trnovski Gozd plateau, with steep slopes and rock faces up to 1000 m high.

The External Dinaric Thrust and Fold Belt includes 4 thrusts:

- Snežnik Thrust,
- Hrušica Thrust,
- Trnovo Thrust,
- Bela Krajina W Thrust.

External Dinaric Thrusts are inactive.

1.1. South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt

The South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt comprises top-to-S thrusts, nappes and folds formed in the lower Neogene. The South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt deforms and folds the External Dinarides Thrust Belt, producing a thick succession of Mesozoic platform carbonates and to a more limited extent deep-water pelagic carbonates and clastites as well as flysch. The thick carbonate succession is derived from the Triassic Slovenian Carbonate Platform (part of the broad Adriatic Carbonate Platform) and later from the Jurassic 'Julian high' and the Slovenian Basin to the south, ending with the southward progressing Cretaceous flysch.

The South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt in Slovenia comprises mainly the Julian Alps, topographically the highest region of Slovenia, including the highest peak (Mt. Triglav, 2864 m). To the east, the South Alpine Thrust Front passes beneath the Quaternary sediments of the Ljubljana Basin and into the Sava Folds in central Slovenia. Seven major thrusts are recognized:

- Krn Thrust,
- Tolmin Thrust,
- Jelovica Thrust,
- Selca Thrust,
- Litija Thrust,
- Dole Thrust,
- Kum Thrust.

The South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt continues to the west into Italy, where it is confirmed active and seismogenic as the Friuli Domain. There is some evidence of potential activity of South Alpine Thrusts in Slovenia (e.g. Rižnar et al., 2007; Milanič, 2010), however, the data is far from conclusive. The South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt in Slovenia and the Friuli Domain in Italy are separated by the active dextral strike-slip faults of the Dinaric Fault System.

Friuli Domain comprises a number of active south-vergent thrusts and reverse faults with slip rates in the 0.2-0.6 mm/yr range. The domain is characterized by very significant seismic activity, with the latest major earthquakes including the 1976 M_w 6.5 (main shock), and three M_w >5.5 aftershocks (Grünthal et al., 2013). The generally E-W striking thrusts and reverse faults transition into the Dinaric Fault System towards the east in Slovenia, with the only Friuli Domain





fault extending into Slovenia being the Kobarid Fault. The Kobarid Fault in Slovenia is direct continuation of the Gemona Thrust in Italy.

17.2.3 Active faults

Active faults have been systematically compiled into the database and map of active, probably active and potentially active faults in Slovenia, where the activity during the Quaternary is taken as criterium (Atanackov et al., 2019). Five fault systems accommodate the broader-scale tectonic and geodynamic processes ongoing within the collision zone between the Europe and African lithospheric plates. The main drivers of fault activity are the northward motion and counterclockwise rotation of the Adria microplate about a pivot point in NW Italy (Weber et al., 2010) and the lateral eastward motion of the Pannonian domain, in which the TISZA and ALCAPA crustal blocks/mega-units move separately and at different velocities, producing additional smaller-scale dynamics. Active faults comprise the following fault systems:

- Adriatic-Apulian Foreland Thrust System: is the active outer edge of the External Dinarides Thrust and Fold Belt, an approximately 30 km wide zone of active lowangle thrusts to steeply-dipping reverse faults. The dominant faults in the system are the Črni Kal Thrust and Buzet Thrust. The Črni Kal Thrust continues to Italy as Palmanova Thrust. No significant historic seismicity is associated with this fault system.
- Dinaric Fault System: is a system of major NW-SE striking dextral strike-slip faults in western and central Slovenia. The dominant faults in the system are the Raša Fault, the Predjama-Avče Fault and the Idrija Fault, all confirmed active, with average estimated slip rates on the order 0.7-1.0 mm/yr (Moulin et al., 2016; Atanackov et al., 2019). The Idrija Fault is the likely source of the 1928 M_w 5.8 Cerknica earthquake and the 1511 M_w 6.9 Idrija earthquake. The Dinaric Fault System accommodates the CCW rotation of the Adria Microplate, with regional motion vectors of 2-4 mm/yr NNW-ward. The 1998 M_w 5.7 Bovec earthquake and the 2004 M_w 5.2 earthquakes were caused by the Ravne Fault, a comparatively smaller fault in the NW part of the Dinaric Fault System (Kastelic et al., 2004, 2008,; Grünthal et al., 2013). Other faults from the system are Čeplez, Divača, Dražgoše, Kranj, Planina-Podpreska, Rakitna, Mišja dolina, Želimlje-Ortnek, Dobrepolje, Žužemberk, Stična, Toplice, Zagorje, and Hrastnik Fault.
- Canavese-Tonale-Periadriatic-Mid-Hungarian Large-scale Fault System: in Slovenia consists of two major fault systems the Periadriatic Fault System and the Mid-Hungarian-Balaton Fault System. The Periadriatic Fault System is a generally WNW-ESE striking dextral strike-slip fault system, delimiting the eastward-moving ALCAPA crustal block/mega-unit in the north from the Southern Alps in the south. It comprises a number of large active strike-slip faults, including: the Periadriatic Fault, the Sava Fault and the Šoštanj Fault, with average estimated slip rates on the order of 0.5-1.0 mm/yr (Atanackov et al., 2019). Other faults from this system are reverse Northern Karawanks Fault and Menina-Vransko Fault. Historic seismicity potentially (but not definitively) associated with the Periadriatic Fault System include: the 1348 M_w 7.0 Villach / Carinthia / Friuli earthquake and the 1690 Mw 6.6 Carinthia earthquake (Stucchi et al., 2012). The Mid-Hungarian-Balaton Fault System is the eastward continuation of the Periadriatic Fault System, however, it is defined by the interaction of the eastward-moving TISZA and ALCAPA crustal blocks/mega-units. The fault system is characterized by transpressional faulting, ranging from reverse





to strike slip. Slip rates are poorly constrained and estimated to likely be below 1 mm/yr across the entire zone (Serpelloni et al., 2016). There is very little historic seismicity in this zone in Slovenia: the 1838 M_w 4.5 Ormož Kog and 1839 M_w 4.8 Ormož Zavrč earthquakes may be tentatively attributed to it (Stucchi et al., 2012). The faults of this system comprise the Donat, Haloze, Ljutomer, and Orehovec Fault.

- **Raba Fault System:** only one sizeable potentially active fault, with little actual evidence of activity, is attributed to this fault system (the Lovrenc Fault). There is no significant historic seismicity in this zone.
- Pöls-Lavanttal Fault System: is composed of the dominant Labot Fault. The fault is over 150 km long and active, with 0.5-1 mm/yr slip rate based on GPS measurements (Pavlovčič Prešeren et al., 2005). The Labot Fault continues in Austria as Lavanttal Fault.

17.3 Data quality, origin and publication

Systematic geological mapping of Slovenian territory was last performed in 60s-70s through elaboration of Basic Geological Maps at 1:100.000 scale. Several updates were made on these maps, the latest one being the Geological map of Slovenia at 1:250.000 (Buser, 2009). The structure mapped at the Basic Geological Maps was summarized in Structural-tectonic map of Slovenia at 1:250.000 scale (Poljak, 2007). Later, larger scale geological maps were prepared in some areas: Kras Plateau at 1:100.000 (Jurkovšek, 2013 – compiled from two original maps at 1:25.000 and 1:50.000), Kozjansko at 1:50.000 (Aničič et al., 2004), Northeastern Slovenia at 1:100.000 (Jelen and Rifelj, 2011), Idrija-Cerkljansko Hills at 1:25.000 (Mlakar and Čar, 2009), Selca Valley at 1:25.000 (Demšar, 2016), Krško Basin at 1:25.000 (Poljak, 2017). In a meantime, various fundamental and applicative research projects resulted in production of detailed maps at specific location, that are reported and accessible in Geological Survey of Slovenia (GeoZS) archives, publicly or as confidential material. Unfortunately, no systematic geological mapping was carried out in Slovenia at the national level in the last decades.

GeoZS has a strong role in defining the geological input for seismic hazard assessments in Slovenia. Team of experts is working on identification of active faults employing various methods and data sources and characterizing seismic sources. In the last several years a compilation of all available data from maps, papers and reports was made to prepare a database of active faults in Slovenia and surrounding area (Atanackov et al., 2019). The database of active faults contains active, probably active and potentially active faults, where activity through the Quaternary is taken as representative. The faults are characterized and their attributes serve as a seismic hazard assessment inputs. Most of the data for fault characterization, however, comes from the surface observations (structural-geological mapping, geomorphological and paleoseismological data) and shallow geophysical observations (< ~100 m), whereas understanding of deeper structure is limited to a few areas where deeper geophysical data are available (e.g. in NE Slovenia, oil and gas investigations, geothermal energy; Krško Basin, investigations for nuclear infrastructure). Seismic sources are furthermore characterized with the use of seismological data (Atanackov et al., 2019).

At a national level, the most appropriate data sources for fault mapping are summarizing maps at 1:250.000 scale, which were derived from Basic Geological map at 100.000 scale (Poljak, 2007; Buser, 2009), and Database of active faults, which is limited to structures active through the Quaternary (Atanackov et al., 2019). Slovenian fault data for HIKE are thus compiled from these sources (Figure 4).







Figure 4: Slovenian fault data and their data source.

17.4 Local fault relevance and application

17.4.1 Seismic hazard

Slovenia is a region of moderate seismicity, with earthquakes of M~3 occurring on average every year, and a number of damaging and several destructive historic earthquakes. The historic record spans 1000 years and includes the following major events (note that historic events have large uncertainties in locations of epicenters, and some of these events possibly or even likely happened in the immediate cross-border area): the M_w 7.0 (I_{max}=IX-X) 1348 Villach earthquake, the M_w 6.9 (I_{max}=X) 1511 Idrija earthquake, the M_w 5.6 (I_{max}=VIII) 1689 Šentvid pri Stični earthquake, the M_w 6.6 (I_{max}=VIII-IX) 1690 Carinthia earthquake, the M_w 5.6 (I_{max}=VIII) 1699 Metlika earthquake, the M_w 5.9 (I_{max}=VIII-IX) 1895 Ljubljana earthquake, the M_w 6.2 (I_{max}=VIII) 1917 Brežice earthquake, M_w 5.8 (I_{max}=VIII-IX) 1926 Cerknica earthquake and the M_w 5.4 (I_{max}=VII-VIII) 1998 Bovec events have been attributed to causative faults, with the 1511 Idrija event also being tentatively linked with the Idrija fault, while all other events remain to be linked to a causative fault.

Active fault database supports the national and European efforts to assess the seismic hazard in this area. Majority of faults included in Slovenian fault database are considered or confirmed as active through the Quaternary (Figure 5).







Figure 5: Faults included in HIKE database are mostly considered or confirmed as active through the Quaternary. Other important regional faults are older thrusts.

17.4.2 Induced seismicity

There have been no known cases of induced seismicity.

17.4.3 Geothermal potential

Major faults and fault systems are linked to zones of elevated temperature gradient and geothermal heat flux. Major thermal spa resorts are established over thermal springs on several regional faults, including: Dobrna and Topolšica spas on the Šoštanj fault and Rimske Toplice spa on the Žužemberk fault. Significant geothermal potential is being exploited for thermal spas, indoor heating and agricultural applications in NE Slovenia along the northern faults of the Mid-Hungarian zone.

17.4.4 Construction

Important power and transport infrastructure intersect significant active faults. The faults of the Adriatic-Apulian Foreland Thrust System intersect the A1 highway, including two tunnels (Kastelec and Dekani) and one major viaduct (Črni Kal), as well as the tunnels and bridges for the new Second Track of Divača-Koper line.

The complex geologic structure of the thrust system was a major factor in planning of the infrastructure. Faulting and resulting geologic structure in the Periadriatic Fault System was a major factor in the planning of the Karavanke tunnel, linking Slovenia and Austria, of which the





second tube is currently under construction. Faulting was mapped in detail in the analysis of suitable locations for hydroelectric power plants in the middle part of the Sava River. Faulting was taken into account in seismic hazard assessment and fault displacement hazard assessment for nuclear power infrastructure in the Krško Basin.

17.5 Fault data included in HIKE fault database

Fault data from Database of active faults and the most important older structures from External Dinaric Thrust Belt and South Alpine Thrust and Fold Belt, as well as local data on Triassic normal faults near Idrija were included in Slovenian fault database. Database includes more than 70 faults, with 15 regional faults reaching more than 40 km length (Figure 6). The faults, fault systems and thrust and fold belts and fault sets are classified according to the semantic framework in HIKE. A correlation link with faults across the national borders are included, specifically in Italy and Austria. Fault attributes are provided, mainly general fault characteristics (observation and evaluation method, fault type), geometry attributes (length, strike, dip, rake), kinematic characteristics (sense of movement and offset determination) and references.



3.950.000 4.050.000 4.150.000 4.250.000 4.350.000 4.450.000 4.550.000 4.650.000 4.750.000 4.850.000 4.950.000 5.050.000 5.150.000 5.250.000 5.350.000 5.450.000 5.550.





17.6 References

Aničič, B., Ogorelec, B., Dozet, S. 2004. Geological map of Kozjansko 1: 50.000. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia.

Atanackov, J., Jamšek Rupnik, P., Celarc, B., Jež, J., Novak, M., Milanič, B., Markelj, A., 2019. Seizmotektonska parametrizacija aktivnih prelomov Slovenije, 6. del. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia, 282 p.

Brückl, E., Behm, M., Decker, K., Grad, M., Guterch, A., Keller, G.R., Thybo, H. 2010. Crustal structure and active tectonics in the Eastern Alps. Tectonics 29. 1-17. doi:10.1029/2009TC002491

Buser, S. 1980. Osnovna geološka karta SFRJ 1:100.000. Tolmač za list Celovec (Klagenfurt), L 33– 53. Beograd, Zvezni geološki zavod.

Buser, S. 1986. Osnovna geološka karta SFRJ 1:100.000. Tolmač za list Tolmin in Videm (Udine), L-33-64, L 33-63. Beograd, Zvezni geološki zavod.

Buser, S. 1989. Development of the Dinaric and the Julian Carbonate Platforms and of the intermediate Slovenian Basin (NW Yugoslavia). Mem. Soc. Geol. It., (Roma) 40 (1987): 313–320.

Buser, S., Kolar-Jurkovšek, T. & Jurkovšek, B. (2007). Triasni konodonti Slovenskega bazena = Triassic conodonts of the Slovenian Basin. Geologija, 50/1, p.9-28, doi: 10.5474/geologija.2007.001

Buser, S. 2009. Geological map of Slovenia, 1:250.000. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia.

Demšar, M. 2016. Geological map of the Selca valley (Slovenia) 1:25.000. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia.

Fodor, L., Jelen, B., Marton, E., Skaberne, D., Čar, J., Vrabec, M. 1998. Miocene-Pliocene tectonic evolution of the Slovenian Periadriatic fault: Implications for Alpine-Carpathian extrusion models. Tectonics, vol. 17, No. 5, 690-709.

Grad, K., Ferjančič, L. 1976. Osnovna geološka karta SFRJ 1:100.000. Tolmač za list Kranj, L-33-65. Beograd, Zvezni geološki zavod.

Grenerczy, G., Kenyeres, A., Fejes, I. 2000. Present crustal movement and strain distribution in Central Europe inferred from GPS measurements. Journal of Geophysical Research-Solid Earth 105, B9: 21835–21846.

Grünthal, G., Wahlström, R., Stromeyer, D. 2013. The SHARE European Earthquake Catalogue (SHEEC) for the time period 1900-2006 and its comparison to the European Mediterranean Earthquake Catalogue (EMEC). Journal of Seismology, 17, p.1339–1344.

Jelen, B., Rifelj, H. 2011. Surface lithostratigraphic and tectonic structural map of T-JAM project area, Northeastern Slovenia. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia.

Jurkovšek, B. 2013. Geological map of Kras (Slovenia), 1: 100.000. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia, <u>http://www.geo-zs.si/podrocje.aspx?id=505</u>

Kastelic, V., Vrabec, M., Cunningham, D., Gosar, A. 2008. Neo-Alpine structural evolution and presentday tectonic activity of the eastern Southern Alps: The case of the Ravne Fault, NW Slovenia. Journal of Structural Geology 30, 8: 963–975.





Kastelic, V., Živčić, M., Pahor, J., Gosar A. 2006. Seismotectonic characteristic of the 2004 earthquake in Krn mountains. In: Vidrih, R. (ed.) Earthquakes in 2004. Ljubljana, Ministry of Agriculture and Environment, Slovenian Environment Agency, Seismology and Geology Office: p. 78–87.

Milanič, B. 2010. Ocena recentnih tektonskih premikov v severozahodni Sloveniji na podlagi primerjave PSInSAR podatkov in nivelmanske izmere: diplomsko delo. Ljubljana, Univerza v Ljubljani, Naravoslovnotehniška fakulteta, Oddelek za geologijo: 128 p.

Mlakar, I., Čar, J. 2009. Geological map of the Idrija – Cerkno hills between Stopnik and Rovte 1: 25.000. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia.

Moulin, A., Benedetti, L., Rizza, M., Jamšek Rupnik, P., Gosar, A., Bourles, D., Keddadouche, K., Aumaitre, G., Arnold, M., Guillou, V., Ritz, J-F. 2016. The Dinaric Fault System: large-scale structure, rates of slip and Plio-Pleistocene evolution of the transpressive northeastern boundary of the Adria microplate. Tectonics, in press. doi: 10.1002/2016TC004188.

Ogorelec, B. 2011. Deep-water Triassic and Jurassic beds from Mt. Kobla (W Slovenia) = Globljevodne triasne in jurske plasti na Kobli. Geologija, 51/2, 181-189.

Otoničar, B. 2007. Upper Cretaceous to Paleogene Forbulge Unconformity Associated With Foreland Basin Evolution (Kras, Matarsko Podolje and Istria; SW Slovenia and NW Croatia). Acta Carsologica 36/1, 101-120.

Pavlovčič Prešeren, P., Stopar, B., Vrabec, M. 2005. Hitrost premikov ob prelomih v vzhodni Sloveniji: opazovanja iz let 1996, 1999 in 2002. = Displacement rates along the faults in NE Slovenia: campaigns from 1996, 1999 and 2002. Geodetski vestnik, 49, 407-415.

Placer, L. 1981. Geologic structure of southwestern Slovenia = Geološka zgradba jugozahodne Slovenije. Geologija, 24/1, p.27-60.

Placer, L. 1982. Structural history of the Idrija mercury deposit = Tektonski razvoj idrijskega rudišča, 25/1, p.7-94.

Placer, L. 2008. Principles of the tectonic subdivision of Slovenia. = Osnove tektonske razčlenitve Slovenije. Geologija 51, 2: 205–217.

Poli, M.E., Zanferrari, A. 2018. The seismogenic sources of the 1976 Friuli earthquakes: a new seismotectonic model for the Friuli area. Bolletino di Geofisica Teorica ed Applicata, 59/4, p.463-480. doi: 10.4430/bgta0209

Poljak, M. 2007. Structural-tectonic map of Slovenia, 1:250.000. Explanatory Booklet. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia, 52 p.

Poljak, M. [ed.] 2017. Geological map of the eastern part of the Krško Basin, 1:25.000. Ljubljana, Geological Survey of Slovenia.

Poljak, M., Živčić, M., Zupančič, P. 2000. The seismotectonic characteristics of Slovenia. Pure and Applied Geophysics 157, 1–2: 37–55.

Rižnar, I., Koler, B., Bavec, M. 2007. Recentna aktivnost regionalnih geoloških struktur v zahodni

Sloveniji. = Recent activity of the regional geologic structures in western Slovenia. Geologija 50, 1: 111–120.





Serpelloni, E., Vannucci, G., Anderlini, L., Bennett, R.A. 2016. Kinematics, seismotectonics and seismic potential of the eastern sector of the European Alps from GPS and seismic deformation data. Tectonophysics 668, p.157-181

Schmid, S.M., Fügenschuh, B., Kounov, A., Maţenco, L., Nievergelt, P., Oberhäansli, R., Pleuger, J., Schefer, S., Schuster, R., Tomljenović, B., Ustaszewski, K., van Hinsbergen, D.J.J. 2020. Tectonic units of the Alpine collision zone between Eastern Alps and western Turkey. Gondwana Research 78, 308-374.

Stucchi et al., 2012. The SHARE European Earthquake Catalogue (SHEEC) 1000–1899. Journal of Seismology, doi: 10.1007/s10950-012-9335-2.

Vrabec, M., Fodor, L. 2006. Late Cenozoic tectonics of Slovenia: structural styles at the Northeastern corner of the Adriatic microplate. In: Pinter, N. (ed.) [etc]. The Adria microplate: GPS geodesy, tectonics and hazards (NATO Science Series IV, Earth and Environmental Sciences 61). Dordrecht, Springer: p.151–168.

Weber, J., Vrabec, M., Pavlovič Prešeren, P., Dixon, T., Jiang, Y., Stopar, B. 2010. GPS derived motion of the Adriatic microplate from Istria Peninsula and Po Plain sites, and geodynamic implications. Tectonophysics, Vol. 483, p. 214–222. doi: 10.1016/j.tecto.2009.09.001





18 GEOINFORM – UKRAINE

18.1 Explanatory note

In terms of geology, Ukraine is one of those countries that have virtually all the most important tectonic elements of the earth's crust. The marginal seas of the ancient continents, foothills and inland mountain slopes with their young folded belts - meganapnoria, ancient folded systems, age-old avlakogens, rifts and major depressions, an ancient platform with a huge foundation that overlooks the surface - here are just a few elements of the main structures territory of the country. The diversity of types of tectonic structures is due, on the one hand, to the long history of tectonic evolution of the earth's crust (over 3.8 billion years), on the other, to its territory belonging to the complex zone of articulation of the southwestern flank of the Eastern European platform, bordering hercinide (variscid) and further - with Alpine-Cimmerian mountain structures (Mediterranean mobile (folded) belt -MMB), where the processes of crust formation still continue in our time. These are seismically active meganapnoria of the Carpathians and the Mountain Crimea, which form the outer branch of the alpine folded structures of Europe.

In the platform areas there are two types of folded foundation for sedimentary covers: the first type is a crystalline foundation composed of intensively dislocated metamorphic, ultrametamorphic and intrusive complexes of archaea-paleoproterozoic (EPS structures, outer zone of the Pre-Dobrudzha depression); the second type - peneplenized epiorogenic zones, composed of dislocated metamorphosed and non-metamorphosed sedimentary-volcanic formations of the Riphean-Early Paleozoic (fragments of the Western European platform, hereinafter - WEP), Riphean-Jurassic, depression), Riphean-Permian (DDZ, southern side of the Pripyat depression) age.

The folded areas bordering the EPS structures were formed during several long epochs of tectogenesis. Folded varistids (hercinid) include: Donbass (the main phase of folding - Zaal) and the Prut ledge of Northern Dobruja, the formation of which underwent dislocation metamorphism in the Breton phase and secondary batch deformations of the superimposed (activation) late Cimmerian tecto. The Cimmerian-Alpine folded structures include the Mountain Crimea (the main phase is the Late Cimmerian). To the Alps - the Ukrainian Carpathians and the structures of the Kerch Peninsula, the main cover and sliding structures of which were formed in the Middle Miocene (Carpathian phase).

Very important feature of the epiorogenic zones bordering the platform in the west and southwest is also that they are not a single linear tectonic element pushed on an ancient craton, but a whole system of complexly deployed scaly bodies with the same vergence towards the platform and borders the latter in the form of "soldered" tapes, apparently around its perimeter. In this case (in any case within Ukraine), fouling begins with the formation of earlier geotectonic epochs and ends with alpine (Kruglov, 2007).

In accordance with the sequence of tectonic regimes, as the main factors in the formation of structural elements of the earth's crust, within the country are the Ukrainian Shield, Volyn-Azov Plate and Dnieper-Donetsk Basin (avlacogen), which is part of the Eastern European Platform; Rava-Ruska and Scythia epiorogenic zones and folded-covering structures - Donbass, Crimean and Carpathian meganapnoria. Large superimposed structures - Precarpathian, Preddobrudzky and Karkinitsky depressions are based on heterogeneous at the time of consolidation foundations, and Indolsky - superimposed on the foundation of the Scythian epiorogenic zone. Within the Volyn-Azov Plate, the Dniester Pericraton, which turns into a South Ukrainian monocline in the south of the country, has been identified in the west. The latter is divided by





the Odessa fault into the Western (Moldavian Plate) and Eastern segments, which differ sharply in their Paleozoic history of development. The Dniester pericraton includes: the area of distribution of Volynskyi traps, Kovelskyi ledge, Volyno-Podolska monocline and Volyno-Polissya, Boyanetska and Lvivska depressions. The Dnieper-Donetsk basin (avlacogen) is divided into onboard and onboard zones and into the Central zone.

In the Crimean meganapnoria the tectonic covers of Yayla, Tavriyskyi, Vladislavivsky and Krasnopilsky are allocated. The Carpathian meganapnorium includes: the Pre-Carpathian advanced trough, within which the External or Bilche-Volytska autochthonous zone, the Central and Internal zones, or the Sambirskyi and Boryslav-Pokutskyi covers are distinguished; Flysch Carpathians are divided into External Flysch and Inernal Flysch covers; Marmarosk massif; zones of the Marmarosk and Peninsky rocks and the Transcarpathian inner depression with the superimposed Vygorlat-Gutynske volcanic zone, which is divided into four separate tectonic elements (Fig. 1).



Fig.1 Scheme of tectonic zoning (according to S.S. Kruglov with clarifications and additions)





18.2 Legend

Carpatians Meganapnorium (1 - 3): 1 - Internal (Central Carpatians (Zacarpatska depression, Marmaroska zone, Marmarosk massif, Peninsky rocks zone); 2 - External (Flysch) Carpatians (tectonic flysch covers, Krosno zone Skybova cover); 3 - Pre-Carpathian depression (Boryslav-Pokutsky and Sambirsky covers); structures of the Western European platform (4 -6): 4 -Lezhaiska epiorogenic zone, 5 - Kokhanivska epiorogenic zone, 6 - Rava-Ruska epiorogenic zone; structures of the **Eastern European platform (7 - 33):** Volyno-Podilska plate (7 - 13), 7 -Boyanetsky depression; 8 - Lvivskyi Paleozoic trough; 9 - Roztotscka zone, 10 - Kovelskyi ledge; 11 - Volyno-Podilska monocline; 11.1 - the area of distribution of the Volynskyi traps, 12 - the Moldavska monoclinal, 13 - the North Ukrainian handful zone; 14 - Polissya saddle, 15 - Volyno-Poliska depression; 16 - Graben-syncline of the northern part of the USh, 16a - South Ukrainian monocline; Ukrainian Shield (17 - 26), megablocks: 17 - Volysky, 17.1 - Klesivska EFZ, 17.2 -Novograd-Volynska EFZ, 18 - Dniester-Buzky, 19 - Rosynsko-Tikytsky, 20 - Kirovohradsky (Ingulsky), 21 - Serednyodniprovsky, 22- Pryazovsky, suture (tectonic) zones: 23 - Vilensky, 24 -Golovanivsky, 25 - Kryvorighsko-Kremenchugsky, 26 - Orikhovo-Pavlogradsky, Pripyasko-Dnieprovska depression (27 - 32) as a part of the Dnieper-Donetsk depression (27 - 31): 27 -Southern side zone; 28 - Southern coastal zone; 29 - Dnieper-Donetsk graben (Central zone); 30 - Northern coastal zone; 31 - Northern side zone; Folded Donbass (32); Voronezh crystalline massif (33);

Skyfska epiorogenic zone (34 - 38): 34 - Nyzhnoprutskyi ledge; 35 - Preddobrudzky deflection; 36 - North Crimean (Karkinitsky) depression (N-Q); 37 - Indolsky deflection (P-N); 38 - Central Crimean uplift;

Crimean Meganapnorium (39 - 40): 39 - orogen of the Mountain Crimea (Tavriya and Yaylin tectonic covers) (T3-K1); 40 - Kerch folding-sliding structure; North Kerch - 40a (N-Q), South Kerch - 40b (N-Q).

Geological maps of Ukraine show a large number of rupture faults or fault systems, which are observed at different depths and are confined to certain tectonic taxa formed as a result of successive changes in geodynamic regimes. According to leading geologists, the following epochs of tectogenesis (from ancient to modern) can be traced in the geological chronicle of the subsoil of Ukraine - Azovo-Dnistrovska, Dnieprovska, Saksaganska, which is divided into early (Pobuzka) and late (Kryvorizhska), Klesivska, Ryphey- Kadomska(Baikalska), Caledonska, Varisthyiska, (Hercynska), Cimmeriyska, Alpiysko-Himalayska.

18.2.1 The Azovo-Dniestrovska epoch of tectogenesis

Corresponds to the time of the primary consolidation of the lithosphere, the formation of serogneis complexes of the protocor transitional (tonalite-enderbitic and tonalite-trondiemitite) type in time space, which is limited by the interval 3650÷3200 million years. Vertical metamorphic zonation (amphibolite / granulite facies of metamorphism) is characteristic of the complexes of the Early Archean protocor. But at the same time there is a lateral metamorphic zonation, which is due to the presence of dome structures, within which on the surface of the erosion section can be traced the oldest protocor complexes, metamorphosed in the granulite facies of metamorphism. MMB of azov-dnistride form the greenstone foundation of the southwestern edge of the EEP.





18.2.2 The Dnieper epoch of tectogenesis

Took place in the time interval of 3200-2800 million years, in the mesoarchaea. This is the epoch of the first inclusion of the plate tectonics mechanism and, as a consequence, the formation of green stone structures of theMiddle - Prydnieprovska USh and VKM (Pastukhov, Geodynamic map). If the Middle-Prydnieprovska structural-formation zone (hereinafter - MFZ) corresponds to the granite-greenstone region with microplate tectonics, the Ingulska and Priazovskaya MFZ - marginal zones of destruction of Paleoarchean protocontinental massifs or areas of collage of terrains on the border of continental tales.

Volcanic and volcanic-sedimentary strata of the Mesoarchaeum accumulated in conditions similar to the geodynamic conditions of enzymatic island-strong geostructures of the Phanerozoic. In the final stages of the Dnieprovska epoch of tectogenesis, the Midlle-Dnieprovska granite-greenstone region was cratonized with the successive formation of I- and S-granite complexes. In adjacent regions, this process was accompanied by tectonic-thermal processing of Paleoarchean protocor complexes.

IBCs of Dniprid are distributed within the Middle - Dnieprovskyi, Ingulo-Inguletskyi and Priazovsky MFZ USh and on VKM.

The Saksaganska epoch of tectogenesis took place in the time interval of 2800-2050 million years in the mobile zones of the Volyno-Podilsky and Priazovsky protocontinental massifs (microcontinents) and the Middle-Dnieprovskyi granite-greenstone region (Mesoarchean eocraton). This is the most complex and long epoch of tectogenesis, which the limit of 2500 million years divides into early and late.

The early Saksaganska or Pobuzgska epoch of tectogenesis, manifested itself in neo-Archaea and corresponds to the time interval of 2800-2500 million years. The accumulation of powerful volcanic-sedimentary strata occurred in conditions similar to those that exist in modern regional basins of the Okhotskyi type. The maximum manifestation of volcanic activity took place at the limit of ~2750 million years. The formation of a new crust of the transitional type (I-granites) ended at the boundary of ~2600 million years, and the collision complex I es of S-granites are manifested only in fragments (granite gneisses of the Pervomaiskyi and Alexandriyskyi types) and have an age of about 2500 million years. The most striking feature of this epoch is the formation in the neoarchae of thick strata of ferruginous quartzites of the Kryvorighskyi type.

The late Saksaganska or Kryvorizgsksa epoch of tectogenesis, was already manifested in the Paleoproterozoic in the time interval 2500-2050 million years. Boundary basins due to scattered subduction of the reversible type cease to exist and in their place, in pre-expensive conditions, residual flysch pools with a regressive cycle of sedimentation are formed, in the almost complete absence of volcanism. The growing collision at the end of the era led to the closure of flysch basins and the accumulation of the upper horizons of the earth's crust with the formation of orogenic belts at the turn of 2050 million years. Complexes - indicators of the final stages of orogeny are: first - molasoid complexes of marginal and intermountain depressions (2200-2100 million years); secondly, the Berdychivskyi, Zhytomyrskyi, Kirovohradskyi, and Anadolskyi S-granite complexes (2050 million years). The response of the late saxaganids is the processes of tectono-thermal processing of the Archean IBS, which are most pronounced at the boundary of the Riatsian and Orosyrian (according to MSS) periods of the Paleoproterozoic.

Volcanic activity at the early orogenic stage manifested itself only on the northwestern edge of the USh, within the Novograd-Volynsky vault-block uplift. As for the plutonic activity of the early orogenic stage, it manifested itself both within the Kirovohradskyi orogenic belt and within the adjacent relatively stable block structures of the archaea, with the exception of the Middle





Dnieper granite-greenstone region. We are talking about intrusions of monzodiorite magma of Bukinskyi, Novoukrainskyi, Khlibodarivskyi complexes.

18.2.3 The Klesiv epoch of tectogenesis

Covers the time interval 2050-1600 million years, and its structures, in relation to the structural surfaces of the early Precambrian, are superimposed. The time limit of ~1800 million years divides the class on the early and late.

18.2.4 Early klesiv

Is characterized by the gradual extinction of postorogenic processes that led to the formation of metasomatic complexes of this period within the active tectonic zones at the turn of 1900-1800 million years. The active tectonic regime continues only in the north-western part of the USh, where the Osnytsko-Mikashevytskyi volcanic-plutonic belt is formed in the time interval 2020-1970 million years.

18.2.5 Late klesiv

It is the time of the final cratonization of the crystalline basement of the southwestern edge of the EEP (including US), the time of completion of the continental crust, which is subject to the formation (1800 ÷1750 million years) of complex, multiphase plutons and plutonic complexes (Korostensky, Korsyn-Novomyrgorodsky, Pivdennokalchytsky, Oktyabrsky). All subsequent tectonic-metasomatic processes within the US took place only in the mode of short-term activation in local tectonic zones.

"Deep orogeny" led at the end of klesiv to the final division of the USh into megablocks bounded by suture zones. It is in Klesiv that three suture zones have been laid, along which vertical and subhorizontal displacements and collision collisions of megablocks took place (long-term manifestations): Orikhovo-Pavlogradska, Inguletsko-Kryvorizka and Golovanivska.

The emergence of faults and fault zones probably began in the Mesoarchaea with the "inclusion" of the plate tectonics mechanism. But at the late stage of formation of the continental crust of the USh, and EEP in general, there is the most intense process of brittle deformations, which led to the formation of faults of different depths, morphologies and directions. The crystalline basement of the US is dominated by faults and fault zones of the submeridional, northeastern, and latitudinal directions, for which there is repeated activation in subsequent tectonic periods. All elements of the lateral heterogeneity of the Ukrainian Shield are limited by fault systems, mostly deep. The Volyno-Polissya belt from the northwest adjoins the Volynskyi megablock along the Sushchano-Perzhansky fault, the Volynskyi megablock is separated from the Rosynsko-Tikytsky by the Brusylovsky fault, and from the Dniestrivsko-Buzky by the Andrushivsky fault; along the Pervomaisko-Traktemirovska fault system from the east to the Rosinsko-Tikitsky and Dniester-Bugskyi megablocks adjoins Kirovogradskyi which in turn on the east along the Kryvorizko-Kremenchugskyi fault borders on the Middle Dnieper megablock, the latter separated from the Orikhivo- Pavlogradskyi:

The Dniestrivsko-Buzky and Rosynsko-Tikitsky megablocks are bordered on the southeast and south by the Talnivsky and Buzky (Khmilnytsky) faults, and on the west by the Zvizdal-Zalisky and Nemyrivsky faults.

Phanerozoic epochs of tectogenesis differ from the Early Precambrian epochs both in duration and in the nature and scale of tectono-thermal processes.





18.2.6 Riphean-Kadom (Baikal) epoch of tectogenesis (Riphean Wend).

It is divided into early Baikal and late Baikal stages of IBS formation. Baikalide complexes are known along the western and southwestern slopes of the USh, within the graben-syncline structures in the north of the Volyno-Podilsky megablock. That is, it can be argued that the Baikal tectogenesis led to the separation of USh as a positive morphostructure due to the destruction of the southwestern flank of the EEP. Baikalids, in addition, were discovered within the Transcarpathian and Precarpathian Depression, the Scythian epiorogenic zone, where they form the Riphean foundation.

The initial stage of Baikalide is characterized by bimodal volcanism, and ends with the rooting of dikes and small intrusions of gabbro-dolerite, diorite, and occasionally granite.

18.2.7 Caledonian epoch of tectogenesis (Cambrian / Ordovician-Lower Devonian).

Caledonide complexes have been discovered along the western and southwestern slopes of the USh in the zone of its articulation with she VPP, as well as in the basement of the Carpathian orogen (Dilovetsky cover of the Transcarpathian Depression, Boryslav-Pokutsky cover of the Folded Carpathians), VPP caledonids begin with trap volcanism and from this time begins a sharp immersion of this plate against the background of positive movements of the USh.

The Varistian (Hercynian) epoch of tectogenesis is of the greatest importance for the formation of the general structural plan of the southern EEP. It began at the turn of 407 million years (on an international scale) and ended at the Permian / Triassic boundary (WFP, DDZ, Folded Donbass) and in the Early Triassic (the zone of articulation of the Scythian epiorogenic zone with the southern slope of the US).

It was this tectonic epoch that led to the separation of the USh as the main positive morphostructure of the southern flank of the EEP.The USh is surrounded by hercinids from the north and northeast (Pripyatska depression, Dnieper-Donetsk avlakogen, Folded Donbass), from the south (hercinids of the Steppe Crimea or the Scythian epiorogenic zone), from the west and southwest (hercinids of the Lvivska depression). Hercinidas also form the lower structural floor of the Pre-Dobruzha Depression, where they also border the submerged part of the crystalline basement of the southern part of the EEP. The epoch begins with an outbreak of volcanism within the Pripyatsko-Dnieprovska depression, which is most pronounced in the foundation of the Dnieper-Donetsk aulacogen. The Hercynian epoch of tectogenesis ends with the rooting of younger formations - intrusions of the South Donbas, Tatarbunary complexes and their analogues.

18.2.8 The Cimmerian epoch of tectogenesis

Begins with the Early Triassic (~ 245 million) and ends at the border of the Aptian and Albian Cretaceous tiers (~ 108 million). During this epoch, the active marginal geodynamic regime existed in the area traced from the folded structures of the Mountain Crimea and its submerged Kerch fragment through the Northern Dobrudzha to the Internal Carpathians (Marmaroskyi Massif cover, Rakhivskyi cover).

In the Northern Crimea, within the Prysyva Depression, a second branch of chimerids is observed, parallel to the first and probably formed above the zone of reverse subduction of the crystalline basement of the southern flank of the EEP under the Scythian epiorogenic zone. Apparently, the response of the collision of the USh with the Scythian plate is the manifestation of the superimposed Cimmerian fold in the northern coastal zone of the Folded Donbass.





18.2.9 The Alpine-Himalayan epoch of tectogenesis

Begins in the Early Cretaceous epoch ($108 \div 110$ million years) and is not completed at present. The main events of the epoch of alpine tectogenesis take place on the territory of the Crimea (Karkinitsky and Indolo-Kubanska depressions, cover-folding structures of the Kerch Peninsula) and the Carpathians.

In the Miocene there was a regime of island arcs, but only within the Transcarpathian Depression (Vygorlat-Gutyn volcanic ridge). In general, the alpine epoch of tectogenesis is characterized by orogenic geodynamic conditions, which led to the formation of the Carpathian and Crimean meganapnorii (single-branched orogens).

This is the nature of the Folded Carpathians. The Pre-Carpathian deflection occurs above the foreland of the immersion foundation of the EEP and the WEA and is gradually covered by the crust sharia plates of the Folded Carpathians. As for the Transcarpathian Depression, it is most likely a zone of collision (collage) of terrains, the crust of which is composed of oceanic, island-arc and microplate complexes.

For the Crimean meganaphoria, alpine orogeny may be superimposed. It is manifested to the south of the zone of reversible subduction (suture zone), which separates the meganaphorium from the Scythian plate. On the Kerch Peninsula, where modern alpine structures overlap the chimeras, there are widespread sliding movements, which lead to the gradual closure of the Indolskyi Depression.



Fig.2 Scheme of distribution of SFK of different ages of tectogenesis (Klochkov, 2015)





Faults and fault systems distinguished by geological and geophysical features are directly related to tectonic elements of different ages (structural floors), which are composed of dislocated SFK and are covered by a sedimentary cover, where rupture faults are almost not manifested. Morphology, kinematics, orientation of faults are determined by the dominant directions of tectonic movements in one or another stage of tectogenesis. The depth of faults depends on their position in the structural hierarchy of tectonic units. Quite often there is an activation of existing fault systems of one or another extension in the periods of later phases of tectogenesis, which manifested itself in the adjacent territory. Almost all structural elements highlighted in the tectonic zoning scheme are limited by deep faults. According to their morphokinematic features, rupture disturbances are divided into discharges, throws, thrusts, left- and right-hand shifts, slides, faults of undefined morphology. For each structural element of the subsoil, the dominant directions and morphological types of faults are observed.

18.3 Structural elements of the EEP

18.3.1 The Volyno-Podilska Plate (VPP)

As an independent marginal structure of the Eastern European platform, is marked by a long multi-stage history of sedimentary basin development that existed within its boundaries and the predominance of stable immersions over ascending tectonic movements for most structures.Of all the geostructures surrounding the USh, the runway is the oldest. As a peripheral region of the pre-Baikal runway platform after the consolidation of its foundation developed under the direct influence of the Galician geosynclinal first in the mode of stretching, formation of paleorifts and deflections avlakogennogo type, accompanied by magmatismpericratonic lowering and alternating spatially connected or disconnected Paleozoic marginal platform depressions such as Boyanetsky, Lvivsky and Preddobrudzky. Tectonically, it is part of the Baltic-Transnistrian system of pericratonic subsidence. In the north, its border runs along the North Ratnivka deep fault, which limits the North Ukrainian (Lukivsko-Ratnivska) mountain zone from the north. In the north-west, the runway extends beyond the border, in the south-west it borders on the Rostock and Rava-Ruska epiorogenic zones, in the south-east it borders on the Moldavian Plate through the North-Moldavian ridge. In general, the actual boundaries of the plate are a trench-like structure known as the Teisseire-Thornquist line in the west and southwest and the USh in the east.

According to the generally accepted European scheme of tectonic periodization in Volyno-Podillya at the pre-Alpine stage, four structural-formation complexes are distinguished, which by age correspond to the structural floors of geosynclinal-folded regions: I. early Baikal (reef); II. Late Baikal (Wend Cambrian); III.Caledonian (Ordovician-Lower Devonian); IV Hercynian (Middle Devonian-Carboniferous). The involvement of the marginal part of the EEP in the pericratic deflection began with the trap volcanism of Volyn times. The trap and graben facies of the Volyn series of the Wends disagree with the continental deposits of the Volyno-Polissya depression and on the formations of the crystalline basement of the western and southwestern slopes of the USh. The eruption of basalt lavas was carried out along deep rift-forming faults, the marginal of which are Ratnivsky and Rivnendky. The spatial confinement of the deflection to the more mobile blocks of the Paleoproterozoic consolidation of the foundation (Volyno-Polissya volcanic-plutonic belt), sandwiched between more stable Archean blocks, can be traced.

The Late Baikal epoch marked the transition of Volyno-Podillya to a new (plate) stage of development. Its beginning (the end of the reef - early Vendian) is manifested in a sharp structural adjustment in connection with the establishment of the Galician geosynclinal system





along the southwestern edge of the EEP. Since then, the development of the region shows a clear longitudinal (northwestern) tectonic zonation and transgressive-regressive cyclicity of sedimentary rocks, represented by terrigenous Wendish deposits and changes in the Caledonian era by carbonate-terrigenous deposits of the Lower Paleozoic. The most common carbonate accumulation was in the Silurian. The section ends with variegated and red deposits of the Dniester series of the Lower Devonian, which are distributed within the linear Boyanetska depression. The latter was formed in the final phases of Caledonian tectogenesis along the marginal seam of the EEP.

Other structural elements of the runway are superimposed in relation to the Volyno-Podilsky monocline. First of all, it is the Lvivskyi Paleozoic depression, the Kovelskyi ledge, the North Ukrainian handful zone, the Polissya saddle. All these structures were formed as a result of Hercynian tectogenesis and usually have a tectonic nature of separation. Within the Lvivska Deflection, there are distributed deposits of the Middle-Late Devonian and Lower and Middle Carboniferous, which are complicated by tilts and thrusts of the north, north-western extension with a fall to the west-southwest. The dislocated deflection deposits lie on the sediments of the Volyno- Podilsky monocline inconsistently and probably form a batch-type structure. Volcanic and sedimentary formation complexes of the Kovelskyi ledge are typical for the entire Volyno-Podilsky monocline, but are much more complexly deployed, which is typical for compression zones. According to some researchers (Klochkov, 2015), the Kovelsky ledge can be considered as a deep shariah, which in its frontal part is limited by the lyrical Volodymyr-Volynsky throwup. The amplitude of vertical displacements along this fault can reach 2.0 km. A characteristic feature of the Kovelsky deep layer is the presence of arcuate anticlinal structures associated with lystric thrusts, which complicate the Kovelsky deep layer. The North-Ukrainian handful zone is certainly an independent element of tectonic zoning, but it is superimposed on both the Kovelsky ledge and the Volyno- Polissya depression and the northern part of the USh. It consists of a system of sublatitudinal handfuls and grabens. The zone is composed of early Caledonian formations, among which the volcanics of the Volynsky series of the Lower Venda predominate. Under the structures of the Caledonian floor of the handful zone, deposits of the Polissya series of Baikalide and the crystalline basement can be traced. The amplitudes of vertical displacements along the Ratniv faults increase from 100 m on the eastern to 1000-1400 m on the western flank of the zone.

18.3.2 fault faults of Volyno-Podillya

The main regularities of the planned position of the **fault faults of Volyno-Podillya**, their role in the formation of large geostructures of the cover and tectonic zoning, the connection with the stages of tectonic evolution have been studied quite satisfactorily. In recent years, tectonophysical methods have been purposefully and systematically used to study them for the first time (O.B. Gitov, 1999-2001). The determination of morphokinematic characteristics of faults and their classification were based for Doryphaean formations on the analysis of gravimagnetic data in combination with GSZ data and direct geological data, and special studies were conducted for exposed Vendian and Phanerozoic deposits to determine the stages of deformation under the influence of deformations. Given the state of the study of fault tectonics of Volyno-Podillya and the results of research O.B.Gintov, it can be stated that at the level of the surface of the crystalline basement there is a picture of the fault-block structure is inherent in the USh.





Deep interblock and mantle-crust intrablock faults and fault zones continue without much change in geophysical characteristics and have close kinematics;

The vast majority of platform cover faults inherit systems of inter-block and intra-block fault zones in the foundation. The system of faults of the north-eastern direction is connected with the early Baikal tectonic stage. The Baikal stage of tectonic development is associated with the establishment of a system of sublatitudinal faults (Pivnichnoratnivsky and Pivdebnoratnivsky, Andrushivsky, Khmelnytsky). All of them were sedimentary and controlled the location of the centers of Polissya and Volyn magmatism or the area of Polissya and Early Volyn sedimentation. According to tectonophysical research O.B. Gintov they all were left-wing landslides. Late Baikal movements are associated with sliding deformations of the north-western extension, which played a crucial role in the establishment of the Dniester pericraton depression (Podilsky, Pridnestrovsky, as well as tending to the Galician folded belt Belz-Baluchinsky, Rava-Rusky, Peremyshlyansky.

Caledonian tectonic cycle according to O. B. Gintova was distinguished by the displacements of the north-eastern system of faults, the formation of discharges, flat folds and flexures of the north-western direction. The consequence of the Caledonian movements is the folding in the Rava-Ruska zone, the intensification of faults that limit the structures of the Epibaikal platform attached to the EES (Rohatynsky, Rava-Rusky, Horodotsky);

The Hercynian tectonic cycle was marked by the activation of almost all previously established systems. The system of sublatitudinal faults underwent the most contrasting movements. Gintov, there were left shifts and which controlled the formation of the North-Ukrainian handful zone. The northeastern faults of Vyzhivskyi, Stokhodskyi, Lokachynskyi, Lutsky, Horynskyi, and Sushchano-Perzhanskyi were also mobile, and they became more active. These movements are connected with the formation of the Lvivsky Paleozoic trough, the Volynsky Paleozoic uplift, its internal complications (Ovadnenska and Lyubomlska antiforms, the Turyisky shaft, etc.), the Volodymyr-Volynsky high-amplitude discharge.

In the Cimmerian and Alpine stages, the faults of all systems became more active. Deformations were especially active in the Carpathian part of the region, where the north-eastern wing of the Stryjsky depression was formed, as well as the Lvivsky Cretaceous depression (displacements and discharges in the zones of Rava-Rusky, Horodotsky and other faults). Contrasting alpine activation of faults of the north-western and meridional extension and within the outer zone of the Lvivska and Boyanetska Paleozoic depressions, Volyno-Podilsky monocline. These are mostly slides, throws with raised hanging wings (Podilsky, Krasylivsky faults), sometimes torn flexures (Ustechko-Pelchansky). These deformations correspond to the Austrian phase, the younger phases of the alpine cycle are weakly recorded, except for the Carpathian (middle Miocene), which is associated with the formation of the Precarpathian depression. The responses of these movements are manifested in low-amplitude movements of the mosaic of small blocks within the entire Volyno-Podillya. Linear long violations of the Carpathian direction according to O.B.Gintova acted as spreads and right-hand landslides, submeridional - as left shifts, sublatitudinal - as right.

Summarizing the above, we can, based on the conclusions of tectonophysical research O.B.Gint and other data, conclude: the system of sublatitudinal faults manifested itself most actively in the Riphean, Early Wendish, Middle Paleozoic (Breton phase), submeridional system - in the Breton phase of the Hercynian and Austrian phase of the Alpine cycles. The system of faults of the northeastern extension was most active in the Riphean and Middle Paleozoic and the system of the northwestern direction in the Late Wendish, Middle Paleozoic, Late Cretaceous, and Miocene.





18.3.3 The Pripyatsko-Dnieperivska depression

Along with the Donetsk folded structure (DSS), is part of the western segment of the Sarmatsko-Turansky lineament [Tectonics of Ukraine, 1988]. The Loyivsko-Brahynsky ledge is divided into two depressions - Pripyatska and Dnieprovsko-Donetska.

The Pripyatska depression is located mainly outside the state border. In the south, it is limited by the system of edge discharges of the North-Ukrainian hand zone. The amplitude of the main discharges here reaches several hundred meters and they are stepped.

Structural and formational characteristics of the studied part of the section of the sedimentary cover of DDZ is the main source of information about the dynamics of the conditions of its formation. Based only on this part of the section, a number of geologists date the foundation of the depression to the Middle Devonian epoch, ie the age of the oldest deposits discovered by wells. Other experts link the emergence of DDZ with significant geodynamic events that occurred at the boundary of the Proto-Neogene.

The sequence of fairly fully documented stages of DDZ development in the Phanerozoic begins in the Middle Devonian and ends in the Pliocene-Quaternary (actutectonic stage). It includes (according to Kruglov, 2007): Middle Devonian dorift, Late Devonian rift, Tournai-Early Viseu epirift, coal myogeosynclinal, Early Permian Revival-rift-syneclis, Mesozoic Einepine synecline. Each of these stages corresponds to a tectonic-sedimentation complex, which includes a number of formations associated with a certain unity of lithogeodynamic parameters, and at the same time, quite clearly separated by different types of interformation formations. Within the Central zone (graben), the rifting nature of which is no longer in doubt, the most powerful incision of the hercinid remains. Baikalides within the DDZ are not disclosed. However, according to geophysical studies, a graben was recorded in its south-eastern part, the deposits of which have physical properties that differ significantly from the parameters and sedimentary strata lying above the section and the rocks of the crystalline basement. The vast majority of researchers attribute these sections to the reef. Manifestations of Cimmerian and Alpine tectogenesis within the DDZ certainly take place, but they are in relation to the Hercynian structural floor are superimposed structures of activation of the syneclise stage of the DDZ development.

DDZ, according to most researchers, has both longitudinal and transverse zonation. In the northeastern section there are: South onboard, South onboard, Central, North onboard, North onboard zone. The southern side zone corresponds to the north-eastern slope of the USh. The crystalline basement within its boundaries is immersed to the northeast at angles from 1-2degrees to 5-6degrees and is complicated by a system of discharges. The northern side zone is essentially the slope of the VKM, which has a greater slope relative to the slope of the USh. In its lower part it is complicated by thrusts with a southwestern direction of tectonic flow. Both sides of the DDZ are complicated by numerous local protrusions and depressive immersions of the surface of the crystalline basement.

The northern and southern riparian zones have a stepped structure and are characterized by a sharp immersion of the crystalline basement by a system of stepped discharges. The total amplitude of the discharges can reach 7.5 km, and the angles of incidence 70-85degrees (Tectonics of Ukraine, 1988). These tectonic elements are delimited from the Central Zone, which is the most submerged part of the DDZ and better known as the Dnieper-Donetsk Graben, the so-called marginal faults. In most cases, they are essentially systems of narrow stepped blocks, which due to high-amplitude discharges are quickly immersed towards the axial part of the depression. The possibility of the presence of Laramian and, less likely, Zaalian fold folds from among them is not excluded.





The central zone has a complex structure. According to drilling and seismic sounding, there are a number of protrusions and depressions significantly complicated by rupture dislocations, sometimes of significant amplitude. According to Yu.V.Arsiriya within the graben is observed and transverse zonation in the form of segments of the earth's crust of the Central zone. In the direction from northwest to southeast, five transverse subzones are separated [Kruglov,2007; Tectonics of Ukraine,1988]: north-western, complex dislocations, large shafts and depressions, pre-Mesozoic salt diapirs, south-eastern.

The northwestern subzone has a predominant distribution of Devonian formations, much of the section of which is of volcanic origin. The Chernihiv maximum of gravity is timed to it. Halokinesis is almost absent.

The subzone of complex dislocations differs in the presence within it of the Ichnia group of saltdome structures bordering the Guzhivaka depression. In terms of deep structure, this subzone does not differ from the coastal zones.

The subzone of large shafts and depressions is composed mainly of shaft-like uplifts In size, these are structures of the third order, complicated by saddles between them. There is only a limited number of local isometric uplifts.

The subzone of pre-Mesozoic salt diapirs, first, corresponds to its name. Secondly, the shaft-like elevations of the subzone are narrow, their axes undulate along the extension and form a number of structures of the IV order. These are salt diapirs with a pre-Mesozoic level of salt mass rise, which are clearly fixed in the structure of the Mesozoic in the form of domes. Between them are the so-called "interdome" uplifts buried under the same Mesozoic sediments. French salt in the domes interacts with the salts of the Kramatorsk world of the lower Permian and forms with them mushroom-shaped morphological forms.

The south-eastern subzone of the Central Zone is the most submerged and within its boundaries all the structural elements of the DSS can be traced at a considerable depth.

Within the crystal bed of the DDZ, the main tectonic elements of the higher-order US (deep interblock suture zones and megablocks) extend to the slopes of the Voronezhsky crystalline massif in the north. For the most part, these are submeridional direction structures bounded by deep faults, which were laid in the early stages of EEP formation. Two intermittently shifted fault zones of the north-western extension are mapped in the depression itself. These zones roughly coincide with the modern boundaries of the graben, although their constituent parts in many places outline a narrower band. Another pair of the same intermittent violations and the same orientation was also identified. They are even closer to each other, but lower in rank. All elements of the north-western extension are younger than the submeridional ones and are most likely related to the late Proterozoic rifting of the Sarmatian Paleo-shield. Submeridional Archean-Lower Proterozoic zones of deep faults do not have a direct clear reflection in the morphology of the bed, hence in the sedimentary cover of DDZ. The dominant position is occupied by high-amplitude disturbances of the north-western extension. However, a fragmentary detailed study of this surface reveals the existence of an extensive system of multidirectional discharges of smaller amplitudes. All disjunctives generally create a complex system of blocks, especially in the northwestern half of the region. Here, inside the graben, they form numerous protrusions of various sizes. Some of them are grouped into two strands that extend along the graben.

Further to the southeast, these strands are leveled. Penetration of disturbances in a sedimentary cover is unequal. Their existence is limited to the floors of discrepancies, primarily confined to the boundaries of geological bodies formed in the Paleozoic. Most of them cease to exist, and some are renewed during the revolutionary periods of development of the depression, but with decreasing amplitude. A very small number of discharges reaches pre-Paleogene mismatch





(laramian folded phase). In summary, it should be emphasized that the tectonics of DDZ and its tectonic elements of different orders were formed due to the action of both vertical and horizontal movements, among which the leading place should be given to the first. The most obvious effects of horizontal shifts are recorded in the south-eastern part of the region. These are the change of the dominant north-western extension of structures of all orders to the sublatitudinal in the subzone of pre-Mesozoic salt diapirs, the presence in the north-south-eastern centrocline of strands of north-eastern orientation (as in the zone of small fold DSS) and some other features.

18.3.4 The folded Donbass

Is a constituent structural element of a single chain of Hercynian epiorogenic structures of the southwestern and southern frames of the EEP. We are talking about the north-western deadend branch of the Scythian-Turan epiorogenic zone. This is the north-western end of the positive sweet structure known as the "Karpinsky Wall", which does not border the EEP, like other epiorogenic structures, but can be traced within the actual platform. Therefore, on the Tectonic Map of Ukraine [132] the Folded Donbass is considered as a part of EEP.

In the south, the Folded Donbass is separated from the USh by a complex system of discharges of the South Donbass block tectonic zone. In the north, the border of the Folded Donbass, which separates it from the Starobilsko-Millerovskaya monocline of the VKM, is the North Donetsk discharge zone and the Mariinsky thrust, which has a north-western extension. The western border of the Folded Donbass passes in the zone of its articulation with the structures of the DDZ and is quite conditional, because its structures are immersed under the structures of the DDZ/ It coincides with the south-eastern flanks of the Kalmius-Toretskaya and Bakhmutska basins, the section of which ends with deposits of the evaporite formation of the Permian age.

The central axial structure of Donbass is a zone of large (extended) linear folds, covering the main area of the open basin, represented by sublatitudinal Main and Southern syncline folds, which can be traced along the entire basin and separated by the Main anticline with steep angles of 60 degrees wings. The western part of the vault of the Main Anticline is complicated by a longitudinal Axial thrust; other parts - slides and small forms of dislocations. In the eastern part - Sulino-Konstantinovsky thrust. The main anticline and both synclines are divided by the Rovenkivsky transverse deep fault zone into western and eastern parts. Axial rupture faults of the Main Anticline control magma-hydrothermal processes that form polymetallic mineralizations of the Nagolny ridge and Mykytivka.

To the north and south of the Central zone of large linear folds are zones of small (small) folds. There is a clear difference in the folds of the north with the predominance of plicative dislocations with a large variety of folds in shape and size and the south, where the rupture forms (discharges) of submeridional and sublatitudinal extension and scattering folds predominate. The latter can be called a zone of folded-block (block) dislocations with active fluid-dynamic changes.

Summing up, we note that the discovery and expansion of the paleorift (DDZ together with the Folded Donbass) took place during the Late Devonian in the directions from the inner corner of the platform from southeast to northwest and from the axial part to the sides with successive occurrence on the crystalline Precambrian basement. Devonian, and at the stage of deflection - Carboniferous, which formed a successive transgressive series of terrigenous, carbonate, volcanic and hemogenic strata.

Each of the stages of development, as well as each of the selected tectonic elements in the DDZ, have their own specific development and are separated by paired deep faults. The most





significant among them is probably the Dnieprovskyi deep fault (fault zone), which separates the EEP from the DDZ and the Folded Donbass. It is traced by tectonic-magmatic and relief-forming events from the reef to the anthropogenic. The regressive stage in the Hercynian structural-stratigraphic complex of the Greater Donbass, which began to form from the end of the Carboniferous and was formed in the conditions of mainly continental regime during the Permian and Triassic as a red stratum, is located within the Devonian graben.

18.3.5 The South Ukrainian monoclinal

As a constituent structural element of the EEP covers the area of distribution of sedimentary strata that cover the foundation of the platform. Its northern boundary corresponds to the boundary of the Neogene sediments that cover the southern slope of the Ukrainian Crystal Shield. The southern boundary of the monocline in the northern part of the region is carried out by regional disturbance (Main Azovskyi fault), which is also the northern boundary of the Scythian epiorogenic zone, further west along the northern edge of the Karkinitsky Depression, and in the Western Black Sea coast on the northern edge of the Pre-Dobruja fault. According to the stratigraphic completeness and thickness of the sections within the monocline, there are two parts: western and eastern. In the western part, west of the meridian of Odessa, the section of the sedimentary cover includes sediments from the Vendian to the anthropogenic, while in the eastern part it is practically only from the Cretaceous to the anthropogenic.

The structural plan of both the western and eastern parts of the monocline is generally simple and is characterized by a gentle fall of sedimentary strata in the southwestern and southern directions. Isopachites of the cover can withstand mainly sublatitudinal extension with some complications in the form of half-protrusions, low-amplitude uplifts and local depressions.

18.4 Epiorogenic zones

The main structural elements traced in the foundation of the "young Hercynian platforms" are **epiorogenic zones**. In relation to EEP, they are part of the ancient orogenic belts, which should limit the platforms in the classical version. If the plates, or the most submerged segments of the south-eastern flank of the EEP are the peripheral zones of this platform, then the epiorogenic zones are external to the platform. The epiorogenic zones include: the WEP structures that form its folded foundation, the Scythian epiorogenic zone and the folded Donbass (description is given above).

According to the adopted scheme of tectonic zoning (Fig. 1) called **Rava-Ruska epiorogenic zone**, the map shows the block of the foundation of the Western European Plate (WEP), bordering on the Roztotskyi block Baikalide, which extends the Volyno-Podolsky edge of the EEP. However, there is no direct geological data on the existence of this block of Baikalids and its structure is reconstructed only by geophysical methods.

In the structure of the foundation of the WEP Rava-Ruska zone stands out as a small fragment of a long zone of Caledonian folds, most of which, like the rest of the young platform, in the modern structure is covered by a folded-orogenic complex of the Precarpathian advanced trough. Its north-eastern boundary is defined by the front of the Rava-Rusky thrust, along which the Caledonian folded complexes partially cover the Lvivskyi Paleozoic trough. From the southwest, the Kokhanivska zone of the Salair fold is pushed into the Rava-Ruska zone along the Gorodotsky fault, which is confirmed by the drilling of parametric wells. The Kokhanivska zone, in turn, along the Krakovets fault is complicated by a thrust from the Lezhaisky massif of the





Baikal fold [Tectonic map..., 1986], and according to S.S. Kruglov - Caledonian (Geodynamics, 1999,) (12), p. 72).

The Rava-Ruska zone within the territory of Ukraine is the regional structure of the EEP on its north-eastern flank. The capacity of the Late Caledonide zone exceeds 1.0 km. They are composed of intensively deployed strata of dark gray argillites (graptolite shales) with single layers of limestone (Silurian-Lower Devonian). Argillites are crushed into overturned folds with angles of incidence of the wings from 50 to 85 degrees. The degree of dislocation thickness decreases markedly in extension - in the south-easterly direction. The lower structural tier of the zone is composed of flysch IBC Cambrian-Ordovician.

The closure of the Rava-Rusky myogeosynclinal path is connected with the Caledonian folding epoch. According to GDP-200, the folded foundation of the zone occupies the most elevated position and is characterized by depths from 0.5 to 1.5 km; has a clear syncline shape, complicated by brachial folds. In the neighboring Kokhanivska zone, the depth of the foundation exceeds 4 km.

IBCs of the Kokhanivska zone are composed of dislocated and usually diagenetically altered flysch deposits of the Vendian and Cambrian. As well as within the Rava-Ruska zone, these formations belong to the sandy-clay flysch formation near relatively deep sea basins, divided by cordilleras. The width of the Kokhanivska zone with the Salair age of consolidation does not exceed 20.0 km.

The Lezhaiska zone, better known as the massif, is composed of IBS of the Baikal folded complex - strongly dislocated and episonally-metamorphosed formations of the quartz-phyllite formation of the terrigenous flysch of the Riphean age. According to the results of GDP-200 Lezhaisk zone traced to the southeast to the border with Moldova. And then the baikalid distribution zone of the Lezaj zone is traced to Central Dobruja (Romania). The conditions of occurrence of rocks and the internal structure of the IBS zone are practically not studied. The depth of the Baikalide is ~ 4.0 km, and in the part of the zone submerged under the Outer Carpathians it exceeds 7.0 km. The width of the zone in the north-western part of Precarpathia reaches 40.0 and more km.

After the Caledonian folding phase, the Rava-Ruska zone, together with the Lezhaiska and Kokhaniva zones of older consolidation epochs as part of the future (epigertsin) Western European platform, acted as a relatively rigid block, which, like "buffer" structures, extinguished the resonant geosynclines. At the final stage of Hercynian tectogenesis, the zones of the Late Proterozoic-Early Paleozoic consolidation underwent intense folding-sliding dislocations facing the ancient EEP, after which they acquired the features of the outer edge of the heterogeneous foundation of the Epigerian or Western European platform.

The Scythian epiorogenic zone extends in the sublatitudinal direction along the southern edge of the EEP and is mostly hidden under the waters of the Black and Azov Seas. On land, it covers the southern part of the Western Black Sea coast and the Plain Crimea.

The northern boundary of the Scythian epiorogenic zone is the thrusts that trace from the Western Black Sea coast through the northwestern shelf of the Black Sea (north of the Kiliyske and Golitsynske uplifts), the central part of the Plain Crimea and the Sea of Azov (north of the Azov Shaft). Along these faults, with a vertical amplitude of 1.5–2.0 km and a horizontal component of the order of the first kilometers of the green-shale basement rock with a Paleozoic and Mesozoic-Cenozoic (up to Eocene inclusive) rocks covering them, they are pushed to the southern part of the South Ukrainian region.

In the south, the Scythian epiorogenic zone borders the Crimean-Kerch Alps, or the Western Black Sea deep-water basin.

The foundation of the Scythian epiorogenic zone is composed of a greenish-shale complex of Proterozoic and for the most part is covered by sedimentary strata of the cover of different ages.





The internal structure of the zone is complicated by the northern vergence thrusts formed at the alpine stage of evolution, at the Eocene – Oligocene boundary. On the territory of Ukraine, the zone is divided into two segments - Western (Prydobrudzky) and Central (Crimean-Azovskyi). Eastern segment - Pre-Caucasian is located outside Ukraine. The conditional boundary between the Western and Central segments of the zone is drawn by most researchers along the Odeska tectonic zone.

The Lower Prut ledge (Western segment) of Northern Dobrudzha is composed of deployed IBCs of the Caledonian, Hercynian, and Cimmerian stages of tectogenesis. The most ancient formations within the ledge are the rocks of the complex of "green shales", opened by a number of wells. In the northern part of the ledge, the section of green shales increases stratigraphically upwards siltstone-argillite-limestone strata of the Silurian-Lower Devonian and carbonate formations of the Middle-Upper Devonian. Permo-Triassic red terrigenous deposits are inconsistently deposited on these deposits.

The internal structure of the ledge is complex and in general the ledge is pushed on the adjacent formations of the Preddobrudzky depression from the north.

Northern Dobrogea is divided into two zones - Mechin and Tulcea. The Mechyn zone is located outside Ukraine and is the south-western part of Northern Dobrudzha, which is separated from Central Dobrudzha (a segment of the Moesian Plate) by the deep Pechenyaga-Kamyana fault (throw with a left-hand landslide component). According to the morphology and features of the geological structure of the adjacent blocks of the earth's crust, it does not differ from the known Rava-Ruskyi fault. The Mechyn zone is composed mainly of Paleozoic sediments, while the Moesian plate has an Epibaikal basement. This makes it possible to consider Northern Dobrudzha as an analogue of the EEP structures discovered in the foundation of the Precarpathian Depression and to consider the Pechenyaga-Kamyana deep fault zone as the boundary between the EEP and the WEP.

The IBCs of the Hercynian stage of tectogenesis of the Tulcea zone are overlain by the Early Cimmerian Triassic IBCs, with which they are crushed into conformal folds, thrown to the northeast. In general, the Tulcea zone can be considered as a sharia with a scaly-folded structure having a northern and northeastern direction of tectonic flow (vergence). In the north, the Tulcea sharia is limited by the Novosilskyi and Izmailkskyi thrusts.

In the Cimmerian era of tectogenesis Lower Prut ledge is complicated by thrusts along the submeridional arc faults. Formed Rhine (Valley) dome structure (bounded on the east by the Cahul-Yalpugskyi thrust), in the center of which is mapped an array of alkaline and subalkaline rocks of the valley complex.

The Pre-Dobrudzha depression is located between Dobrudzha and the Eastern European platform, which determines the complex nature of its foundation and long history of development. In the south, the depression sinks under the thrusts of the Novosilsko-Izmailska tectonic zone, and in the north its structures are limited by the Belgorod-Dniester thrust zone, which separates it from the Chisinau syncline of the Moldavian plate. But the northern flank of the depression is almost unexplored. It is possible that the deep boundary of the deflection runs along the shear thrusts of the Chadyr-Lung and Artsyz tectonic zones of northern vergence. The foundation of the deflection morphologically sinks within local depressions to depths of 7–9 km, while on their periphery it rises to the level of 2.8–4.0. The platform cover complexes are composed mainly of Middle and Upper Jurassic argillites and are overlain by terrigenous deposits of the Paleogene and Quaternary systems.

Within the Pre-Dobrudzha Depression, a kind of IBS was formed - derivatives of several tectonic epochs. The crystalline base of the deflection is increased by the IBC of the cover of the Caledonian epoch of tectogenesis. Complexes - indicators of early caledonids are terrigenous-





tuffogenic formations of wends, terrigenous deposits of the Cambrian. Their thickness reaches 1500 m. Then the incision increases IBS of late Caledonids, composed of carbonate-terrigenous deposits of the Silurian-Lower Devonian, the thickness of which does not exceed 200 m. The presence of these complexes indicates that during the Caledonian tectonic era the territory of Predobrudzky belongs to to the only Baltic-Transnistrian pericraton depression of the marginal part of the EEP.

The most common within the deflection of IBS Hercynian era of tectogenesis, which played a crucial role in the formation of the Pre-Dobrudzha depression as a foothill. Early hercinides are represented by quasi-platform deposits of dolomite-limestone, terrigenous and evaparite-limestone formations. But the most powerful (up to 4,000 m) are the foothill molasses complexes [Tectonics of Ukraine, 1988]. Molasses complexes are moderately deployed. Crumpled in sloping folds with angles of incidence of the wings 20-45 degrees.

Magmatic formations of the Carboniferous- Lower Triassic probably belong to a single volcanicplutonic complex of the active continental margin of the Andean type [Tectonics of Ukraine, 1988]. The spatial position of the centers of volcanism is controlled by a system of arc and radial faults.

18.4.1 Central Crimean uplift (steppe Crimean structures), the Karkinitsky and Indolsky depressions

The Crimean-Azov (Central) segment includes the **Central Crimean uplift** (steppe Crimean structures), **the Karkinitsky and Indolsky depressions**. The boundaries of the Scythian epiorogenic zone within the Crimean peninsula and the adjacent shelf are significantly specified according to the results of GDP-200. It is established that it is limited by fault systems - South and North, which act as suture zones. The northern seam zone is buried under the Karkinitsky alpine depression. Within the peninsula, it can be allocated under the name Krasnoperekopska and has a thickness of about 4-5 km.

From the south it is limited by the North Tarkhankutskyi deep throw-push. The southern (Crimean) seam zone has a thickness of 10-12 km and is traced along the line of m.m. Balaklava-Simferopol-Belogorsk. IBS epiorogenic zone of the Central segment is heterogeneous and belong to several tectonic epochs, the formation of which were maximally deployed in the Hercynian and Cimmerianperiods.

Hercynids of the Steppe Crimea go under the surface of the platform cover within the Central Crimean uplift, which covers the central and southwestern part of the Plain Crimea. The foundation here is characterized by a relatively shallow deposit and is covered by a low-strength cover of Cretaceous Eocene deposits, sometimes eroded in the pre-Maikop period and inconsistently covered by the Maikop or Nadmaikop deposits.

The internal structure of the Scythian epiorogenic zone is complicated by the northern vergence thrusts formed at the alpine stage of evolution at the Eocene – Oligocene boundary. The platform cover of the Central segment of the Scythian epiorogenic zone was formed during the Alpine epoch of tectogenesis. It occurs with sharp angular and stratigraphic discrepancies on the Cimmerian and older IBS.

18.4.2 The Karkinitska depression

Is a sublatitudinal depression filled with a thick layer of Lower Cretaceous terigenic-clayey, Upper Cretaceous – Eocene clayey-carbonate, Oligocene – Miocene clayey-terrigenous, and Miocene – Pliocene-Carboniferous. The deflection is localized in the joint zone of the Eastern





European platform and the Scythian epiorogenic zone, which is the reason for its structural and tectonic asymmetry.

The northern side of the depression, located on the Eastern European platform, is, in fact, a gentle monoclinal with the rocks falling to the south. The south side, located on the Scythian epiorogenic zone, is complicated by thrusts, along which local uplifts are formed, mostly brachyform, asymmetric, with more steep northern wings. In the central part of the apta-alba sediments, a graben is clearly manifested, which is limited by longitudinal and diagonal faults both from the south and from the north. The amplitude of displacements along faults in pre-Cretaceous strata is 1-1.5 km. This system of faults, at the beginning of the alpine stage of tectogenesis, is associated with the localization of outbreaks of andesitic volcanism of the central and fractured type. From the Upper Cretaceous and onwards, the deflection loses the features of a graben-like structure and acquires the features of an intraplatform depression.

18.4.3 Indolskyi deflection.

In the land part there is only its centricline closure, while most of the depression is hidden under the waters of the Sea of Azov. The depression is filled with Cretaceous and Paleogene formations, which are covered by very strong deposits of the Maikop series and the Nadmaikop complex. The northern boundary of the depression coincides with the southern boundary of the Azov shaft, while the southern boundary runs along the front line of the Vladislavovske cover. In the southern part of the depression in the structure of Maikop and Nadmaikop deposits a significant role belongs to clay cryptodiapirs and diapirs complicated by depressed synclines. In general, for the central part of the Scythian epiorogenic zone, the dominant directions of the structural elements are sublatitudinal (west-east). Among the faults are dominated by throws, thrusts. The orthogonal system of faults is mainly shear.

18.4.4 Orogenic zones of Alpine-Cimmerian folded structures (meganapnoria)

On the territory of Ukraine there is a fairly clear zonation of the main geostructural units that border the EEP: EEP epiorogenic zones-folded structures. The latter are marginal members of this triad. In the southwest it is the Carpathian Meganapnorium, which belongs to the northern branch of the Alpine belt of Eurasia, in the south - the Cimmerians of the Mountain Crimea and the Alpids of the Kerch Peninsula and the Indol Depression. The geodynamic regime of their formation differs: from the conditions of island arcs (Carpathian Meganapnorium) to the active continental margins (Crimean Meganapnorium).

18.4.5 The Carpathian folded structure (meganapnorium)

Within the country is the Ukrainian Carpathians, which is part of the huge Carpathian Arc, which stretches from the Vienna Basin in the northwest to the Balkans and southeast. Separating from the Northern Alps only by the superimposed, mostly Neogene depression of the Vienna Basin, steeply curved first to the north, then to the east and finally to the south, the Carpathian Arc with its outer edge discordantly attached to the essentially different in history of the Center of geostructural elements.

On its outer periphery, it creeps far, first into the Czech Crystal Massif, the Eastern Sudetenland and the Upper Silesian Coal Basin, then into the system of linear caledonid and Baikalide dislocations. In the east, within the Ukrainian segment of the arc, it completely overlaps these folded borders, which are soldered to the ancient platform and far "splashes" on the pericratondorifeal Eastern European platform. (Kruglov, 2004). The rear part of the arc is





occupied by the largest depression in Europe of Miocene, Pliocene and Quaternary sediments, which is separated by the Romanian Apuseni massif into two tectonic depressions: the larger Pannonian and the smaller Transylvanian. According to sharp structural-formation and historical-geological differences, the whole arc is divided into the Inner or Central and Outer or Flysch Carpathians. The Inner Carpathians are an area of manifestation, in addition to Miocene, also of Domiocene folds. At the same time, some of their areas have been folded repeatedly only in the Alpine era. The Outer Carpathians are an area of only Miocene folding with some migration in time from the innermost units to the platform framing. The boundary between them is the area of the Penin rocks, which before the Paleogene developed in the type of the Inner Carpathians, and then - the Outer. The scheme of tectonic zoning of the Carpathian meganapnorium is shown in Fig.3.







20 Pannonian zone (depression)

Fig. 3. Scheme of tectonic zoning of the Carpathian meganapnorium (according to Kruglov S., 1988)





In addition to differences in the time of manifestation and the number of folding phases, these areas differ sharply in their formational performance. The Outer Carpathians are an area of distribution of exclusively high-power flysch formation (Cretaceous - Lower Miocene) and are almost amagmatic everywhere. The Inner Carpathians are marked by a set of different formations. A special position is occupied by the Marmaros crystalline massif and the area of Marmaros rocks, located on its north-western extension. These tectonic units are wedged between the Outer Carpathians and the area of the Penin Rocks. Before the Paleogene, the history of their geological development was very close to the Inner Carpathians, and in the Paleogene, part of them is extended to the flysch mode of development.

The allocation of only five structural and formation zones in the Carpathians is based on these principles of tectonic zoning: Inner Carpathians, with Miocene-Pliocene depressions superimposed on them, which play the role of inner (rear) molasses deflections, Peninskyskel zone, Marlikarpa Karst advanced or marginal deflection.

The allocation of smaller tectonic elements within the Flysch Carpathians (which occupy more than half of the entire area of the arc) is based on structural-facial (usually structural-lithological) features and the main unit of zoning here is already the structural-facial zone. Almost all these zones in the Miocene are transformed into independent tectonic covers, which are articulated with each other behind the scenes. According to modern ideas (Kruglov S., 1988, Kruglov S., 2004), independent structural-facial zones of the Carpathians are characterized, to some extent, by the autonomy of their development in the Cretaceous and Paleogene times (and, in part, in the Early Miocene) and . In the pre-expensive stage, they were torn from their base along the frontier faults with complete overlap of the surface or underwater cordilleras that separated them. All the coverings of the Outer Carpathians are characterized by their scaly (tiled) pressure on each other with a vergence towards the platform frame, and on the maps they are depicted by alternating linear bands with a rock-like tectonic joint.

18.4.6 Pre-Carpathian regional depression

Within the **Pre-Carpathian regional depression**, according to the peculiarities of the structure and formation, three separate structural-formation zones are distinguished: Inner or Boryslav-Pokutska, Central or Sambirska and Outer or Bilche-Volytska. The first two are tectonic covers in the modern structure which are limited by lyrical throw-ups, and the third is composed of autochthonous formations.

The Bilche-Volytska (or External) zone is based on an ancient platform base and its epipaleozoic folded environment. It has a multi-storey structure, a general monoclinic immersion under the Carpathians, stepped blocks of its domiocene base are immersed in the same direction. It is composed of a Neogene complex of upper molasses, which have a typically platform brachyform fold.S.S. Kruglov is considered the Samborskyi cover as an allochthonous, completely detached from its autochthonous tectonic plate, composed of dislocated saline terrigenous-clay molasses and pushed on the outer part of the depression at a distance of at least 18 km [Tectonics of Ukraine, 1988]. The time of formation of this cover is estimated as post-Sarmatian, but Miocene. The cover is complicated by elongated thrusts of the second rank. Lower-Middle Miocene deposits are crushed into rather steep but simple folds. Sloping troughs composed of Pliocene sediments are occasionally observed. Boryslav-Pokutsky cover is represented by complexly deployed rocks of flysch and molasses formations. The internal structure is folded-scaly. This is a system of narrow slices, within which antiform, overturned and lying folds of northeastern vergence are widespread, which are also complicated by sliding disruptions [Tectonics of Ukraine, 1988].





Some thrusts separating scales, chips, and folded tiers in the near-surface part of the cover are very steep, almost thrown back to the Outer Carpathians, but with depth their steepness decreases to 40-50 degrees at a depth of 3-4 km, and deeper than 6 km, for drilling data does not exceed a few degrees.

This is the structure typical of cartoons in their front part. Within the cover, structural traps containing oil and gas deposits and manifestations are common. The lower horizons of the slices are composed of flysch deposits of the Lower Cretaceous - Paleocene, and the upper - molasses of the Early Miocene.

18.4.7 The External or Flysch Carpathians

The External or Flysch Carpathians are closed between the advanced depression in the northwest and the Marmara belt and the area of the Penin rocks in the southwest. According to the peculiarities of the Cretaceous and Paleogene flysch deposits developed here and, to a lesser extent, by the style of their internal structure, a series of structural-facial zones are distinguished, which in the orogenic stage almost all of them were transformed into tectonic covers. From the outer part of the Carpathians to the inner part the following main structuralfacial units are distinguished: Skibova, Krosnenska, Chernogirska, Duklyanska, Porkuletska, Rakhivska and Magurska. All of them, with the exception of Krosnenskaya, were transformed in the Miocene into tectonic covers. They consist of Cretaceous, Paleogene, and the lowest horizons of the Miocene strata, which have a flysch appearance and only insignificant in thickness and distribution of Miocene deposits of olistostromic origin, which are probably molasses. Their total capacity reaches 10 km. The lithological uniformity of the flysch section and the proximity of the mechanical properties of the rocks caused similar features of the morphology of the folded and discontinuous dislocations developed here — the folded-scaly style of the internal structure with clearly defined monovergence toward the platform frame.(pic.4)







Fig.4 Distribution of faults (tilts, thrusts) within the Flische (External) Carpathians.





18.4.8 Transcarpathian internal deflection

Is divided into 4 zones: National or Monoclinal, Central or Zone of salt-diapiric and brachianticlinal folds, Prypanonian and Pannonian. Deflection is a Neogene depression, which is imposed on a complex dislocated heterogeneous foundation, which occupies the area of the rock-like joint of the Inner Carpathians and the Marmara belt. More than 3 kilometers of orogenic complex of terrigenous molasses is located in shallow folds complicated by salt rods. Overlain on the deflection is a Neogene multiphase ridge of volcanic formations, mostly of main composition, obviously fractured and central, which traces in the west along the Peninsky rocks zone and in the east along the Pannonian zone.

18.4.9 The Crimean meganapnorium

Borders the Central segment of the Scythian epiorogenic zone from the south. Tectonic regime - active marginal, associated with a gradual-discrete slip under the Scythian plate of the Black Sea plate, which is characterized by a mixed type of crust - suboceanic, in deep depressions and subcontinental within the Central Black Sea (according to V.V. Yudin) handful.

Active marginal geodynamic regime of the Crimean meganapnorium has its own peculiarities. First of all, this is a manifestation of: cover-sliding tectonics with significant amplitudes of horizontal displacements and the formation of injection folds, mainly of southern vergence; zones of melange and gravitational olistostrom; significant seismicity in the presence of a long-lasting seismofocal zone; endogenous and mud volcanism. Mud volcanism is widespread within the Indolo-Kubanska rear depression

According to the peculiarities of the geological structure and, first of all, the deep structure, the Crimean meganaphorium is divided into two megastructures: the Cimmerian orogen of the Mountain Crimea and the Kerch folding-sliding structure of the Alpine epoch of tectogenesis.

18.4.10 Orogen Mountain Crimea

Is a cover-folded structure that emerged in the final stages of the Cimmerian era of tectogenesis and remains active throughout the Alpine. According to the authors of the Tectonic Map of Ukraine [2004], two coverings take part in its construction - Yayly and Tavriysky, which have a near-latitudinal extent. A significant role in the structure of the Crimean Mountain fold structure is played by transverse faults, the most significant of which are Alushta-Salgir and Feodosia.

Alushta-Salgir fault divides the orogen of the Mountain Crimea into two parts, differing in deep geological structure, and Theodosius fault separates the Cimmerian-Alpine orogen from the alpine folded-covering structure of the Kerch Peninsula.

Both covers of the Mountain Crimea are formed on the border of alba and senoman. The covers form an allochthonous complex pushed on the autochthonous, the youngest element of which is the Lower Cretaceous deposits of aptu-alba. The covers are covered with a post-cover cover, the oldest element of which is Cenomanian formations, which with angular mismatch overlap the allochthonous and stratigraphically increase upwards with an almost continuous section of Turon-Maastricht, Paleocene-Eocene deposits.

18.4.11 Taurian cover

Hypsometrically lower position is occupied by the **Taurian cover**, which is composed of intensively deployed flysch of the Taurian series. Locally it contains coarse-grained strata with the age of exotic blocks from coal to early Cretaceous. This makes it possible to consider individual horizons of the cover as zones of melange.




Under the Taurian cover lies an autochthonous complex, the upper element of which is the Lower Cretaceous (pre-Apt) terrigenous deposits, and the lower - neocom deposits [Tectonics of Ukraine, 1988].

18.4.12 Yayla cover

Hypsometrically and structurally the highest position in the allochthonous composition is occupied by the **Yayla cover**, composed mainly of Upper Jurassic and Neocomian carbonate deposits. The cover on the modern topographic section is significantly eroded and preserved in the form of individual fragments of the original single cover.

The integumentary complex is significantly eroded and exfoliated in the form of fragments. It is represented by Lower Cretaceous flysch-like deposits of valange-barem, which are stratigraphically upwards with the thickness of aptu-albu clays. The post-cover complex begins with Cenomanian deposits and increases stratigraphically upwards with younger Upper Cretaceous, Paleocene-Eocene deposits.

18.4.13 The Kerch alpine folding-sliding structure

Is unique in its structural structure and most of it, and possibly the whole, is a component of the Indolo-Kubanskyi (Indolskyi) rear (according to V.V. Yudin) depression. The area of articulation of the Kerch folded structure with the system of the Mountain Crimea is very complex and still little studied. The main role in the structure of the Kerch Peninsula (according to Kruglov, 1988) is played by two coverings of northern vergence, namely - Krasnopilskyi and Vladislavivskyi. Lower Cretaceous (Apt? –Albian?) Terrigenous, Upper Cretaceous carbonate and Paleocene – Eocene terrigenous-carbonate deposits take part in the construction of these coverings. The covers are formed at the Eocene – Oligocene boundary and are complicated at the Miocene – Pliocene boundary. The role of deep faults in the structure of the earth's crust is so significant that geologists around the world are now interested in it.

First of all, attention is paid to the connection with the zones of deep faults of mineral deposits. Fractured tectonic faults played a major role in shaping the structure of the foundation of the Ukrainian Shield. Deep faults caused block-block movements of the earth's crust, the origin and development of large geostructures, increased metamorphic and magmatic activity, the influx of juvenile matter in the form of magmatic and hydrothermal products. In the conditions of linear fault zones there were local geological systems and the most favorable conditions for deep sedimentation, metamorphic and magmatic differentiation of matter. The structural elements of the Precambrian foundation of the Ukrainian Shield are Archean cratons and Paleoproterozoic mobile belts, divided by suture zones and deep-sequential fault faults, mostly submeridional and northeastern. A significant number of tectonic zones of the USh were activated in the subplatform and platform periods of development. A feature of the Neoproterozoic and Paleozoic stages of development of the southwestern part of the EES is the formation of superimposed depressions and ancient pericratonic depressions that arose during the stages of destruction and fragmentation during the Baikal stage of tectogenesis.

In the Riphean there was a radical restructuring of the tectonic plan - earlier submeridional directions changed to north-western, north-eastern and sometimes latitudinal. The Volyno-Polissya rift is established and the formation of the Dnieper-Donetsk paleorift begins.





Undoubtedly, a significant role in these processes belongs to the deep faults of the crystalline basement of the corresponding direction. In the Caledonian era, rupture faults were localized in the formations of the Carpathian orogen foundation, the Pre-Dobruzh depression, and the Scythian epiorogenic zone of the Steppe Crimea.

Further development of disruptive disturbances of these structural taxa were in subsequent epochs of tectonic evolution, the most effective of which was the Hercynian period. From the beginning of the Varian (Hercynian) stage, a number of depressions are laid on the southern edge of the EEP. From the Middle and especially the Late Devonian-Early Carboniferous begins the powerful development and spread to the northwest of the Dnieper-Donetsk Paleorift, which was due to the stretching and reduction of the thickness of the continental type crust. Riftogenesis was accompanied by the formation of fault faults of the north-western direction. Orogenesis in the Donbass led to the formation of plicative deformations of IBS, which are complicated by rupture disorders of the throwing-sliding morphokinematics.

The Cimmerian stage was most pronounced in the Northern Black Sea coast, where most of the Varian structural complex was covered by Cimmerian movements with the formation of geosynclinal depressions on the border of the EEP and the Scythian epiorogenic zone (plate). The latitudinal direction of the structural elements became dominant, and the rupture disturbances at the time of the closure of the sedimentation basins due to orogenic processes, turned into throws and thrusts with northern vergence. At the late Commerce stage formed the Mountain Crimean folded structure. As a result of alpine tectogenesis, the Cimmerian SFKs of the Crimea were torn from the autochthonous and formed tectonic covers.

With the alpine period of tectogenesis associated throws-thrusts of the north-western direction of the Carpathian meganaphorium and sublatitudinal thrusts of the Mountain Crimea and the Kerch folded structure. The probability of faults is directed towards the ancient platform (EES). Subordinate faults of folded structures of the Carpathians and the Crimea are intersected by transverse disjunctive faults, usually of the landslide type. In addition, in the Alpine era there is activation of faults of earlier structural units.





18.5 References

1. Aksamentova N.V. The evolution of structure formation in early Precambrian in the southwest of the East European platform // Dokl. USSR Academy of Sciences. - 1988. - T. 32., No. 5. - p. 433-436.

2. Belevtsev R. Ya. Problems of metamorphic zoning of the Precambrian. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1975 .-- 230 p.

3. Berzenin B.Z., Bilynskaya Y.P., Bryansky V.P. and others. To clarify the correlation stratigraphic scheme of Precambrian formations of the Ukrainian shield // Geol. journal - 1982. - T. 42, No. 6. - p. 43-53.

4. Verkhoglyad V.M., Skobelev V.M. Isotopic age of subvolcanics of the area of Novograd-Volynsky (northwestern part of the Ukrainian shield) // Geochemistry and ore formation. Sat scientific Proceedings of the IGMR. Vol. 21. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1995 .-- S. 47-56. Geodynamic map of Ukraine. Scale 1: 1,000,000. Explanatory note / V.G. Pastukhov, K.P. Astakhov, M.K. Baginyan et al. - Kiev: Geoprognosis, 1993 .-- 213 p.

5. Geological map of the crystalline base of the Ukrainian shield on a scale of 1: 500000. Explanatory letter. - Kiev, 1983.- 101p.

6. Geological map of the main structural floors of the Ukrainian SSR and the Moldavian SSR. Scale 1: 1,000,000. Explanatory note / V.G. Cherednichenko, V.A. Velikanov, L.A. Demekhin et al. - Kiev: TsTE, 1989 .-- 126 p.

7. Geological dictionary. In two volumes. Volume Two - M .: Nedra, 1973.- 456 p.

8. Geology and metallogeny of Precambrian Ukrainian shield. Set of maps of scale 1: 1,000,000. Explanatory notes. Book I. / Authors L.S. Galetsky, B.A. Gorlitsky, L.A. Kipnis et al. - Kiev, 1984. - 150 p.

9. Geological map of the pre-Cenozoic assimilation of Ukraine (2000) / Authors V.Ya. Velikanov, V.A. Kolosovska // Set of maps "Geology and Corinth Copalini of Ukraine". Scale 1: 1,000,000 / Ed. D.S. Gursky, V.I. Kalinina. - Kiev: Vidavnichny center UkrDGRI. - p. 27-49.

10. Geochronological scale of Precambrian Ukrainian shield / N.P. Shcherbak, G.V. Artemenko, E.N. Bartnitsky et al. - Kiev: Science, Dumka, 1989 .-- 144 p.

11. Gintov O.B. Some questions of the structure and magmatism of the Ukrainian shield from the standpoint of tectonophysics // Mineral. journal - 2000. - 22, No. 2/3. - p.92-102.

12. Gintov O.B. Some important structural and kinematic elements of geological maps // Regional Gintov O.B., Isai V.M. Tectonophysical studies of faults of the consolidated crust. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1988 .-- 228 p.

13. Glevassky E.B., Kalyaev G.I. Precambrian tectonics of the Ukrainian shield // Mineral. journal - 2000. - T. 22, No. 2/3. - p. 77-91.

14. Dobrokhotov M.N. On the issue of Precambrian stratigraphy of the western part of the Kalyaev G.I. Precambrian tectonics of the Ukrainian iron ore province. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1965 .-- 190 p.

15. Kalyaev G.I. Geotectonic zoning of the Ukrainian shield according to structural and formation criteria // Precambrian Petrography of the Russian Platform. - Kiev: Science, Dumka, 1970 .-- p. 87-94.

16. Kalyaev G.I. The Earth's crust of the Ukrainian shield and plate tectonics // Geol. journal - 1976, no. 1. - p. 29-41.

17. Kalyaev G.I. Early Precambrian and plate tectonics // Problems of Early Precambrian tectonics. - L .: Nauka, 1980 .-- p. 169-178.

18. Kalyaev G.I., Glevassky E.B., Dimitrov G.Kh. Paleotectonics and the structure of the Earth's crust of the Precambrian iron ore province of Ukraine. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1984.- 240 p.





19. Kalyaev G.I., Krutikhovskaya Z.A., Ryabenko V.A. et al. Early Precambrian tectonics of the Ukrainian shield // Regional Early Precambrian tectonics of the USSR. - L: Nauka, 1980 .-- p. 18-32.

20. Map of fault-block tectonics of the Ukrainian shield / Editor G.I. Kalyaev. - Kiev: Mingeo of the Ukrainian SSR, TsTE, 1984.

21. Map of geological formations Precambrian Ukrainian shield. Scale 1: 500000. Explanatory note / V.P. Kirilyuk, V.D. Koliy, V.I. Lashmanov et al. Kiev: TsTE, 1991 --- 119 p.

22. Kirilyuk V.P. On the features of sedimentation, metamorphism, and the geological history of the Earth in Archean in the light of modern ideas about the nature of Venus // Geol. journal - 1971. - T. 31, No. 6. - p. 42-54.

23. Kirilyuk V.P. About some features of the pre-geosynclinal stage of the Earth's development in the light of data from comparative paleontology // Geol. Sat Lvivsk. geol. Society - 1976. - No. 15 - p. 69-75.

24. Kirilyuk V.P. Model of the Early Precambrian monofacial metamorphism and ultrametamorphism // Geology of metamorphic complexes. Between the university. scientific thematic Sat Vol. 6. - Sverdlovsk: ed. UPI, 1977 .-- p. 40-47.

25. Kirilyuk V.P. Precambrian stratigraphy of the western part of the Ukrainian shield (on a formation basis). Article I. Stratigraphic complexes of Precambrian and Early Archean formations // Geol. journal - 1982a. - T. 42, No. 3. - p. 88-103.

26. Kirilyuk V.P. Precambrian stratigraphy of the western part of the Ukrainian shield (on a formation basis). Article 2. Late Archean and Proterozoic formations and combined stratigraphic scheme // Geol. journal - 1982b. - T. 42, No. 4. - p. 30-41.

27. Kirilyuk V.P. Formational dissection and correlation of Lower Precambrian granitemetamorphic complexes of shields of the USSR. - Abstract. dis. ... Dr. geol.-min. sciences. - Kiev, 1986. - 40 p.

28. Kirilyuk V.P. Conditions for the formation of granite-metamorphic formation complexes of shields // Magmatic and metamorphic formations in the history of the Earth. - Novosibirsk: Science, 1986 a. - p. 176-180.

29. Kirilyuk V.P. 0 Effect of exogenous factors on the temperature regime of formation of Early Precambrian metamorphic shield complexes // Geology of Metamorphic Complexes. Vol. 17. Interuniversity. thematic Sat - Ekaterinburg: Ural Mountain Institute, 1991. - p. 4-13.

30. Kirilyuk V.P. Megablocks of shields of ancient platforms of Northern Eurasia. Volume 1. General information on the shields of Northern Eurasia. - Lviv, 1994 .-- 155 s. - Dep. in the DNTB of Ukraine 13.02.95 No. 321 of the Criminal Code 95.

31. Kirilyuk V.P. Types of geoblock structures in Early Precambrian tectonics and craton evolution of Northern Eurasia // International Conference "Deep structure of the lithosphere and unconventional use of the Earth's bowels" Kiev, May 14-18, 1996 Abstracts. - Kiev, 1996 .-- p. 156-157.

32. Kirilyuk V.P. On the features of the geological structure and evolution of the shields of ancient platforms // Sat. scientific Proceedings of the National Mining Academy. No. 6. T. 1. Geology of minerals. - Dnepropetrovsk, 1999 --- p. 32-35.

33. Kirilyuk V.P. The main geostructural and geodynamic elements of the Ukrainian shield in the materials of geological mapping (oglyadovy analysis) // Geodynamics. - No. 1 (3). - 2000. - p.75-89.

34. Kirilyuk V.P. Structural-material and genetic features of the Early Precambrian granitoid formations of shields of ancient platforms // Modern problems of formation analysis, petrology and ore bearing of magmatic formations. Tez. doc. All-Russian. conference dedicated to the





100th birthday of academician Yu.A. Kuznetsov. Novosibirsk, Akademgorodok, April 16-19, 2003 - Novosibirsk: Publishing House of the SB RAS, Geo Branch, 2003. - p. 160 - 161.

35. Kirilyuk V.P. About the district and the so-called "seam zones" to the foundation of the Ukrainian Shield (one hundred percent remaining remnants of the early-Precambrian sections of the NSC of Ukraine) // Mineral Resources of Ukraine. - No. 4. - 2004a. - S. 27-32. Kirilyuk V.P. Early-Precambrian geological evolution is the problem of the "tectonic-magmatic activity" of the Ukrainian shield // News of Kiev. nat. un-that. im. T. Shevchenko. Geology. Vip. 31-32. - 2004b. - p. 22-27.

36. Kirilyuk V.P. On the structural and evolutionary features of the Early Precambrian foundation of the shields of ancient platforms (the experience of geotectonic analysis) // Tectonics of the Earth's crust and mantle. Tectonic patterns of the location of minerals. Materials of the XXXVIII Tectonic meeting. Volume 1. - M .: GEOS, 2005 .-- p. 281-285.

37. Kirilyuk V.P. Golovn's pouches of morphoparagenetic geological and formational lower Lower Precambrian // News of Lviv University. Ser. geol. - 2005a, VIP. 19. - S. 53-74. Kirilyuk V. Evolution looking at the tectonic development of the foundation of the Ukrainian shield // Geologist of Ukraine. - 2006, No. 1. - p. 71-79.

38. Kirilyuk V.P., Lysak A.M. Some types of pluto-metamorphic formations of the Ukrainian shield // Geology and correlation of crystalline complexes of the East European platform. Tez. doc. III region. petrograph. conference (Dnepropetrovsk, September 1979). - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1979.-p. 122-123.

39. Kirilyuk V.P., Lisak A.M., Velikanov V.Ya. The main draw of the early Cambrian tectonics of the Ukrainian shield // Mineral resources of Ukraine. - 2003. - No. 4. - p. 8-12.

40. Kirilyuk V.P., Lysak A.M., Sveshnikov K.I. Guidelines for compiling maps of the Early Precambrian formations of Ukraine (for the purposes of geological mapping and metallogenic forecasting) with mock maps. - Kiev: Central heating station, 1979. - 178 p.

41. Kirilyuk V.P., Lysak A.M., Sveshnikov K.I. Endogenous formations of Precambrian shields, their systematics, and mapping // Geological formations and patterns of distribution of minerals. - M .: Science ", 1990. - p.115-I22.

42. Kirilyuk V.P., Sveshnikov K.I. Structural and genetic systematics of granitoid shield formations and its use in geological mapping // "Status, problems and tasks of geological mapping of Precambrian regions in Russia. Abstract. All-Russian meeting. (February 8-10) 1994). S.-Pb.: VSEGEI Publishing House, 1994. - p.76-77.

43. Kirilyuk V.P., Sivoronov A.O., Yatsenko G.M. About the structural structure of the tikitsky and the Zvenigorod complex lexicon // Additional. AN URSR, seriya "B". - 1974. - No. 7. - p. 586-588. 44. Kirilyuk V.P., Smogolyuk A.G. Separation and correlation of catharic granulite complexes of shields, the territory of the USSR on a formation basis // Stratigraphy of the Archean and the Lower Proterozoic of the USSR. Abstracts of the II All-Union. conference "General questions of the partition of the Precambrian of the USSR." - Ufa: 1990. -- p. 53-55.

45. Kirilyuk V.P., Smogolyuk A.G. About the main structural elements of the floor-block structure of the Ukrainian shield // Geol. journal - 1993a. - No. 3. - p 54-69.

46. Kirilyuk V.P., Smogolyuk A.G. The relationship of Early Precambrian volcanogenicsedimentary lithogenesis with the block structure of shields // Geol. - 1993b. - No. 4. - p. 21-29. 47. Kirilyuk V.P., Smogolyuk A.G. Megablocks of shields of ancient platforms of Northern Eurasia. Tom. 2. Megablock shields of the East European form boards. - Lviv, 1994 .-- 218 p. - Dep. at the DNTB of Ukraine 13.02.95 No. 322 of the Criminal Code 95.

48. Kirilyuk V.P., Smogolyuk A.G. Megablocks of shields of ancient platforms of Northern Eurasia. 49. Kobzar V.N. Lower Proterozoic sedimentation and metallogeny issues in the central part of the Ukrainian shield. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1981. - 104 p.





50. Koliy V.D., Sivoronov A.A. Transverse structural-formation zoning of the Middle Dnieper granite-greenstone region // Geotectonics. - 1989. - No. 5. - p. 71-81.

51. Komarov A.N., Prytkov F.Ya. The structure of the central part of the Volyn block (according to geological and geophysical data) // Geol. journal - 1975 .-- T. 35, no. 4. - p. 56-63.

52. Komarov A.N., Prytkov F.Ya. Geological and structural features of the Kirovograd and Volyn blocks of the Ukrainian shield, their similarity and difference // Geol. journal - 1978. - T. 38, No. 2. - p. 34-45.

53. Integrated metal map of Ukraine. Scale 1: 500000. Explanatory note / A.S. Voinovsky, L.V. Bochay, S.V. Nechaev and that. - Kyiv: UkrDGRI, State Service of Mineral Resources of Ukraine, 2003. - 336 p.

54. Konkov G.G., Maydanovich I.A. The technique of isolation and typification of the trogne structures of the southeastern part of Ukraine. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1981. - 64 p.

55. Korelyatsiyna is a chronostratigraphic diagram of the early Precambrian of the Ukrainian Shield (I explain the note) / K.Yu. Esipchuk, O.B. Bobrov, L.M. Stepanyuk and in. - Kyiv: UkrDGRI, 2004. - 30 p.

55.Kruglov S.S. Formation-geodynamic correlation of Jurassic and early Cretaceous of the southwestern frame of the Eurasian lithosphere plate // Geodynamics - 1999,) (12), p. 70-82.

56.Krutikhovskaya Z.A., Pashkevich I.K., Silina I.M. Magnetic model and structure of the earth's crust of the Ukrainian shield. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1982.- 216 p.

57. Krutikhovskaya Z.A. Deep structure and forecast assessment of iron ore province (according to geophysical research). - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1971. - 201 p.

58.Lazko E.M., Kirilyuk V.P. Sivoronov A.A. About some geological formations of the early stages of the Earth's development // Geol. Sat Lvivsk. geol. Society - 1968a. - No. 11. - p. 116-126.

59. Lazko E.M., Kirilyuk V.P. Sivoronov A.A. On Formations of High Metamorphosed Lower Precambrian Complexes // Precambrian Geology. MGK. XXIII session. Doc. owls geol. Probl. 4. - M .: Nauka, 1968b. -p. 177-182.

60.Lazko E.M., Kirilyuk V.P. Sivoronov A.A., Yatsenko G.M. Geological complexes of Precambrian of the southwestern part of the Ukrainian shield and the principles of their separation // Soviet Geology. - 1970. - No. 6. - P.28-43.

61.Lazko E.M., Kirilyuk V.P. Sivoronov A.A., Yatsenko G.M. Lower Precambrian in the western part of the Ukrainian shield (age complexes and formations). - Lviv: Vishcha school, 1975 .-- 239 p.

62.Lazko E.M., Kirilyuk V.P., Sivoronov A.A. Formations of metamorphic complexes of the Lower Precambrian, principles of their isolation and correlation // Geology, Petrology, and Correlation of Crystalline Complexes in the European Part of the USSR. - L .: Nedra, 1982. - p. 162-167.

63. Lazko E.M., Kirilyuk V.P., Lysak A.M. et al. Geological formations and stratigraphy problems of the Lower Precambrian of the Ukrainian Shield // Geol. journal - 1984 --- T. 44, no. 2 - p. 103-112.

64.Lysak A.M., Lashmanov V.I., Sveshnikov K.I., Pashchenko V.G. On the issue of stratigraphy of gneiss-migmatite formations of the Lower Precambrian of the Azov region // Geol. journal - 1989. - No. 3. - S. 60-69.

65.Lisak, A.M. and Pashchenko, V.G., About the tectonic structure of the Middle-Grande-greengreen-green area of the Ukrainian Shield // News of Lviv. un-that. Seriya geol. - 2002. - Whip .. 16. - p. 53-62.

68. Lisak A.M., Pashchenko V.G., Strekozov S.M., Borodin B.V. The basic drawing of the Precambrian tectonic structure of the Azov granular-green-green zone of the Ukrainian shield // Geodynamics. - 2004. - No. 1 (4). - p. 32-39.

66.Tectonics of Ukraine. // S.S. Kruglov - (Tr. UkrNIGRI; Issue 36). M .: Nedra, 1988, 254 p.





67.Tectonic map of Ukraine. M-b 1: 1 000 000. Ch.1. Explanatory note, K .: UkrDGRI, 2007, 97 p. 68.Tectonic map of Ukraine. M-b 1: 1 000 000. Part II. Tectonics of the foundation of the Ukrainian shield. Explanatory note. Ministry of Security natural Environment of Ukraine, State Geological Survey. K .: UkrDGRI, 2007, 78 p.

69.Verkhoglyad V.M., Skobelev V.M. Isotopic age of subvolcanics of the area of Novograd-Volynsky (northwestern part of the Ukrainian shield) // Geochemistry and ore formation. Sat scientific Proceedings of the IGMR. Vol. 21. - Kiev: Science. Dumka, 1995 .-- p. 47-56